## CHANGING MEDIA PUBLIC INTEREST POLICIES FOR THE DIGITAL AGE

freepress reform media.

reform media. transform democracy. WWW.FREEPRESS.NET

# TABLE OF CONTENTS

#### 1 INTRODUCTION

## **PART I: THE INTERNET**

By S. Derek Turner

- **CHAPTER 1** The Revolution Will Not Be Streamed
- 23 CHAPTER 2 Defining America's Broadband Problem
- 43 CHAPTER 3 America's Broadband Problem: Competition
- 93 CHAPTER 4 America's Broadband Problem: Openness
- 123 CHAPTER 5 America's Broadband Problem: Access
- **167 CHAPTER 6** Toward a National Broadband Policy: Solving America's Broadband Problem

## PART II: JOURNALISM

By Victor Pickard, Josh Stearns & Craig Aaron

- 189 CHAPTER 7 Saving the News
- 201 CHAPTER 8 New Ideas for Challenging Times
- 241 CHAPTER 9 Toward a National Journalism Strategy
- **257 CHAPTER 10** Public Media's Moment By Josh Silver with Lauren Strayer & Candace Clement

## NEWS FLASH: THE MEDIA ARE CHANGING.

OK, so that's not exactly breaking news. But open any laptop — or newspaper, if you're still reading one — and it's clear we are witnessing the greatest technological transition since the printing press. The Internet, for those of us fortunate enough to have a high-speed connection, is transforming everything we do. In the constantly connected world, things we couldn't have imagined just a few years ago now seem indispensable. Communications are more decentralized, participatory and personal than ever before. Users no longer passively consume content, they create it.

But one person's revolution is another's *coup d'état*. While the biggest media outlets still dominate, their established business models are under strain. There is widespread dissatisfaction with the mainstream media, but no clear idea what should take their place. The rise of the new and the decline of the old media are proceeding at different speeds, threatening to undermine critical values — equality, privacy, free speech — and social institutions before new ones can be built.

We live in an exhilarating but unnerving moment. But in all of the tumult, we need to ask not just how the media are changing, but what we should be doing to change the media.

The media system we have now didn't occur naturally or magically. It's the result, good and bad, of policies and political decisions — some made decades ago, and some being considered right now in the halls of power and in corporate boardrooms. Unfortunately, the public hasn't been consulted on most of those decisions. But that, too, is starting to change. At this moment, we have a unique, and possibly fleeting, opportunity to rethink, reform and reinvent media policies to serve the public interest.

What those policies should look like is the purpose of this book.

What's so important about media policy? Why do we need to change it? And how should we do that to best serve the public interest? Those are the threshold questions of this book. These are not new questions, though many of them have gone unanswered for far too long. What is new about this book is that it lays out a comprehensive picture of media policy problems and solutions that links together two key issues that are rarely considered together: access and content.

Our central premise is that we must view the questions around the future of journalism and the future of the Internet in a comprehensive policy framework. Internet access and quality journalism represent the two central public goods that a modern democratic society must have to function effectively. We need news and information to fill and guide a marketplace of ideas for an informed citizenry. And we need universal access to a communications network to participate in that marketplace as both audience and speaker.

Conventionally in Washington, questions of media policy and questions of infrastructure policy are not treated together. They operate in their own silos of law, policy and advocacy. That is a mistake. It is not enough to have either a robust market for news and information or universal, affordable access to the Internet. We must have both.

## The Two Pillars

Every era in American history has dealt with some combination of problems to promote the news media and ensure universal access to it. Technologies and business models come and go. But the fundamental principles of democracy require answers to these problems.

Thomas Jefferson famously said: "The basis of our governments being the opinion of people, the very first object should be to keep that right; and were it left to me to decide whether we should have a government without newspapers, or newspapers without government, I should not hesitate a moment to prefer the latter."

This is an oft-quoted passage, but often omitted is the important sentence that follows: "But I should mean that every man should receive those papers, and be capable of reading them."<sup>1</sup>

As Jefferson understood, it is not enough to have a strong market for journalism and protection for freedom of the press. We must also ensure that information reaches everyone and that everyone is capable of engaging. That is a tall order for government that goes well beyond simple free speech guarantees. For Jefferson, the answer was found in the promotion of newspaper production and the public postal system to distribute it. Today, only the technologies have changed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Adrienne Koch and William Peden, ed. *The Life and Selected Writings of Thomas Jefferson*. New York: Modern Library, 1944, 411-12. Quote taken from a letter to Edward Carrington, January 16, 1787.

In essence, Jefferson's point is that democratic societies rest on two pillars — communications infrastructure and the news that flows through it. These are the two key public goods that democratic governments must ensure are available to all citizens. They are two sides of the same coin.

Throughout American history, both of these arenas have rightly received extensive government investment, intervention and regulation. In the early Republic, Congress established a federal postal system and generous postal subsidies for newspapers. In the 20<sup>th</sup> century, government regulated the broadcast airwaves to facilitate the rise of public service radio and television networks; created a heavily regulated and subsidized telecommunications infrastructure; and established legal franchises for cable operators to build networks.

Copyright laws were established to create incentives for creative production; public universities and journalism schools were established to educate and train reporters and, more broadly, a literate citizenry. Our media history is a study in the intersection of public law with markets for information and infrastructure — all for the purpose of sustaining Jefferson's two key pillars.

## The Convergence

These two public goods have begun to converge into a common discussion about the future of the Internet. Earlier this year, Congress passed the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act, a law that invests more than \$7 billion in broadband deployment as a part of a large economic stimulus package. This marks the codification of a long-standing trend to treat Internet access as an infrastructure issue — not only the infrastructure for our information economy, but the infrastructure for our democratic self-government as well. Indeed, the more than \$700 billion stimulus package embraces the Internet at every turn, as an integral part of investments to improve health care, education, energy conservation and government services. Universal access to the Internet is now firmly established as the new public good for the distribution of public information.

Meanwhile, we are witnessing historic changes in the business of news production. For decades, the commercial market has subsidized the production of news through the support of print advertising. The newsrooms of daily newspapers have in turn catalyzed developments in broadcast and cable news, as well as the vibrant Internet blogosphere (each of which has added its own layer of original reporting). The Internet has broken that model. The business model for newspapers is collapsing as readers move online. The revenue stream for online advertising simply will not sufficiently pay for the production of news. And since the news business could never monetize the value of the news as a public good — beyond its value to advertisers — the old structure is crumbling. The value of news to our democratic society must now be addressed more directly by some other means. A feisty and far-ranging debate has arisen about the future of the news – what new benefits will come with the new media forms, and what values and traditions should be retained from the old forms. Most participants agree that the Internet will be the new communications network for distribution. But it is not yet clear whether the market can support it. If it cannot, then history indicates that government will once more become an active partner in promoting this public good.

There is near-universal agreement, for example, that the future of journalism will be on the Internet. But many believe that government should have no involvement whatsoever in the transition of declining institutions of print and broadcast journalism into the new media world. According to this school of thought, the disruptive power of the market will both break and build the revenue models that will support news production. We need only wait until the Internet economy floats a new and better system of journalism to the top, buoyed by market demand.

However, this approach neglects the fact that such a solution immediately disenfranchises more than 40 percent of the population that currently lacks a home connection to high-speed Internet. Though Internet technology has been adopted at an astonishing pace, there is still a substantial digital divide in this country. Moreover, those who are not online are disproportionately socially and economically disadvantaged communities — people of color, the elderly and rural residents. The longer a community stays on the wrong side of the digital divide, the worse the social and economic consequences become.<sup>2</sup>

We must also consider the near-universal consensus in the policy world that broadband is fast becoming the 21st century's essential infrastructure. It is the central nervous system of our economy, society and government. Yet access alone does not translate into meeting social needs. We need to ensure that the market for online speech and commerce is open. We need to ensure that the news and information that sustains our self-government is robust. We need to look at whether the marketplace is meeting the needs of our democratic and multicultural society. We need to ensure a level of digital literacy such that people have the ability and desire to connect. These are content and engagement questions.

## **Public Goods, Public Policies**

Combine the Jeffersonian goals of government policy to promote a robust market for news and information with universal adoption of a 21<sup>st</sup>-century communications infrastructure, and the result is the public interest policies we need for the digital age. We have to begin to think about policies in each sector as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> R. Tongia and E. J. Wilson, "Turning Metcalfe on His Head: The Multiple Costs of Network Exclusion," September 29, 2007. http://web.si.umich.edu/tprc/papers/2007/772/TPRC-07-Exclusion-Tongia&Wilson.pdf

relating to and feeding back into a common set of priorities to provide this society with the public goods it needs.

But it's not just about bringing technology to people. It's about bringing people to technology. That means technology training, equipment and digital literacy — as well as the Obama administration's much-heralded government 2.0. It also means making the network valuable by facilitating the economic, social and political goals of the public. A big part of that value will be a robust marketplace of ideas on the Internet. And here again — we have the intersection of access and content.

Though much of the policy debate over our Internet infrastructure hinges on availability, our most substantial problem is actually adoption. There is a significant part of rural America (roughly 10 percent of households) that cannot buy a wireline broadband connection. But that is largely a straightforward question of subsidizing broadband infrastructure where the market will not build.

That is not the solution in areas where broadband is available but people do not buy it. It is not a question of demand for media more generally. The same households that lack broadband often have cell phones and cable television both products that are more expensive than Internet access but lack its importance as a public good. This disparity comes down to value: People have adopted cell phones and cable television because they find them valuable as means of entertainment and social interaction.

We can address the value problem through policy. Value translates into the things an Internet connection brings — content and services. The faster the connection, the more it can do, the more valuable it becomes. Therefore, policies that promote speed, quality of service, and affordability will produce value and spur adoption. That leads to the dual outcomes of economic growth and democratic participation through the reduction in information inequality. To promote fast networks, we need competition policy among networks alongside digital literacy projects and incentives to create and innovate online.

In short, to produce public goods through private markets, we need public policy structured on public service principles. As this book will demonstrate, the U.S. government has not made wise choices to promote this combination. As a result, we now face a difficult path. The policy interventions needed to address the escalating crisis in journalism and to expand the Internet will initially require reversing the poor policy choices of the past.

It is time to recognize the appropriate role of government in each of these markets for public goods. For the past decade, deregulatory policies have all but abandoned the government's longstanding role in supporting the production and distribution of information. We have expected markets for private goods and services to magically produce public goods, namely, universal Internet access and quality journalism. We have assumed that permitting the common pursuit of private, corporate self-interest in the market would naturally result in the maximum benefit for the public. That has failed. And we must now build a new policy structure to achieve our goals.

The book is divided into two main parts: the Internet and journalism. We start each section by assessing the problems — the state of the market, the needs of the public — and suggest what policymakers can do to bring these two things into alignment via policy changes.

## Part I: The Internet

In the first section, we outline the current state of our telecommunications infrastructure, offering a history of communications policy that has led us to this point, detailing the government's role in bringing on our current problems, and pointing to the areas most in need of immediate attention. Our detailed analysis moves through the three big policy areas that will shape the future of the Internet: *competition, access* and *openness*.

We offer concrete policy recommendations for the national broadband plan now being developed by the Federal Communications Commission. We recommend:

- → THE FCC SHOULD begin its inquiry into a national broadband plan by reviewing every major regulatory decision since the 1996 Telecommunications Act to determine whether or not its predictions for market competition and deployment have come true.
- → **THE FCC SHOULD** reverse the foundational mistake of its broadband policy framework by reclassifying broadband as a telecommunications service.
- → THE FCC SHOULD conduct a rule-making to protect nondiscrimination protections, or Network Neutrality, for users on the Internet. Congress should concurrently pass a law to place these nondiscrimination protections in the Communications Act.
- → **THE FCC SHOULD** make an honest assessment of broadband deployment and take decisive action to establish a more rigorous competition policy to ensure truly affordable next-generation broadband is being deployed to all Americans in a timely fashion.
- → **THE FCC SHOULD** develop a set of common standards for competition analysis. The commission's decisions on competition policy have been plagued by inconsistencies, false assumptions, and incorrect projections.

- → THE FCC SHOULD conduct a thorough review of its policies governing competition and pricing in the "special access" and "enterprise" markets where deregulation has raised prices and stunted the deployment of competitive networks.
- → THE FCC SHOULD explore opportunities to open more of the public airwaves to unlicensed use.
- → THE FCC SHOULD implement rule-makings to transition the Universal Service Fund from supporting telephone service to supporting broadband by building a fiber-optic network throughout rural America. This shift — over a 10-year period — would reduce waste, fraud and abuse, and gradually reduce the fund to less than a third of its current size.

The very fact that the FCC is preparing a national broadband plan is in and of itself a huge step forward. However, it must contain policies that are bold and transformative — policies that atone for the FCC's past record of neglect and that finally restore America's global Internet leadership.

## Part II: Journalism

In the second section, we explore the state of the news business. We analyze the collapse of the traditional business model and describe the alternatives emerging in its place. We call for a far-reaching national journalism strategy built around the principles of protecting the First Amendment, producing quality coverage, providing adversarial perspectives, promoting public accountability, and prioritizing innovation.

In evaluating the different models, proposals and plans for addressing the crisis in journalism, we focus on policy solutions that can best support the quality journalism that democracy requires. We identify five short- and long-term models as top priorities for policymakers:

- → NEW OWNERSHIP STRUCTURES. Encouraging the establishment of nonprofit and low-profit news organizations through tax-exempt and lowprofit limited liability company (L3C) models.
- → INCENTIVES FOR DIVESTITURE. Creating tax incentives and revising bankruptcy laws to encourage local, diverse, nonprofit, low-profit and employee ownership.
- → JOURNALISM JOBS PROGRAM. Funding training and retraining for novice and veteran journalists in multimedia and investigative reporting.

- → R&D FUND FOR JOURNALISTIC INNOVATION. Investing in innovative projects and experimenting to identify and nurture new models.
- → NEW PUBLIC MEDIA. Transforming public broadcasting into a world-class noncommercial news operation utilizing new technology and focused on community service.

In the last chapter, we take a closer look at reinventing public media, both as an answer to the crisis in journalism as well as for their potential to foster arts and education, engage the public, and build local community. We argue that with better funding, stronger governance, new technology, and a renewed commitment to their mandate to provide robust and diverse programming, public media can fill the void left by the commercial media at this critical juncture.

We suggest a number of new policies and institutional reforms that could transform one of the lowest-funded public media systems in the developed world into a global leader in public TV, radio and, especially, the Internet. We urge President Obama to establish a "White House Commission on Public Media," modeled on the Carnegie Commission that originally shaped U.S. public broadcasting, to develop a comprehensive proposal and to help build the popular and political will for much-needed reform.

## Work in Progress

The decisions we make now about our right to communicate will have an impact on our economic, social and civic life for generations to come. President Barack Obama has publicly declared his support for universal and open access to the Internet; for diverse, independent media ownership; and for robust public media. But the president's ability to turn support into real reform is constrained by the tremendous influence of money over American politics and policymaking, competing priorities and significant inertia.

One thing is clear: To implement the changes we need, our leaders must be emboldened by broad-based public support. We have an historic opportunity to advance policies that make media more democratic, diverse and accessible. It will require visionary leadership and old-fashioned organizing to engage the public on these crucial issues.

On the pages that follow, you'll find detailed analysis, passionate arguments and strong opinions — but we don't pretend to have all the answers. The goal of this book is to spark a broader conversation about the future of the media that brings everyone to the table. The ideas on paper here won't matter unless we debate, fine-tune and put them into action. We welcome your feedback and ideas.

# PART ONE: INTERNET

#### CHANGING MEDIA: PUBLIC INTEREST POLICIES FOR THE DIGITAL AGE

# Chapter 1 THE REVOLUTION WILL NOT BE STREAMED

**By S. Derek Turner** 

## INTRODUCTION: THE PROMISE OF THE INTERNET

On a cold February morning 13 years ago, President Bill Clinton made history by signing the Telecommunications Act of 1996 into law. It was the first signing at the Library of Congress and the first to be streamed live over the Internet.<sup>1</sup> This symbolism was intended to capture the legislation's promise of bringing the information revolution to the doorstep of every American. As President Clinton signed a bill he described as "truly revolutionary" and that would "protect consumers against monopolies," he spoke of the future the law would bring. "Soon, working parents will be able to check up on their children in class via computer," he said. "On a rainy Saturday night, you'll be able to order up every movie ever produced or every symphony ever created in a minute's time."<sup>2</sup>

Americans are still waiting on the promise of this digital revolution.

The story of how this digital promise was broken is a tale of typical Washington politics. Before the ink was even dry on the 1996 Act, the powerful media and telecommunications giants and their army of overpaid lobbyists went straight to work obstructing and undermining the competition the new law was intended to create. By the dawn of the 21st century, what they could not get overturned in the courts was gladly undone by a new FCC staffed and led by the same lobbyists.

Instead of "protection against monopolies," consumers have been left with high prices, few choices and a duopoly of cable and phone companies. Instead of "every American child" being connected, today we have more than 20 million school-age kids without home Internet connections. And instead of every American being able to order up a movie in "a minute's time," today less than 5 percent of Americans have a home Internet connection capable of downloading a movie in less than 30

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> See Mike Mills, "Ushering in a New Age in Communications; Clinton Signs 'Revolutionary' Bill into Law at a Ceremony Packed with Symbolism," *Washington Post*, Feb. 9, 1996.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> See "Remarks by the President in Signing Ceremony for the Telecommunications Act Conference Report," The White House Office of the Press Secretary, Feb. 8, 1996.

minutes.<sup>3</sup> Worst of all, the promise of the Internet as a democracy-enhancing, free-flowing communications conduit is now in serious jeopardy.<sup>4</sup>

But this story actually begins long before the 1996 Act came into being. It begins nearly half a century ago, during a time when the network computing industry was in its infancy and the nation's communications market was still a governmentsanctioned monopoly. In the 1960s, the Federal Communications Commission began to craft a regulatory structure that would allow the Internet to grow and thrive as an open and competitive communications platform. The FCC established a bold series of safeguards through the so-called Computer Inquiries that would protect competition on the Internet from the monopoly whims of the phone companies that owned and controlled the Internet's infrastructure. This regulatory structure was remarkably successful and became the foundation of the 1996 Act's pro-competition legal framework.<sup>5</sup> Not only was this structure successful, it had broad bipartisan support. From the 1960s through 1996, Democratic and Republican administrations alike replaced policies of regulated monopoly with policies of competition in market after market. The Reagan administration, with a Democratic Congress, broke up AT&T to increase competition in long-distance, device and computer markets. The Clinton administration worked with a Republican Congress to increase competition in local networks. Both parties shared the principle that meaningful competition — not regulated monopolies or unregulated market concentration — best serves innovation and consumer freedom. In 2001, however, without congressional approval, President George W. Bush's administration unilaterally reversed course and abandoned this core bipartisan principle.

For a brief period in the late 1990s, following the first efforts to implement the 1996 Act, the law appeared to be working. Local and long-distance competition increased and monthly charges began to fall. Dial-up Internet went from a novelty to being available to almost every American household. Even those in remote rural areas had access to multiple, highly competitive Internet Service Providers (ISPs) by the end of the decade.<sup>6</sup> The number of ISPs more than doubled

<sup>5</sup> It is important to note here that we're referring to the "pro-competitive" framework of the 1996 Act, as it applies to Internet and telecommunications policy. The 1996 Act has often been rightly criticized for opening the door to massive consolidation of traditional media, especially in the broadcast radio and television markets.

<sup>6</sup> See Shane M. Greenstein, "The Economic Geography of Internet Infrastructure in the United States," in the *Handbook of Telecommunications Economics Volume 2*, ed. S. Majumdar et al., North-Holland (2005), p. 310, discussing how 92 percent of the U.S. population could reach *seven* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> See *infra* Figure 8, explaining that only 4 percent of U.S. households subscribe to broadband connections with advertised speeds above 10 megabits per second.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> At the 1996 Act's signing ceremony, President Clinton said: "It is fitting that we mark this moment here in the Library of Congress. It is Thomas Jefferson's building. ... He understood that democracy depends upon the free flow of information. ... Today, the information revolution is spreading light, the light Jefferson spoke about, all across our land and all across the world. It will allow every American child to bring the ideas stored in this reading room into his or her own living room or school room."

in the few short years after the Act became law.<sup>7</sup> And the United States was an early global leader in broadband deployment, with new startup companies like Earthlink, @Home Network and Covad bringing broadband into the living rooms of ordinary Americans.

## Abandoning the Commitment to Competition

But just as the Internet was becoming an essential technology for the average American, the FCC and the courts began to tear down the 1996 Act's basic competitive framework. In just a few short years, nearly all of the important safeguards established by Congress and by the FCC were removed. However, as America blindly followed this path of "deregulation," our foreign counterparts maintained their commitment to the very pro-competitive policies pioneered in the 1996 Act. And they saw their broadband Internet markets blossom, while ours withered.

At the turn of the century, the United States was ranked fifth among the world's nations in broadband penetration. But just a few short years later, we had dropped precipitously to 22nd place. Consumers in countries that maintained the commitment to competition, such as South Korea and Japan, are today able to access broadband with symmetrical speeds reaching 1 Gigabit per second (Gbps) for less than the monthly price a U.S. consumer would pay for service that's 100 times slower.<sup>8</sup> The commitment to competition in countries like England has led to the development of robust and fiercely competitive marketplaces.<sup>9</sup>

By turning its back on the 1996 Act, the FCC ordered up a future of digital mediocrity and stuck American consumers with the bill. Americans pay more per month for broadband than consumers in all but seven of the 30 nations in the Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD). The speeds of the connections offered to U.S. consumers are quite slow compared to the connections offered to consumers in other countries like Japan and France. Overall, America ranks 14th in average advertised download speed, at just under 9 Mbps, some 10 times slower than the international leader Japan. When price and speed are considered together as a measure of value, we see that Americans pay more per megabit per second (Mbps) than consumers in many other countries. The value of U.S. connections is some four times less than that of countries like France, and is

or more dial-up ISPs via a local call in 1998.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> *Ibid.* at p. 310, stating that according to *Boardwatch Magazine*, there were 3,000 ISPs in the fall of 1996; that number had increased to 4,200 by January 1998. By 2000, the number had increased to 6,000. *See* "Broadband Internet Access: Background and Issues," *Congressional Research Service*, Resources, Science, and Industry Division, IB10045, Jan. 10, 2001.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> See infra note 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> See *infra* note 31.

only slightly better than the value of connections in Hungary, a country with a per capita GDP nearly two-and-a-half times lower than the United States.<sup>10</sup>

Nowhere is this digital mediocrity more evident than in the state of competition in our broadband markets. In the aftermath of the 1996 Act, the average American consumer had access to more than a dozen ISPs; today, our broadband market is a stagnant duopoly. Nationwide, incumbent phone and cable companies control 97 percent of the fixed-line residential broadband market. When complementary (and slow and expensive) mobile data connections are factored in, the incumbent phone and cable companies' nationwide market share stands at 95 percent. This situation is essentially unchanged since 2005, when the FCC took its final step to destroy the last vestige of the 1996 Act's competitive framework.<sup>11</sup>

As expected, this uncompetitive market has slowed innovation and advancement. Only 4 percent of U.S. homes have broadband connections with advertised download speeds in excess of 10 Mbps, and many of these are cable modem lines that may rarely reach these speeds due to the shared and over-subscribed nature of cable infrastructure.<sup>12</sup> Prices have slowly and steadily increased, the precise outcome expected when competition is nowhere to be found. In 2003, the average monthly price for a broadband connection in the United States was \$42.15. This climbed to \$44.09 four years later, during a period when incumbents were given substantial "regulatory relief" that was supposed to lead to lower prices.<sup>13</sup>

The abandonment of the 1996 Act's commitment to competition and universal service also left tens of millions of Americans stranded on the wrong side of the digital divide, a situation that has not improved with advances in technology. As broadband replaced dial-up as the only truly viable conduit for connecting to the Internet, the digital divide remained largely unchanged, or in some cases, actually got worse. In 2001, only 28 percent of homes with annual household incomes below \$35,000 were connected to the Internet. By the end of 2007, just 29 percent of homes with annual household incomes below \$35,000 were connected to the Internet via broadband.<sup>14</sup>

Similarly, in 2001, just 37 percent of racial and ethnic minorities were connected to the Internet, compared to 55 percent of non-Hispanic white Americans. By 2007, only 40 percent of minority homes were connected to broadband versus 55 percent of whites.<sup>15</sup> And while there was no real geographic digital divide to speak of at the turn of the century — with 51 percent of urban homes connected to the Internet

<sup>15</sup> See *infra* Figure 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> See *infra* Figure 2.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> See *infra* Figure 21.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> See *infra* Figure 8 and discussion on page 109.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> See *infra* note 162.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> See infra Figure 9.

versus 48 percent of rural homes — rural America was left behind as technology progressed. By 2007, 54 percent of urban homes had broadband, compared to 39 percent of rural homes.<sup>16</sup> These trends combine to hit hardest those living in the poorer and more rural states. While two-thirds of the population in states like New Hampshire and Massachusetts has broadband at home, only one-third of the population in states like Mississippi and West Virginia is connected.

To bring broadband adoption in states like Mississippi and West Virginia more in line with the levels seen in northeastern states, we need policies that encourage more rural broadband deployment and lower monthly costs. To bring all Americans the low-priced, fast connections widely available in other countries, we need real competition, not the phony choices offered by the phone and cable duopoly. And to ensure our economic future is driven by American ingenuity and innovation, we need to maintain our historical commitment to protecting the open Internet.

## The FCC's Premature Deregulation

It's clear that absent government intervention, the invisible hand of the marketplace won't solve these problems. The 1996 Act was supposed to be that intervention. Congress intended for the FCC to faithfully implement the Act and to prevent all the inequity and technological stagnation discussed above. At the heart of the 1996 Act is a progressive, pro-competition regulatory structure — one that was intended to break open the bottlenecks in local communications networks. The FCC was supposed to use this new structure to create within the communications industry the level of competition seen in the computer industry — and with it, bring consumers the benefits of lower prices, better services and unfettered innovation.

## But it didn't.

Instead, beginning in 2001, the FCC set out on a destructive path of premature deregulation, seeing competition where it did not exist and ignoring abuses of market power at every turn. Aided by compliant courts and an uninterested Congress, the FCC undid most of the 1996 Act's competitive structure, producing a policy failure that is directly responsible for all of America's broadband problems.

Almost right out of the gate, the Bush administration's FCC declared war on competitive ISPs. It quickly decided that even though the cable platform had transformed into a two-way communications medium, cable companies didn't need to abide by any of the pro-competitive requirements of the 1996 Act.<sup>17</sup> The FCC also decided that incumbent monopoly phone companies would no longer be required to provide competitive broadband ISPs wholesale access at reasonable rates and conditions. This abandonment of "open access" policy flew

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> See *infra* Figure 11.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> See discussion beginning *infra* page 59.

in the face of congressional intent and doomed the competitive ISPs to irrelevancy and bankruptcy.

Meanwhile, overseas, other countries maintained this commitment to competition and reaped the benefits. The OECD countries with open access policies have broadband penetration levels nearly twice that of countries without these policies.<sup>18</sup> Citizens in the countries with open access policies also get more broadband bang for their buck. For example, consumers in countries with "line sharing" open access policies pay about \$14 per Mbps; consumers in countries without these policies pay more than double this amount.<sup>19</sup>

The FCC, in its blind pursuit of deregulation, abandoned line sharing and other open access policies in the hopes that this "regulatory relief" would inspire incumbents to make massive investments in broadband infrastructure. But this hope, based in part on the promises made by the incumbents to get favorable FCC treatment, turned out to be completely false. An examination of the data reveals that the pace of broadband deployment was no different in the years before major FCC broadband deregulation than it was in the years after.<sup>20</sup> States like Virginia and Maine saw no improvement in deployment, while in some states like Nebraska, things actually got worse.<sup>21</sup>

The FCC also justified its abandonment of competition policy by arguing that the incumbent phone and cable companies would offer third-party ISPs wholesale access on favorable terms, even though they weren't obligated to do so. In retrospect, letting the fox guard the henhouse was a colossal mistake. An examination of the offerings of the few remaining third-party broadband ISPs illustrates the obvious: that incumbents have absolutely no reason to offer their competitors favorable wholesale rates. For example, Earthlink still resells Time Warner Cable broadband service, but the monthly rate is so high that no consumer in his or her right mind would pay it. Earthlink's 7 Mbps tier costs consumers nearly \$30 more than if they bought it from Time Warner Cable directly, while the lowest-price tier is nearly 20 percent cheaper if purchased from Time Warner Cable.<sup>22</sup>

In many cases, once they were granted relief from providing reasonable wholesale access, incumbents refused to offer wholesale altogether or jacked up the rates so high that third-party ISPs would lose money. The complete and utter implosion of the wholesale DSL business in the aftermath of the FCC's deregulatory orders is proof positive that the Commission's claims about competition were flawed and that the promises made by the incumbents were hollow. Again, consider

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> See *infra* Figure 16.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> See *infra* Figure 18.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> See *infra* Figure 24.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> See *infra* Figures 25-26.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> See infra Figure 19.

Earthlink, the nation's largest wholesale ISP. From 2001 to 2006, they saw a steady, cumulative 260 percent increase in the number of retail broadband customers. But in the year following the implementation of the FCC's last deregulatory order, they lost nearly half their broadband customers.<sup>23</sup>

A review of the history makes it clear that the FCC's heart was never really in promoting this type of "intra-modal" competition. All along, the Commission predicted a future of "inter-modal" competition, or competition between broadband providers using different technologies. Though this was only half of the approach Congress directed the Commission to pursue in the 1996 Act, the FCC couldn't even get this part right. The FCC basically pinned the hopes for America's broadband future on a form of competition that it took no steps to help develop. In fact, the FCC made a series of decisions that completely undermined the ability of providers of new broadband technologies to enter the market and effectively compete against the phone and cable duopoly.

For "third-platform" competition to become reality, new ISPs need reasonable access to "middle-mile" or "special access" high-capacity telecommunications lines that transport data back and forth from the Internet backbone to local facilities. In most areas of the country, these high-capacity lines are only available from legacy monopoly phone companies like AT&T, Verizon or Qwest. To compete, any new providers need the FCC to ensure that the monopoly phone companies don't charge unfair rates. But instead of protecting competition, in many cases, the FCC let the monopoly phone companies charge whatever they wanted. In some areas, the special access rates of return are now at such a high level that even the most stalwart monopolist would blush. In one California study area, Verizon earned a 700 percent rate of return in 2007 from its special access lines.<sup>24</sup>

The bottom line: Every move the FCC made to supposedly constrain phone and cable companies from exploiting their market power backfired. Almost without exception, every claim made by the agency about what would lower prices or increase competition turned out to be completely, utterly wrong.

## Making Up for Lost Time: A National Broadband Plan

We need a new direction. Each month that policymakers let pass without addressing our broadband problems is another month that millions of low-income children fall further behind in acquiring the technology skills that they will need to compete in the 21<sup>st</sup>-century global economy. Each month of FCC inaction is another month that millions of Americans will pay billions more than they should for Internet connections that are too slow to even deserve to be called "broadband." And each month of neglect is another month that the phone and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> See infra Figure 20.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> See *infra* Figure 30.

cable companies can use their duopoly profits to implement secretive network management schemes that violate consumer privacy, undermine competition, and threaten the future of the Internet as an open platform for innovation.

The policy failures of the past decade discussed on the pages that follow have left America in such a deep hole that it may not be possible to completely dig ourselves out of it. But we must try. The new FCC, as instructed by Congress, must formulate a bold and transformative national broadband plan that will once again put America back on top. The path that the Commission needs to follow will be politically perilous. But the time for acquiescence to the revolving-door telecom lobby is long gone. The Commission's policy decisions should be based on empirical data and a firmly grounded understanding of the market. It may indeed be the case that some of the tools from the 1996 Act won't work now that the duopolists have been allowed to run amok for the past decade. However, if we have any hope to get back on track, the agency's decisions must be based on facts and on its overarching duty to promote the public interest above private gains.

After a lengthy examination and analysis of the policy missteps underlying America's broadband problems, we propose a path forward — a path that begins in earnest with the national broadband plan. The FCC first needs to re-examine all of its deregulatory actions and the associated predictions made since 1996 and honestly assess where things went wrong. This process will enable the Commission to formulate a meaningful standard for assessing market power and will greatly improve its ability to make meaningful predictions about competitive market development. This, in turn, will lead the FCC toward the policies that will be most effective at addressing our broadband problems.

The FCC overreached by completely deregulating the high-capacity enterprise broadband market, and it wrongly predicted the development of meaningful competition in the special access market. The negative impacts of these decisions have only been compounded by the near-total reconstitution of the old Ma Bell monopoly through the Commission's approval of the mergers between SBC and AT&T and Verizon with MCI. This string of decisions has completely undermined the ability of any viable third-platform broadband competitor to emerge to effectively challenge the phone and cable duopoly. The FCC must reverse course here and apply a more meaningful approach to regulating the enterprise, special access and middle-mile transport markets. With new pricing discipline, last-mile fixed wireless providers would finally have a chance to compete on a more level playing field.

The FCC also blatantly flaunted the will of Congress by declaring that all broadband access services were "information services" beyond the reach of the 1996 Act's policy framework. The new Commission should immediately reverse these improper classifications. Doing so will enable the Commission to determine — on a case-by-case, market-by-market basis — what, if any, Title II provisions of the Act should apply. In most markets, the only appropriate regulatory treatment may be a simple obligation for broadband providers to offer reasonable and nondiscriminatory pricing and access, while some less-competitive markets may require more aggressive access requirements.

The FCC has other powerful tools at its disposal. Below, we present irrefutable evidence that the so-called Section 706 test is not being met. This section of the 1996 Act requires the FCC to take immediate action to promote competition if it determines that advanced broadband is not being deployed to all Americans in a reasonable and timely fashion. Given that a majority of the current FCC has dissented in previous Section 706 orders, reversing course here should not be a point of controversy. With this declaration that Congress' standard under Section 706 is not being met, the FCC will have wide latitude to promote competition in the duopoly broadband market.

Whatever course of action the FCC ultimately takes to promote competition, it must first send a strong signal that it intends to protect the open Internet. By adopting firm, clear and specific Network Neutrality rules, the Commission can bring certainty to the market and end this debate that has dragged on for far too long. FCC inaction on this central issue will only serve to embolden incumbent efforts to seize control of the content and applications markets, potentially destroying the one sector of our economy that holds the most promise for our economic future.

We examine how nondiscrimination — the principle at the core of Network Neutrality — has been an integral part of the FCC's policymaking from the Internet's infancy. We also describe how the application of this principle directly led to the development of the Internet as a primary driver for American economic growth and social change. We illustrate how the regulatory framework developed by the FCC to protect the competitive applications and content market from the anti-competitive telecommunications market was incorporated into the 1996 Act, only to be recklessly abandoned later during the Bush era. We explore the underlying economic incentives motivating network operators to discriminate and control the content carried on their networks, and we discuss what implications this behavior will have if the FCC fails to step in and once again restore rules protecting consumers.

The national broadband plan will also need to continue the work begun by the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act to close the digital divide and finally deliver on the 1996 Act's promise of universal, affordable advanced communications services.<sup>25</sup> The FCC's work here must move beyond the stale, self-interested debate that has characterized this issue in recent years. Though there is wide agreement that the Universal Service Fund is broken, inefficient, and must be fixed — that's where the agreement ends. While there are no shortage

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009, Pub. L. No. 111-5, 123 Stat. 115 (2009).

of complaints about the USF, there is a dearth of good non-self-interested ideas on how to fix it. We propose a bold and transformative shift in USF policy. Done properly, we believe the FCC can ensure universal access to affordable broadband while also substantially reducing the size of the fund over the long term.

This path to reform begins with an understanding of how technology has fundamentally changed the communications marketplace, and how this change has transformed the old paradigms about universal service policy. When the current universal service regime was created in 1996, the Internet was an application that rode on top of the telephone infrastructure. Today, it's the opposite. Telephony is just one of many applications that broadband offers. But our universal service policy has not kept pace with advances in technology. Today, the FCC throws almost \$5 billion per year down the drain by inefficiently supporting legacy telephone technologies while, 20 million rural Americans live in areas unserved by any broadband provider.<sup>26</sup> This is especially wasteful given the fact that in the 1996 Act, Congress directed the FCC to treat universal service as "evolving" and to modernize the support system to account for advances in technology.<sup>27</sup>

The national broadband plan must account for how convergence has changed the business of telecommunications. Before broadband, carriers were only able to earn perhaps \$20 per customer each month selling phone service. In today's converged world, a carrier can earn well over \$100 on that same line by offering phone, TV and Internet services. Unfortunately, our current regulatory structure does not account for this potential — ignoring that with this additional revenue, many carriers can operate profitably without ongoing subsidies. In fact, the need for the majority of current USF subsidies is questionable.

Below, we propose an alternative to this broken process. We suggest that the FCC implement a 10-year transition as part of the national broadband plan, whereby a new support model that accounts for "triple-play" revenue is phased in, and the resulting cost-savings are used to fund the buildout of broadband infrastructure in unserved areas. We estimate that after this transition, every rural home will have access to broadband, and spending on subsidies to high-cost areas could be reduced by billions a year.

The national broadband plan must also address the most difficult issue plaguing our country's broadband markets — the fact that 50 million low-income Americans still lack access to this essential technology. FCC policy can play a role in bridging this divide, for example, by extending the Lifeline/Linkup low-income program to broadband and by expanding the "e-rate" program to ensure American students receive the benefits of broadband both in school and at home.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> See *infra* notes 286-289.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> See infra page 138.

FCC action to create more meaningful marketplace competition will also lead to lower prices and help increase broadband adoption rates in low-income communities. However, many of the programs that will provide the most impact on the digital divide lie outside of the Commission's jurisdiction. Therefore, Congress needs to explore a wide mix of polices aimed at solving this problem, including programs that provide practical technology training, enhance digital literacy, and develop community-based content and applications.

Finally, the FCC must use the national broadband plan to establish the agency as the pre-eminent authority and resource for all broadband market data. States all over the country have undertaken efforts to map out broadband deployment and adoption, often at great and unnecessary expense. In many cases, these public-private efforts are conducted in a manner that places more focus on private, rather than public, concerns. The data generated from these efforts is often nontransparent and nonverifiable. The FCC should conclude efforts begun in 2008 to reform its own data gathering practices, so it has the information needed to make the right policy decisions. But just as good data enables the FCC to make informed decisions, so too can it empower consumers to make smart decisions. Thus the FCC should make as much of its broadband data publicly accessible as possible.

President Obama promised to bring change to Washington, and it appears that is already happening. The very fact that the FCC is preparing a national broadband plan is in and of itself a huge step forward. However, this plan cannot be a long list of platitudes and bromides. It cannot simply state goals that we all agree are noble; it must contain policies that are bold and transformative — policies that atone for the FCC's past record of neglect and finally deliver on those promises made by our leaders so long ago.

# Chapter 2 DEFINING AMERICA'S BROADBAND PROBLEM

## U.S. BROADBAND: SLOW, EXPENSIVE AND STAGNANT

Innovation is America's greatest economic asset. American innovation created the Internet and most of the content and applications that continue to drive its exponential worldwide growth. But the early success of the Internet in America is characterized by a stark contrast: The thriving, competitive Internet market was built on top of a private communications infrastructure operated by a monopolist — Ma Bell — with every incentive to crush innovation.

The reason innovation wasn't crushed is because this communications revolution was nurtured and protected by a vigilant regulator. The Federal Communications Commission recognized the potential of the Internet in its infancy, and the agency acted to protect it with regulatory safeguards that ensured that the Internet would thrive as an open platform. These safeguards are directly responsible for creating the communications-driven economic expansion that pushed the American economy forward over the past quarter-century. These safeguards also fostered a new era of people-powered democratic participation that has transformed the American political landscape.

But the very characteristic that defines the Internet — its almost unlimited potential as a platform for economic activity — is the thing that makes it so vulnerable to domination by the few communications giants that control its underlying infrastructure. Just as the Internet was becoming an essential technology for the average American, the vigilant regulator that had once protected it from the communications giants was captured by those same giants. In just a few short years, nearly all of the important safeguards established by Congress and by the FCC were removed. And the results were as predictable as they were disappointing.

## The American Decline

America was an early international leader in information and communications technology precisely because of the basic competitive framework established in U.S. communications law during the last quarter of the 20th century. The undoing of this framework is why America has fallen further and further behind the rest of the world in every index of information and communications technology. And it's why we're

poised to permanently lose our position as the global leader in economic growth and technological innovation.

The American decline is the opposite of the outcome predicted by those who pushed to abolish the pro-competitive framework. In fact, the large incumbent phone and cable companies predicted that jettisoning these regulatory safeguards would "free" American companies from the same "burdens" that saddle our overseas competitors, leading to a period of unprecedented investment and growth. But as we went down the path of "deregulation," our foreign counterparts maintained their commitment to the very pro-competitive policies pioneered in America. And they saw their broadband Internet markets blossom while ours withered.

The most obvious example of this decline is seen in the measurement of broadband penetration, or the number of per capita broadband connections. At the turn of the century, the United States was ranked fifth among the world's nations in broadband penetration, according to data from the International Telecommunications Union (ITU). By 2007, we had dropped precipitously to 22nd place, just barely ahead of isolated island nations such as Barbados and the Faroe Islands (see Figure 1).<sup>28</sup>

<sup>28</sup> It is important to note that there are two major international indices for comparing broadband penetration. The one most often quoted is the semi-annual figure reported by the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD). For example, in his December 6, 2008, address to the nation, President-Elect Obama stated, "It is unacceptable that the United States ranks 15th in the world in broadband adoption." The figure he was citing was from the OECD's June 2008 data. However, the OECD is a 30-nation member body, and thus it is technically incorrect to say that the United States is ranked "15th in the world" — we're 15th in the OECD. The broadband penetration data cited above and in Figure 1 is from the International Telecommunications Union (ITU), which does actually include every country in the world. Thus, in this index, the United States is ranked 22nd, because we are behind the following non-OECD nations: Bermuda, Hong Kong, Macao and Israel, Also, the ITU data has Australia, New Zealand and Japan slightly ahead of the United States, while these three countries are slightly behind the United States in the OECD ranking. Adding to the confusion, in a March 10, 2009, speech, Acting FCC Chairman Michael Copps stated, "Just last week, we got another of those many reports telling us how far the United States has fallen in the ranking of nations when it comes to broadband — this one from the International Telecommunications Union concluding that your country and mine has now slipped to a dismal 17th." However, Chairman Copps seemed to be referring to an ITU study commissioned by the United Nations, titled Measuring the Information Society — the ICT Development Index, released on March 2, 2009. This index, however, is a composite measurement based on many more factors other than just broadband penetration. Such factors include literacy and education levels, computer ownership and mobile phone ownership. In this index, the United States did fall from 11th place in the world in 2002 to 17th place in 2007.

#### Figure 1: The Decline in U.S. Broadband Penetration

(Broadband Lines per 100 inhabitants, ITU, 2000 and 2007)<sup>29</sup>

Country	Broadband Penetration (ITU, 2000)	Broadband Penetration Ranking (ITU, 2000)	Country	Broadband Penetration (ITU, 2007)	Broadband Penetration Ranking (ITU, 2007)
South Korea	8.42	1	Bermuda	36.71	1
Hong Kong, China	6.67	2	Denmark	36.33	2
Canada	4.58	3	Iceland	34.76	3
Sweden	2.8	4	Netherlands	33.54	4
United States	2.51	5	Finland	33.33	5
Austria	2.38	6	Switzerland	32.07	6
Singapore	1.89	7	South Korea	30.62	7
Netherlands	1.63	8	Norway	30.57	8
Belgium	1.4	9	Hong Kong, China	26.09	9
Denmark	1.26	10	Belgium	25.97	10
Taiwan, China	1.03	11	Sweden	25.87	11
Macao, China	0.86	12	United Kingdom	25.55	12
lceland	0.84	13	France	25.22	13
Switzerland	0.78	14	Luxembourg	24.16	14
Finland	0.68	15	Germany	23.97	15
Japan	0.67	16	Australia	23.28	16
Norway	0.52	17	Macao, China	22.97	17
Malta	0.42	18	Canada	22.91	18
France	0.33	19	New Zealand	22.50	19
Germany	0.32	20	Japan	22.47	20
Portugal	0.25	21	Israel	22.06	21
Italy	0.2	22	United States	21.46	22
Spain	0.19	23	Faroe Islands	21.35	23
New Zealand	0.12	24	Taiwan, China	20.93	24
Dominica	0.11	25	Estonia	20.80	25

Source: International Telecommunications Union

The U.S. descent is a remarkable story. But perhaps even more remarkable is the rapid expansion and innovation occurring in the broadband markets of the countries moving ahead of us on the list. Countries like South Korea and Japan have achieved substantial deployment and uptake of fiber-optic-to-the-premise (fttp) services, in some instances offering residential users symmetrical speeds reaching 1 Gigabit per second (Gbps) for the less than the monthly price a U.S. consumer would pay for a service 100 times slower.<sup>30</sup> Countries like England

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> This data was extracted from an ITU database available at http://www.itu.int/ITU-D/ICTEYE/Indicators/Indicators.aspx. Some other broadband penetration index summary charts available from ITU show the United States with a slightly lower ranking of 24th (see, for example, http://www.itu. int/ITU-D/ict/statistics/at\_glance/top20\_broad\_2007.html). However, these rankings appear to have been created from incomplete and only partially current data sets, and thus do not reflect the best available data. The data in figure 1 above closely tracks that collected by the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development in 2007. Among the 30 OECD countries, the United States ranked third in broadband penetration in 2000 but had fallen to 15th by June 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> By mid-2007, the South Korean Information Ministry estimated that nationwide adoption of broadband had exceeded 90 percent of households, with some areas attaining 100 percent adoption. *See* "90 percent of Koreans Hooked to Broadband," *The Korea Herald*, July 9, 2007. Japanese ISP KDDI began offering the "Hikari One Home Gigabit service" in 2008, which provides subscribers with symmetrical 1Gbps fiber optic service for about \$51 U.S. per month. *See* "Japan's KDDI to Offer 1 GBps Internet Connections to Homes," Martyn Williams, *PC World*, Sept. 25, 2008. According to the OECD, by June 2008, 45 percent of Japanese and 39 percent of South Korean broadband connections were fiber-to-the-premise, compared to less than 3 percent of U.S. fixed connections. *See* OECD Broadband Data to June 2008, table 1, available at http://www.oecd.org/sti/ict/broadband (*June 2008 OECD Data*).

that had virtually no broadband deployment at the turn of the century now have robust and fiercely competitive marketplaces offering DSL broadband services with speeds 10 times faster than the average U.S. DSL connection.<sup>31</sup> And countries like Denmark, Iceland, Finland and The Netherlands saw their broadband markets achieve twice the levels of absolute growth compared to the United States. (see Figure 2).

#### Figure 2: Leaders in Absolute Growth in Broadband Penetration

(Net Change in Broadband Lines per 100 Inhabitants, ITU, between 2000 and 2007)<sup>32</sup>

•	BROADBAND	PENETRATION	Absolute	Ranked Above	Ranked Above
Country	2000	2007	Change	U.S. in 2000?	U.S. in 2007?
Denmark	1.26	36.33	35.07	No	Yes
lceland	0.84	34.76	33.92	No	Yes
Finland	0.68	33.33	32.65	No	Yes
Netherlands	1.63	33.54	31.91	No	Yes
Switzerland	0.78	32.07	31.29	No	Yes
Norway	0.52	30.57	30.05	No	Yes
United Kingdom	0.09	25.55	25.46	No	Yes
France	0.33	25.22	24.89	No	Yes
Belgium	1.4	25.97	24.57	No	Yes
Germany	0.32	23.97	23.65	No	Yes
Sweden	2.8	25.87	23.07	Yes	Yes
New Zealand	0.12	22.5	22.38	No	Yes
South Korea	8.42	30.62	22.2	Yes	Yes
Macao, China	0.86	22.97	22.11	No	Yes
Japan	0.67	22.47	21.8	No	Yes
Taiwan, China	1.03	20.93	19.9	No	No
Hong Kong, China	6.67	26.09	19.42	Yes	Yes
United States	2.51	21.46	18.95		
Canada	4.58	22.91	18.33	Yes	Yes
Italy	0.2	18.45	18.25	No	No

Source: International Telecommunications Union

## Critics are quick to point out that broadband penetration can be a misleading metric. These apologists for the U.S. decline contend that the ITU and OECD

<sup>31</sup> Unlike the United States, the incumbent cable and telephone companies in the United Kingdom have only a 50 percent share of the broadband market. Competitive carriers that resell, wholesale and unbundle network elements from BT (the U.K. incumbent telecom carrier) control half the U.K. market. This arrangement has led to early and accelerated deployment of advanced VDSL technologies by these competitive carriers, offering users speeds in excess of 24 Mbps. In turn, this competitive deployment appears to have encouraged BT to finally offer its own VDSL2+ services. See *June 2008 OECD Data* (showing 24 Mbps DSL services, but only 8Mbps DSL services available from BT); *See also* "BT Rolls Out Faster Broadband," *BBC News*, April 30, 2008, available at http:// news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/technology/7376173.stm. According to the latest FCC data, nearly two-thirds of all residential and business DSL lines in the United States had downstream speeds of less than 2.5 Mbps. *See* "High-Speed Services for Internet Access as of December 31, 2007," Industry Analysis and Technology Division, Wireline Competition Bureau, Federal Communications Commission, Table 5 (*December 2007 FCC Form 477 Data*).

<sup>32</sup> This figure illustrates the changes in these broadband markets in terms of absolute, or net, growth in broadband penetration between 2000 and 2007. This metric is preferable to presenting the change in terms of *percent* growth, as countries that had very low broadband penetration in 2000 would exhibit higher percent growth rates than those countries that had appreciable levels of broadband penetration in 2000. For example, Denmark, which ranked highest in net growth over this period, had a 2,800 percent increase in broadband penetration. Contrast that with Nicaragua (not shown), which had a 3,300 percent growth rate in broadband penetration but only improved from 0.01 lines per capita in 2000 to 0.34 lines per capita in 2007.

penetration indexes unfairly present the United States in a bad light, due to differences in household size,<sup>33</sup> how business lines are counted,<sup>34</sup> or the fact that the United States has a lower population density than countries like South Korea.<sup>35</sup> Most of these excuses are mere diversions, and they don't really address the basic fact that both residential and business adoption of broadband in America are well below what they should be for a country with our level of income and technological readiness.<sup>36</sup>

But even if we accept these weak critiques at face value and agree to ignore the international broadband penetration rankings, there are still many important metrics where U.S. broadband is lagging. The monthly cost of broadband in America is higher than all but seven of the 30 OECD nations, only slightly less expensive than the offerings in countries like Hungary and Poland (see Figure 3). The speeds of the connections offered to U.S. consumers are quite slow compared to other countries like Japan and France. Overall, the United States ranks 14th in average advertised download speed, at just under 9Mbps, some 10 times slower than Japan, the international leader (see Figure 3). When price and speed are

<sup>34</sup> Some critics have argued that the OECD's methodology does not account for special access lines (a type of broadband data platform typically used by large business customers) and therefore understates the true level of U.S. broadband penetration. But this is a misleading critique. The OECD does not count such leased access lines that do not have Internet connectivity, but it does account for those that do. For example, if a rural cell phone company purchases a T-1 dedicated line to connect a cellular tower with a central office facility for the purpose of transporting voice calls, the OECD does not count this line. However, if a small business purchases a T-1 to run a Web server, the line is counted.

<sup>35</sup> The population density excuse is perhaps the one most consistently trotted out to explain away the U.S. decline, and it is also the most incorrect. Among the OECD nations, there is no correlation between population density and broadband penetration ( $R^2 = 0.05$ , p = 0.25). For example, loeland has one of the lowest population densities in the world, but it has the fifth-highest broadband penetration in the OECD. Furthermore, four of the 14 countries ahead of the United States in the OECD broadband rankings have lower population densities than the United States, and 13 of the 15 countries with lower broadband penetration than the United States have higher population densities. Geography does play a small role in broadband diffusion, but it is the proportion of the rural population ( $R^2 = 0.15$ , p = 0.03), not the density of the population, that matters.

<sup>36</sup> A 2007 report by the industry-funded Phoenix Center attempted to downplay the OECD rankings by constructing a "Broadband Performance Index," which accounts for intervening factors such as population density, GDP per capita, income inequality, household and business size, service price, and the use of conventional telephony. But even when accounting for these factors, this index still showed the United States ranking 14th among the 30 OECD nations. Thus, it is likely that the most obvious factors not controlled for in this ranking — market competition and government broadband policy, two things other countries have that the United States lacks — account for the low U.S. ranking.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>33</sup> For example, in a 2007 speech, FCC Commissioner Robert McDowell stated: "Countries are punished or rewarded by the OECD analysis based on the number of persons living in a household or the number of people working in a business." While differences in average household size can affect the total broadband penetration ranking, and the level of actual household penetration is more informative, the United States is lagging in this metric, too. According to the U.K. research firm Point-Topic, in 2007, the United States ranked 15th in household broadband penetration in the OECD and 24th in household penetration worldwide. *See* "Shooting the Messenger: Myth vs. Reality: U.S. Broadband Policy and International Broadband Rankings," S. Derek Turner, Free Press, July 2007 (*Shooting the Messenger*).

considered together (i.e., a measure of "value," or price per megabit per second) the United States fares slightly better, coming in at 12th place (see Figure 3). But at \$12.60 per Mbps, the value of U.S. connections is some four-times less than that of countries like France, and is only slightly better than the value of connections in Hungary, a country whose per capita GDP is nearly two-and-a-half times lower than the United States.<sup>37</sup>

Figure 3: Price,	Speed a	nd Value	of Broadband	Connections
J				

(OECD, October 2007)

PRICE (OECD 2007)			SPEED (OECD 2007)			VALUE (OECD 2007)		
Country	Average Advertised Monthly Price (US\$/mo.)	Advertised \$/Mbps Ranking	J Country	Average Advertised Download Speed (Mbps)	Advertised Speed Ranking	F Country (US	Average Advertised Price Per Mbps \$/mo./Mbps)	Advertised \$/Mbps Ranking
Finland	\$31.18	1	Japan	93.7	1	Japan	\$3.09	1
Germany	\$32.22	2	France	44.2	2	France	\$3.70	2
Switzerland	\$32.69	3	South Korea	43.3	3	Italy	\$4.61	3
United Kingdom	\$33.34	4	Sweden	21.4	4	United Kingdom	\$5.29	4
Sweden	\$34.00	5	New Zealand	13.6	5	South Korea	\$5.96	5
Japan	\$34.21	6	Italy	13.1	6	Luxembourg	\$7.31	6
Denmark	\$34.34	7	Finland	13.0	7	Switzerland	\$8.17	7
France	\$36.70	8	Portugal	13.0	8	Germany	\$8.44	8
Netherlands	\$39.06	9	Australia	12.1	9	Norway	\$9.81	9
Ireland	\$40.41	10	Norway	11.8	10	Portugal	\$11.52	10
South Korea	\$40.65	11	Luxembourg	10.7	11	United States	\$12.60	11
Italy	\$41.09	12	United Kingdo	m 10.6	12	Finland	\$13.45	12
Greece	\$41.77	13	Germany	9.2	13	Hungary	\$14.31	13
Belgium	\$46.08	14	United States	8.9	14	Ireland	\$14.92	14
New Zealand	\$48.66	15	Canada	7.8	15	Netherlands	\$15.26	15
Turkey	\$50.04	16	Spain	6.9	16	New Zealand	\$16.75	16
Austria	\$50.08	17	Greece	6.6	17	Czech Republic	\$17.54	17
Luxembourg	\$50.84	18	Hungary	6.4	18	Austria	\$17.66	18
Canada	\$51.07	19	Belgium	6.3	19	Denmark	\$17.70	19
Australia	\$52.26	20	Czech Republi	c 6.0	20	Sweden	\$18.40	20
Portugal	\$52.61	21	Denmark	6.0	21	Belgium	\$18.55	21
United States	\$53.06	22	Switzerland	5.5	22	Slovak Republic	\$19.59	22
Norway	\$55.74	23	Netherlands	5.3	23	Australia	\$21.34	23
Poland	\$56.57	24	Slovak Republ	ic 5.2	24	lceland	\$22.22	24
Hungary	\$57.22	25	Austria	4.9	25	Spain	\$22.85	25
lceland	\$57.92	26	lceland	4.9	26	Poland	\$25.03	26
Mexico	\$72.20	27	Poland	4.2	27	Canada	\$28.14	27
Slovak Republic	\$79.61	28	Ireland	3.0	28	Greece	\$29.13	28
Czech Republic	\$88.91	29	Mexico	1.7	29	Mexico	\$63.89	29
Spain	n/a	n/a	Turkey	1.4	30	Turkey	\$97.43	30

Source: OECD

The impact that price has on adoption in the broadband market cannot be understated. Unlike in mature communications markets such as telephony, consumers are much more sensitive to price changes in a developing market like broadband access. Consumers who have yet to try the service are much less willing to pay for it at higher prices, and those who are "marginal" adopters that don't place a very high value on the service are much more likely to cancel it if prices increase, even modestly. Thus, it is no surprise to learn that monthly broadband

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> In 2008, the per capita GDP in Hungary was \$19,800, while it was \$47,000 in the United States (in U.S. purchasing power parity dollars). *See* CIA World Factbook 2008.

price alone explains a substantial portion of the differences in broadband penetration between OECD nations (see Figure 4).



Figure 4: Broadband Penetration vs. Price (OECD, 2007)

Source: OECD; Free Press analysis of OECD data

## The U.S. Duopoly Fails to Deliver

A central premise in competition analysis is summed up by the quip "four is few, six is many." In other words, when a market has fewer than the equivalent of six equal-sized competitors, the market just doesn't function properly. Prices are well above cost-plus-reasonable profit; investment is withheld until absolutely needed; innovation is actively discouraged; and consumer welfare suffers.<sup>38</sup> This is especially true in the case of communications services, where entry barriers are high, reducing the threat of increased competition, and where the vertically integrated phone and cable companies go to great lengths to avoid head-to-head competition on broadband access.

But for the past decade, federal regulators have not seemed very concerned with the state of competition in the U.S. broadband market. They seem content to pretend that our market is not a duopoly, and that competitive third, fourth and fifth broadband platform alternatives such as 3G wireless, satellite and broadband over powerline (BPL) are either already here or just around the corner. The FCC even claims there are actually six or more broadband providers available in two-thirds

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> *See* testimony of Mark Cooper, Consumer Federation of America, before the U.S. Senate Committee on Commerce, Science and Transportation, Regarding Competition and Convergence, March 30, 2006.

of this nation's ZIP Codes, though in reality most consumers are hard-pressed to find two reasonably affordable options for broadband service. And even as the FCC approves merger after merger, we're told not to worry about one company having too much market power (see Figure 5).

Rank	Company	Subscribers at End of 2008	Percent of All U.S. Broadband
1	AT&T	15,077,000	20.9%
2	Comcast	14,929,000	20.7%
3	Time Warner	8,727,000	12.1%
4	Verizon	8,673,000	12.0%
5	Cox	4,000,000	5.6%
6	Charter	2,881,100	4.0%
7	Qwest	2,847,000	4.0%
8	Cablevision	2,455,000	3.4%
9	BHN, Suddenlink	2,075,000	2.9%
10	Embarq	1,412,000	2.0%
11	Windstream	978,800	1.4%
12	Mediacom	737,000	1.0%
13	CenturyTel	641,000	0.9%
14	Frontier	579,943	0.8%
15	Insight	458,500	0.6%
16	Cable ONE	372,887	0.5%
17	RCN	302,000	0.4%
18	FairPoint	295,360	0.4%
19	Cincinnati Bell	233,200	0.3%
	Total (Top 19 Companies)	67,674,790	94.0%
	Total (All U.S. Broadband)	71,994,457	100.0%

## Figure 5: Top U.S. Broadband Providers

(Leichtman Research Group, 4Q 2008)

Source: Leichtman Research Group; top 19 companies account for approximately 94% of the total U.S. market

As we see from Figure 5, no single broadband provider controls more than onefifth of the entire U.S. broadband market, and the top cable and top phone company together only control about 42 percent of the market. But the broadband Internet access market is not really a national market: It's fundamentally a local market. It makes no difference to a consumer in Montana if Verizon is expanding its fiber optic broadband services, as that customer is a thousand miles away from Verizon's service territory. In fact, none of the nine telephone companies listed above compete against one another in the fixed broadband market. And only one of the cable companies shown above — RCN — is an "overbuilder" in direct competition with other cable companies.<sup>39</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> RCN's overbuilding is limited to just small portions of four states and Washington, D.C., and it only accounts for less than 0.5 percent of the entire broadband market. Verizon has overbuilt its FiOS service in a few areas around Dallas-Ft. Worth, Texas. This practice is not something analysts think will become a widespread industry trend. *See* "Verizon to Challenge AT&T with Internet, TV in Texas," Crayton Harrison, *Bloomberg.com*, June 16, 2008.

As most Americans are well aware, their only options for home broadband service are the local cable or local phone company (and millions of rural Americans don't even have those options). While cellular companies have widely deployed 3G-level "high-speed" Internet services, this technology has not yet shown to be a viable substitute for a dedicated fixed home broadband line (what's more, the same incumbent telephone companies control more than 80 percent of the mobile high-speed Internet market, and these services are far slower and far more expensive than a typical DSL or cable modem line).<sup>40</sup>

The simple fact is that our broadband market is a duopoly. Nationwide, incumbent phone and cable companies control 97 percent of the fixed-line residential broadband market. When the mobile data market is included, the incumbent phone and cable companies' nationwide market share only declines to 95 percent (see Figure 6).

## Figure 6: U.S. Broadband Market Duopoly<sup>41</sup>

Provider Type	Marketshare of Fixed Residential Broadband Market (2008)	Marketshare of Fixed AND Mobile Residential Broadband Market (2008)
Incumbent Phone Companies	39%	45%
Incumbent Cable Companies	57%	50%
Cable Overbuilders	1%	1%
CLECs	1%	1%
Others (satellite, wireless, powerline)	1%	3%
Marketshare of Incumbent Cable and Phone Companies	97%	95%

(2008 Marketshare Estimates)

Source: Free Press estimates based on FCC and provider data

As high as these incumbent marketshares are, they still *overstate* the true level of local competition. First, in the case of the entire high-speed access market (fixed plus mobile lines), there is no evidence to suggest that any significant portion of mobile data customers are using these services as their *sole or primary* residential

<sup>40</sup> See *December 2007 FCC Form 477 Data,* Table 6, showing the ILEC share of the mobile wireless high-speed Internet market to be 81.5 percent. The mobile wireless high-speed Internet market, however, consists mostly of business lines, with only 9 million of the 51 million reported lines being counted by the FCC as residential.

<sup>41</sup> For this table, "incumbent phone companies" include facilities-based incumbent Local Exchange companies such as the RBOCs (AT&T, Qwest, Verizon); mid-size price-cap incumbents such as Windstream, CenturyTel, Frontier, Embarq; and smaller local exchange carriers, such as the members of WTA, OPASTCO and NTCA. "Incumbent cable companies" includes the larger national cable operators such as Comcast, Time Warner Cable, Cox, Bright House, Charter, Cablevision, CableOne, etc. "Cable overbuilders" includes companies such as RCN. "CLECs" include competitive local exchange carriers such as Covad Communications and XO Communications. "Others" includes satellite companies like WildBlue and Hughes Networks; Powerline providers include local municipalities and fixed wireless carriers such as Lariet.net.
broadband connection. Mobile data is a complementary service and will likely remain so for quite some time.<sup>42</sup> Second, the other competitors accounted for in the above figure have very limited geographic deployment and customer bases. Given its high price, slow speeds and slow response times (or "high latencies"), satellite is only a sensible high-speed Internet option for customers living in areas where there is no other provider available. Fixed wireless deployment is also targeted toward rural areas with limited cable and DSL deployment. Traditional competitive local exchange carriers (CLECs) targeting residential populations and cable overbuilders have a limited presence in just a few large metropolitan areas. And broadband over powerline (BPL) is a sparsely deployed and declining technology.<sup>43</sup>

The cable-phone duopoly is failing to deliver the quality of broadband connections needed for American innovation to thrive. While much emphasis is placed on the slow download speeds of U.S. broadband connections, the upload speeds of our connections are also abysmal. This is an often overlooked but important issue. The promise of the Internet to effect social and economic change is based upon its fundamental nature as a *two-way* communications medium. In the 1996 Telecommunications Act, Congress clearly articulated its intent to foster universal deployment and adoption of a two-way communications technology, and not another one-way, one-to-many broadcast medium. But a glance at the offerings of most U.S. providers indicates an ever-increasing asymmetry, running counter to Congress' stated intent.

According to the FCC, a full third of the high-speed connections in the United States have upload speeds no faster than dial-up service (see Figure 7). This figure reflects the generally poor quality of mobile data connections. When mobile lines are excluded, the percent of all U.S. connections with upload speeds below 200 kbps drops to just under 8 percent. We also see from this data that a full 62 percent of DSL connections have failed to break the 2.5 Mbps barrier or have upload speeds below 200 kbps. And the limitations of satellite connections are quite apparent, with less than 10 percent of these lines breaking the 200 kbps upload barrier.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> Even among mobile telephone customers, the substitution of mobile lines for fixed wired telephone lines is still relatively limited (17.5 percent of households in 2008), and much of this substitution is occurring in low-income homes. *See* "Wireless Substitution: Early Release of Estimates from the National Health Interview Survey, January-June 2008," Stephen J. Blumberg, Ph.D. and Julian V. Luke, Division of Health Interview Statistics, National Center for Health Statistics, rel. December 17, 2008. *See also* "Wireless Substitution: Estimates From the National Health Interview Survey, January-June 2008," Stephen J. Blumberg, Ph.D. and Julian V. Luke, Division of Health Interview Statistics, National Center for Health Statistics, rel. December 17, 2008. *See also* "Wireless Substitution: State-level Estimates From the National Health Interview Survey, January-December 2007," Blumberg et. al., rel. March 11, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Broadband over powerline peaked in June 2007 with an unremarkable 5,347 residential lines. It has since declined to 5,159 lines as of the end of 2007, accounting for just 0.007 percent of all residential U.S. high-speed lines.

	Percent of lines	PERCENT OF LINES EXCEEDING 200 KBPS IN BOTH DIRECTIONS, AND THE Speed in the faster direction is:				
Technology	exceeding 200 kbps in only one direction	Between 200 kbps and 2.5 Mbps	Between 2.5 Mbps and 10 Mbps	Between 10 Mbps and 25 Mbps	Between 25 Mbps and 100 Mbps	Greater than 100 Mbps
ADSL	14.3%	47.6%	38.0%	0.1%	0'	%
SDSL	0%	99.5%	0.4%	0.1	%	0%
Traditional Wireline	0%	90.6%	5.4%	1.3%	1.4%	1.3%
Cable Modem	0.9%	10.6%	77.6%	10.	9%	0%
Fiber	0.2%	7.5%	43.9%	46.8%	0.8%	0.7%
Satellite	90.7%	9.3	3%	0%	0%	0%
Fixed Wireless	4.4%	90.3%	5.2%	0.1%	0	%
Mobile Wireless	69.9%	30.1%	0%	0%	0%	0%
Power Line and Other	0%	10	0%	0%	0%	0%
All Technologies	33.8%	28.8%	33.3%	3.9%	0.1%	0%
All, excluding mobile wireless	7.6%	27.9%	57.6%	6.8%	0.2%	0.0%

**Figure 7: U.S. Broadband Speeds** (High-Speed Lines by Technology, December 2007)<sup>44</sup>

Source: December 2007 FCC Form 477 Data.

The data in Figure 7 accounts for all U.S. connections, both residential and business. Using this and other data, we estimate that a full third of residential broadband connections have maximum download speeds that are less than 2.5 Mbps or have upload speeds that do not exceed 200 kbps. Only 7 percent of residential U.S. broadband connections — reaching just 4 percent of the country's households — have download speeds in excess of 10 Mbps, and many of these are cable modem connections that may rarely reach advertised speeds due to the shared and over-subscribed nature of cable infrastructure (see Figure 8).

It is important to note that despite this data, the FCC continues to conclude in reports to Congress that broadband is being deployed to all Americans "in a reasonable and timely fashion."<sup>45</sup> But Section 706 of the Telecommunications Act of 1996 directs the FCC to "determine whether advanced telecommunications capability is being deployed to all Americans in a reasonable and timely fashion,"<sup>46</sup> and defines "advanced telecommunications capability" as "high-speed, switched, broadband telecommunications capability that enables users *to originate* and receive high-quality voice, data, graphics, *and video*" (emphasis added).<sup>47</sup> Such a standard requires at a minimum constant upload speeds on the order of at least

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>44</sup> Some of the speed bins in this table have been lumped together, due to the fact that the FCC has redacted the figures for the purposes of "protecting" sensitive business information. Though given that these data would not be reported publicly in a manner associated with any particular provider, it is perplexing as to how such disclosure could cause any competitive harm.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> See "Availability of Advanced Telecommunications Capability in the United States," GN Docket No. 07-45, Fifth Report to Congress, 23 FCC Rcd 9615 (2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>46</sup> See § 706(b) of the Telecommunications Act of 1996, Pub. L. 104-104, 110 Stat. 56 (1996), (*1996 Act*), reproduced in the notes under 47 U.S.C. § 157.

<sup>47</sup> See § 706(c) of the 1996 Act.

4 Mbps.<sup>48</sup> Just a few companies in a few limited geographic areas are deploying connections with this level of upstream capability.<sup>49</sup> Despite the rosy annual summaries from the FCC, the U.S. broadband market is failing to meet the standards set by Congress.

### Figure 8: U.S. Residential Broadband Speeds

(Estimates for December 2007)

Connection Speed	Number of Primary U.S. Residential Broadband Connections	Percent of Primary U.S. Residential Broadband Connections	Percent of All U.S. Households	
Less than 2.5Mbps Downstream and/or Less than 200kbps upstream	22,001,844	34%	19%	
Greater than 2.5Mbps Downstream and greater than 200kbps upstream	42,866,780	66%	36%	
Total	64,868,624	100%	55%	
Less than 10 Mbps Downstream and/or Less than 200kbps upstream	60,207,143	93%	51%	
Greater than 10Mbps Downstream and greater than 200kbps upstream	4,661,481	7%	4%	
Total	64,868,624	100%	55%	

Source: Free Press analysis of December 2007 FCC Form 477 data; excludes mobile wireless connections

### The Digital Divide Persists as Broadband Becomes an Essential Service

As he took the helm at the FCC in 2001, Chairman Michael Powell, in so many words, called the majority of Americans without access to the Internet of bunch of whiners. At his first press conference, when asked by a reporter if he believed there was a "digital divide" in America, Powell replied: "I think there is a Mercedes

<sup>49</sup> None of the major U.S. DSL providers offer upload speeds exceeding even 1 Mbps. Most cable offerings top out at a shared 2 Mbps upstream speed, though limited DOCSIS 3.0 deployments are offering 10 Mbps advertised upstream speeds for well over \$100 per month. Verizon's FiOS fiber to the home service does offer upstream speeds that meet the definition of advanced services, with packages starting out at 5 Mbps and going up to 20 Mbps upstream. However, Verizon has only deployed FiOS to a limited part of its service territory (it is available to approximately 8 percent of all U.S. households, based on the number reported in the company's YE2008 10-K SEC filing).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Using the MPEG-2 video compression standard (that used by cable TV providers), a user would need approximately 2 to 4 Mbps of upload speed to originate a *standard*-definition quality television video signal, and 30-40 Mbps of upload speed to originate a professional high-definition quality television video signal. The MPEG-4 codec, version h.264 (used notably by IP video service provider Apple) transmits HD video with an approximate average bit rate of 4.5 Mbps. The term "high-quality" is inherently subjective, but pegging the Section 706 standard to that used by commercial providers to originate high-definition video is consistent with the objectives of the *1996 Act.* Slingbox, a company that manufactures a consumer device that can be used to redirect a customer's home HD television signal over the Internet, recommends that users have "sustained upload speeds" of at least 2 Mbps "for a *good* streaming experience" (emphasis added; note the use of the word "good" and not "high-quality" or "excellent"). *See* http://support.slingmedia.com/ get/KB-005850.html.

divide. I would like to have one, but I can't afford one."50

Powell's quote signaled the radical pro-business, anti-consumer regulatory path that would define the Commission's work over the following eight years. But to give Powell the benefit of the doubt, his statement was likely intended to portray the digital divide as something that would disappear in a few short years — with the natural progression of technology deployment. Powell apparently believed that though the Internet at the time was largely unavailable in the homes of minority, rural and low-income Americans, this was simply because the Internet had yet to become a mainstream technology.

But as technology continued to advance, the digital divide remained largely unchanged. In 2001, when Powell made his "Mercedes divide" quip, 50 percent of all U.S. homes were connected to the Internet, most via "dial-up" technology. But as Americans became familiar with the Internet's capabilities, demand grew rapidly for a technology that could do more. By 2007, high-speed Internet access had replaced basic Internet access as the "essential" communications technology, with 51 percent of homes connected to broadband.

But this technological progress has not supplanted the digital divide; it has merely transformed it into a more challenging problem. In 2001, only 28 percent of homes with annual household incomes below \$35,000 (an amount approximately twice as high as the federal poverty line) were connected to the Internet. By the end of 2007, just 29 percent of homes with annual household incomes below \$35,000 were connected to the Internet via broadband (see Figure 9). The more things changed, the more they stayed the same.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> The video archive for this press conference on the FCC Web site no longer works. However, according to one 2001 article, the full quote is: "I think the term sometimes is dangerous in the sense that it suggests that the minute a new and innovative technology is introduced in the market, there is a divide unless it is equitably distributed among every part of the society, and that is just an unreal understanding of an American capitalistic system. I think there is a Mercedes divide. I would like to have one, but I can't afford one. I'm not meaning to be completely flip about this. I think it's an important social issue, but it shouldn't be used to justify the notion of, essentially, the socialization of deployment of the infrastructure." *See* "Closing the Gap: Smart Taxation Could Be Key in Solving the Problem of the Digital Divide," Alan Pearce, *America's Network*, Sept. 1, 2001, available at http://findarticles.com/p/articles/mi\_m0DUJ/is\_13\_105/ai\_n27570760/.





Source: U.S. Census Bureau 2007 Current Population Survey

And this trend persists in all elements of the digital divide. In 2001, just 37 percent of racial and ethnic minorities were connected to the Internet, compared to 55 percent of non-Hispanic white Americans. By 2007, only 40 percent of minority homes were connected to broadband versus 55 percent of whites (see Figure 10).

In 2001, there was no real geographic digital divide to speak of, with 51 percent of urban homes connected to the Internet versus 48 percent of rural homes. But by 2007, 54 percent of urban homes had broadband, compared to 39 percent of rural homes (see Figure 11).



Figure 10: Racial/Ethnic Digital Divide

Source: U.S. Census Bureau, 2007 Current Population Survey



# Figure 11: Geographic Digital Divide (2001, 2003 & 2007)

Source: U.S. Census Bureau, Current Population Surveys, 2001, 2003, 2007

### Figure 12: Household Broadband Adoption vs. Median Income

(U.S. States, October 2007)





Source: 2007 Current Population Survey

## Why Some States Are Falling Behind in Broadband Adoption

Income, poverty and geography all influence which U.S. states excel and which lag behind in broadband adoption. Median household income alone can explain nearly three-fourths of the differences in household broadband adoption between U.S. states (see Figure 12). Affluent northeastern states like New Hampshire, Massachusetts and Connecticut all have household broadband adoption levels at or above 60 percent, almost twice the level seen in poorer states like Mississippi and West Virginia.

A similar relationship is seen between state-level household broadband adoption and poverty. The percentage of a state's population living below the poverty line can explain nearly 60 percent of the observed differences in broadband penetration between states (see Figure 13). Again, states with a high proportion of poor citizens like Alabama and Arkansas have broadband adoption levels far lower than wealthier states such as Utah and Alaska.





(U.S. States, October 2007)

Source: 2007 Current Population Survey; 2007 American Community Survey





Source: 2007 Current Population Survey

Not surprisingly, the percentage of inhabitants who live in rural areas determines the differences in broadband adoption between states, but is not nearly as strong a factor as income or poverty (see Figure 14). So while rural and relatively poor states like Mississippi and West Virginia have low broadband penetration, equally rural but much wealthier states like Vermont and Maine have considerably higher levels of household broadband adoption.

To bring broadband adoption in states like Mississippi and West Virginia more in line with the levels seen in northeastern states (see Figure 15), we need policies that encourage more rural broadband deployment, lower the monthly cost of broadband, increase the value and perceived utility of broadband, and help the less affluent get and stay connected. It's clear that the invisible hand of the marketplace won't solve these problems absent government intervention.

TOP FIVE BROADBAND STATES		BOTTOM FIVE BROADBAND STATES		
State	Percent of Homes with Broadband	State	Percent of Homes with Broadband	
New Hampshire	64.9%	West Virginia	32.7%	
Alaska	62.5%	Mississippi	33.2%	
Massachusetts	61.1%	Alabama	37.4%	
Connecticut	59.7%	Arkansas	38.2%	
Utah	59.3%	Oklahoma	38.8%	
TOP FIVE RURAL BROADBAND STATES		BOTTOM FIVE RURAL BROADBAND STATES		
State	Percent of Rural Homes with Broadband	State	Percent of Rural Homes with Broadband	
Rhode Island	70.6%	Mississippi	25.1%	
Massachusetts	69.7%	West Virginia	26.4%	
Connecticut	62.9%	Oklahoma	26.6%	
Colorado	60.4%	Tennessee	26.8%	
New Jersey	59.8%	Alabama	27.9%	
TOP FIVE URBAN	BROADBAND STATES	BOTTOM FIVE URBAN BROADBAND STATES		
State	Percent of Urban Homes with Broadband	State	Percent of Urban Homes with Broadband	
New Hampshire	68.2%	West Virginia	40.6%	
Alaska	66.0%	South Carolina	43.0%	
Virginia	61.2%	Arkansas	43.5%	
Oregon	61.0%	Alabama	44.6%	
Kansas 60.8%		Mississippi	44.6%	

# Figure 15: The Best and Worst U.S. States in Broadband Adoption (October 2007)

Source: 2007 Current Population Survey

# America's Broadband Failures Are the Result of Policy Failures

Fortunately, America already has a vibrant policy framework and guiding document that aims to encourage universal deployment and adoption of affordable next-generation telecommunications and information services. That document — the Communications Act — is supposed to prevent the inequity and technological stagnation discussed above. The Communications Act was last revised in 1996, and in quite an important way. Though generally characterized as "deregulatory" because of its loosening of traditional media ownership limits, the sections of the 1996 Act governing the telecommunications market were anything but. In the 1996 Act, Congress implemented a progressive, pro-competition regulatory structure — one that was intended to break open the bottlenecks in local communications networks. The new structure was supposed to use regulation to introduce the level of competition seen in the computer industry into the communications industry, and with it bring consumers the benefits of lower prices, better services and unfettered innovation.

Or that was the way it was supposed to work. But just as the new competition policy was being implemented by the FCC in the late 1990s, big industry players began to cripple it with endless lawsuits. What couldn't be killed in court was easily undone by the FCC under the Bush administration. America's broadband problems are not natural. They are the result of massive policy failures.

### CHANGING MEDIA: PUBLIC INTEREST POLICIES FOR THE DIGITAL AGE

#### CHANGING MEDIA: PUBLIC INTEREST POLICIES FOR THE DIGITAL AGE

# **Chapter 3** AMERICA'S BROADBAND PROBLEM: COMPETITION

# COMPETITION: THE FCC'S MISSED OPPORTUNITY

Successful communications policy needs to be adaptable. Regulators must not be overprotective of a particular industry or technology, and they should be willing to let an entire private industry die if it means promoting the general public interest. (No one is shedding a tear at the demise of the telegraph industry.) But the laws underlying the regulatory structure needn't be as flexible. In fact, the values at the foundation of U.S. communications law — competition, universal access and openness — are timeless principles that protect the public interest no matter how communications technology changes.

The principles of universal access and openness (or "nondiscrimination") are as old as the Communications Act itself. <sup>51</sup> The central organizing purpose of the Communications Act as written in 1934 was to establish the FCC "to make available, so far as possible, to all the people of the United States, a rapid, efficient, nationwide, and world-wide wire and radio communication service with adequate facilities at reasonable charges."<sup>52</sup> Sections 201 and 202<sup>53</sup> are built around the principle of nondiscrimination and are intended to protect the public interest regardless of technology or the level of market competition.<sup>54</sup>

<sup>51</sup> The term "Communications Act" refers to the 1934 Communications Act, as amended (substantially so by the 1996 Telecommunications Act).

<sup>52</sup> 47 U.S.C. §151. This is how it appeared in the original 1934 Act. In 1996, the following clause was inserted after "United States": "without discrimination on the basis of race, color, religion, national origin, or sex."

<sup>53</sup> 47 U.S.C. 201, 202. These are the first two sections of Title II of the Act, which governs common carriers (or more specifically, telecommunications providers). Title I deals with general provisions (and grants the FCC wide authority in regulating anything that is ancillary to its duties under the other titles). Title III deals with wireless communications of all forms (broadcasting, satellite, cellular, etc.). Title IV deals with administrative matters. Title V deals with penal and forfeiture provisions. Title VI deals with cable communications. And Title VII deals with miscellaneous provisions such as wartime powers of the president.

<sup>54</sup> In a 1998 denial of a forbearance petition, the Commission stated, "Assuming all relevant product and geographic markets become substantially competitive, moreover, carriers may still be able to treat some customers in an unjust, unreasonable, or discriminatory manner. Competitive markets increase the number of service options available to consumers, but they do not necessarily protect all consumers from all unfair practices. The market may fail to deter providers from unreasonably denying service to, or discriminating against, customers whom they may view as less desirable. ... providers may, in the absence of sections 201 and 202, have the opportunity and incentive to treat some of their existing customers in an unjust, unreasonable, and discriminatory manner, as The principle of competition is somewhat newer to the field of communications law. For much of the 20th century, Congress and the Commission treated the telecommunications market as a natural monopoly. This somewhat narrow and misguided belief enabled AT&T's 70-year monopoly reign.<sup>55</sup> But by the last quarter of the 20th century, the view that AT&T's monopoly was "natural" gave way to the understanding that the industry could actually benefit from greater competition. This shift was embodied in the 1996 Telecommunications Act, which empowered the FCC to impose extensive regulations on the legacy local incumbents — regulations designed to force the "Baby Bells" to open up their networks for use by their competitors.

It's clear from the plain language of the 1996 Act that Congress intended for this regulatory structure to facilitate competition in the emerging Internet market as well as the traditional local telephone market. The architects of the law understood very well that the future viability of the then-emerging computer-driven communications market was wholly dependent upon an open communications platform — one where all third parties have fair, reasonable and nondiscriminatory access to local telephone facilities (which, because there is only one "wire" running into any given home, makes these facilities so-called "bottleneck" facilities).

Indeed, Congress took its cue in 1996 from a series of rulings by the Commission beginning in the 1970s — known collectively as the *Computer Inquiries* — which helped foster the creation of the Internet and led to the information technology revolution. Unfortunately, this regulatory structure was later completely dismantled at the turn of the century by an FCC bent on "promoting" competition by

compared with similarly situated potential new customers." See Personal Communications Industry Association's Broadband Personal Communications Services Alliance's Petition for Forbearance for Broadband Personal Communications Services, WT Docket No. 98-100, Memorandum Opinion and Order and Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, 13 FCC Rcd 16857 (1998) at 16868-69, para. 23. This view of the central importance of Sections 201 and 202 was affirmed by the Commission in 2005. See Petition of SBC Communications Inc. for Forbearance from the Application of Title II Common Carrier Regulation to IP Platform Services, WC Docket No. 04-29, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 20 FCC Rcd 9361 (2005) at 9368, para. 17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> Natural monopoly is an economic concept that refers to the case where there are economies of scale in social costs — that is, a single firm can produce the desired output at a lower private and external cost than multiple firms. There is certainly a reason to conceptualize the telecommunications industry as a natural monopoly, but this conceptualization is apt only if technology is viewed in a very narrow and static manner. For example, the regulatory and economic view of the telephone industry as a natural monopoly was so ingrained that it took many years for MCI (a company that was able to utilize microwave radio waves to facilitate long-distance communications) to get the FCC to rethink this paradigm and allow limited long-distance competition (something that wasn't fully realized until the court-ordered breakup of the Bell system in 1982). The fact that the natural monopoly framework became so central to the FCC's early thinking about telecommunications markets is somewhat surprising, given the fact that the local telephone market exhibited appreciable levels of competition in the years following the expiration of the first Bell patents. Recent economic theory has raised substantial questions about the assumptions concerning scale and scope economies that underlie the view of the telecommunications market as a natural monopoly. See Fontenay et. al., "A New View of Scale and Scope in the Telecommunications Industry; Implications for Competition and Innovation," Communications & Strategies, No. 60, 4th Quarter 2005, p. 85.

undermining it at every turn. In a painful irony for America, the regulatory structure we pioneered but abandoned was adopted and implemented successfully by many of the countries that are leapfrogging past us in technology adoption and innovation.

### The Computer Inquiries and Competition Policy

There is a widely held belief, particularly among D.C. policymakers and corporate lobbyists, that the Internet "has never been regulated."<sup>56</sup> In reality, the FCC has imposed substantial regulations on part of the Internet<sup>57</sup> since its infancy to ensure that it would be able to grow and flourish into a competitive marketplace.<sup>58</sup>

In the mid-1960s, computers began to "talk" to one another. These computer-tocomputer "conversations" took place over the same infrastructure used to make telephone calls. The FCC became concerned that AT&T might use its monopoly position to unfairly control the emerging computing market. This concern was not without merit, as AT&T controlled the communications infrastructure that computing companies needed to offer their services. The Commission worried that AT&T could decide to enter the computer networking business and offer services that would compete with those offered by unregulated entities such as data processing companies or computer equipment manufacturers, making AT&T both a supplier of and a competitor to the emerging communications companies.

So in 1966, the FCC sought comment on the question of whether computer information and other data processing services should be subjected to FCC authority under the provisions of the Communications Act.<sup>59</sup> From this inquiry, the Commission concluded that the data-processing industry was competitive, had low barriers to entry, and should not be regulated.<sup>60</sup> But the Commission also found that the emerging data processing market was wholly dependent on access

<sup>57</sup> The Internet is, in its most simple abstraction, a global system of interconnected computers — a system with two basic parts, separable by two broadly distinct markets: the computer market and the market for the communications infrastructure that connects the computers.

<sup>58</sup> The first two nodes of what would become ARPANET — the predecessor of today's Internet — were connected in October 1969. The Commission began the first "Computer Inquiry" in 1966 and issued a tentative decision in 1970. *Regulatory and Policy Problems Presented by the Interdependence of Computer and Communication Services and Facilities*, Docket No. 16979, Notice of Inquiry, 7 FCC 2d 11 (1966) (*Computer I NOI*). See also *Regulatory and Policy Problems Presented by the Interdependence of Computer and Communications Services*, Tentative Decision by the Commission, 28 FCC2d 291, (1970) (*Computer I Tentative Decision*).

<sup>59</sup> Computer I NOI, para. 15-18.

<sup>60</sup> *Ibid*, paragraphs 19-23, which state in part, "There is ample evidence that data processing services of all kinds are becoming available in larger volume and that there are no natural or economic barriers to free entry into the market for these services."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>56</sup> Opponents of Network Neutrality heavily pushed this notion during the debates surrounding major telecom legislation in Congress during 2006. Some industry claims were particularly galling. For example, a wildly dishonest advertisement from the industry front group "Hands Off The Internet" stated that nondiscrimination protections on the Internet would be "the first major government regulation of the Internet, and will change how the Internet works."

to AT&T's infrastructure,<sup>61</sup> and that the phone company had substantial incentive to act in an anti-competitive manner.<sup>62</sup> So the FCC separated the competitive market from the uncompetitive market by imposing a set of highly regulatory safeguards known as "Maximum Separation."<sup>63</sup>

Under this structural separation, the phone company was only allowed to enter the data processing market if it established a completely separate corporate entity with separate facilities, equipment and personnel (including corporate officers). And the separate computing affiliate was not allowed to own its own communications transmission infrastructure; it had to purchase it from the parent company on the same publicly published terms and conditions available to all other data processing companies.<sup>64</sup>

The *Computer I* decision separated pure data processing services from pure communications transmission services. But there were some functions that did not fit so neatly into these separate bins, and the Commission ruled that it would deal with the regulatory status of these "hybrid services" on a case-by-case basis.<sup>65</sup> But this ad-hoc approach to decisions about hybrid services introduced too much uncertainty into the market, and the Commission quickly realized that it needed a better approach. So in 1976, it began its second *Computer Inquiry*.<sup>66</sup>

<sup>63</sup> Computer I Final Decision at para. 10.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> In discussing this history, we will often refer to the monopoly phone "company" in the singular. This is a simplification. AT&T was by far the dominant local and long-distance phone company in the United States prior to its court-ordered breakup, but there were other local monopoly carriers in certain areas (the largest being GTE, which was eventually acquired by Verizon), including many small local telephone cooperatives, some of which continue to operate today.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Regulatory and Policy Problems Presented by the Interdependence of Computer and Communication Services and Facilities, Docket No. 16979, Final Decision and Order, 28 FCC 2d 267 (1971) (Computer I Final Decision) at para. 7, which stated, in part, "There is a close and intimate relationship between data processing and communications services and that this interdependence will continue to increase. In fact, it is clear that data processing cannot survive, much less develop further, except through reliance upon and use of communication facilities and services."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> *Computer I Final Decision*, para. 229. Maximum separation was only applied to carriers with annual operating revenues exceeding \$1 million, so many of the smallest rural independent companies were not subject to these conditions. However, all common carriers under Title II of the Act were required to offer their services on a reasonable and nondiscriminatory basis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>e5</sup> At the time, the Commission defined hybrid services as "an offering of service which combines remote access data processing and message-switching to form a single integrated service." Pure data processing was considered to occur at the edges of the network, defined by the Commission as the "use of a computer for the processing of information as distinguished from circuit or message-switching. 'Processing' involves the use of the computer for operations which include, inter alia, the functions of storing, retrieving, sorting, merging and calculating data, according to programmed instructions." In contrast, pure communications was a transmission service where the content of the message is transmitted over the network without a change in content or form of the message. See *Computer I Tentative Decision*, para. 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Amendment of Section 64.702 of the Commission's Rules and Regulations, Notice of Inquiry and Proposed Rulemaking, 61 FCC 2d 103 (1976) (*Computer II Notice of Inquiry*).

To resolve the problems of uncertainty inherent to the "pure communications," "pure data processing" and "hybrid service" classification system, the Commission opted for a binary approach. Services were now considered either "basic" or "enhanced." This was a much more elegant and workable solution, as it established a clear dividing line between "common carrier transmission services from those computer services which depend on common carrier services in the transmission of information."<sup>67</sup>

Basically, this meant that the Commission would consider any service offered over the network that was more than a basic transmission service to be an enhanced service. So dial-up Internet access service would be an enhanced service, but the "Plain Old Telephone Service," or POTS, that provided dial-up's transmission path was a basic service.

In the *Computer II Decision* of 1980, the FCC maintained the "Maximum Separation" requirements from the first inquiry, but only on AT&T.<sup>68</sup> The FCC also continued to require the phone companies to provide the basic transmission services underlying their own enhanced services on a nondiscriminatory basis. Thus all enhanced service providers were able to purchase the basic transmission services at the same prices, terms and conditions that the phone company charged its own subsidiaries.

The impact of these proceedings cannot be understated. They created an open communications platform that served as the basis for much of the economic and social growth seen in America during the past two decades.<sup>69</sup>

### From Computer II to the 1996 Telecom Act

The years following the *Computer II* decision were marked by substantial shifts in the telecommunications market. Some of these shifts were caused by technology, others were the result of government action. But these two factors were always closely intertwined.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> Basic services were defined as those offering "a pure transmission capability over a communications path that is virtually transparent in terms of its interaction with customer-supplied information." The Commission considered enhanced services to be those that combine "basic service with computer processing applications that act on the format, content, code, protocol or similar aspects of the subscriber's transmitted information, or provide the subscriber additional, different, or restructured information, or involve subscriber interaction with stored information." See *Amendment of Section 64.702 of the Commission's Rules and Regulations (Computer II)*, 77 FCC 2d 384 (1980) (*Computer II Final Decision*), para. 86.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>68</sup> *Ibid.*, para. 216. The Commission also ruled that this separation was necessary to protect the public from "monopoly telephone companies exercising significant market power on a broad geographic basis." *Ibid.*, para. 261.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> For the definitive history on the *Computer Inquiries*, See Robert Cannon, "The Legacy of the Federal Communications Commission's Computer Inquiries," *Federal Communications Law Journal*, 55, 167 (2003).

By far the biggest change of the decade was the breakup of the monopoly Bell system. Two years after the 1980 *Computer II* decision, AT&T entered into a consent agreement that divided the company into 22 regional local phone companies (the Regional Bell Operating Companies, or RBOCs), a long-distance company (AT&T), and a computer services subsidiary (AT&T Information Systems).<sup>70</sup>

With the breakup of Ma Bell came a whole new regulatory system for preventing the new local telephone monopolies from charging interconnecting long-distance companies (interexchange carriers, or "IXCs") and other companies uncompetitive fees for accessing their networks.<sup>71</sup> Under this system, the access charges were determined based on a carrier's investment costs, plus an authorized "rate of return." But by 1990, it became apparent that such an approach encouraged waste and inefficiency. Why would a company keep costs down or become more efficient if that would lower the amount of revenue they were legally entitled to earn?

In 1991, the FCC attempted to replace this inefficient regulatory structure with a new incentive-based structure known as price-cap regulation. While rate-of-return regulation is designed to protect consumers by limiting profits to a reasonable level, price-cap regulation is designed to curb monopoly harms by limiting the prices an incumbent can charge and the revenues it can earn. Prices were periodically adjusted to account for increases in efficiency and inflation.<sup>72</sup> The FCC

<sup>70</sup> See United States v. American Tel. & Tel. Co., 552 F. Supp. 131 (D.D.C. 1982), aff'd sub nom. Maryland v. United States, 460 U.S. 1001 (1983). Though the Computer I Maximum Separation rules permitted common carriers to enter the data processing business under a separate subsidiary, AT&T was already held to the terms of a separate consent agreement that precluded the company from engaging in any unregulated activity. Thus in Computer I, the FCC concluded that AT&T could not offer data processing services. With the declaration in Computer II that enhanced services were subject to Title I ancillary jurisdiction, it became less clear what the 1956 settlement meant for AT&T's entry into the information business. AT&T formed the subsidiary American Bell in 1983, which became AT&T Information Systems (ATTIS) in 1984 as part of the breakup. ATTIS became AT&T's structurally separate enhanced services entity operating under the Computer II rules.

<sup>71</sup> When MCI emerged as a long-distance competitor in the early 1970s, there were constant battles over what fees AT&T could charge MCI for access to its network. In 1978, MCI and AT&T entered into an agreement governing what fees AT&T could charge MCI for originating and terminating calls on AT&T's network (the "Exchange Network Facilities for Interstate Access" agreement). The FCC, following the breakup of Ma Bell, supplanted this agreement with formal access charge rules. *See* Investigation of Access and Divestiture-Related Tariffs, CC Docket No. 83-1145, Phase I and Phase II, Part 1, FCC 85-100, 57 Rad.Reg.2d 1229, 1241 (rel. March 8, 1985). *See also* MTS and WATS Market Structure, CC Docket No. 78-72, Third Report and Order, Phase 1, 93 FCC 2d 241, *recon.*, 97 FCC 2d 682 (1983), *second recon.*, 97 FCC 2d 834 (1984).

<sup>72</sup> Price-cap regulation is a form of "incentive regulation" because, in theory, carriers that operate at maximum efficiency can earn short-term returns far higher than what would be allowed under rate-of-return regulation. When the regulator reviews the price caps, these increased efficiencies are supposed to be accounted for and the prices adjusted downward. Thus, this regulatory structure is supposed to mimic behavior that would be expected in a competitive market, and can act as a transitional regime until actual market competition forms. However, the system also has risks for the carrier. Since there is no guaranteed rate of return, it is possible that external factors such as competition could act to keep returns below what the carrier would have earned under the old system. A price-cap carrier may petition the FCC to raise the caps if they can demonstrate that the authorized price would produce earnings that are so low as to be confiscatory. Price-cap carriers used to be required to return to their customers earnings above specified levels, but the FCC elimi-

initially required all Bell companies and GTE to enter into price-cap regulation, and permitted smaller Incumbent Local Exchange Carriers (ILECs) to voluntarily transition to this new system.<sup>73</sup>

Efficiency was also at the forefront when the Commission revisited the *Computer Inquiry* rules in 1985.<sup>74</sup> By this time, the political zeitgeist had turned sour on supposedly heavy-handed regulations such as structural separation. The FCC became convinced that the efficiency costs of structural separation outweighed its benefits and that the agency could better protect the computing industry from anticompetitive discrimination through the use of nonstructural safeguards. The FCC let the local monopoly carriers get into the enhanced service business without a separate subsidiary, but only if they followed a strict set of rules.<sup>75</sup>

These nonstructural safeguards were the Comparatively Efficient Interconnection (CEI) plans and the Open Network Architecture (ONA) rules. CEI plans were intended to be a temporary regime while companies made the transition to the more rigorous ONA rules. Under CEI, RBOCs were required to file plans that detailed what services the company was provisioning to its own enhanced service affiliates, and make those same services available to other providers under the same terms and conditions.<sup>76</sup>

<sup>75</sup> See Bell Operating Company *Safeguards and Tier 1 Local Exchange Company Safeguards,* CC Docket No. 90-623, 6 FCC Rcd 7571 (1991) (*BOC Safeguards Order*). In this order, the Commission determined that the RBOCs' ONA plans as filed would act as an appropriate safeguard against discrimination, enough to eliminate the *Computer II* structural separations.

<sup>76</sup> Under CEI, RBOCs were required to file reports demonstrating how they were providing equal access to competitors according to nine specific criteria. These nine CEI parameters were: interface functionality (standardized hardware); basic service unbundling (the underlying basic transmission service that must be offered under tariff to unaffiliated providers); resale (the RBOC must itself purchase the unbundled basic service at the tariff rate); technical characteristics (the RBOC must provide basic services with technical characteristics that are equal to those used by the RBOC in its enhanced service offering); installation, maintenance and repair (these functions must occur at the same intervals for facilities used by the unaffiliated provider as they occur for the incumbents own enhanced services); end-user access (whatever method the RBOC uses to enable its customers to access the enhanced service must be provided to the unaffiliated provider); CEI availability (the incumbent has to make CEI facilities available for testing by the unaffiliated provider; transport costs minimization (the incumbent must interconnect with the unaffiliated providers in a manner that reduces transport costs); recipients of CEI (the incumbent cannot restrict the availability of a CEI offering to any particular class competitors). See Computer III Further Remand Proceedings: Bell Operating Company Provision of Enhanced Services, CC Docket No. 95-20, Report and Order, 14 FCC Rcd 4289 (1999) (Computer III Further Remand Order), at para. 13.

nated this requirement in 1997. See *Price Cap Performance Review for Local Exchange Carriers*, Fourth Report and Order in CC Docket No. 94-1 and Second Report and Order in CC Docket No. 96-262, 12 FCC Rcd 16642 (1997).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> See Policy and Rules Concerning Rates for Dominant Carriers, CC Docket No. 87-313, Second Report and Order, 5 FCC Rcd 6786, (1990) (*LEC Price Cap Order*).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> Amendment of Section 64.702 of the Commission's Rules and Regulations (Third Computer Inquiry), Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, CC Docket No. 85- 229, 50 Fed. Reg. 33581 (1985).

The ONA rules were much more comprehensive than the CEI plans, and set the stage for what would become the centerpiece of competition policy in the 1996 Telecom Act. Under ONA, RBOCs had to break their networks into individual building blocks, and then offer those separate network elements to unaffiliated Enhanced Service Providers (ESPs) on a nondiscriminatory basis. But in a progressive move, the FCC required the Bell companies to break all of their networks into elements and make those available, whether or not a particular element was used by the Bells to offer enhanced services.<sup>77</sup> The Commission felt "such unbundling ensures that competitors of the carrier's information services operations can develop information services that utilize the carrier's network on an economical and efficient basis."<sup>78</sup>

This marked a leap forward in Commission policy. Whereas under the structural separation regime the FCC was primarily concerned with incumbents favoring their own enhanced services through discriminatory practices, here we see the Commission recognizing the potential for innovation that would come if the monopoly bottleneck was broken wide open.<sup>79</sup>

### Implementing and Undermining the 1996 Telecom Act

In enacting the 1996 Telecom Act, a piece of legislation that started to take shape in the early 1990s, Congress intended for the FCC to implement a regulatory structure that would usher in a new era of competition and innovation in the local telephone, long-distance and Internet access markets. The basic conceptual framework of the *Computer Inquiries* became the starting point for Congress' efforts to legislate competition into the broader communications marketplace. Congress took the unbundling concept from *Computer III* and expanded it to the entire local communications infrastructure.

Section 251 of the 1996 Act imposes on each incumbent local exchange carrier "the duty to provide, to any requesting telecommunications carrier for the provision of a telecommunications service, nondiscriminatory access to network elements on an unbundled basis at any technically feasible point on rates, terms, and conditions

 $<sup>^{\</sup>prime\prime}$  Indeed, RBOCs were required to file ONA plans even if they did not themselves offer any enhanced services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> *Ibid.* at para. 8 n.17.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> As it refined the ONA rules, the FCC categorized four "basic service elements" that should comprise a RBOC's basic services. These are: 1) Basic Serving Arrangements, which are switching and transport services (such as line-side and trunk-side circuit-switched service and line-side and trunk-side packet-switched service), offered pursuant to tariff; 2) Basic Service Elements, which are optional unbundled features, such as caller ID; 3) Complementary Network Services, which are optional unbundled basic service features such as stutter dial tone that an *end user* may need to receive an enhanced service; and 4) Ancillary Network Services, which consist of non-commoncarrier services like billing or protocol conversion. See *Filing and Review of Open Network Architecture Plans*, 4 FCC Rcd 1, 36, para. 56 (1988) (*RBOC ONA Order*).

that are just, reasonable, and nondiscriminatory."<sup>80</sup> In determining what network elements were to be made individually available for wholesale (or "unbundled") access, the FCC was to consider whether "the failure to provide access to such network elements would impair the ability of the telecommunications carrier seeking access to provide the services that it seeks to offer."<sup>81</sup> These unbundled network elements, or UNEs, must be priced at cost-based rates (i.e., roughly equivalent to the current actual cost of building that element), a task left to the states.<sup>82</sup> In addition, the Act also allowed competitive providers to resell an incumbent's retail service, priced at wholesale rates.<sup>83</sup>

The Commission's attempt to implement Congress' vision turned into a drawnout series of orders, court cases, reconsiderations and remands.<sup>84</sup> The disputes surrounding the unbundling and wholesale provisions dealing with broadband Internet services were among the most contentious.<sup>85</sup>

In the 1996 Act, Congress largely codified the basic concepts of "enhanced" versus "basic" services present in the *Computer II* rules. But they didn't *exactly* codify them, and this has been the source of much debate over the past dozen years.

83 47 U.S.C. 251(c)(4).

<sup>84</sup> According to the D.C. Circuit Court of Appeals, the FCC's fourth attempt at implementing these provisions of the Act was "the charm." *COVAD Communications Co. vs. FCC* 450 F.3d 528 (D.C. Cir. 2006).

<sup>80 47</sup> U.S.C. 251(c)(3).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>81</sup> 47 U.S.C. 251(d)(2)(B). The ambiguities of the word "impair" in that sentence would be the subject of much debate and litigation in the years following the passage of the *1996 Act* and would ultimately lead to the nearly complete undermining of the competition structure of the law.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>82</sup> 47 U.S.C. 252(d)(1). The FCC created a forward-looking, long-run, incremental cost methodology known as TELRIC (Total Element Long Run Incremental Cost) for the states to use in setting rates. See *Implementation of the Local Competition Provisions in the Telecommunications Act of 1996; Interconnection between Local Exchange Carriers and Commercial Mobile Radio Service Providers,* CC Docket Nos. 96-98, 95-185, First Report and Order, 11 FCC Rcd 15499, (1996) (*Local Competition Order*), at paras. 618-740.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>85</sup> And the issue was made even more complex by the ongoing legal battles surrounding the Computer III rules. See e.g., *Bell Operating Company Safeguards and Tier 1 Local Exchange Company Safeguards*, CC Docket No. 90-623, 6 FCC Rcd 7571 (1991) (*BOC Safeguards Order*), *BOC Safeguards Order vacated in part and remanded sub nom. California v. FCC*, 39 F.3d 919 (9th Cir. 1994) (*California III*), *cert. denied*, 514 U.S. 1050 (1995); *Computer III Further Remand Proceedings: Bell Operating Company Provision of Enhanced Services*, CC Docket No. 95-20, Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, 10 FCC Rcd 8360 (1995) (*Computer III Further Remand Notice*), *Further Notice of Proposed Rulemaking*, 13 FCC Rcd 6040 (1998) (*Computer III Further Remand Order*), *recon.*, 14 FCC Rcd 21628 (1999) (*Computer III Further Remand Order*), *recon.*, 14 FCC Rcd 21628 (1999) (*Computer III Requirements*, CC Docket No. 95-20, & 98-10, Public Notice, 16 FCC Rcd 5363 (2001). The collective *Computer III* proceeding was subsumed by the Vireline Broadband proceeding, See Appropriate Framework for Broadband Access to the Internet over Wireline Facilities, Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, 17 F.C.C.R. 3019 (2002) (Wireline Broadband NPRM).

The 1996 Act describes four types of services that are of importance to the regulatory debate over broadband:

- → First, "information service" is defined as "the offering of a capability for generating, acquiring, storing, transforming, processing, retrieving, utilizing, or making available information via telecommunications, and includes electronic publishing, but does not include any use of any such capability for the management, control, or operation of a telecommunications system or the management of a telecommunications service."<sup>86</sup>
- → Second, "telecommunications service" is defined as "the offering of telecommunications for a fee directly to the public, or to such classes of users as to be effectively available directly to the public, regardless of the facilities used."<sup>87</sup>
- Third is "telecommunications," which Congress defined as "the transmission, between or among points specified by the user, of information of the user's choosing, without change in the form or content of the information as sent and received."<sup>88</sup>
- → And finally, the Act defines "cable service" to be "the one-way transmission to subscribers of video programming, or other programming service; and subscriber interaction, if any, which is required for the selection or use of such video programming or other programming service."<sup>89</sup>

In defining these terms, Congress built upon the language of the court ruling that broke up Ma Bell and the Commission's work in the *Computer II* proceeding. The Commission later clarified that "information services" and "telecommunications services" were mutually exclusive, mirroring the *Computer II* "enhanced" versus "basic" services dichotomy.<sup>90</sup>

In its 1998 *Advanced Services Order*, the FCC ruled that the "pro-competitive provisions of the 1996 Act apply equally to advanced services and to circuit-switched voice services."<sup>91</sup> In doing so, the Commission also concluded that

<sup>86 47</sup> U.S.C. 153 (20).

<sup>87 47</sup> U.S.C. 153 (46).

<sup>88 47</sup> U.S.C. 153 (43).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> 47 U.S.C. 522 (6).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>90</sup> See Federal-State Joint Board on Universal Service, CC Docket No. 96-45, Report to Congress, 13 FCC Rcd 11501, 11516-17, 11520, 11524, paras. 33, 39, 45-46 (1998).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> The term "advanced services" in this context means (per the Commission) "wireline broadband telecommunications services." See *Deployment of Wireline Services Offering Advanced Telecommunications Capability*, CC Docket Nos. 98-147, 98-11, 98-26, 98-32, 98-15, 98-78, 98-91, Memorandum Opinion and Order and Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, 13 FCC Rcd 24012 (1998) (*Advanced Services Order*), paras 3, 11.

advanced services such as broadband are "telecommunications services" as defined under the Act. This ruling meant that all the interconnection and unbundling provisions of the Act applied to the Bells' broadband services.<sup>92</sup> This classification of incumbent wireline broadband services as "telecommunications services" was the first in a series of FCC rulings on this issue — an issue of semantics that would have far-reaching consequences both for broadband competition and for larger issues such as consumer rights and Network Neutrality.

This semantic issue is important, because if ISP services are considered to be "information services" with a "telecommunications service" component, then the underlying transmission component is subject to Title II and Computer Inquiry regulatory treatment. So, for example, if the old Southwestern Bell wanted to sell dial-up Internet access service, the service was considered to be an information service with a telecommunications service component, and thus Southwestern Bell had to comply with Computer II and III unbundling requirements. Dial-up services were never a point of controversy, since the underlying transmission facility was basic circuit-switched telephony. But it becomes less straightforward when considering broadband services. In the case of DSL broadband, the underlying transmission facility is still the same old telephone company copper wiring, but the service is now packet-switched instead of circuit-switched. Does this difference allow the incumbent phone company to be free of any Title II or *Computer Inquiry* obligations? If we are following the Commission's basic logic in regulating the networking industry since the 1970s, the obvious answer is "no." The underlying facility is still an essential, critical bottleneck facility controlled by the telephone monopoly, which has every incentive to use its ownership of this crucial facility to reduce competition in the broadband ISP market.

Thus, consistent with the approach of the *Computer Inquiries*, in its 1998 *Advanced Services Order*, the Commission ruled that the broadband *transmission path* was a "basic" service coupled with an "enhanced" Internet access service. Just because an incumbent's DSL offering was transmitted via packet-switching did not matter, and just because the transmission was coupled with an information service (Internet access) did not matter. This opinion was in keeping with Commission precedent set before the 1996 Act. In 1995, the FCC ruled that AT&T's enhanced frame relay<sup>93</sup> service was a combination of packet-switched transmission

<sup>33</sup> Frame relay is a packet-switched technology that provides a high-speed always-on connection, but is a less expensive alternative than a dedicated line like a T-1 for enterprise customers.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>92</sup> *Ibid.* para. 32, "Pursuant to the Act and our implementing orders, incumbent LECs are required to (1) provide interconnection for advanced services; and (2) provide access to unbundled network elements, including conditioned loops capable of transmitting high-speed digital signals, used by the incumbent LEC to provide advanced services. We also note that under the plain terms of the Act, incumbent LECs have an obligation to offer for resale, pursuant to section 251(c)(4), all advanced services that they generally provide to subscribers who are not telecommunications carriers. Finally, for the reasons discussed below, we conclude that incumbent LECs have an obligation under the statute and our implementing rules to offer collocation arrangements that reduce unnecessary costs and delays for competitors and that optimize the amount of space available for collocation."

and an enhanced service, and the underlying transmission was subject to *Computer Inquiry* unbundling.<sup>94</sup>

Before we go any further into the semantic wilderness, it is important to take stock of the clear and consistent path that began with the Commission's first treatment of this issue in 1970 and runs clear through Congress' creation of the Act: If you are a facilities-based provider<sup>95</sup> offering an information service (or "enhanced service" or "advanced service" or simply "broadband Internet access") you are *always* offering a basic service plus an enhanced service. As the Commission stated in the 1998 ruling, "An end-user may utilize a telecommunications service together with an information service, as in the case of Internet access. In such a case, however, we treat the two services separately: the first service is a telecommunications service (e.g., the DSL-enabled transmission path), and the second service is an information service, in this case Internet access.<sup>196</sup> This is critically important, because it demonstrates the Commission's main motivation — to promote competition in the ISP, content and applications markets by restraining the market power of the companies that own the critical underlying transmission infrastructure.

This definitional issue was not at the center of the first major legal challenge to the Commission's implementation of the Section 251 framework, but in its response to the subsequent remand,<sup>97</sup> the FCC once again stated that elements such as

<sup>94</sup> In the *Frame Relay Order*, the Commission rejected AT&T's argument that since the frame relay service itself was sold to customers only as an enhanced service, that the service was one singular enhanced service. The Commission also rejected AT&T's interpretation that the "contamination theory" applied to its frame relay service. The contamination theory holds that if an enhanced service provider sells a service that is a combination of computing and basic transmission, that the entire service is considered enhanced, and the provider is not obligated to abide by Title II regulations. But as the Commission made clear in the Frame Relay Order, the contamination theory is not meant to apply to facilities-based providers: "Application of the contamination theory to a facilities-based carrier such as AT&T would allow circumvention of the Computer II and Computer III basic-enhanced framework. AT&T would be able to avoid Computer II and Computer III unbundling and tariffing requirements for any basic service that it could combine with an enhanced service. This is obviously an undesirable and unintended result." See Independent Data Communications Manufacturers Association Inc. Petition for Declaratory Ruling that AT&T's InterSpan Frame Relay Service Is a Basic Service, American Telephone and Telegraph Company Petition for Declaratory Ruling that all Interexchange Carriers be Subject to the Commission's Decision in the IDCMA Petition, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 10 FCC Rcd 13717 (1995) (Frame Relay Order), at paras. 41-44, stating, "The assertion by AT&T and other commenters that the enhanced protocol conversion capabilities associated with AT&T's InterSpan service bring it within the definition of an enhanced service is beside the point. Under the Commission's Computer II and Computer III decisions, AT&T must unbundle the basic frame relay service, regardless of whether the [service] offering also provides a combined, enhanced protocol conversion and transport service for those customers who require it."

<sup>95</sup> "Facilities-based" providers offer services to residents and businesses using their own infrastructure. "Non-facilities-based" providers lease facilities from the local incumbent at wholesale rates, and in turn, offer a service that competes with the incumbent's service.

<sup>96</sup> Advanced Services Order, para. 36.

<sup>97</sup> Local Competition First Report and Order, aff'd in part and vacated in part sub nom., Competitive Telecommunications Ass'n v. FCC, 117 F.3d 1068 (8th Cir. 1997) (CompTel v. FCC) and Iowa Utils. Bd. v. FCC, 120 F.3d 753 (8th Cir. 1997) (Iowa Utils. Bd. v. FCC), aff'd in part and remanded, AT&T v. Iowa Utils. Bd., 119 S. Ct. 721 (1999).

high-capacity loops (including DSL and dark fiber) and packet-switching were subject to unbundling and resale.<sup>98</sup> The Commission then released a subsequent order ruling that incumbents were obligated to unbundle and wholesale the high-frequency portion of the local loop, or the "portion" of the copper wiring that carried data, and not voice transmissions.<sup>99</sup> This is known as "line sharing," and is a form of what is commonly referred to as "open access" policy. In a line-sharing arrangement, the competitive company provides DSL service and the incumbent provides voice service over the same local loop. The Commission believed that line-sharing arrangements would "enable advanced services providers to develop and deploy more rapidly new technologies and innovative services, benefiting consumers through lower prices and increased product choice."<sup>100</sup>

For a brief time, line sharing was a remarkably successful policy in the United States. It helped accelerate deployment and uptake of broadband services. It did so by providing more competition to the dominant cable companies and applying competitive pressure to phone companies that were dragging in deploying their own DSL services (out of concerns for cannibalizing their second-line dial-up access market). It lowered barriers to entry for competitive DSL providers (which did not want to focus energy and resources on both the residential phone and data businesses). And it encouraged adoption by consumers (who may have been

<sup>100</sup> Ibid. para. 10. Also para. 25, where the Commission concluded that "lack of access to the high frequency portion of the local loop would materially raise competitive LECs' cost of providing xDSL-based service to residential and small business users, delaying broad facilities-based market entry, and materially limiting the scope and quality of competitors' service offerings. Moreover, access to the high frequency portion of the loop encourages the deployment of advanced telecommunications capability to all Americans as mandated by section 706 of the 1996 Act. Because some residential and small business markets may lack the economic characteristics that would support competitive entry in the absence of access to the high frequency spectrum of a local loop, it is clear that spectrum unbundling is crucial for the deployment of broadband services to the mass consumer market" (emphasis added). This is a critical point. The Commission rejected the typical incumbent argument that such access would discourage investment in next-generation facilities and would thus delay deployment. Instead, the Commission recognized that facilitating competitive access would help these companies build their businesses and would create marketplace competition, which in turn would lead to accelerated deployment of advanced services. This basic thought process is the heart of the 1996 Act's competition framework. It would be completely turned on its head within a couple of years of this order.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Though "only in limited circumstances in which the incumbent has placed digital loop carrier systems in the feeder section of the loop or has its Digital Subscriber Line Access Multiplexer (DSLAM) in a remote terminal." *Implementation of the Local Competition Provisions of the Telecommunications Act of 1996*, CC Docket No. 96-98, Third Report and Order and Fourth Further Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, 15 FCC Rcd 3696, (1999) (*UNE Remand Order*), at para. 15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> The "local loop" is the portion of the public switched telephone network (PSTN) that runs from the central switching office to the customer's premises. This portion of the network is generally regarded as the "bottleneck" of the system, due to its natural monopoly features. The local loop is sometimes referred to as the "last mile." The copper wiring of the local loop is capable of carrying information transmitted at various "frequencies" (think stations on the radio dial). Voice transmissions are carried on the low frequencies, while data is transmitted on the high frequencies. See *Deployment of Wireline Services Offering Advanced Telecommunications Capability and Implementation of the Local Competition Provisions of the Telecommunications Act of 1996*, CC Docket Nos. 98-147, 96-98, Third Report and Order in CC Docket No. 98-147 and Fourth Report and Order in CC Docket No. 96-98, 14 FCC Rcd 20912 (1999) (*Line Sharing Order*).

reluctant to try phone service from an unknown provider but were willing to try their DSL services).

However, as was the case with much of the FCC's implementation of Section 251, line sharing was soon struck down by the D.C. Circuit Court of Appeals.<sup>101</sup> In 2003, when the Commission (now under new leadership) took up this issue on remand, it declined to reimpose line sharing.<sup>102</sup> This was just the first step in dismantling Congress' vision of a competitive marketplace.

## The Rest of the World Takes a Different Path

While U.S. regulators were slowly undermining competition in the telecommunications market, regulators and markets overseas were embracing pro-competition policy. Unlike in the United States, when foreign governments imposed unbundling requirements, the incumbents weren't able to litigate their way out of these obligations. The overseas incumbents for the most part simply accepted the new paradigm, and went on about the business of competing.

The results speak for themselves. OECD countries with line-sharing policies have DSL penetration levels nearly twice those of countries that do not require line sharing (see Figure 16). We see a similar result for the "bitstream access" policy (a policy that is essentially wholesale/resale like that required under Section 251(c)(4) of the Act).<sup>103</sup> In other words, bitstream access is a policy that enables a competitive ISP to be a reseller of an incumbent's DSL service, while line sharing requires the competitive ISP to actually install some of its own equipment in the incumbent's local central office facility. Unlike its treatment of line sharing, the FCC wouldn't completely foreclose wholesale DSL access until 2005 (see the discussion of 2005 *Wireline Broadband Order* below).

<sup>103</sup> Bitstream access can include wholesale DSL services that hand off the traffic to the CLEC at the central office or the nearest local Internet Point of Presence (POP), or that can be a full-resale service where the incumbent also provides backhaul transport. This is in contrast to line-sharing, where the CLEC would receive the traffic directly from their own DSLAM or line splitter collocated in the incumbents' CO, and provide their own transport from that point.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> UNE Remand Order, reversed and remanded in part sub. nom. United States Telecom Ass'n v. FCC, 290 F.3d 415 (D.C. Cir. 2002) (USTA).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> As a practical matter, this decision meant that competitive DSL providers no longer could obtain access to the high-frequency portion of the local loop ("HFPL"), and consequently, their current customers were placed in substantial jeopardy. Since the cost of either wholesale DSL or a fully unbundled loop would be far higher than the cost of a UNE HFPL, this meant many customers' monthly bills would likely rise substantially; or worse, that large numbers of areas would become "unserved" as the ILEC itself offered no DSL services. Thus, the Commission in the *Triennial Review Order* that was *released* in August 2003 (not the version voted on in February of that year) created a grandfathering of existing line-sharing arrangements for a few months until the 2004 biennial review began. See *Review of the Section 251 Unbundling Obligations of Incumbent Local Exchange Carriers; Implementation of the Local Competition Provisions of the Telecommunications Act of 1996; Deployment of Wireline Services Offering Advanced Telecommunications Capability, CC Docket Nos. 01-338, 96-98, 98-147, Report and Order and Order on Remand and Further Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, 18 FCC Rcd 16978 (2003) (<i>Triennial Review Order*).



**Figure 16: Broadband Penetration and Open Access Policy** Average DSL Penetration of Countries by Regulation Type, June 2008

Source: OECD, Free Press analysis of OECD data

As explained above, there's a strong link between broadband penetration and price, so it is not surprising to learn that countries with line sharing and wholesale access policies also have significantly lower monthly prices for DSL service. The monthly cost of DSL service is nearly 40 percent higher in OECD countries without this policy (see Figure 17).





Source: OECD, Free Press analysis of OECD data

And this trend further applies when the value of broadband is measured. Citizens in countries with line sharing and wholesale access get more broadband bang for their buck. Consumers in countries with line-sharing pay about \$14 per Mbps,

while consumers in countries without line sharing pay more than double that amount (see Figure 18).



### Figure 18: Broadband Value and Open Access Policy

Average Monthly Price per Mbps of Broadband in Countries by Regulation Type, June 2008

## Cable TV and the Beginning of the End of Broadband Competition

In the Bush administration, the new FCC signaled early on — through a series of notices and rulings — that it intended to turn Congress' competitive regulatory framework on its head. For Congress, competition had meant opening up bottleneck infrastructures to multiple providers, which would nurture this nascent industry and eventually lead to more facilities investment.<sup>104</sup> But for the new FCC, competition meant protecting incumbents from access obligations under the misguided belief that this would somehow spur the foreclosed competitors to make massive new investments in their own facilities.<sup>105</sup>

<sup>104</sup> In its 2003 *Triennial Review Order*, the FCC went far beyond eliminating line sharing. This proceeding was essentially the new FCC's chance to re-engineer the previous Commission's entire competition policy framework. The emerging competitive telecom carriers were already weakened from years of litigation and the bursting of the tech stock bubble. The *Triennial Review* pushed them closer to their grave. In the order, the majority also ruled that incumbents were not required to offer fiber-to-the-home or hybrid fiber-copper loops as UNEs, nor were they required to unbundle OCn-level fiber loops. And the order also eliminated the unbundling of packet-switching elements, including routers and Digital Subscriber Line Access Multiplexers (DSLAMs).

<sup>105</sup> The history here is complex. The early Bush-era FCC majority was united in its belief that relief from unbundling regulations would spur investment and competition, but not relief from *all* unbundling regulations. Chairman Powell said that line sharing was an important instrument for seeding future facilities-based competition. In the *Triennial Review Order* of 2003, Powell was joined by Republican Commissioner Kathleen Q. Abernathy in dissenting from the decision to eliminate line sharing, while Democratic Commissioners Jonathan Adelstein and Michael Copps both (reluctantly) concurred with Republican Commissioner Kevin Martin's vote to not reimpose this UNE. In testimony delivered to Congress just days after the *Triennial Review* vote, Powell stated, "I fear that the majority's elimination of the line sharing UNE ... flies in the face of the explicit Congress

Source: OECD, Free Press analysis of OECD data

The new FCC felt that relieving the incumbents of unbundling obligations would lead them to investments that they would not have made if they had to share their infrastructure. The fact that this would likely destroy the competitive carriers did not matter, in the logic of the FCC majority, because the mere existence of a *single* market competitor — local monopoly cable companies — was proof that robust facilities-based *intermodal* competition<sup>106</sup> would emerge.

Where there is clearly a single market provider, regulators are compelled to intervene to prevent monopoly harms and anticompetitive conduct. But when there are two providers, the calculus is more complex, and politics plays a greater role. In a monopoly market, there are dozens of potential competitors each making the obvious case of lack of competition, and the potential benefits competition brings. But in a duopoly market, the two dominant players are quick to decry the certain harms that regulations encouraging further competition would bring. This is precisely the logic that led to the complete unraveling not only of Congress' 1996 vision, but of the FCC's own wildly successful 30-plus year *Computer Inquiry* regulatory regime.

Cable system deployment in America, and its near-universal availability, makes this country somewhat unique among our international economic counterparts. The "historical accident" of cable has also created a barrier to implementing a robustly competitive communications marketplace. For most of its history, the cable industry has received vastly different regulatory treatment than the wireline telecommunications industry. From cable's birth, Congress and the FCC rejected the idea that cable systems should be treated as "common carriers."<sup>107</sup> This

sional goals of bringing the American public new infrastructure investment and innovation and meaningful competition. ... Line sharing has given birth to facilities-based competitive broadband telecommunications carriers and has provided a valuable source of inputs for broadband ISPs. The result has been lower prices for broadband users and, as a result, increased demand. I fear that the majority's elimination of line sharing strikes a blow to facilities-based competition. In addition, I fear that a result of this action will cause higher prices for broadband Internet access subscribers. Furthermore, I do not accept the argument that the elimination of line sharing provides an affirmative incentive for ILEC deployment of new broadband infrastructure. Line sharing rides on the old copper infrastructure, not the new fiber facilities that we seek to advance to deployment. For these reasons, I could not accept the majority's decision to eliminate line sharing." *See* "Oral Statement of FCC Chairman Michael K. Powell, Before the Subcommittee on Telecommunications and the Internet, Committee on Energy and Commerce, U.S. House of Representatives," Feb. 26, 2003 (*Powell 2003 House Testimory*).

<sup>106</sup> "Inter-modal" competition, or "platform competition" refers to competition between providers of a particular service, using different "platforms" or technologies. For example, cable modem is an intramodal competitor to DSL service. "Inter-modal" competition refers to competition between providers using the same platform or technology. An example of intramodal competition is a company like Earthlink, which obtains wholesale access to an incumbent's infrastructure and competes with that incumbent using the same technology. Intra-modal competition can also be "facilities-based." For example, a company like RCN, which is a cable "overbuilder," deploys its own cable facilities and competes intramodally with the incumbent cable operator.

<sup>107</sup> The Act defines "common carrier" as "any person engaged as a common carrier for hire, in interstate or foreign communication by wire or radio or in interstate or foreign radio transmission of energy, except where reference is made to common carriers not subject to this Act; but a person engaged in radio broadcasting shall not, insofar as such person is so engaged, be deemed a comview was based on the premise that unlike the telephone, cable was a one-way communications technology like over-the-air broadcasting.

But the advent of the cable modem changed the fundamental nature of the cable system. It became a two-way system that could enable the types of communications innovations that were taking place on telephone infrastructure and in the cellular spectrum. It is not clear how this development was factored into Congress' drafting of the 1996 Act, as the technology was still in its infancy at the time.<sup>108</sup> But whether Congress fully envisioned the marketplace developing as it did isn't important, as the Act was written in a manner that provides clear guidelines about what a competitive regulatory structure should look like.

The FCC first dealt with the issue of two-way cable modem communications in its consideration of the merger between AT&T and TCI cable. In that proceeding, many parties petitioned the Commission to require that independent ISPs be granted access to the cable system as a condition of the merger. The Commission in its 1999 ruling declined to mandate such open access on the grounds that the merging parties agreed to allow their customers unfettered open access to the Internet. A year later, in another cable merger proceeding, the FCC once again decided against imposing open access conditions on AT&T Cable because the company made promises that it would negotiate independent access contracts with unaffiliated ISPs.<sup>109</sup> This is a typical pattern in broadband matters at the FCC: Give companies whatever anti-competitive "relief" they are seeking in exchange for unenforceable promises to allow third-party access at some future point. A quick glance at today's ISP marketplace makes it quite clear that these promises were largely empty.

In 2000, the Commission made an under-the-radar decision that in retrospect would have profound consequences for broadband competition. This decision came about in response to a petition by a small company called Internet Ventures, which wanted the FCC to declare that ISPs are entitled to commercial leased access on cable systems under Section 612 of the Communications Act (such a declaration would effectively force cable companies to provide "channels" to third-party ISPs that could be used to offer cable modem services, and not just for traditional video programming). Section 612 (which originated in the 1984 Cable

mon carrier." See 47 U.S.C. § 153(10). In other words, common carriers "hold themselves out" to offer their services to the general public without discrimination. Broadcasters and cable systems sell advertising, but this is not enough alone to classify them as common carriers. In fact, the Act precludes cable systems from being treated as common carriers: "Any cable system shall not be subject to regulation as a common carrier or utility by reason of providing any cable service." See 47 U.S.C. 541(c).

<sup>108</sup> The first cable modem system wasn't developed until 1990, and the DOCSIS 1.0 standard was not ratified by ITU-T until 1998. Most cable systems did not begin deploying cable Internet access services until after the 1996 Act was passed. According to the first FCC Form 477 data collected at the end of 1999, there were only 1.4 million cable modem lines in service at that time.

<sup>109</sup> See Applications for Consent to the Transfer of Control of Licenses and Section 214 Authorizations from MediaOne Group, Inc., Transferor, to AT&T Corp., Transferee, CS Docket No. 99-251, Memorandum Opinion and Order, FCC 00-202, at ¶ 121 (rel. June 6, 2000) (AT&T/MediaOne Order). Act)<sup>110</sup> created a federal regime of channel leasing "to promote competition in the delivery of diverse sources of video programming and to assure that the widest possible diversity of *information sources* are made available to the public from cable systems" (emphasis added).<sup>111</sup> Internet Ventures had requested leased access on a Washington State cable system owned by TCI, but was denied.<sup>112</sup> Given Congress' original concerns when crafting this section of the law, and given the more recent rise in broadband Internet video services that are increasingly a viable substitute for traditional cable video programming, it is now clear the 2000 decision was shortsighted. The typical U.S cable system provides 750 MHz of capacity and uses about 12 MHz of that capacity for broadband service. If the FCC had decided this case in a different way, we might today live in a world where many cable customers could potentially choose between more than a dozen different cable modern ISPs.<sup>113</sup>

In the Internet Ventures decision, the Commission declined to weigh in on the broader issue of the regulatory classification of Internet services provided over cable systems. This was a crucial issue that the FCC had continued to sidestep. But outside events finally forced the Commission to act. In the space of a few short months, three different federal courts issued three different conclusions on the appropriate regulatory status of cable modem Internet service.<sup>114</sup>

When the FCC finally made its decision on the matter in 2002, it ruled that "cable modem service as currently provided is an interstate information service, not a cable service," and that there is "no separate telecommunications service offering to

<sup>113</sup> Section 612 requires the largest cable systems to set aside 15 percent of their channel capacity for leased access. *See* 47 U.S.C. 532(b)(1)(C).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Cable Communications Policy Act of 1984, Pub. L. No. 98-549, 98 Stat. 2779 (1984), 47 U.S.C. § 521 *et seq.* The leased access provisions are codified at Communications Act § 612, 47 U.S.C. § 532.

<sup>111 47</sup> U.S.C. 532(a).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> The Commission rejected the petition on the grounds that Section 612 applied in a very narrow fashion to video programmers, and that Congress did not intend to facilitate leased access by ISPs. But the Commission applied a reading of the statute that was too narrow. The legislative history of Section 612 demonstrates the main purpose of leased access was to curb anti-competitive behavior on the part of cable companies. When it created the leased access regime, Congress observed that "cable operators do not necessarily have the incentive to provide a diversity of programming sources, especially when ... the offering competes with a program service already being provided by that cable system." In 1992, Congress strengthened and expanded the language of Section 612, in part because of concern that vertically integrated cable companies might be protecting their own programming businesses by establishing discriminatory leased access practices. *See* H.R. Rep. No. 934 at 48, 98th Cong., 2d Sess. (1984); *and* House Committee on Energy and Commerce, H.R. Rep. No. 628 at 39, 102d Cong., 2d Sess.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> One decision held that cable modem service comprises both a "telecommunications service" and an "information service." See *AT&T Corp. v. City of Portland*, 216 F.3d 871, 877 (9th Cir. 2000) (*City of Portland*). Another held that Internet service is neither a cable service nor a telecommunications service. See *Gulf Power Co. v. FCC*, 208 F.3d 1263, 1275-78 (11th Cir. 2000). And a third decided that cable modem service is a "cable service." See *MediaOne Group, Inc. v. County of Henrico*, 97 F.Supp.2d 712, 714 (E.D. Va. 2000), 4th Cir. No. 00-1680).

subscribers or ISPs."<sup>115</sup> The Commission stated that cable modem service provides functionalities like Web surfing and e-mail "via telecommunications," but that the "telecommunications component is not, however, separable from the data processing capabilities of the service."<sup>116</sup>

This logic of redefining Internet service delivered by cable as an "information service" upended the entire approach of the *Computer Inquiry* proceedings and all the subsequent broadband rulings. The entire purpose of the regulatory approach before this point was that the "telecommunications component" underlying Internet access services *absolutely* was separable from the data processing capabilities of the service. It did not matter that the transmission medium was "packet switched,"<sup>117</sup> or if traditional cable facilities were used. In fact, the 1996 Act defines telecommunications service as "the offering of telecommunications … *regardless of the facilities used*" (emphasis added).<sup>118</sup>

The fact that cable operators provide telephone services<sup>119</sup> clearly demonstrates that the underlying transmission facility is "separable." It also suggests that because cable companies are offering telephone services on an indiscriminate basis to the

116 Ibid. para. 39.

<sup>117</sup> *Supra* note 96. With its *Cable Modem Declaratory Ruling*, the Commission essentially applied the contamination theory for the first time to a facilities-based provider.

118 47 U.S.C. 153 (43).

<sup>119</sup> 47 U.S.C. 153(47) defines "telephone exchange service" in part as a "service provided through a system of switches, transmission equipment, or other facilities (or combination thereof) by which a subscriber can originate and terminate a telecommunications service." This definition on its face appears to encompass cable Voice Over Internet Protocol services (as well as any IP end-to-end communications). However, the FCC has yet to make a ruling as to whether such services are telecommunications services or information services. It has required these service abide by a number of Title II regulations. It has also ruled that pure IP-to-IP computer voice applications (like Pulver's FWD) are information services. And it ruled that phone-to-phonewith-IP-in-the-middle calls are telecommunications services. The closest the Commission has come to a definitive opinion on the matter came in a 1998 report to Congress, which seems to indicate that cable VoIP would be considered to be telecommunications: Such service would "bear the characteristics of telecommunications services," so long as the particular service met four criteria: "(1) it holds itself out as providing voice telephony or facsimile transmission service; (2) it does not require the customer to use CPE different from that CPE necessary to place an ordinary touch-tone call (or facsimile transmission) over the public switched telephone network; (3) it allows the customer to call telephone numbers assigned in accordance with the North American Numbering Plan, and associated international agreements; and (4) it transmits customer information without net change in form or content." See Federal-State Joint Board on Universal Service, CC Docket No. 96-45, Report to Congress, 13 FCC Rcd 11501 (1998) (Stevens Report) para. 88.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Inquiry Concerning High-Speed Access to the Internet Over Cable and Other Facilities, Internet Over Cable Declaratory Ruling, Appropriate Regulatory Treatment for Broadband Access to the Internet Over Cable Facilities, GN Docket No. 00-185 & CS Docket No. 02-52, Declaratory Ruling and Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, 17 FCC Rcd 4798 (2002) (*Cable Modem Declaratory Ruling and NPRM*) at para. 33.

public, they are essentially using their facilities as common carriers,<sup>120</sup> and that they therefore are subject to the resale provisions under Section 251(b)(1) of the Act.<sup>121</sup>

### The FCC Kills the Commitment to Competition

The cable modem ruling was appealed, and affirmed by the Supreme Court in its 2005 ruling in the *Brand X* case.<sup>122</sup> The *Brand X* ruling gave the FCC, now led by Chairman Kevin J. Martin, the impetus it needed to remove the common carrier requirements on broadband services delivered by the phone companies,<sup>123</sup> ending the last vestiges of competition policies governing the Internet.<sup>124</sup>

The impetus behind Martin's desire to treat all broadband services the same was the perceived inefficiencies and market perversions stemming from "asymmetric regulation." The thinking was that since cable modem services were not subject to Title II or *Computer Inquiry* regulations, then neither should any other Internet access services, because to do so would create market inefficiencies. Never mind the fact that it was the FCC itself that created this problem in the first place via its decisions regarding cable modem service.

<sup>122</sup> National Cable & Telecommunications Ass'n v. Brand X Internet Services, 125 S. Ct. 2688 (2005) (NCTA v. Brand X).

<sup>123</sup> Appropriate Framework for Broadband Access to the Internet over Wireline Facilities, Universal Service Obligations of Broadband Providers, CC Docket No. 02-33, Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, 17 FCC Rcd 3019 (2002) (Wireline Broadband NPRM).

<sup>124</sup> Appropriate Framework for Broadband Access to the Internet over Wireline Facilities; Universal Service Obligations of Broadband Providers; Review of Regulatory Requirements for Incumbent LEC Broadband Telecommunications Services; Computer III Further Remand Proceedings: Bell Operating Company Provision of Enhanced Services; 1998 Biennial Regulatory Review — Review of Computer III and ONA Safeguards and Requirements; Conditional Petition of the Verizon Telephone Companies for Forbearance Under 47 U.S.C. §160(c) with Regard to Broadband Services Provided via Fiber to the Premises; Petition of the Verizon Telephone Companies for Declaratory Ruling or, Alternatively, for Interim Waiver with Regard to Broadband Services Provided via Fiber to the Premises; Consumer Protection in the Broadband Era, Report and Order and Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, 20 FCC Rcd 14853 (2005) (Wireline Broadband Order).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> And therefore *Computer II* and *Computer III* unbundling rules should apply. However, in the *Declaratory Ruling*, the Commission sidestepped and dismissed this specific argument by stating that "even if Computer II were to apply, however, we waive on our own motion the requirements of Computer II in situations where the cable operator additionally offers local exchange service." See *Cable Modem Declaratory Ruling*, para. 45.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> The unbundling, interconnection and resale requirements of Section 251(c) only apply to *incumbent* local exchange carriers, as defined in Section 251(h), which does not seem to include cable providers (absent an affirmative Commission declaration). However, 251(b) applies to all "local exchange carriers," which the Act defines as "any person that is engaged in the provision of telephone exchange service or exchange access." As discussed above (*supra* note 121) cable telephone providers appear to meet the definition of a local exchange carrier, and thus have "the duty not to prohibit, and not to impose unreasonable or discriminatory conditions or limitations on, the resale of its telecommunications services," among other obligations. This is not a settled issue. See *IP-Enabled Services NPRM*).

Congress was clearly aware of the phenomenon of convergence when it crafted the 1996 Act, which is why much of the language of the Act is concerned not with specific technologies, but with their *functions*. Thus, we see terms like "telecommunications services," "information services" and "cable services." Each has a different function, and each is given different regulatory status and treatment. Information services are kept largely unregulated, and information service providers are granted rights to access telecommunications facilities. Cable services are one-way providers of video programming. And telecommunications services offer an end-to-end transmission path for users to communicate, be it via a telephone call, fax or e-mail.

Through this definitional structure, Congress seemed to embrace the notion that "like services should be treated alike." But what the Commission did was to make a deeply flawed decision in the cable modem case, and then use the resulting "unlike" treatment to justify the paramount need to make even more flawed decisions. Because it had declared cable modem service to be an information service inseparable from the underlying telecommunications, the Commission felt the only proper thing to do at that point was to reverse 30 years of regulatory and legal precedent by declaring that all broadband services were Title I information services.

The Commission in part justified its sweeping change to broadband policy based on the directives of Section 706 of the 1996 Act. This portion of the law directs the Commission to "encourage the deployment on a reasonable and timely basis of advanced *telecommunications* capability to all Americans" (emphasis added).<sup>125</sup> This illustrates the truly ridiculous nature of the debate surrounding the regulatory classification of Internet access.<sup>126</sup>

In Section 706, Congress clearly stated, "advanced telecommunications capability is defined without regard to any *transmission media* or technology, as high-speed, switched, *broadband* telecommunications capability that enables *users* to originate and receive high-quality voice, *data*, graphics, and video telecommunications using any technology"<sup>127</sup> (emphasis added). There is no mystery as to congressional intent of how the FCC should treat broadband: as *telecommunications* capability

 $<sup>^{125}</sup>$  See § 706(a) of the Telecommunications Act of 1996, Pub. L. 104-104, 110 Stat. 56 (1996), (1996 Act), reproduced in the notes under 47 U.S.C. § 157.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> To illustrate how ridiculous this debate was, one only need look at how some industry representatives would change their own thinking on the matter when it best suited them. In their 2001 *Reply Comments* in the *Cable Modem* proceeding, Verizon wrote, "Cable operators are presently offering residential customers a telecommunications service and an information service bundled together." Less than a year later, the company (indeed, the same two lead attorneys) would tell the Commission in their *Wireline Broadband NPRM Comments* that "bundled broadband Internet access is unquestionably a Title I information service," and "a particular service cannot be both an information service and a telecommunications service at once: by adding an information component to a telecommunications service becomes an information service."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Ibid, §706(c)(1).

regardless of transmission media, which allows end users to transmit *data*, and which may or may not also involve an information service.<sup>128</sup>

By declaring that all wireline broadband Internet access services<sup>129</sup> were information services, the FCC completely removed incumbents' obligations to provide wholesale DSL to competitors under Section 251(c)(4).<sup>130</sup> This technically flawed, semantically driven decision<sup>131</sup> also completely destroyed the *Computer Inquiry* regulatory framework. It freed all wireline broadband Internet access service providers from the *Computer II* requirement to separate out the underlying transmission from their broadband access services and offer it on a common

<sup>128</sup> In his enlightened and often amusing dissent in the *Brand X* case, Justice Antonin Scalia summed up the semantic debate perfectly: "After all is said and done, after all the regulatory cant has been translated, and the smoke of agency expertise blows away, it remains perfectly clear that someone who sells cable-modem service is 'offering' telecommunications."

<sup>129</sup> "Wireline broadband" in the context of this order encompassed Internet *access services* (and their underlying transmission components) provided over existing or future telephone company network facilities. It did not matter whether the underlying component was provided over copper loops, hybrid copper-fiber loops, fiber-to-the-curb (fttc) or fiber-to-the-premises (fttp) loops. However, in the *Triennial Review Order* and *Orders on Remand*, fttp, fttc and hybrid loops were already relieved of Section 251(c)(3) unbundling obligations.

<sup>130</sup> The Commission in the 1998 *Advanced Services Order* ruled that "under the plain terms of the Act, incumbent LECs have an obligation to offer for resale, pursuant to section 251(c)(4), all advanced services that they generally provide to subscribers who are not telecommunications carriers." (*supra* note 93). However, prior to the 2005 *Wireline Broadband Order* or the 2002 NPRM, the Commission appeared to be stepping back from this view. In a 2001 SBC transfer application, the company argued it did not separately offer the telecommunications component underlying its DSL offerings at retail, and thus was not bound by 251(c)(4) wholesale obligations — i.e., they were making the same "one service" style argument the Commission had rejected in the *Frame Relay Order*. The Commission declined to weigh in on SBC's assertion, leaving it to the *Wireline Broadband NPRM*. See *Joint Application by SBC Communications Act of 1996* to Provide *In-Region, InterLATA Services in Arkansas and Missouri*, CC Docket No. 01-194, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 16 FCC Rcd 20719 (2001) (*SBC MO/AR 271 Order*), paras. 81-82.

<sup>131</sup> Among the litany of reasons that the classification was technically flawed is the Commission's reliance on carrier-provisioned DNS services as evidence of the offering of more than transparent transmission services. The Commission said that an end-user's inability to reach Web sites without using the ISP's DNS servers "proved" that wireline broadband is an information service inseparable from the underlying telecommunications. But the Commission seems to be unaware of the fact that end users are not in any way required to use the ISP's DNS servers, and that there are a number of third-party DNS providers offering DNS service that is arguably superior to those offered by the ISPs (e.g., OpenDNS). Indeed, a third party could even be another ILEC. as an end-user of Verizon could easily decide to use Qwest's DNS servers. This point is, however, completely irrelevant, as DNS services are essentially routing services that are expressly excluded from the Act's definition of information service. See Wireline Broadband Order, supra note 124, para. 15: "Because wireline broadband Internet access service inextricably combines the offering of powerful computer capabilities with telecommunications, we conclude that it falls within the class of services identified in the Act as 'information services.' The information service classification applies regardless of whether subscribers use all of the functions and capabilities provided as part of the service (e.g., e-mail or web-hosting) ... an end user of wireline broadband Internet access service cannot reach a third party's web site without access to the [provider's] Domain Naming Service (DNS) capability. ... The end user therefore receives more than transparent transmission whenever he or she accesses the Internet."

carrier basis.<sup>132</sup> And it left consumers without any of the nondiscrimination protections and their associated outcomes, such as Network Neutrality, that are the cornerstones of Title II. We have a situation where an incumbent-friendly Commission was unable to change the law, so it simply moved the goalposts by removing the service in question from under the laws that were written to govern it.

Redefining broadband as an "information service" completely destroyed Congress' vision of a competitive marketplace. It was an immediate blow to third-party ISPs like Earthlink that relied on reasonable wholesale rates to provide competitive and attractively priced DSL services to millions of customers. The decision ensured that U.S. consumers would be at the mercy of a duopoly marketplace.

The Commission dismissed the notion that eliminating *Computer Inquiry* unbundling would have a negative impact on the third-party ISP market, or on third-platform competition. Just as it had done when it eliminated line sharing in 2003, the Commission was certain that the competitive marketplace would thrive absent regulatory intervention. In particular, the Commission assumed that even without regulation, substantial incentives existed for incumbents to offer competitive ISPs wholesale access on reasonable terms. In the *Wireline Broadband Order* that lifted the obligation to wholesale, the Commission stated their belief that "carriers have a business interest in maximizing the traffic on their networks, as this enables them to spread fixed costs over a greater number of revenue-generating customers."<sup>133</sup>

But the belief that carriers would on their own provide reasonable access to independent ISPs is flawed at its core, as it ignores the realities of the market. In a truly competitive market, the carriers would be best served by expanding output via wholesaling, as this would allow them to earn revenues from lines that might otherwise go unused. However, in an uncompetitive duopoly market, providers have strong incentives to avoid wholesaling, even if it means having a substantial number of their lines going unused. This is because in a competitive marketplace, competition creates a downward pressure on prices. By wholesaling, the duopolist risks earning lower total revenues because the competition might force it to lower the prices it charges its own retail customers. This is the hallmark economic characteristic of monopoly or oligopoly markets: Producers reduce output in order to charge prices that far exceed the competitive level.

The FCC should have been aware of this basic economic reality. All it had to do was to look at the cable modem marketplace to see that facilities-based carriers will not provide reasonable wholesale access unless they are required to do so. Yet in its 2005 ruling, the Commission claimed "cable operators, which have never

<sup>133</sup> See Wireline Broadband Order, supra note 124, at para. 64.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> This was subject to a one-year transition scheme. But all RBOCs were granted immediate relief from the separate subsidiary, CEI and ONA obligations under *Computer II* and *Computer III*.

been required to make Internet access transmission available to third parties on a wholesale basis, have business incentives similar to those of incumbent LECs to make such transmission available to ISPs, and are continuing to do so pursuant to private carriage arrangements."<sup>134</sup> And to prove this point, the Commission cited the existence of independent ISPs operating under wholesale arrangements with AOL-Time Warner Cable.<sup>135</sup> But these cable wholesale arrangements were the sole result of another regulator, the Federal Trade Commission, *mandating* that Time Warner Cable provide wholesale access to certain third parties.<sup>136</sup>

And even with these obligations, the terms of these wholesale arrangements were still unreasonable. Earthlink reported that even under the FTC "memorandum of understanding" that Time Warner was offering wholesale terms that made it "difficult, if not impossible" for competing ISPs to offer services over Time Warner's system.<sup>137</sup> Indeed, the last vestige of this merger obligation appears to be Earthlink's limited wholesale agreement with Time Warner Cable — all of the other third-party ISPs mentioned in the FTC's December 2001 approval are either out of business or no longer offer any retail broadband services.<sup>138</sup> And a comparison between Earthlink's resold Time Warner services, and the offerings of Time Warner itself reveals the flaw in the FCC's thinking that these wholesale agreements would be on reasonable terms or promote competition. As Figure 19 shows, Earthlink's offerings are in no way competitive with Time Warner's. Earthlink does not offer the highest speed tier (15 Mbps), and their highest tier costs consumers nearly \$30 more than if they bought it directly from Time Warner Cable. And casual Internet users shopping for a bargain have no reason to choose Earthlink, as the lowestprice tier is nearly 20 percent cheaper if purchased directly from Time Warner.

<sup>134</sup> Ibid. para. 64.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> *Ibid.* para. 64, note 186.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> America Online Inc, and Time Warner Inc., Federal Trade Commission, Docket No. C-3989, File No. 001 0105, Decision and Order (Dec. 14, 2000) (*"FTC AOL Time Warner Merger Order"*).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> See Applications for Consent to the Transfer of Control of Licenses and Section 214 Authorizations by Time Warner Inc. and America Online, Inc., Transferors, to AOL Time Warner Inc., Transferee, CS Docket No. 00-30, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 16 FCC Rcd 6547 (2001) (FCC AOL Time Warner Merger Order), para. 126, note 357.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>138</sup> See *Cable Modem Declaratory Ruling, supra* note 115, at para. 26, note 117.
Service Package	Earthlink on TWC (standard monthly price)	TWC (standard monthly price)
768kbps Standalone	\$29.95	\$24.95
3Mbps Standalone	Not Offered	\$29.95
7Mbps Standalone	\$41.95	Not Offered
Earthlink Branded Standalone 7Mbps sold on TWC Website	N/A	\$46.95
10Mbps Standalone	\$72.95	\$46.95
10Mbps Bundled with Digital Cable	Not Offered	\$39.95
15Mbps Standalone	Not Offered	\$49.90

#### Figure 19: Earthlink on Time Warner Cable

Source: Time Warner Cable published offerings for North Carolina, accessed from timewarnercable.com, April 2009.

The thinking behind the FCC's *Wireline Broadband*, *Triennial Review* and *Cable Modem* orders was that incumbents, on their own, would create efficient market competition. The Commission justified this belief based mainly on the fact that incumbent phone and cable companies *promised* they would continue to offer reasonable wholesale access.<sup>139</sup> For example, Verizon made numerous promises that it would offer wholesale access to its FiOS service.<sup>140</sup> Though it currently has extensive other wholesale offerings listed on its Web site, retail fiber optics is not among them.<sup>141</sup>

The RBOCs all continue to offer some wholesale residential-targeted DSL services. But that's not the issue. The issue is whether these offerings are made in a manner

<sup>139</sup> See e.g., *Wireline Broadband Order, supra* note 124, at para. 74, "Incumbent LECs have represented that they not only intend to make broadband Internet access transmission offerings available to unaffiliated ISPs in a manner that meets ISPs' needs, but that they have business incentives to do so. ... Qwest has stated it will continue to make available a DSL offering that will enable consumers to reach unaffiliated ISPs because consumers demand the choice, and meeting that demand makes its product more attractive. ... Verizon has similarly indicated its intent to enter into commercially reasonable contracts with unaffiliated ISPs for broadband transmission services because it is in its best interest to do so. Finally, BellSouth has also evidenced a willingness, desire, and incentive to deal with unaffiliated ISPs absent a Commission requirement that compels them to do so" (*internal footnotes omitted*). All of the RBOCs continue to offer some wholesale DSL products, but the terms are nowhere near as favorable as they were under the tariffed regime, and prices are not set according to costs. The margins that resellers are able to earn are so low that residential resale is rare. Instead, the CLEC industry has largely shifted its focus to full loop unbundling targeted at business customers, where the QoS offerings enable them to charge substantially higher prices.

<sup>140</sup> See e.g., "Verizon Takes FiOS Wholesale," Carol Wilson, Telephony Online, May 30, 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> See http://www22.verizon.com/wholesale/solutionsbridge/solutionsbridge.html. Verizon did make a wholesale retail fiber solution called FBAS available during the first phases of FiOS rollouts. That was replaced with a resale-only product known as FTAS. But this product is no longer listed on Verizon's wholesale portal. We were able to find one company (LA Bridge Internet Services) that still appears to sell the service in Southern California. However, their pricing does not seem very competitive. For example, their reselling of the standalone 20 Mbps symmetrical package costs customers \$100 per month on a month-to-month contract. Verizon offers the same service directly for \$77.99 per month on a month-to-month basis.

that facilitates residential market competition. The answer, of course, is no. Contrary to the FCC's claims, incumbents simply have no incentive to provide reasonable wholesale access. This is the basic economic reality that underlies the entire *raison d'être* of the Section 251 unbundling provisions of the 1996 Act, and the primary motivation behind the *Computer Inquiries*. Congress dictated that competitors should have access to unbundled network elements at *cost-based* rates because incumbents would have no other reason to offer advantageous access to these bottleneck facilities.

The complete and utter implosion of the wholesale DSL business in the aftermath of the *Triennial Review* and *Wireline Broadband* orders is proof positive that the FCC's beliefs were flawed and that the promises made by the incumbents were empty. Consider Earthlink, the largest wholesale ISP. From 2001 to 2006, it saw a steady, cumulative 260 percent increase in the number of retail broadband customers (served on lines obtained at wholesale). But between 2006 and 2007 (when the *Wireline Broadband Order* transition period was complete), the company lost nearly half of its broadband customers. For Covad, a CLEC, the impact was less severe, as their business is mainly focused on UNE-loops serving business customers. But even here, we see that Covad's business never recovered after 2005 (see Figure 20). Earthlink and Covad are, however, standout exceptions — many ISP CLECs simply went out of business after the 2003-2005 orders.





Source: Company Annual SEC 10-K filings; Covad was taken private after 2007

In the *Wireline Broadband Order*, the FCC hedged its bets. It claimed wholesale competition would thrive absent regulations, and it promised consumers would have access to multiple intra-modal broadband ISPs. But even if that didn't pan out, then "third-platform" inter-modal competition was sure to be the savior. The FCC uncritically accepted the stale argument that deregulation would unleash a wave of incumbent investment *and* investment by competitive providers, which having been foreclosed from wholesale access, would have no choice but to build

their own facilities. In essence, the Commission declared that platform competition would develop because it was eliminating the regulatory structure that Congress created to develop platform competition.

The Commission appeared defensive in the Order, knowing its decision to replace a competitive structure that was working with nothing more than empty promises of future deployment would be criticized. The ruling noted the decision to end wholesale access "does not mean that we sacrifice competitive ISP choice for greater deployment of broadband facilities."<sup>142</sup>

But the Commission *did* sacrifice competitive ISP choice for the promise of greater deployment — a promise that went unfulfilled. Simply put, there is no evidence that the very limited deployment that has occurred since 2006 would not have occurred otherwise. In fact, it is quite possible that greater ISP access and choice would have led to *more* deployment. Indeed, this is the exact purpose of Section 251 of the 1996 Act — to use unbundling to give new competitors a path that begins with establishing a business and customer base and ends with robust facilities deployment.

What the evangelists for platform competition fail to grasp is that the simple desire for platform competition does not erase the substantial fixed and sunk costs of building a network. New entrants may be able to justify those costs in some limited instances, but only once they've built the foundations of a successful business. And even then, the barriers to widespread platform competition are still immense, and we should not expect all areas to see multiple facilities-based providers. Where alternative platforms do arise, there is still a substantial need for Title II regulatory protections such as reasonable and nondiscriminatory interconnection.

The barriers to entry in the facilities-based data market are immense. Thus, if entry is going to occur, it will first occur in the market segments where the average revenues per user (ARPU) are very high. This means new entrants will target large business ("enterprise") customers. And this is largely where competitive deployments have occurred, albeit in a very limited fashion.<sup>143</sup> There have been essentially no non-incumbent deployments of next-generation services to residential areas.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>142</sup> See Wireline Broadband Order, supra note 124, at para. 79.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> In a 2006 study, the GAO found competitive DS3-level and above deployment in 15 to 25 percent of the business locations it examined in 16 major Metropolitan Statistical Areas. Specifically, "For the subset of buildings identified as likely having companies with a DS-3 level of demand, competitors have a fiber-based presence in about 15 percent of buildings on average. For buildings identified in our model with 2 DS-3s of demand, competitors have a fiber-based presence in 24 percent of buildings on average." However, these 16 MSA's examined were all granted some level of FCC Special Access pricing flexibility, meaning they are expected to be the most competitive areas in the country. And still we see in some MSAs like Phoenix or Detroit the buildings that housed companies that would have a demand for the fastest fiber optics possible, still only see single-digit levels of competitive deployment. (Note: A DS-3 is a dedicated circuit with 45 Mbps symmetrical bandwidth. DS-3 usually only exist within buildings, because these circuits can usually only span 600 feet without repeating; thus usually outside the building, the circuit is muxed onto a SONET circuit). See *infra* note 170.

This lack of competitive market-wide fiber deployment should come as no surprise, not only given the economic barriers, but also the practical constraints such as getting a local government to agree to let the streets be torn up to bury new cables. The latter is something even the FCC recognized when it issued an order foreclosing competitive access to fiber optic lines.<sup>144</sup>

If we suspend disbelief and accept the Commission's logic that dismantling existing regulations would create greater incentives for competitors to deploy their own facilities, then the only two companies that might have had a plausible chance to make this happen were MCI and the old AT&T. But just three months after dealing a major blow to competition in the *Wireline Broadband Order* – and on the same day, no less — the Commission allowed SBC to merge with AT&T and approved Verizon's acquisition of MCI.<sup>145</sup> Thus the two largest Baby Bells acquired the two largest CLECs, smothering any real possibility of facilities-based competition.

#### Platform Competition: Always Right Around the Corner

But the FCC didn't stop there. In order after order that further entrenched the duopoly marketplace, the Bush-era Commission continued to insist that alternative platform competition was just around the corner. The Commission pointed to the existence of platforms that might have a cumulative total of less than 1 percent of the national broadband market as proof that the duopoly would be short-lived. In the 2005 *Wireline Broadband Order*, the Commission stated, "Cable modem and DSL providers are currently the market leaders for broadband Internet access service. ... There are, however, other existing and developing platforms, such as satellite and wireless, and even broadband over power line in certain locations, indicating that broadband Internet access services in the future will not be limited to cable modem and DSL service."

No one can accuse the FCC of being pessimistic about the future. But were they right? Have platforms such as satellite, wireless and broadband over powerline (BPL) emerged as legitimate competitive platforms to the cable-telco duopoly? In 2005, when the Commission made this statement, the combined fixed-residential

<sup>145</sup> See SBC Communications, Inc. and AT&T Corp. Applications for Approval of Transfer of Control, WC Docket No. 05-65, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 20 FCC Rcd 18290 (2005) (SBC/AT&T Order); Verizon Communications, Inc. and MCI, Inc. Applications for Approval of Transfer of Control, WC Docket Memorandum Opinion and Order, 20 FCC Rcd 18433 (2005) (Verizon/MCI Order).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> In 2004, the Commission wrote, "The barriers to entry impeding competitive deployment of loops are substantial: The costs of the loops themselves, as well as costs associated with accessing right-of-ways and obtaining building access do not generally vary with demand. As we found in the Triennial Review Order, the costs of loop deployment vary due to factors such as regional differences in costs of construction; the length of the fiber lateral that competitor must construct from the splice point on the relevant ring to the customer location; and the availability of reasonable access to rights-of-way." See *Unbundled Access to Network Elements and Review of the Section 251 Unbundling Obligations of Incumbent Local Exchange Carriers*, WC Docket No. 04-313, CC Docket No. 01-338, Order on Remand, 20 FCC Rcd 2533 (2003) (*Triennial Review Order on Remand*) at para. 152.

broadband marketshare of phone and cable incumbents was 97 percent. *Today, that number stands unchanged* (see Figure 21).

#### Figure 21: The Duopoly U.S. Broadband Market

(2005 & 2008 Marketshare Estimates)

Provider Type	Marketshare of Fixed Residential Broadband Market (2005)	Marketshare of Fixed AND Mobile Residential Broadband Market (2005)	Marketshare of Fixed Residential Broadband Market (2008)	Marketshare of Fixed AND Mobile Residential Broadband Market (2008)
Incumbent Phone Companies	33%	33%	39%	45%
Incumbent Cable Companies	64%	64%	57%	50%
Cable Overbuilders	1%	1%	1%	1%
CLECs	2%	2%	1%	1%
Others (satellite, wireless, powerline)	0.4%	0.4%	1%	3%
Marketshare of Incumbent Cable and Phone Companies	97%	97%	97%	95%

Source: Free Press estimates based on FCC and provider data

Considering mobile wireless connections as well as fixed connections, the incumbents' share of the residential market stands today at 95 percent, versus 97 percent in 2005. But these numbers actually overstate the level of competition available to the typical U.S. consumer.

First, cable overbuilders may account for 1 percent of the total U.S. market, but these services are only available in a few select areas. The same is true for services offered over platforms like fixed wireless, non-incumbent fiber, CLEC-DSL, or the perennial dud that is broadband over powerline. Satellite services are technically available to any house that has a clear view of the southern sky, but these services are extremely slow, very expensive, plagued with technical issues, and saddled with restrictive download caps. Consequently, satellite is really only sold and marketed as a solution in areas where absolutely no other options are available.

And though 3G mobile wireless deployments are quickly reaching most major populated areas, there is absolutely no evidence to suggest that these services are being used as the primary or sole residential broadband connections for subscribers. So while non-incumbent mobile wireless may make up more than 2 percent of all residential high-speed lines in the United States, they are not being bought to replace an incumbent broadband line.

Comparing FCC data with other estimates of household-level broadband adoption illustrates this point. In October 2007, the Census Bureau estimated that 51 percent of U.S. homes were connected to broadband. But the FCC's December 2007 data indicates that there were 64 residential broadband lines per 100 U.S. households.

In other words, if each residential connection reported by the FCC were the *sole* home connection, then this data would indicate that 64 percent of U.S. homes were connected to broadband. When we remove mobile wireless from this count, the FCC data indicates 56 fixed broadband lines per 100 U.S. households. This number is much closer to the 51 percent figure from the Census Bureau, and also closer to an estimated figure of 53 percent based on time-series extrapolation of Pew data (see Figure 22).<sup>146</sup>

Not only are mobile data services not a substitute for fixed broadband, but these 3G devices are so slow they don't deserve to be classified as "broadband." Realworld speed tests of devices that are supposed to be able to deliver more than 3 Mbps in downstream speeds reveals that these devices can only deliver about a third of that when used in a fixed setting. When used in a mobile setting, the downstream speeds drop well below 1 Mbps (see Figure 23).

**Figure 22: No Indication of Mobile Broadband Supplanting Fixed Broadband** (2005 - 2007 Marketshare Estimates)



<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> Given that the figure obtained by dividing the FCC count of fixed residential broadband lines by the number of U.S. households consistently exceeds the estimate based on Pew's data (of the percent of adults reporting broadband at home), it is possible that the FCC's residential count is capturing some small-business lines.

3G Carrier	Rated	Rated	Computerv (N=500, NYC mobile and	vorld Test metro area, fixed tests)	Gizmido Test (N=200, 8 metro areas, fixed only tests)	
(Technology)	Speed	Speed	Actual Downstream Speed	Actual Upstream Speed	Actual Downstream Speed	Actual Upstream Speed
AT&T (HSPA)	3.6Mbps	1.4Mbps	775kbps	484kbps	1.23Mbps	640kbps
Sprint (EVDO Rev-A)	3.1Mbps	1.8Mbps	494kbps	294kbps	1.42Mbps	400kbps
Verizon (EVDO Rev-A)	3.1Mbps	1.8Mbps	592kbps	292kbps	1.17Mbps	400kbps

#### Figure 23: The Slow Performance of 3G Mobile Broadband

Source: Computerworld, Gizmodo

If ending line sharing and wholesale access was supposed to accelerate deployment of DSL, it's not happening. On Form 477, the FCC requires that incumbent LECs and cable companies report the percentage of their end-user lines that are DSL or cable modem-capable. This data indicates that removing DSL from wholesale regulations had no impact on rural broadband deployment. In fact, there was likely more vigorous deployment of DSL into unserved areas in the period before the *Wireline Broadband Order* took effect than there was in the time following (see Figure 24).

**Figure 24: Percent of End-User Premises Without Broadband Deployment** (2005-2007)

		PERCENT	T OF LINES T	HAT ARE NOT	HIGH-SPEED	DINTERNET	CAPABLE
Carrier Type	Technology	June 2005	Dec 2005	June 2006	Dec 2006	June 2007	Dec 2007
Wireline Telephone	DSL	24%	22%	21%	21%	18%	18%
Cable Television	Cable Modem	9%	7%	7%	4%	4%	4%

Source: Free Press analysis of FCC Form 477 data (note: data not collected by FCC before June 2005)

The data in Figure 24 is at the national level, but the pattern is seen at the state level as well. Figure 25 lists the top five states without DSL deployment (and the top five without cable modem deployment) as of the end of 2007. Here we see DSL availability in states like New Hampshire and Virginia is actually lower today than it was prior to the FCC's 2005 deregulation (see Figure 25).

Top Five States	PERCENT OF TELEPHONE LINES THAT ARE NOT DSL CAPABLE								
Deployment (as of 12/07)	June 2005	Dec 2005	June 2006	Dec 2006	June 2007	Dec 2007			
New Hampshire	35.0%	37.4%	40.6%	38.9%	38.8%	37.9%			
Virginia	34.0%	33.1%	34.4%	34.2%	34.3%	34.6%			
Maine	30.1%	32.8%	33.0%	32.5%	31.8%	31.0%			
Vermont	35.6%	38.7%	40.1%	35.7%	34.0%	30.9%			
Michigan	35.2%	34.9%	33.6%	36.0%	27.9%	29.2%			
Top Five States	PERCENT OF CABLE LINES THAT ARE NOT MODEM CAPABLE								
Without Cable Modem Deployment (as of 12/07)	June 2005	Dec 2005	June 2006	Dec 2006	June 2007	Dec 2007			
Arkansas	35.4%	32.9%	22.7%	27.6%	26.9%	26.6%			
New Mexico	28.4%	25.2%	20.5%	21.9%	22.7%	22.8%			
South Dakota	37.9%	n/a	41.5%	26.7%	27.1%	19.7%			
North Dakota	20.8%	10.9%	20.6%	17.3%	17.5%	17.5%			
West Virginia	17.8%	17.6%	11.8%	12.5%	15.3%	16.3%			

### Figure 25: Current Top U.S. States without Broadband Deployment (2005-2007)

Source: Free Press analysis of FCC Form 477 data

If we instead look at the five worst DSL states as of June 2005, a strong pattern emerges: The states with limited DSL availability saw much greater levels of deployment during the period prior to the deregulation taking effect than they did afterward (see Figure 26). In short, DSL deployment was already robust prior to deregulation, and only slowed down after the competitive pressures of wholesale access were eliminated.

## **Figure 26: Top U.S. States without DSL Deployment in June 2005** (2005-2007)

Top Five States	PERC	ENT OF TELE	June '05	Dec '06				
Without DSL Deployment (as of 6/05)	June 2005	Dec 2005	June 2006	Dec 2006	June 2007	Dec 2007	to June '06 Change	to Dec '07 Change
Nebraska	48.0%	29.3%	13.9%	11.4%	11.8%	13.6%	34.1%	-2.2%
West Virginia	43.1%	38.8%	31.7%	28.3%	27.5%	25.9%	11.4%	2.4%
Arkansas	42.8%	37.1%	34.4%	33.7%	25.1%	25.2%	8.3%	8.5%
Kentucky	40.2%	25.7%	15.5%	15.3%	13.4%	14.4%	24.7%	0.9%
Arizona	38.8%	35.5%	33.1%	20.8%	18.1%	16.9%	5.8%	3.9%

Source: Free Press analysis of FCC Form 477 data

There is one further comparative example that indicates the fallacy in the Commission's thinking that its deregulation would spur accelerated broadband deployment or adoption. If we compare DSL penetration in the United States to DSL penetration in countries that have the type of wholesale access policies the FCC eliminated, we see that post-2006, the United States saw a relative decline in raw DSL penetration growth compared to these other countries (see Figure 27). While both groups saw a slowing down in DSL adoption during the 18-month

period following December 2006 (indicating maturing markets), the decline is *much* more pronounced in the United States than in those countries that retained wholesale access regulations.





Source: Free Press analysis of OECD data

Defenders of the FCC's destructive deregulatory path might be quick to assert that the real point was to encourage incumbents to deploy next-generation fiber-optic technologies by freeing them of "outdated" regulatory burdens. Even if we accept the underlying premise that regulation deters investment (which the Commission certainly did when it removed fiber-to-the-curb and fiber-to-the-home from the list of unbundled elements in 2003),<sup>147</sup> it makes little sense to apply this approach to the legacy copper telephone network or to new fiber network elements.

The sunk costs of the legacy copper network were long ago recovered, and any investment in preparing the copper infrastructure for DSL deployment will be relatively small compared to that required to deploy fiber-optics. Further, the costs of this small investment are born by the CLEC, not by the incumbent. The DSL offered by the CLEC would create a competitive market impact that would encourage the incumbent — freed from unbundling obligations on its future fiber network — to make even larger investments in next-generation technology deployment.

This was actually the view of FCC Chairman Michael Powell, who voted against eliminating line sharing in 2003, even as he voted to free fiber infrastructure from Section 251 unbundling obligations. Powell stated: "I do not accept the

<sup>147</sup> See Triennial Review Order, supra note 102, at paras. 272-297.

argument that the elimination of line sharing provides an affirmative incentive for ILEC deployment of new broadband infrastructure. Line sharing rides on the old copper infrastructure, not the new fiber facilities that we seek to advance to deployment."<sup>148</sup>

The Commission was nearly united in its belief that removing unbundling requirements from next-generation fiber-optic networks would create a "race to build next-generation networks."<sup>149</sup> The Commission said that in a deregulatory climate, incumbent phone and cable companies would be better able "to develop and deploy innovative broadband capabilities that respond to market demands."<sup>150</sup> But there is little evidence that this belief had any merit.

Yes, Verizon undertook a large-scale fiber-to-the-home deployment effort. Yet this effort is unique among the other incumbents, and only extends to a fraction of Verizon's service territory; FiOS is available in less than 10 percent of U.S. homes. Companies like AT&T and Qwest have affirmatively decided against fiber-to-the-home deployments, instead choosing to milk the legacy copper network for years to come. AT&T, and, to a much lesser extent, Qwest, have finally recently deployed some limited "VDSL" upgrades. But overseas telcos implemented similar "innovated broadband capability" upgrades years ago and are already deploying even faster VDSL2+ pair-bonded technology.<sup>151</sup>

<sup>150</sup> See Wireline Broadband Order, supra note 124, at para. 44.

<sup>151</sup> And contrary to the core belief contained in the Triennial Review and subsequent orders, the deployment and adoption of business fiber lines have not increased at all since the Commission began dismantling the 1996 Act. This is the exact opposite of the outcome that was predicted by the FCC in 2003, which felt that its fiber-deregulation would have the greatest impact in the business market. In fact, since the 2006-2007 enterprise broadband forbearance orders (that deregulated all high-capacity dedicated broadband services, such as metro Ethernet, OCn, ATM, Frame Relay, etc.) we've actually seen a decline in the number of business fiber lines. This suggests that the predictable higher prices that forbearance brought led some companies to downgrade their service. *See "*Verizon Telephone Companies' Petition for Forbearance from Title II and *Computer Inquiry* Rules with Respect to their Broadband Services Is Granted by Operation of Law," WC Docket No. 04-440, News Release (rel. March 20, 2006). See also *Petition of the Verizon Telephone Companies For Forbearance* Petition). See also *Petition of AT&T Inc. for Forbearance Under 47 U.S.C. §* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> See Powell 2003 House Testimony, supra note 105.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> See *Triennial Review Order, supra* note 102, at para. 272: "We expect that this decision to refrain from unbundling incumbent LEC next-generation networks ... will stimulate facilities-based deployment in two ways. First, with the certainty that their fiber optic and packet-based networks will remain free of unbundling requirements, incumbent LECs will have the opportunity to expand their deployment of these networks, enter new lines of business, and reap the rewards of delivering broadband services to the mass market. Thus, we conclude that relieving incumbent LECs from unbundling requirements for these networks will promote investment in, and deployment of, next-generation networks. Second, with the knowledge that incumbent LEC next-generation networks will not be available on an unbundled basis, *competitive LECs will need to continue to seek innovative network access options* to serve end users and to fully compete against incumbent LECs in the mass market. The end result is that consumers will benefit from this race to build next generation networks and the increased competition in the delivery of broadband services" (*emphasis added*). We're not sure what the Commission meant by the highlighted passage and the phrase "innovative network access options."

In closing the book on the 1996 Act's competitive regulatory framework, the FCC was content to deliver to consumers a vertically integrated duopoly in place of Congress' intended goal of a robust, truly competitive communications market. This is true not only for the broadband market, but also for the voice market, where some residual unbundling regulations remain intact after the decade-long legal assault.

The CLEC industry Congress envisioned is almost dead, left to serve a small slice of the business market in large cities. Of the 94 million residential end-user switched access lines, a full 86 percent are provided by incumbent LECs. But when cable VoIP lines are excluded, we see that traditional CLECs account for less than 5 percent of residential voice lines (see Figure 28). Thus the FCC's destructive deregulatory reign not only stifled broadband competition, it also denied consumers competition in basic local voice services.

#### Figure 28: The Slow Death of CLECs

End-User Switched Access Lines (millions) Traditional CLECs End-User Switched Access Lines 40M Cable CLECs End-User Switched Access Lines 35M 30M 25M 20M 15M 10M 5M 0 June 2005 Dec 2005 June 2006 Dec 2006 June 2007 Dec 2007

(Cable vs. Traditional CLEC Access Lines, 2005-2007)

Source: Free Press analysis of FCC Form 477 data.

#### The FCC's Blindness to Abuses of Market Power

One of the central purposes of any regulatory agency is to protect consumers from abuses of market power. Most of the FCC's telecommunications regulatory structure dictated by Title II of the Communications Act is designed to protect consumers and competitors from the natural anticompetitive tendencies of the incumbent phone companies. The same is true of Title VI and its treatment of cable companies.

160(c) from Title II and Computer Inquiry Rules with Respect to Its Broadband Services, Petition of BellSouth Corporation for Forbearance Under 47 U.S.C. § 160(c) from Title II and Computer Inquiry Rules with Respect to Its Broadband Services, WC Docket No. 06-125, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 22 FCC Rcd 18705 (2007) (AT&T Enterprise Forbearance Order); See also Qwest Petition for Forbearance Under 47 U.S.C. § 160(c) from Title II and Computer Inquiry Rules with Respect to Broadband Services, WC Docket No. 06-125, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 23 FCC Rcd 12260 (2008) (Qwest Enterprise Forbearance Order). Congress and the FCC are concerned with market power because companies with it have strong incentives to discriminate against competitors and engage in otherwise anti-competitive conduct. Outside of forbearance proceedings, the Commission is not required by statute to conduct market power analysis when contemplating major regulatory or deregulatory actions. However, in many cases, the FCC does rely on this type of analysis as a guiding factor in determining if regulations are in the public interest.

In telecommunications markets, the FCC generally considers two broad types of market power: classic and exclusionary. Classic market power exists when a company can profitably raise and sustain its price above the competitive level by restricting its own output. Exclusionary market power exists when a company can profitably raise and sustain its price above the competitive level by raising its rivals' costs and thereby causing the rivals to restrain their output.<sup>152</sup>

Concern about exclusionary market power is particularly relevant in the context of unbundling. Such concerns spawned the original *Computer Inquiry* and motivated Congress to create the pro-competitive structure of Section 251 in the 1996 Act. These concerns are rooted in the fact that incumbents in markets with extremely high fixed and sunk costs will control so-called bottleneck facilities. Such bottlenecks exist when a firm has such substantial control over a facility or essential commodity in a particular industry that the firm is able to exclude or impede new competitors from entering the market.<sup>153</sup> In the telecom and Internet markets, the "last-mile" facilities are considered bottlenecks, because in most cases it is uneconomical for new entrants to duplicate (or "overbuild") these facilities. Thus competition depends on these new entrants having reasonable and nondiscriminatory access to these bottlenecks. In many cases, "middle-mile" and "special access" facilities are also considered to be bottlenecks.<sup>154</sup>

Firms that control bottlenecks can impede and stifle market entry by "price squeezing" their competitors. In the context of telecom, this means an incumbent will set its wholesale prices at a point that is so close to the retail market price that competitors are unable to resell it and still earn a profit.<sup>155</sup> Having no other alternative to bypass the bottleneck facility, the new entrant exits the market, and consumers suffer as a result.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> These two concepts are known, respectively, as "Stiglerian" and "Bainian" market power.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> See Policy and Rules Concerning Rates for Competitive Common Carrier Services and Facilities, CC Docket No. 79-252, First Report and Order, 85 FCC 2d 1 (1980) (*Competitive Carrier First Report and Order*).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> See below for a full discussion of this issue. In general, middle-mile facilities are those highcapacity dedicated transport lines that carry data between a local Internet point of presence (POP) facility and larger traffic aggregation facilities at or connecting with the Internet backbone. Special access facilities are in general those dedicated circuits that connect an end user facility to another facility or POP, avoiding a local exchange switch.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> See Triennial Review Order on Remand, supra note 144, at para. 59 n.159.

It is important to note that exclusionary market power can exist even if a firm lacks classic market power. For example, the FCC has allowed the RBOCs to more fully enter into the long-distance market, finding they lacked individual market power.<sup>156</sup> But these companies were still found to possess exclusionary power and thus are required to adhere to various equal access and unbundling regulations.<sup>157</sup>

Though the FCC rarely undertakes a formal market power analysis (often lacking the data to do so), in evaluating regulatory action, it does often consider the impact on price of factors such as marketshare, trends in marketshare, elasticities of supply and demand (i.e., how sensitive to changes in price consumers and suppliers are), cross-price elasticities (i.e., what substitutable products are available, and how are consumers likely to shift between products), and market cost-structure (i.e., barriers to entry).

The hallmark of a market lacking effective competition is the presence of a firm that is able to substantially raise the price of its goods and sustain that price increase over time. This is because in a competitive market, such supra-competitive profits would encourage other firms to enter the market with a lower-priced offering. However, the lack of the ability to raise prices alone does not mean a market is competitive. If demand for a good is relatively elastic (i.e., consumers are very sensitive to price increases), then a firm even with substantial market power is constrained from raising prices. This is because the total revenues lost from customers exiting the market will be more than the additional per-customer revenues generated by the price increase.

Consumers are more sensitive to price increases in markets that are not fully mature, such as the residential broadband market. Thus, analyzing how monthly broadband subscription prices have changed over time is not a good way to measure competition or market power. In emerging markets, regulators are forced to rely on other predictive tools for assessing market power, such as the historical relationship between marketshare and market power (measured by the Herfindahl-Hirschman Index, or HHI),<sup>158</sup> and other factors such as barriers to entry.

 $H = \sum_{i=1}^{n} S_{i}^{2} \times 10,000,$ 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>156</sup> See Section 272(f) Sunset of the BOC Separate Affiliate and Related Requirements, WC Docket No. 02-112, Report and Order, 22 FCC Rcd 16440 (2007) (2007 Section 272 Sunset Order), at para 66.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> Ibid. paras. 64, 69, 90.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> The Herfindahl-Hirschman Index (HHI) is calculated as:

where n = the number of firms; Si = the share of the ith firm. The HHI is calculated based on ratios rather than percentages and the decimals are cleared by multiplying by 10,000. The Department of Justice considers a market with fewer than ten equal-sized firms to be concentrated (i.e., HHI=1,000). It considers a market with fewer than the equivalent of approximately 5.5-equal sized firms (HHI = 1800) to be "highly concentrated." Markets with an HHI between 1000 and 1800 are considered "moderately concentrated." These thresholds have been chosen based on theory, empirical evidence and experience with the exercise of market power.

But in its 2005 *Wireline Broadband Order*, when the FCC sentenced American broadband consumers to a lifetime in a duopoly market, the agency didn't consider any of the above economic factors. They didn't conduct any rigorous or even semi-rigorous market analysis. The Commission stated flat out that it considered undertaking a market dominance analysis to be unnecessary and inappropriate.<sup>159</sup> They were arrogant enough to acknowledge the existence of a duopoly, but then dismiss that duopoly as a temporary aberration.<sup>160</sup> In essence, the FCC ruled that it was in the "public interest" for the duopoly broadband providers to be set completely free to abuse their bottleneck-controlling market power in a market where competitive entry is all but impossible.<sup>161</sup>

At the core of the Commission's recent regulatory actions is the belief that the mere *presence* of more than one provider is proof alone that the market is, or *might in the future* become, competitive. The FCC finds a duopoly in the emerging broadband market acceptable, because the limited competition in combination with consumer price sensitivity *might* be enough to restrain the "substantial and sustained" price increases that are the main symptom of market power abuse.

But this narrow view ignores other basic anti-competitive realities about oligopolistic marketplaces. In these highly concentrated markets, incumbents artificially restrain investment and discourage innovation. Incumbents in a duopoly simply will not invest in new technologies until the costs of the old investments are fully recovered. This is nowhere more apparent than the unwillingness of cable companies to deploy the relatively inexpensive DOCSIS

<sup>161</sup> Quite flippantly, the Commission stated: "We find that the public interest is best served if we permit competitive marketplace conditions to guide the evolution of broadband Internet access service." *Ibid*, at para. 85. But all evidence before the Commission suggested that the marketplace was already a duopoly, and that the very regulations that it was about to remove would likely make that situation permanent. The "competitive marketplace conditions" the FCC referred to were nowhere to be found. And the conditions that did exist at the time — a vertically integrated duopoly in which producers avoided direct competition on broadband, instead focusing on product differentiation through bundles — would surely "guide the evolution" of this market to the place it is today.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> "Nor do we think it necessary or appropriate to make findings about dominance or non-dominance with respect to the retail market for broadband Internet access." See *Wireline Broadband Order, supra* note 124, at para. 84.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> "The current market leaders, cable operators and wireline carriers, face competition not only from each other but also from other emerging broadband Internet access service providers. This rapidly changing market does not lend itself to the conclusions about market dominance the Commission typically makes to determine the degree of regulation to be applied to well-established, relatively stable telecommunications service markets. On the contrary, any finding about dominance or non-dominance in this emerging broadband Internet access service market would be premature." *Ibid*, at para. 84. It should be noted that in the *Triennial Review Order*, when the Commission decided to remove fiber-to-the-home from the list of Section 251 unbundled network elements, it did conduct a market analysis of this "emerging" broadband market, and concluded that CLECs were not impaired without access to these facilities. At the time, there was almost no residential fiber deployment, and municipalities and CLECs were largely the providers of what few facilities existed. Thus the Bells had no market dominance, a fact the Commission was more than happy to point out. But when a broadband market analysis will illustrate incumbent dominance, the Commission all of a sudden finds such an examination to be "premature."

3.0 upgrades, or in the unwillingness of most ILECs to deploy fiber-to-the-home or VDSL2+ technologies. Duopolies do more than just keep prices high; they rob consumers of new products and better services. One only need compare European and East Asian broadband markets to those in the United States to get a full sense of this basic reality.

In 2005, the HHI of the local broadband marketplace was near 5,000 — a stratospheric level of market concentration that remains unchanged today (this level of HHI is nearly three times the HHI that the Department of Justice considers to be a "highly concentrated" market). The market power possessed by the phone and cable companies is immense, and exists in both the classic and exclusionary sense. The fact that prices have either held constant or increased over the years<sup>162</sup> despite declining costs and a growing market is evidence of classic market power. The fact that the third-party wholesale ISP market died shortly after the 2005 *Wireline Broadband Order* is strong evidence of exclusionary last-mile market power.

The FCC defended its 2005 dismantling of 30 years of successful competition policy by stating that the broadband market was already characterized by multiple "vigorously competing" platforms,<sup>163</sup> and that consumers in the future would "not be limited to cable modem and DSL service."<sup>164</sup> Looking back, it is hard to fathom how the Commission could have been so blind to reality and so indifferent to the plight of consumers.

Predicting a future of competition and then regulating like it's already in place is not good public policy. If the Commission was going to knowingly kill off the wholesale ISP market, and hope that emerging inter-modal platform competition would offset this, then it should have done something to turn that hope into reality. Optimism alone is not going to protect consumers and promote innovation.

# FCC Endorses Monopoly Power in the Middle-Mile and Special Access Markets

Perhaps the strongest evidence of incumbents abusing their exclusionary market power is the lack of a viable "third-pipe" broadband competitor. Fixed wireless

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> According to annual survey data from JD Power, the reported monthly price in broadband increased from \$42.15 in 2003 to \$44.09 in 2007 (data available from: http://www.jdpower.com/ corporate/news/releases/). Companies continue to report higher or flat ARPU for their broadband services, and, more importantly, higher revenues for their bundled product offerings, which is how they market to their customers. For example, in 2005, the high-speed data ARPU for Comcast was \$43.17, which held nearly flat at \$43.05 in 2008. Over the same period, Charter Communications' data ARPU went from \$36.79 to \$41.00. For Comcast, their total ARPU was \$73.38 in 2005, increasing to \$100.97 in 2008. *See* "Cable & Satellite Sector Outlook," *Credit Suisse*, Dec. 11, 2007, Exhibit 8.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> See "Statement of Chairman Kevin J. Martin" accompanying the 2005 Wireline Broadband Order, supra note 124.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> See Wireline Broadband Order, supra note 124, para. 50.

services in most cases have much lower "last-mile" deployment costs than wired services and can, in theory (and given adequate transport capacity to carry traffic back and forth to the Internet backbone), provide residential broadband services that are as fast as those offered by DSL and cable modem. So why haven't we seen robust fixed wireless broadband deployment?

The data transport market — like the residential broadband market — is incredibly concentrated, dominated almost exclusively by the Baby Bell incumbents. These incumbents, freed by the FCC from price constraint and access regulations, have abused their market power to an obscene extent. The FCC has enabled this abuse, putting the final nail in competition's coffin.

The communications network consists of many parts. The last mile gets the most attention because that's where consumers interact with the market. But the other two major segments, the "middle-mile" and "backbone" markets, are just as important. And competition in these markets directly affects competition in the last mile. The Internet backbone or "long-haul" market is generally regarded as moderately competitive, a product of the substantial investment in long-haul fiber-optic networks that occurred in the 1990s.<sup>165</sup> The middle-mile market is a much different story. For much of the nation, the market for middle-mile transport never matured from the old Bell days.

In general, middle-mile facilities are high-capacity dedicated transport lines that carry data between a local Internet point of presence (POP) facility and larger traffic aggregation facilities connecting with the Internet backbone. There is another closely related class of facilities known as "special access lines." Special access facilities are generally dedicated circuits that connect an end-user facility, such as a building in a business district, to another facility or POP, without routing through a local exchange switch. So, for example, a middle-mile circuit might connect an ISP carrier hotel with a larger private peering exchange facility, while a special access line might connect a broadcast radio station studio to a remotely located transmission tower.<sup>166</sup>

Special access and middle-mile facilities are particularly important in the context of last-mile broadband competition, because these are the lines that are used to carry traffic from end-users to the "Internet." The economics of special access and middle-mile deployment are similar to and just as unfriendly as the economics of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> While the Internet backbone market seems reasonably competitive in comparison to the middle- and last-mile markets, this does not mean regulators should not be concerned about market power here, too. The industry has experienced increasing consolidation in recent years. Moreover, several recent high-profile peering disputes illustrate the overall importance of this market, and how vulnerable end-users are to a single peer exercising market power.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> The dividing line here is fuzzy, as a special access line can be a middle-mile line used to connect two collocation facilities. As explained above, "special access" takes on special meaning in a regulatory environment, as it refers to a particular type of TDM circuit that incumbents are required to (in some cases) offer as a UNE, or (in some cases) offer pursuant to strict tariffing rules.

the last-mile market. Consequently, even though these lines are used to provision services that generate substantial revenues, there are only limited and very specialized cases of deployment by non-incumbents.

Because this market grew out of the Bell system, it was subject to the dominant carrier regulations stemming from the 1996 Act. In general, special access services are priced according to price-cap regulations and are subject to other Title II rules. But as with the local broadband Internet access market, the FCC has looked for the smallest sign of competition to justify a blind deregulatory agenda in the special access market. The Commission was bombarded with arguments from the RBOCs that advances in business use of technology meant that it was in fact economical for new entrants to deploy their own high-capacity transport lines directly to businesses. The RBOCs argued that this *potential* for competition meant that it was unfair to regulate its special access prices.

The FCC bought these arguments. In 1999, the Commission adopted a framework for granting incumbents substantial regulatory price relief once they could satisfy a specific set of competitive criteria.<sup>167</sup> Under this framework, regulatory price relief is granted in Metropolitan Statistical Areas (MSAs) where competitive fiber collocation is above certain specified levels. Relief is granted in two phases. If granted Phase I pricing flexibility, an incumbent LEC is still required to offer a generally available price-cap constrained tariffed rate, but may offer contract tariffs and volume discounts under one-day notice tariffs. If granted Phase II pricing flexibility, an incumbent is permitted to offer some services completely free of any price caps and is allowed change its rates and terms on one day's notice.

Since 2001, Phase I relief has been granted in about a third of the nation's 369 MSAs, and Phase II relief granted in another third. Incumbents have yet to be granted price relief in only three of the nation's top 100 MSAs.<sup>168</sup> So in much of the country, incumbents are free to charge just about anything they wish for access to these essential communications inputs. For example, a startup wireless ISP in Tempe, Ariz., is completely dependent upon the data transport services offered by Qwest, which are not price-constrained in any way.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> Currently special access lines consist of non-fiber-optic time-division-multiplexed (TDM) DS-1 or DS-3 circuits. DS-1 lines transport data symmetrically at 1.5 Mbps, while DS-3 lines transport at 45 Mbps symmetrical. Middle-mile facilities consist of any number of high-capacity lines, including DS-1 and DS-3s, but also packet-switched services such as Asynchronous Transfer Mode (ATM), Frame Relay, Gigabit Ethernet, high-capacity microwave, and other high-capacity OCn-level fiber optic services. *See Access Charge Reform*, CC Docket Nos. 98-157, 96-262, 94-1, CCB/CPD File No. 98-63, Fifth Report and Order and Further Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, 14 FCC Rcd 14221 (1999) (*Pricing Flexibility Order*).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> U.S. Government Accountability Office, "FCC Needs to Improve Its Ability to Monitor and Determine the Extent of Competition in Dedicated Access Services," Report to the Chairman, Committee on Government Reform, House of Representatives, GAO-07-08, November 2006 (*GAO Special Access Report*).

It is important to note here that the FCC has used a very specific metric the presence of a co-locator in a specified proportion of wire centers within an MSA<sup>169</sup> — as a predictor of a sufficient level of competition needed to prevent an incumbent from exploiting its market power. But all available evidence suggests the FCC's predictive judgment here has been a total failure.

To illustrate how incumbents have abused the pricing flexibility granted to them in the special access markets, consider that the authorized return at the time the price cap regime was implemented was 11.25 percent. Before pricing flexibility was implemented, the average rate of return earned on special access was about 30 percent for the RBOCs. Within just a few short years, the average rates have shot up more than 100 percent, with Qwest seeing 175 percent returns (see Figure 29). As obscene as these returns are, they actually *understate* the true level of return earned in areas with pricing flexibility. This is because the data presented here represent all RBOC study areas, including those subject to Phase I flexibility and those that remain under price caps.

Not surprisingly, the Government Accountability Office found that prices are *higher* in MSAs granted total pricing flexibility than in those areas that remain under price constraints. This is perhaps the best illustration that the FCC's assumptions about how to constrain incumbents from exploiting their market power have been completely wrong.<sup>170</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>169</sup> See Pricing Flexibility Order, supra note 167, paras. 24-25, "For instance, for dedicated transport and special access services, price cap LECs must demonstrate that unaffiliated competitors have collocated in at least 15 percent of the LEC's wire centers within an MSA or collocated in wire centers accounting for 30 percent of the LEC's revenues from these services within an MSA. Higher thresholds apply, however, for channel terminations between an LEC end office and an end user customer. In that case, the LEC must demonstrate that unaffiliated competitors have collocated in 50 percent of the price cap LEC's wire centers within an MSA or collocated in wire centers accounting for 65 percent of the price cap LEC's revenues from this service within an MSA .... Phase II relief for dedicated transport and special access services is warranted when a price cap LEC demonstrates that unaffiliated competitors have collocated in at least 50 percent of the LEC's wire centers within an MSA or collocated in wire centers accounting for 65 percent of the LEC's revenues from these services within an MSA. Again, a higher threshold applies to channel terminations between an LEC end office and an end user customer. In that case, a price cap LEC must show that unaffiliated competitors have collocated in 65 percent of the LEC's wire centers within an MSA or collocated in wire centers accounting for 85 percent of the LEC's revenues from this service within an MSA."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>170</sup> See *GAO Special Access Report, supra* note 168, page 27: "Since the FCC first began granting pricing flexibility in 2001, our comparison of prices and revenue across phase I flexibility and phase II flexibility suggests that list prices and revenue are higher on average for circuit components in areas under phase II flexibility (areas where competitive forces are presumed to be greatest) than in areas under phase I flexibility or under price caps."

#### Figure 29: Special Access Runaway Rate of Returns

(Special Access Rate of Returns, 1990-2007)



Source: FCC ARMIS 43-04 Data

In some areas, the special access rates of return are at such a high level that even the most stalwart monopolist would blush. In one Verizon California study area, the company earned a 700 percent rates of return in 2007 (see Figure 30). In total, 70 percent of the RBOC study areas saw special access rates of return above 100 percent in 2007.

F	Figure	30: Top	o 10 Stu	dy Areas	with H	ighest	<b>Special</b>	Access	<b>Rate of Re</b>	turns
(	(Specia	ıl Acce	ss Rate	of Return	s, 2007	7)	-			

Carrier	State	Study Area Name	Rate of Return on Special Access in 2007
Verizon	СА	Contel California	700%
AT&T	AR	Southwestern - Arkansas	586%
Verizon	AZ	Contel Arizona	566%
Verizon	NC	Verizon SO-North Carolina	515%
AT&T	ОК	Southwestern - Oklahoma	387%
Qwest	WY	Qwest-Wyoming	362%
AT&T	IL	Illinois Bell	346%
AT&T	MI	Michigan Bell	291%
AT&T	KS	Southwestern - Kansas	275%
Qwest	NM	Qwest-New Mexico	256%

Source: FCC ARMIS 43-04 Data

This explosion in monopoly profits is seen in the wider RBOC interstate access market (which includes special access as well as other FCC-regulated services such as long-distance). Overall interstate rate of returns have doubled since 2003, from about 17 percent to more than 30 percent (see Figure 31). This is quite stunning, given that the price-cap regime, combined with increased competition, was supposed to drive rate of returns well below the 11 percent authorized under the old regulatory regime.





1990 1991 1992 1993 1994 1995 1996 1997 1998 1999 2000 2001 2002 2003 2004 2005 2006 2007

Source: FCC ARMIS 43-04 Data

These obscene increases in profits and the transparent flaws in the FCC's regulatory structure might be excusable if they were all occurring in an environment where incumbents were making greater investments in their networks. But they aren't. When interstate pricing flexibility was first granted in 2001, the RBOCs' total recoverable interstate investment stood near \$43 billion (in 2007 dollars). By 2007, RBOC interstate investment had declined by nearly 50 percent (see Figure 32).



#### Figure 32: Recoverable Interstate Investment and Returns

(In Billions of 2007 Inflation-Adjusted Dollars)

Source: FCC ARMIS 43-04 Data

Given the astronomical returns and the clear failure of the FCC's pricing flexibility regime, it's not surprising to learn that the RBOCs petitioned the Commission to eliminate the reporting requirement that tracks this data. In one of its last acts under Bush administration control, the Commission granted these requests.<sup>171</sup> The data will no longer be collected, so the incumbents no longer have to worry about being embarrassed by their monopolistic profits.

The fact that no competitors have entered the market to take advantage of the huge rates of return demonstrates that the barriers to entry in the telecom market are truly insurmountable. If 100 percent rates of return do not produce competitive entry in the special access market, it is unlikely we'll ever see any new competition emerge in the residential market. The incumbents are simply able to use their exclusionary market power to prevent any new facilities-based competitors from competing effectively.

It is important to note that special access lines remain subject to Title II, specifically to Section 201, which states that "all charges... for and in connection with such [interstate] communication service, shall be just and reasonable, and any such charge, practice, classification, or regulation that is unjust or unreasonable is hereby declared to be unlawful."<sup>172</sup> It is hard to fathom how the charges for a service

<sup>171</sup> Petition of Qwest Corporation for Forbearance from Enforcement of the Commission's ARMIS and 492A Reporting Requirements Pursuant to 47 U.S.C. § 160(c) Petition of Verizon for Forbearance Under 47 U.S.C. § 160(c) From Enforcement of Certain of the Commission's Recordkeeping and Reporting Requirements, WC Docket No. 07-204, WC Docket No. 07-273, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 23 FCC Rcd18483 (2008) (ARMIS Forbearance Order).

172 47 U.S.C. 201.

earning a 700 percent rate of return could under any definition be considered "reasonable."

# The FCC's Premature Deregulation of the High-Capacity Broadband Market

Since 2006, the Commission, through a series of forbearance decisions, <sup>173</sup> completely removed all packet-switched and optical transmission facilities from Computer Inquiry unbundling obligations, and generally removed these services from most Title II regulations.<sup>174</sup> The Commission's actions in the so-called "enterprise" broadband market further illustrate that the agency is operating under no coherent framework for evaluating actual or potential market competition. The enterprise broadband market consists of all the high-capacity dedicated broadband technologies such as Gigabit Ethernet, Frame Relay, OCn fiber optic loops, Asynchronous Transfer Mode service (ATM), LAN services, and other packet-switched services. It does not include the so-called "TDM-based" special access services, which are high-capacity dedicated lines that are traditionally used to carry voice traffic, but are capable of carrying data traffic at rates up to 45 Mbps symmetrical.<sup>175</sup> Basically, the enterprise market includes all broadband services that are not marketed to residential and small-business users, but are critical inputs for other ISPs and enduser businesses that transmit large amounts of data (such as a stock exchange or Web site hosting company).

<sup>173</sup> See "Verizon Telephone Companies' Petition for Forbearance from Title II and *Computer Inquiry* Rules with Respect to their Broadband Services Is Granted by Operation of Law," WC Docket No. 04-440, News Release (rel. March 20, 2006). See also *Petition of the Verizon Telephone Companies for Forbearance*, WC Docket No. 04-440 (filed Dec. 20, 2004) (*Verizon Enterprise Forbearance Petition*). See also *Petition of AT&T Inc. for Forbearance Under 47 U.S.C. § 160(c) from Title II and Computer Inquiry Rules with Respect to Its Broadband Services, Petition of BellSouth Corporation for Forbearance Under 47 U.S.C. § 160(c) from Title II and Computer Inquiry Rules with Respect to Its Broadband Services*, WC Docket No. 06-125, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 22 FCC Rcd 18705 (2007) (AT&T Enterprise Forbearance Order); See also *Qwest Petition for Forbearance Under 47 U.S.C. § 160(c) from Title II and Computer Inquiry Rules with Respect to Broadband Services*, WC Docket No. 06-125, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 23 FCC Rcd 18705 (2007) (AT&T Enterprise Forbearance Order); See also *West Petition for Forbearance Under 47 U.S.C. § 160(c) from Title II and Computer Inquiry Rules with Respect to Broadband Services*, WC Docket No. 06-125, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 23 FCC Rcd 12260 (2008) (*Qwest Enterprise Forbearance Order*).

<sup>174</sup> In the 2004 *Triennial Review Order on Remand*, the FCC forbore OCn, Ethernet, SONET, ATM, Frame Relay, and other high-capacity lines from dominant carrier regulation. These services were never subject to UNE-P, just dominant carrier tariffing regulations, and *Computer III* CEI and ONA unbundling requirements. In the Enterprise Forbearance Orders, these services remained under all Title-II regulations, but only as they applied to non-dominant carriers. In other words, the tariffing requirements were largely eliminated, but the reasonable interconnection and pricing requirements of sections 201 and 202 still apply, and complaints alleging violations of these requirements may be filed pursuant to Section 208.

<sup>175</sup> As stated above in footnotes 143 and 167, special access services currently only include those non-packet-switched TDM DS-1 and DS-3 circuits. TDM-based services really are engineered to facilitate the transport of voice traffic. If a DS-3 line is going to be used to transport Internet data, the company leasing the line must install equipment to convert a TDM signal to a packet-switched signal that can then be carried over Ethernet. In this case, the company would much rather prefer to lease a high-capacity Ethernet line.

For example, when establishing the framework for granting regulatory relief in the special access market, the Commission settled on a test that measured potential competition at the MSA geographic level. In the 2003 *Triennial Review Order* when the Commission developed its test for determining when special access facilities would be subject to unbundling, it defined the market at the wire-center level.<sup>176</sup>

But in the enterprise broadband forbearance orders, the FCC defined the market at the national level, and then proceeded (based on almost no actual data) to rule that the market was competitive. Thus, if you want to lease an OC-48 fiber optic line in rural Virginia, according to the Commission's logic, you will certainly face a competitive market that is effectively no different than if you leased the same line in New York City.

With these forbearance orders, the last of which came in 2008, the Commission put the final touches on the deregulatory masterpiece it began sculpting in 2001. In just a few short years, the FCC had managed to completely destroy much of what Congress had carefully crafted in the 1996 Act. It had managed to ensure that the residential broadband market would remain at best a duopoly. It had managed to gut all the regulations that would have enabled new entrants to challenge the duopoly, even as it proclaimed that platform competition was right around the corner.

And with its move to completely remove broadband access service from Title II, the Commission also ensured that nondiscrimination — a bedrock of the Communications Act — would no longer apply to the Internet. This move alone is perhaps even more dangerous than dooming consumers to duopoly. This is because it creates the possibility that the Internet — once a completely open platform for commerce, innovation and democracy — could be completely under the control of the giant corporate incumbents that have every incentive to extend their power over the access market into the content market.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> In the *Wireline Broadband Order*, the Commission "analyzed competitive conditions for broadband Internet access services without regard to specific, identified geographic markets, finding that relying on specific geographic markets would force [it] to premise findings on limited and static data that failed to account for all of the forces that influence the future market development." See *Wireline Broadband Order, supra* note 124, at para. 50.

#### CHANGING MEDIA: PUBLIC INTEREST POLICIES FOR THE DIGITAL AGE

# **Chapter 4** AMERICA'S BROADBAND PROBLEM: OPENNESS

## OPENNESS: THE FCC'S FAILURE TO PROTECT AND PRESERVE THE OPEN INTERNET

At the turn of the century, broadband was present in about 2 percent of American homes. Today, that figure stands at nearly 60 percent. No other technology even comes close to competing with this pace of adoption — not the telephone, television, the automobile, cable TV, cell phone, or even the computer itself.

Broadband's meteoric rise illustrates the immense value that this technology brings to users. This value is made possible, in large part, because the Internet is an open platform for innovation, speech and commerce. The Internet's openness is responsible for completely eradicating the barriers to entry present in traditional communications markets. Content producers no longer need to negotiate with powerful cable providers, newspaper publishers or broadcasters to get their work out to the masses; the Internet has an unlimited number of "channels." A citizen wishing to express an opinion about a pressing issue no longer needs to write a letter to the editor; they can reach far more readers online. And politicians no longer need to rely on the short-attention-span mainstream media to get out their message; they can use the Internet to speak directly to voters. We are only beginning to see the vast potential of the Internet as a medium for civic engagement.

The Internet's openness is also responsible for fostering unprecedented economic growth. It is a conduit for near "perfect competition" — the holy grail model for free-market economics.<sup>177</sup> Barriers to entry are reduced. Buyers are empowered by almost unlimited information and unlimited choice. Sellers are empowered by the ability to cut out middlemen and interact directly with the customer. And innovators and entrepreneurs have a platform for launching new ideas globally. What makes all this so remarkable is that the explosion in communications

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> Perfect competition is an abstract concept in microeconomics, one that really is impossible to attain in the real world. However, the Internet marketplace comes about as close as you can to realizing the concept in practice. The eBay marketplace exhibits most of the features required for perfect competition: perfect information such that consumers know all producers' prices, low barriers to entry and exit, many buyers and many sellers, such that no single entity can influence price, and there are no consumption or production externalities or homogeneous products.

and economic activity took root and grew out of an infrastructure controlled in important ways by monopolists that had every incentive to use their market power to control and monetize these innovations.

#### Nondiscrimination and Content Control

But the remarkable level of competition taking place on the Internet is no historical accident. It is the precise outcome envisioned by the FCC when it first acted 40 years ago to implement safeguards designed to protect the emerging networking industry. These safeguards are based on the principle of "nondiscrimination." Using nondiscrimination as a regulatory tool, the Commission ensured a level playing field for emerging ISPs like AOL and Earthlink, and prevented the monopoly phone company from interfering with any third-party data flowing over its network.

The principle of nondiscrimination is so important that Congress intended for it to apply even in markets with effective competition. This is because the outcome that nondiscrimination produces — openness — is so essential to maintain. Congress recognized that once competition developed in the Internet access markets, certain regulations (such as Section 251 unbundling) would no longer be necessary or productive. So it gave the FCC explicit power to decide when to lift certain regulations. But because Congress was not convinced that competition alone would be enough to preserve the open nature of communications platforms, it put a structure in place that would always require carriers to abide by the principle of nondiscrimination.<sup>178</sup>

So even if the FCC didn't bungle the implementation of the 1996 Act, and today's communications marketplace were sufficiently competitive to no longer require unbundling regulations, tariffs, or structural separation, nondiscrimination protections would still be needed to ensure consumer access to open platforms. This is necessary because network operators have strong incentives to exert power and control in adjacent markets.<sup>179</sup> In the case of the Internet, this obviously

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> In Section 10 of Title I (47 U.S.C. 160) of the 1996 Act, Congress gave the Commission the authority to forbear from applying regulations on telecom carriers if a determination is made that "enforcement of such regulation or provision is not necessary to ensure that the charges, practices, classifications, or regulations by, for, or in connection with that telecommunications carrier or telecommunications service are just and reasonable and are not unjustly or unreasonably discriminatory, [or] enforcement of such regulation or provision is not necessary for the protection of consumers." Thus, Congress allowed the discontinuance of regulations so long as they were not needed to ensure a specific desired outcome — *just, reasonable and non-discriminatory treatment*. But the outcome itself remained paramount. Indeed, this is made quite clear in Section 332(c)(1) (A) of the Act (and in Section 10 itself, which refers to this specific passage), which gives the FCC the authority to selectively apply Title II regulations to commercial mobile service (CMRS) carriers, but specifically forbids the FCC from removing CMRS providers from an obligation to adhere to Sections 201, 202 and 208 of the Act.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>179</sup> See Barbara Van Schewick, "Towards an Economic Framework for Network Neutrality Regulation," *Journal on Telecommunications and High Technology Law*, Vol. 5, pp. 329-391 (2007).

includes the ISP access and device markets, which were the core focus of the *Computer Inquiries*. But it also includes the applications and content markets.

There is a constant tension between the perspective that the Internet is a common good, as embodied in the 1996 Act, and the desire of the network owners to earn maximum profits from selling Internet access. The network owners' fights against nondiscrimination, their efforts to block competitive ISPs from entering the access market, and their push to exert control over the device, content and applications markets are all motivated by a fear of bandwidth commoditization. Without control over the content and applications flowing across its network — or the devices used to access it — a network owner risks becoming just a "dumb pipe" provider. Further, without the ability to control content, network owners can't monetize the content flowing across the network. That's not to say that simply selling access is a bad business. It remains very lucrative. And treating network traffic anonymously and without discrimination is consistent with the common carrier tradition.

These tensions have been exacerbated by rapid advances in computing power and network technology, which have led to a sharp decline in the cost of bandwidth. Just as home computers are faster, more efficient and much cheaper than they were a few years ago, so too are the components that make up the infrastructure of the Internet. These technological improvements have lowered the network operator's cost to transport a "bit" — the fundamental digital building block of all Internet content. Since the cost of transporting bits has dropped, those providing content over the Internet using bits can do much more. A decade ago, the average Web page was essentially black text on a white screen. Today's Web offers a variety of bit-intensive content such as flash animation, live audio and video streams, HD-quality movies, as well as the ability to conduct a high-quality two-way video telephone call.

The falling cost of transporting bits led to consumers' placing higher value in the network, which in turn increased demand for Internet access. But network operators such as AT&T, Verizon, Comcast and Time Warner Cable have not been able to capture as much of the increased value of the Internet as they would like. Innovators at the edges of the network such as YouTube, Apple and Netflix are responsible for bringing the new products to the Internet that increase the network's overall value. Even though they control Internet access, network operators can't hike prices to capture all of this value without driving away consumers. Thus network operators have a strong incentive to assert control over the content flowing across their infrastructure, and to try to capture "economic rents" from across the value chain of the network. These incentives are amplified when the network owner itself has a stake in the traditional content distribution business — like cable television — that the open Internet threatens to undermine. These same factors are what drive cable TV providers to vertically integrate. Cable operators pick and choose what channels they will carry on their networks. They can demand payment for carriage from some of the smaller channels, but they are forced to pay for the right to carry the more popular channels. So to capture more of the total market value, cable companies buy a stake in the channels they carry. In some cases, they even own a stake in content production. They want a piece of every part of the chain: the production company that makes a show, the channel that carries the show, and the cable system that delivers the show to the viewer.

From the perspective of a network owner, the same economic logic applies to the Internet. They prefer the cable model: Controlling content, vertically integrating and using market power to crush the threat of competitive entry is the easiest way for network operators to capture value and increase their profit margins. They have a huge incentive to assert this control, and without nondiscrimination protections, they will do it. To expect otherwise is irrational and ignores history.

#### The FCC Abandons Openness

The FCC's entire history of intervention in communications and information services markets up until 2002 was based upon a deep understanding of network operators' natural incentive to control content. Keeping this incentive in check is what motivated the *Computer II* structural separation rules<sup>180</sup>, and it is why to this day the Commission has yet to grant any telecom carrier forbearance from Section 201 (a requirement to provide reasonable access) and Section 202 (a requirement to not unreasonably discriminate in offering that access).<sup>181</sup> The Commission's recognition of the importance of nondiscrimination rules in preventing carriers from exercising control over content extends into other areas of law such as interconnection and pole-attachment rights.<sup>182</sup> And concern about control over

<sup>182</sup> See e.g., AT&T Enterprise Forbearance Order (supra note 151 at. paras. 67-68) where the com-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> See discussion beginning *supra* page 33. In general, structural separation in the Internet context is a regulatory regime in which the owner of the network infrastructure is required to form a structurally separate corporate entity for selling Internet access. This separate entity must purchase the network access from the parent company at the same rates and terms that are made available to other ISPs.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> See discussion *supra* note 54. While it is true that no carrier has received forbearance from Sections 201 and 202, the Commission's complete removal of broadband Internet access service from Title II accomplished the same outcome. See *Petition of SBC Communications Inc. for Forbearance from the Application of Title II Common Carrier Regulation to IP Platform Services*, WC Docket No. 04-29, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 20 FCC Rcd 9361 (2005), at para. 17, stating, "The Commission has never forborne from applying sections 201 and 202 of the Act. In a 1998 order denying a petition for forbearance from sections 201 and 202 of the Act (among other sections), the Commission described those sections as the cornerstone of the Act. The Commission explained *that even in substantially competitive markets, there remains a risk of unjust or discriminatory treatment of consumers*, and sections 201 and 202 therefore continue to afford important consumer protections. Because the language of section 10(a) essentially mirrors the language of sections 201 and 202, the Commission expressed skepticism that it would ever be appropriate to forbear from applying those sections. Since then, the Commission has never granted a petition for forbearance from sections 201 and 202. If we were to grant such a petition now, we would have to provide a rationale for abandoning our own precedent" (emphasis added, internal footnotes omitted).

content is even present in Commission rules that govern cable leased-access regulations and program-access rules.<sup>183</sup>

Given this history, the Commission's series of decisions classifying broadband Internet as a pure "information service" is simply bewildering. The plain language of the 1996 Act makes clear that Congress intended for nondiscrimination to be the bedrock protection that preserved the open nature of *two-way* communications platforms, as opposed to *one-way* broadcast or cable TV platforms. But by declaring broadband Internet to be an information service without a telecommunications service component, the Commission removed America's most important two-way communications technology from the protections designed to keep it an open platform.

Just as the Commission was warned about the anti-competitive dangers of removing open access requirements, it was also strongly cautioned not to abandon nondiscrimination rules. In the *Wireline Broadband* proceeding that began in 2002, the FCC received numerous comments from ISPs, consumer groups and the public warning of the unintended consequences of leaving broadband outside of Title II's openness protections.<sup>184</sup> Even some advocates who urged the Commission to abandon unbundling and line sharing still urged the Commission to preserve minimal openness standards.<sup>185</sup> The fear was that without Title II protections,

<sup>183</sup> See e.g., 47 U.S.C. 536, "Regulation of Carriage Agreements" (establishing rules preventing cable operators from unfair treatment of programming vendors); 47 U.S.C. 548, "Development of Competition and Diversity in Video Programming Distribution" (establishing general non-discriminatory program access provision); and 47 U.S.C. 532, "Cable Channels for Commercial Use" (providing conditions for leased access).

<sup>184</sup> See e.g., Comments of Arizona Consumer Council, Center for Digital Democracy, Citizen Action of Illinois, Citizens Utility Board of Oregon, Consumer Action, the Consumer Federation of America, Consumers Union, Democratic Process Center, Florida Consumer Action Network, Illinois PIRG, Massachusetts Consumer Coalition, Media Access Project, New Jersey Citizen Action, Texas Consumer Association, Texas Office of Public Utility Counsel, U.S. Action, in the Matter of Appropriate Framework for Broadband Access to the Internet over Wireline Facilities, Universal Service Obligations of Broadband Providers, CC Docket No. 02-33, Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, (2002) (2002 Consumer Groups Comments). See also, e.g., Letter from Gerard J. Waldron, Coalition of Broadband Users and Innovators, to Marlene H. Dortch, Secretary, FCC, CC Docket No. 02-33, at 1-2 (filed Aug. 27, 2003).

<sup>185</sup> See e.g., Comments of AT&T Corp, In the Matter of *IP-Enabled Services*, WC Docket 04-36, Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, at pp. 54-55 (2004)(*AT&T 2004 IP Service Comments*), Stating, "AT&T emphasizes that it is not seeking the "open access" leasing of last-mile broadband transmission facilities that the Commission is considering in its cable modem dockets. Rather, the Commission can directly prevent anticompetitive use of broadband transport facilities and foster

mission stated, "For example, the protections provided by sections 201 and 202(a), coupled with our ability to enforce those provisions in a complaint proceeding pursuant to section 208, provide essential safeguards that ensure that relieving AT&T of tariffing obligations in relation to its specified broadband services will not result in unjust, unreasonable, or unreasonably discriminatory rates, terms, and conditions in connection with those services. ... In particular, many of the obligations that Title II imposes on carriers or LECs generally, including interconnection obligations under section 251(a)(1) and pole attachment obligations under sections 224 and 251(b)(4), *foster the open and interconnected nature of our communications system*, and thus promote competitive market conditions within the meaning of section 10(b)" (emphasis added).

consumers would not be guaranteed unfettered access to all lawful Internet content and applications; and that the duopoly ISPs would act on their natural impulse to extend their last-mile market power into the adjacent content and applications markets. Furthermore, if the Commission intended to strip away open access rules that provided for competition in the access market, the nondiscrimination principles in Sections 201 and 202 were the last lines of defense for an open marketplace for ideas and commerce on the Internet.

These fears were tied to concerns about how reduced ISP competition in the access market would harm consumers through higher prices and reduced innovation. But the Commission was in somewhat uncharted territory and did not appear to grasp the gravity of the situation. At the time of the 2002 *Wireline Broadband NPRM*, the overwhelming majority of users connected to the Internet via dial-up and were afforded the protections of nondiscrimination in Title II, as well as the benefits of robust ISP competition. Among the few nascent broadband services in use at the time, cable modem service was largely governed by FTC or FCC consent decrees to provide unaffiliated ISP access. And DSL services were provided by ILECs still subject to Title II. Thus, there hadn't yet been efforts by network providers to discriminate against Internet content, both because of existing restrictions and because the market had yet to develop. At this time, network owners repeatedly promised never to engage in anti-competitive activity if they were granted deregulation.

Just because bad outcomes had yet to occur didn't mean they would never occur once the legal protections were eliminated. This possibility was certainly considered by consumer advocates and by Internet content companies, which all urged the Commission not to completely abandon nondiscrimination. In 2002, Amazon.com proposed a compromise "non-impairment" rule, which would have required network operators either not to interfere with consumers' access to all lawful Internet content, or to allow at least three unaffiliated ISPs to offer Internet access service over their facilities under terms no less favorable than those given to the incumbents' own ISP affiliates.<sup>186</sup> But the FCC chose to ignore these pleas for some baseline consumer protections. The predictions of bad behavior were not enough: The Commission wanted proof of *past* bad actions by network operators.

unimpeded access to IP applications with modest technology neutral conduct regulation that merely prohibits broadband carriers from discriminating against unaffiliated IP applications and content, while otherwise giving these carriers substantial flexibility over the scope and terms of their service offerings." See also Reply Comments of Communications Workers of America in the Matter of Appropriate Framework for Broadband Access to the Internet over Wireline Facilities, Universal Service Obligations of Broadband Providers, CC Docket No. 02-33, Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, at page 5 (2002) (2002 CWA Reply Comments).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> See Letter from Paul E. Misener, Amazon.com, to Marlene H. Dortch, Secretary, FCC, CC Docket No. 02-52, at 1-2 (filed December 2, 2002) (*Amazon Broadband Non-Impairment Rule Ex Parte*).

But those bad actions were prohibited by the rules the agency was about to eliminate.<sup>187</sup> Even though the Commission declined to impose non-impairment rules, the FCC still agreed that network owners should not "actively [interfere] with consumer access to any lawful Internet information, products, or services" and that such behavior "would be inconsistent with the statutory goals of encouraging broadband deployment and preserving and promoting the open and interconnected nature of the public Internet."<sup>188</sup> In other words, the FCC endorsed the goals of the laws that it was busy eviscerating.

To paper over this obvious contradiction, the FCC sought a thin veneer of justification. So in the summer of 2005, on the heels of the Supreme Court's decision in the *Brand-X* case<sup>189</sup>, a compromise was hashed out by a divided four-member Commission. In this compromise, firm nondiscrimination rules were jettisoned and replaced with the *Internet Policy Statement*.<sup>190</sup> The statement contained four principles designed to preserve the open nature of the Internet in the absence of Title II nondiscrimination rules. Those principles are:<sup>191</sup>

To encourage broadband deployment and preserve and promote the open and interconnected nature of the public Internet, consumers are entitled:

- 1. to access the lawful Internet content of their choice.
- 2. to run applications and use services of their choice, subject to the needs of law enforcement.
- 3. to connect their choice of legal devices that do not harm the network.
- 4. to competition among network providers, application and service providers, and content providers.

189 See supra note 122.

<sup>190</sup> See Appropriate Framework for Broadband Access to the Internet over Wireline Facilities, CC Docket No. 02-33, Policy Statement, 20 FCC Rcd 14986 (2005) (*Internet Policy Statement*).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> See *Wireline Broadband Order, supra* note 124, at para. 96, "Some commenters request that we impose certain content-related requirements on wireline broadband Internet access service providers that would prohibit them from blocking or otherwise denying access to any lawful Internet content, applications, or services a consumer wishes to access. While we agree that actively interfering with consumer access to any lawful Internet information, products, or services would be inconsistent with the statutory goals of encouraging broadband deployment and preserving and promoting the open and interconnected nature of the public Internet, we do not find sufficient evidence in the record before us that such interference by facilities-based wireline broadband Internet access service providers or others is currently occurring" (internal footnotes omitted).

<sup>188</sup> Ibid. at para. 96.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>191</sup> A footnote to the four principles of the *Policy Statement* stated: "The principles we adopt are subject to reasonable network management." This footnote would be the subject of much of the current ongoing debate surrounding Network Neutrality.

Though the *Internet Policy Statement* was issued in the *Wireline Broadband* proceeding, it does not specify that the four principles are meant only to apply to broadband services provided by common carriers. In his concurring statement, FCC Commissioner Jonathan Adelstein wrote that he was pleased that the *Internet Policy Statement* "will inform the Commission's future broadband and Internet-related policymaking" and "apply across the range of broadband technologies."<sup>192</sup>

Policy statements are not uncommon in regulatory agencies, but the absence of firm rules creates a level of uncertainty. Clearly Commissioner Michael Copps, who was the driving force behind the statement, felt it was a strong set of principles that the Commission could use to protect consumers. In his concurrence, Copps stated that the *Internet Policy Statement* "lays out a path forward under which the Commission will protect network neutrality ... a line has been drawn in the sand."<sup>193</sup> (Worthy of note: Here we see Commissioner Copps using the term "Network Neutrality." By 2005, the term "Network Neutrality" or "Net Neutrality" became the preferred term used to capture the Internet content nondiscrimination protections in Title II. Though the vocabulary had evolved, the underlying principle of nondiscrimination had not changed.) Chairman Kevin Martin, who later aggressively enforced the statement in 2008, seemed more circumspect at the time, stating, "Competition has ensured consumers have had these rights to date, and I remain confident that it will continue to do so."<sup>194</sup>

#### The Early Network Neutrality Debate

The ink on the *Internet Policy Statement* was barely dry before incumbents started testing the FCC's resolve. This was hardly a surprise — indeed, it was a predictable outcome of the sweeping deregulation the FCC had just enacted. Free from the rules that prevented anti-competitive activity and the abuse of market power, network owners began to talk openly about their intentions. Just three months after the Commission adopted the *Wireline Broadband Order*, when asked about his

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> See "Statement of Commissioner Jonathan S. Adelstein Concurring in FCC 05-150, Approving in FCC 05-153," in the *Wireline Broadband Order* (*supra* note 124).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> See "Statement of Commissioner Michael J. Copps Concurring," in the *Wireline Broadband* Order (supra note 124).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>194</sup> See "Statement of Chairman Kevin Martin," in the *Wireline Broadband Order (supra* note 124). Martin also released a separate statement to the press when the order was voted, stating, "While policy statements do not establish rules nor are they enforceable documents, today's statement does reflect core beliefs that each member of this Commission holds regarding how broadband Internet access should function. Cable and telephone companies have led the way in bringing broadband to millions of Americans. The evidence today is that their Internet access consumers have the ability to reach any Internet content. Indeed, cable and telephone companies' practices already track well the Internet principles we endorse today. I remain confident that the market-place will continue to ensure that these principles are maintained. I also am confident, therefore, that regulation is not, nor will be, required." *See* "Chairman Kevin J. Martin Comments on Policy Statement," August 5, 2005. Given that three years later Mr. Martin would vote with the two Democratic Commissioners to sanction Comcast for violating the *Policy Statement*, it's clear he was wrong about policy statements not being enforceable, and he was wrong that the market-place would ensure that the principles would be maintained.

feelings on companies like Google, SBC CEO Ed Whitacre made comments that now live in infamy as "the shot heard round the Web":

"How do you think they're going to get to customers? Through a broadband pipe. Cable companies have them. We have them. Now what they would like to do is use my pipes free, but I ain't going to let them do that because we have spent this capital and we have to have a return on it. So there's going to have to be some mechanism for these people who use these pipes to pay for the portion they're using. Why should they be allowed to use my pipes? The Internet can't be free in that sense, because we and the cable companies have made an investment and for a Google or Yahoo! or Vonage or anybody to expect to use these pipes [for] free is nuts!"<sup>195</sup>

This and other proclamations by incumbents<sup>196</sup> of their intent to turn the open Internet into their own private fiefdoms ignited public outrage and elevated the Network Neutrality debates from an insider D.C. policy matter to a bona fide grassroots campaign.<sup>197</sup> This outrage was directed through the Savetheinternet.com coalition, a large and politically diverse group lead by Free Press, with membership ranging from the Christian Coalition to Moveon.org. This campaign threw the old telecom lobby for a loop, as they had expected a compliant Congress to conduct business as usual and squash the Net Neutrality movement in its infancy. This campaign was also unique in that it was one of the first examples of a true onlinegrassroots campaign, one that harnessed the power of the Internet itself to get its

<sup>196</sup> See e.g., Jonathan Krim, "Executive Wants to Charge for Web Speed: Some Say Small Firms Could Be Shut Out of Market Championed by BellSouth Officer," *Washington Post*, Dec. 1, 2005.

<sup>197</sup> See Daniel W. Reilly, "The Telecom Slayers," Salon.com, Oct. 2, 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> When asked about his feelings on companies like Google, MSN and Vonage, Whitacre said, "How do you think they're going to get to customers? Through a broadband pipe. Cable companies have them. We have them. Now what they would like to do is use my pipes free, but I ain't going to let them do that because we have spent this capital and we have to have a return on it. So there's going to have to be some mechanism for these people who use these pipes to pay for the portion they're using. Why should they be allowed to use my pipes? The Internet can't be free in that sense, because we and the cable companies have made an investment and for a Google or Yahoo! or Vonage or anybody to expect to use these pipes [for] free is nuts!" See "At SBC, It's All About 'Scale and Scope,' " Business Week, Nov. 7, 2005. Whitacre's statement reflects a common theme among opponents of Network Neutrality — that content companies incur no cost in reaching end-users. However, this view reflects a complete misunderstanding of how these markets work. In the Internet world, unlike the long-distance telephone market, end-users have no direct financial relationship with a party in the middle transporting the "call" — as there are potentially dozens of network owners in the middle routing the data to its final destination. Content companies like Google pay extremely large sums of money to telecommunications companies to serve their content "up to the Internet." Those telecom companies in turn have financial relationships with other carriers to transport data across the country. So when SBC receives traffic originating from Google handed off by a long-haul network provider, they receive this data while also giving the long-haul provider data from SBC customers to carry back out across the Internet. Sometimes this interconnection of traffic is unbalanced and fees are paid, while at other times, the traffic going back and forth is roughly equivalent, and there is no money exchanged. But the point here is that there is a financial structure in place at every point in the network. If SBC is losing money by receiving traffic on its network, than it should revisit its peering and transport agreements.

message out and effect change. Even though dotcom companies like Google and Amazon were on the side of the grassroots, this was not a typical D.C. clash of one big industry against another (though the press often lazily portrayed it as a fight between Google and AT&T). It was a new political movement of ordinary Internet users — many of whom had previously been apolitical — against the narrow and well-funded interests of a few giant corporations.

And the grassroots helped turn a highly technical debate into something even non-Internet-using elder statesmen could understand: This was all about freedom, "Internet freedom." Thus, with this basic principle in mind, the debate on the Hill centered on whether Congress should restore Net Neutrality (putting it into Title I) to compensate for taking broadband services out from under Title II and its nondiscrimination protections.

But while the grassroots had a message of freedom, the arguments put forth by opponents of Net Neutrality were either based on empty rhetoric (that was later proven dead wrong, through statements such as, "Network Neutrality is just a solution in search of a problem"), or shaky economic arguments.<sup>198</sup> One of the network owners' constant refrains in the press and on Capitol Hill was that they needed to violate Net Neutrality in order to earn enough revenues to build out capital-intensive network infrastructure. Companies like AT&T openly contemplated a world of "pay-to-play," where they would speed up the content of affiliated Web sites for a fee. This proposition fueled the fierce grassroots backlash, with consumer advocates, networking professionals, Internet companies and small businesses all expressing concern that this scheme would create a divided Internet superhighway of "toll roads and dirt roads."<sup>199</sup> This concern was well placed. The routing of IP data is a zero-sum game: If a router speeds up one set of bits, by definition, all other bits are slowed down.<sup>200</sup>

But the ISPs' economic pleading never really made much sense. First, it assumes that there is a substantial potential market for guaranteed accelerated delivery — one so large that these potential additional revenues will be the difference between network buildout and network abandonment. But unless network

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> This rhetoric was pioneered by David McClure, who stated shortly after the 2005 *Wireline Broadband Order*, "Network Neutrality is a solution in search of a problem — a hypothetical issue that cannot occur because of the stated commitments of industry, the Federal Communications Commission and the Congress to prevent any such harm." *See* "Network Neutrality and Tiered Broadband Services: A rational examination of the unintended consequences and detrimental effects of Network Neutrality legislation to prevent tiered broadband services," US Internet Industry Association, February 5, 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>199</sup> Timothy Karr and Craig Aaron, "Saving the Internet: Lessons from the Fight for Net Neutrality," *Journal of Netroots Ideas*, Summer 2007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>200</sup> This is why the analogies between packet delivery and package delivery are not apt. If the Post Office carries my package via next-day air delivery, it has no impact on the quality of delivery for your package sent via first-class mail. But since routers operate on a "first-in-first-out" basis, prioritizing packet A by definition de-prioritizes packet B. The practical effect of this is greatest when an entire class of packets, such as P2P, is de-prioritized.

owners are blocking certain Web sites outright (and thus extracting blackmail revenues), it isn't clear at all that content providers would be willing to pay for this form of accelerated delivery, when services like local caching are sufficient to deliver low-cost, quality streaming video.<sup>201</sup> Furthermore, since prioritization is a zero-sum game, the corresponding degradation in non-prioritized content could be substantial enough to devalue the utility of the broadband connection itself. In other words, consumers would be less willing to pay for broadband, and the revenue gains from prioritization arrangements might not be enough to offset the losses stemming from user defection.

Second, the argument that revenue from prioritization is needed to pay for network upgrades is not intellectually consistent. Content providers only have an incentive to pay for prioritization if it makes a substantial difference in the quality of their product as delivered to the end-user. This incentive only becomes real when network congestion is the norm. Under this economic model, a network owner actually has every incentive *not* to upgrade their network — for if they did, they would undermine the entire rationale for prioritization. Thus Net Neutrality actually encourages deployment, because without it, network operators would have substantial incentive to delay upgrades in order to profit from artificial scarcity.

The rhetoric about Net Neutrality discouraging investment was just a general outgrowth of the reflexive belief at that time that *any and all* regulation discourages investment. This is a belief espoused by most industry trade associations and their hired economic experts, but it has little basis in reality. In network industries, regulations have only a minor influence over investment decisions. More important are considerations about future growth potential and fear of competition eroding profits. In fact, fear of potential regulations can actually encourage capital investment and counteract the most important factor discouraging investment — short-term shareholder concerns.<sup>202</sup> This mistaken belief about the relationship between regulation and investment is not supported by evidence from the past decade — a period that saw the imposition of substantial regulation, followed by a period of equally substantial deregulation. During the years following the implementation of the 1996 Act, ILEC capital expenditures as a percentage of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> Local content-caching services like those provided by Akamai Technologies are able to deliver content such as streaming video with a high degree of reliability because the content is hosted ("mirrored") in multiple locations, and end-users are able to pull content from servers that are geographically close to their location. This results in higher quality, as there are fewer network "hops" between the user and the server.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> Many stock analysts actively frown upon any capital investment. Verizon took a beating from Wall Street when it began deploying fiber-to-the home technology. Wall Street analysts panned this investment strategy while hailing the strategy of companies like Qwest and AT&T, which have had many years of higher capital depreciation than capital expenditures. However, the decision to stick with a copper-to-the-home DSL solution in the face of a rapidly declining access line market now appears to have been short-sighted. In the fourth quarter of 2008, Verizon was the only RBOC with positive in-region consumer revenue growth. As cable companies continue to offer higher and higher advertised download speeds, DSL companies like Qwest are often only able to offer a relatively slow 1.5 or 3 Mbps connection.
revenues rose dramatically. However, investment declined in the period following the FCC's dismantling of this regulatory regime.<sup>203</sup>

So while the impact of Network Neutrality obligations on network investment is likely negligible — or positive — the absence of nondiscrimination protections will have a large impact on investments made in the application and content markets. Currently, the Internet is an open platform, governed by a universally accepted and agreed-upon set of technical standards. This open platform provides online innovators with a high degree of predictability about a major segment of their business. An innovator knows that she can develop a new idea or application, and that it will work on any end-user's Internet-connected device. The innovator does not need to go to every ISP and ask for "permission to innovate."<sup>204</sup>

But without Network Neutrality, this certainty is destroyed. A particular network provider might already have an exclusive deal with the innovator's competitor — a deal stipulating that the ISP block or degrade all competitive traffic. Or the ISP may treat the innovator's underlying network protocol differently than other ISPs, making it almost impossible to design an application that is guaranteed to work properly. This potential for discriminatory treatment and nonstandard network management could destroy investor confidence in the applications market, stifling growth in the one segment that drives the information economy. The Internet would become balkanized, whereby applications that work on one network would not work on another. The entire premise of a globally interconnected system of communications that is fully interoperable with all content and applications would be undermined.

The congressional debate over Net Neutrality ended in a stalemate in 2006. It was a major defeat for the network operators that had spent hundreds of millions of

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup> See Testimony of Blair Levin, Stifel Nicolaus & Company Inc., Before the United States Senate Committee on the Judiciary, on the matter of Reconsidering Our Communications Laws: Ensuring Competition and Innovation, June 14, 2006 (2006 Levin Testimony).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> See Prepared Statement of Vinton G. Cerf, Vice President and Chief Internet Evangelist Google Inc., before the U.S. Senate Committee on Commerce, Science, and Transportation, on the matter of Network Neutrality, Feb. 7, 2006. "In the zone of governmental noninterference surrounding the Internet, one crucial exception had been the nondiscrimination requirements for the socalled last mile. Developed by the FCC more than a decade before the commercial advent of the Internet, these 'Computer Inquiry' safeguards required that the underlying providers of last-mile network facilities — the incumbent local telephone companies — allow end-users to choose any ISP, and utilize any device, they desired. In turn, ISPs were allowed to purchase retail telecommunications services from the local carriers on nondiscriminatory rates, terms and conditions. The end result was, paradoxically, a regulatory safeguard applied to last-mile facilities that allowed the Internet itself to remain open and 'unregulated' as originally designed. Indeed, it is hard to imagine the innovation and creativity of the commercial Internet in the 1990s ever occurring without those minimal but necessary safeguards already in place. By removing any possibility of ILEC barriers to entry, the FCC paved the way for an explosion in what some have called 'innovation without permission.' A generation of innovators ... [was] able to offer new applications and services to the world, without needing permission from network operators or paying exorbitant carrier rents to ensure that their services were seen online. And we all have benefited enormously from their inventions."

dollars to push a friendly Congress toward their desired outcome. Their defeat was largely the result of growing grassroots opposition and millions of people contacting Congress. A technical debate over telecommunications law took place in the mainstream media and was mocked on *The Daily Show*. By the time then-Senate Commerce Committee Chairman Ted Stevens of Alaska gave his widely derided "series of tubes" speech, attempts to permanently legislate away Network Neutrality were dead. The elections in November of that year flipped Congress to the Democrats and crystallized the stasis. Neither side had the votes in Congress to permanently end or to re-establish nondiscrimination protections on the Internet, let alone overcome the possibility of a veto from President Bush.

The incumbents themselves, which had first escalated the debate with their "using my pipes for free" rhetoric, also seemed willing to retreat to fight another day. In order to gain FCC approval to merge with AT&T, SBC committed to abide by the *Internet Policy Statement* for two years following the closing of the merger.<sup>205</sup> Verizon made the same commitment in order to secure Commission approval for their merger with MCI.<sup>206</sup> At the close of 2006, the newly reconstituted AT&T made a further 24-month commitment to the *Internet Policy Statement* and also agreed to abide by more specific Network Neutrality provisions in order to gain FCC approval for its merger with Bell South.<sup>207</sup>

#### The Evolution of the Network Neutrality Debate

By 2007, the fallacies in the economic arguments of Net Neutrality opponents were quite apparent, leading the network operators to change their rhetoric. Now they claimed discrimination was needed in order to manage networks and protect users from imminent network brownouts.<sup>208</sup>

As the debate evolved, the leading opponents of Net Neutrality were not the phone companies, but the vertically integrated cable companies, whose financial interests

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> See Letter from Thomas F. Hughes, Vice President, Federal Regulatory, SBC, to Marlene H. Dortch, Secretary, FCC, In the Matter of SBC Communications, Inc. and AT&T Corp. Applications for Approval of Transfer of Control, WC Docket No. 05-65, Attach. (filed Oct. 31, 2005) (SBC Oct. 31 Ex Parte Letter).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> See Letter from Ann D. Berkowitz, Associate Director, Federal Regulatory, Verizon, to Marlene H. Dortch, Secretary, FCC, In the Matter of *Verizon Communications, Inc. and MCI, Inc. Applications for Approval of Transfer of Control*, WC Docket No. 05-75 (filed Oct. 31, 2005) (*Verizon Oct. 31 Ex Parte Letter*).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>207</sup> In addition to agreeing to conduct business in a manner that comports with the *Policy Statement*, AT&T/BellSouth agreed "not to provide or to sell to Internet content, application, or service providers, including those affiliated with AT&T/BellSouth, any service that privileges, degrades or prioritizes any packet transmitted over AT&T/BellSouth's wireline broadband Internet access service based on its source, ownership or destination." This commitment ended on December 29, 2008, two years from the merger completion date (the commitment to the *Policy Statement* continues until May 29, 2008). *See* Letter from Robert W. Quinn, Senior Vice President, Federal Regulatory, AT&T, In the Matter of *AT&T Inc. and BellSouth Corporation Application for Transfer of Control*, WC Docket No. 06-74 (filed Dec. 28, 2006) (*AT&T Dec. 28 Ex Parte Letter*).

in cable programming distribution created a large incentive to discriminate against a specific type of Internet content — online video.

In the 1996 Act, Congress promoted a vision and goal of a broadband marketplace where users could send and receive high-quality video. Though we are still far from realizing that goal, there is a clear demand for online video. YouTube released its first beta version in May 2005. A little more than a year later, the company was serving up 100 million video views per day.<sup>209</sup>

YouTube's five-minute, low-quality clips increased user comfort with using their Internet connections to watch "television." But with their appetites whetted, consumers wanted more. So programmers like Viacom and Fox began to make entire television episodes available via the Internet. Companies like Vuze, Netflix and Apple pushed the envelope even further by offering "set-top box" devices that pull high-quality video content from the Internet and play it directly on the living room TV set. And innovators like Boxee are now offering software that makes all this Internet video content available from one simple user interface.

In just a matter of months, online video has gone from being a niche application to being one of the most common Web activities. Nearly 80 percent of U.S. Internet users now report viewing online video at least once a month, with the average user consuming six hours per month.<sup>210</sup> Consumers are increasingly using their broadband connections to watch video content that had been offered exclusively by multichannel video distributors and broadcasters. This presents a potential headache for cable companies, and for the ILECs that are increasing their stake in the video delivery business. Consider Time Warner Cable CEO Glenn Britt's recent statement to investors: "People will choose not to buy subscription video if they can get the same stuff for free. ... I think the cable network business will suffer mightily if this trend continues."<sup>211</sup>

<sup>209</sup> See "YouTube Serves Up 100 million Videos a Day Online," *Reuters*, July 16, 2006. By January 2009, this number had risen to nearly 200 million, despite the proliferation of numerous other online video sources. *See* "YouTube Surpasses 100 Million U.S. Viewers for the First Time," *ComScore*, March 4, 2009.

<sup>210</sup> *Ibid.* However, these numbers don't fully capture the extent of Internet video consumption, as they only include video Web sites like Hulu and YouTube, and do not include video delivery networks such as those used by Netflix's View Instantly and Apple's Apple TV services.

<sup>211</sup>*Time Warner Cable, Inc. Q4 2008 Earnings Call* (Feb. 4, 2009), *available at* http://seekingalpha. com/article/118521-time-warner-cable-inc-q4-2008-earnings-call-transcript?page=8

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>208</sup> For example, NCTA stated, "[b]andwidth usage has grown exponentially and will continue to do so. As a consequence, significant additional investments by broadband providers will be needed. If certain business models are outlawed, the ability of broadband providers to make the necessary investments and of customers to have varied service plans that will meet their pocketbooks will be compromised." *See* "Letter from Kyle McSlarrow to the Honorable Joe Barton," April 25, 2006. The general meme of the "exaflood" began in 2007, based on a marketing campaign started by the Discovery Institute, best known for cooking up the anti-evolution "intelligent design" meme. *See* Bret Swanson, "The Coming Exaflood," *Wall Street Journal*, January 20, 2007. *See also* Karl Bode, "AT&T Front Group Claims Internet End Is Nigh," *DSLreports.com*, November 20, 2008.

With the Internet now a viable platform for video distribution, we have the troubling situation where cable companies are now in control of two major delivery platforms, as well as much of the production of the programming itself. In addition to controlling a substantial percentage of broadband Internet connections, cable companies also own the primary platform for video distribution — a platform that is completely locked down. Independent programmers have little chance of getting their channels carried, and content producers must work with the established horizontally integrated programming studios to get their content out to viewers. In many cases, the cable companies also have a large stake in these cable programming networks and content production studios. There are gatekeepers at every step of the production chain.

But now the Internet is emerging as a platform that threatens to break this entire cable model apart. Independent content producers can reach their audiences directly through the Internet. Production studios can establish their own Internet "channels" and reach a larger audience than if they had to rely on the multichannel platform alone. Much of this content is advertiser-supported, as is cable TV content — but the ads are fewer in number and the viewer who just wants to watch a few specific shows doesn't need to pay \$100 per month for 500 channels. And distribution platforms like Apple TV allow a viewer to pay per episode and avoid advertising altogether. It is the ultimate à la carte marketplace for video content — a consumer paradise that also frees content producers from relying on the traditional distribution platforms to reach large audiences.

Though there is no sign yet that the proliferation in available online video content is actually leading consumers to "cut the cord" with their cable TV completely, this prospect is obviously troubling to the cable cartel.<sup>212</sup> Only a small percentage of customers will actually have to drop cable TV before the companies will be forced to offer more attractive programming packages at lower prices. Such competition is great for consumers, but it eats into cable's healthy profit margins and is a drain on its stock prices. An entire generation of kids is growing up in the Hulu/YouTube world, and it's hard to imagine them being willing to pay \$100 per month for content they've grown accustomed to getting for free and watching whenever they want. So cable companies have a strong incentive to crush or limit online video in its infancy.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>212</sup> See "Online Video Usage Continues to Grow, Yet Online Video is Having Little Impact on Traditional TV Viewing and Services," Leichtman Research Group, Feb. 23, 2009. This survey found that "the impact [of online video viewing] on traditional TV viewing and multi-channel video subscriptions has been negligible." The survey also found that only 3 percent of adults who use the Internet would seriously consider "cutting the cord" to their cable or satellite TV provider. But some cable companies are clearly worried about what current behavior among young users portends for the future. On a recent earnings call, a TWC executive said, "[1]he reality is we are starting to see the beginnings of core cutting where people, typically young people, are saying 'all I need is broadband. I don't need video,' and obviously they are already saying they don't need wire line phone. So the impact of that potentially over time is to reduce the number of customers." See Time Warner Cable, Inc. Fourth Quarter 2008 Earnings Call Transcript, Seeking Alpha, Feb. 4, 2009.

Cable's incentive to weaken the growth of a competitive online video market is especially troubling given that cable companies control more than half of all residential broadband connections. The situation is further complicated by two other factors: the bandwidth intensity of online video and structural engineering weaknesses inherent in the cable broadband architecture. Though most cable modem users are unaware of it, they actually share their broadband connection with hundreds of their neighbors. A typical cable modem system uses one cable "channel" to deliver approximately 38.8 Mbps in downstream bandwidth — which is shared between 100 and 500 subscribers. The bandwidth shared upstream is even less.

To grow their business and differentiate their product from standard DSL (which has maximum speeds of 7.1 Mbps downstream), cable providers have been offering faster services. However, though cable modem subscribers are getting "bigger slices of the pie," the pie hasn't actually gotten any bigger. A neighborhood with 200 customers each subscribing to 6 Mbps service from a shared 38.8 Mpbs "pipe" has just become a neighborhood with 200 customers each subscribing to 16 Mbps service from the same pipe. In a world where all broadband subscribers do is load Web pages, this level of sharing would not be a problem. But users are increasingly using these faster connections for "always on" applications like streaming video. 15 subscribers watching HDTV streams from Hulu will use all the available cable modem bandwidth for an entire neighborhood.<sup>213</sup>

Fortunately for cable providers, this bandwidth crunch is easily relieved. Cable operators can easily and inexpensively split the number of homes sharing a connection in half (via so-called "node splits"). They can assign some customers to a certain bandwidth "channel" and put other customers on other bandwidth channels. And they can upgrade their systems to DOCSIS 3.0, a new cable modem standard that increases the size of the shared downstream pipe from 38.8 Mpbs to 155.2 Mbps. This upgrade provides the most bang for the buck, as the bulk of the costs arise from the new end-user modem, a cost paid for by the customer multiple times over via monthly rental fees. The major issue here isn't the difficulty of upgrading. The issue is the business model of over-subscription. The more customers share a single node — even if the sharing is causing congestion and reducing the quality of the consumer experience — the more revenue the operator can extract from existing facilities. This may be a rational business practice, but it is deeply problematic for a broadband infrastructure, sacrificing the public good for short-term private gain.

So even though cable's bandwidth capacity issues are simple to overcome, the industry has every incentive to exaggerate the technical threat posed by online video. The bandwidth scarcity created by oversubscription allows cable operators

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>213</sup> Hulu's HD streams require 2.5 Mbps of bandwidth. And since Hulu's service is a true real-time stream (and not a progressive download stream like YouTube), a user cannot build up a buffer — they need a guaranteed 2.5 Mpbs to watch the content without jitter.

to justify practices that squelch the rise of online video. Because the four principles of the FCC's *Internet Policy Statement* are "subject to reasonable network management," a carrier can get around these consumer protections by building up the perception of a threat and then using network management as an excuse to justify discriminatory practices. This is the situation that gave rise to the first test case of the *Internet Policy Statement*.<sup>214</sup>

#### The Case Against Comcast

In fall 2007, users of peer-to-peer (P2P) applications based on the BitTorrent software protocol began to notice that these applications were not working properly.<sup>215</sup> These users had one thing in common: They were all Comcast highspeed Internet subscribers. One of these users — a network expert and Tin Pan Alley-era music fan named Robb Topolski — noticed he couldn't use the BitTorrent-protocol software Gnutella to share his favorite (public domain) turnof-the-century music files. Topolski launched his own investigation, posted his findings to user forums at DSLreports.com, and quickly discovered many others who were having similar problems.<sup>216</sup> Thus, just a few months after an army of industry lobbyists and their friends in Congress had all begun describing Network Neutrality as a "solution in search of a problem," a big problem reared its ugly head. Independent tests, including one conducted by the Associated Press, confirmed what Topolski and others already knew to be true: Comcast was indeed interfering with all uploads using the BitTorrent protocol.<sup>217</sup> Comcast was using a technique known as "forged reset packet injection," which blocks a user's ability to upload via P2P by sending the user and the host a signal to terminate the connection.218

Comcast's discrimination against P2P applications was particularly troubling, given that P2P is a video distribution platform<sup>219</sup> that could undermine Comcast's

<sup>215</sup> *Ibid.* at para. 6, note 14.

<sup>217</sup> Peter Svensson, "Comcast Blocks Some Internet Traffic, AP Testing Shows," Associated Press, Oct. 19, 2007. See also Seth Schoen, "EFF Tests Agree with AP: Comcast Is Forging Packets to Interfere with User Traffic," *Electronic Freedom Foundation Blog*, Oct. 19, 2007.

<sup>218</sup> This interference breaks the P2P application, because in some instances, if users cannot upload (or "seed"), then they are eventually unable to download with the application.

<sup>219</sup> P2P is increasingly used as a method for the legal distribution of video content; however, it is also used to facilitate the illegal sharing of copyrighted material. Nevertheless, the fact that a protocol is used in some instances for illicit purposes is irrelevant to whether discrimination

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> See Formal Complaint of Free Press and Public Knowledge Against Comcast Corporation for Secretly Degrading Peer-to-Peer Applications; Broadband Industry Practices, Petition of Free Press et al. for Declaratory Ruling that Degrading an Internet Application Violates the FCC's Internet Policy Statement and Does Not Meet an Exception for "Reasonable Network Management," File No. EB-08-IH-1518, WC Docket No. 07-52, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 23 FCC Rcd 13028 (2008) (Comcast Order).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> See Craig Aaron, "Cracking down on Comcast: The FCC's Proposal to Punish America's Largest Cable Company for Blocking Internet Traffic Is a Major Victory for Net Neutrality," *The Guardian*, July 16, 2008.

domination of the video programming market. However, Comcast denied that worries about competition motivated their actions. The company claimed its sole purpose in interfering with BitTorrent was to reduce network congestion caused largely by P2P-using "bandwidth hogs."<sup>220</sup> But if controlling network congestion was the sole motivation behind Comcast's targeting of P2P networks, then the company chose a very poor method for alleviating congestion. First, Comcast's methods were not narrowly tailored, as all BitTorrent uploads were affected, regardless of time of day, user location or file size, and thus had no relationship to actual network congestion.<sup>221</sup> Second, the company's technique affected all users of the P2P protocol, whether or not they were heavy users disproportionately contributing to network congestion. And the targeting of BitTorrent ignored other bandwidth-intensive applications, such as streaming video from Comcast's own online programming service.<sup>222</sup>

Free Press and Public Knowledge brought a formal complaint against Comcast before the FCC in November 2007<sup>223</sup> and also requested a declaratory ruling that Comcast's actions violated the sections of the Communications Act that underlie the *Internet Policy Statement*.<sup>224</sup> Comcast's primary defense was that its network

against that particular protocol constitutes reasonable network management. Further, illicit online markets often presage the development of robust legal online markets, once industries realize the benefits of adopting new business models. For example, the music file-sharing software Napster was used by some to obtain copyrighted works for free. However, once the recording industry "freed" the music by allowing it to be legally downloaded (by the song) from online retailers like iTunes and Amazon.com, the online music sales thrived. The lesson here is that users will find their way to content. If content distributors make content easily available through legitimate outlets, users that might have otherwise committed piracy will instead legally purchase or view the content via an advertising supported portal.

<sup>220</sup> Andy Patrizio, "Comcast Suspected of Limiting BitTorrent Use," *InternetNews.com*, October 19, 2007.

<sup>221</sup> Prior to the AP test, Comcast completely denied interfering with any applications. After the tests, Comcast admitted interfering with BitTorrent uploads, but claimed to do so only in specific geographic locations during times of congestion. However, subsequent tests demonstrated this was yet another falsehood. Faced with this evidence, Comcast admitted using this interfere system regardless of congestion, location or time of day. See *Comcast Order*, para. 9.

<sup>222</sup> Blocking P2P uploads also had the benefit of reducing off-network traffic flows, a potential source of increased transport costs for the cable operator which would then be shifted to customers of other ISPs in the same area (in other words, since Comcast customers could not upload files to be downloaded by others, the downloaders of these files likely pulled content from geographically proximate non-Comcast customers. Depending on Comcast's transport carriage arrangements, this could have saved them money on transport expenses.

<sup>223</sup> See Formal Complaint of Free Press and Public Knowledge against Comcast Corporation for Secretly Degrading Peer-to-Peer Applications, File No. EB-08-IH-1518 (Nov. 1, 2007) (*Free Press Complaint*).

<sup>224</sup> See Appropriate Framework for Broadband Access to the Internet over Wireline Facilities; Review of Regulatory Requirements for Incumbent LEC Broadband Telecommunications Services; Computer III Further Remand Proceedings: Bell Operating Company Provision of Enhanced Services, 1998 Biennial Review—Review of Computer III and ONA Safeguards and Requirements; Inquiry Concerning High-Speed Access to the Internet Over Cable and Other Facilities; Internet Over Cable Declaratory Ruling; Appropriate Regulatory Treatment for Broadband Access to the Internet Over Cable Facilities; Broadband Industry Practices, CC Docket Nos. 02-33, 01-337, 95-20, management technique delayed but did not completely block P2P applications, and thus purportedly did not constitute a violation of the *Internet Policy Statement*. The distinction between delaying and blocking is important, because none of the four principles preclude discriminatory treatment outright; they only overtly preclude blocking of content and applications. The *Internet Policy Statement* says, "Consumers are entitled to *access* the lawful content of their choice" and "*run* applications and *use* services of their choice" (emphasis added). Arguably, if a network operator targets a specific application but just delays it, the consumer is still able to *use* or *run* the application to *access* content, even if the application is not designed to function optimally under such nonstandard network management.<sup>225</sup>

In the end, by a 3-2 bipartisan vote, the FCC ruled that Comcast was blocking endusers' ability to run applications and access the lawful content of their choosing a violation of the first and second principles of the *Internet Policy Statement* — and that this practice did not constitute reasonable network management.<sup>226</sup> Comcast was ordered to cease its illegal network management technique and fully disclose future network management practices. The company proceeded to implement a congestion control system that only targets the heaviest users during times of peak network congestion.

But the fact that Comcast's anti-competitive and wholly unnecessary actions might have been permissible if they were found to be "delaying" and not "blocking" illustrates the precarious nature of the FCC's *Internet Policy Statement*.<sup>227</sup> Moreover, Comcast appealed the FCC's baseline authority to even adjudicate this decision (despite fully complying with it), and the matter is pending in court.<sup>228</sup> Consumers and innovators need regulatory certainty that network operators will not be permitted to engage in *any* discriminatory behavior, whether that behavior is

98-10, GN Docket No. 00-185, CS Docket No. 02-52, WC Docket No. 07-52, Petition for Declaratory Ruling of Free Press, Public Knowledge, Media Access Project, Consumer Federation of America, Consumers Union, Information Society Project at Yale Law School, Professor Charles Nesson, Co-Director of the Berkman Center for Internet & Society, Harvard Law School, Professor Barbara van Schewick, Center for Internet & Society, Stanford Law School (Nov. 1, 2007) (*Free Press Petition*).

<sup>225</sup> The fourth principle states, "Consumers are entitled to competition among network providers, application and service providers, and content providers." It is possible that a network operator delaying one specific protocol for online video and not others would cause the content providers using the targeted protocol to suffer competitive harm, thus depriving consumers of their right to competition. However, the Commission found Comcast in violation of principles one and two and did not consider whether there was a violation of the fourth principle.

<sup>226</sup> See Comcast Order, paras. 43-45.

<sup>227</sup> In this particular case, Comcast's actions were on their face equivalent to outright blocking, and the outcome of its management technique exerted such a substantial negative impact on the end-user's experience that the semantic debate was largely a distraction. However, recent uses of protocol-discriminating, non-standard network management techniques like those of Cox Communications illustrate that the distinctions between "delay" and "block" are real and may have profound implications on the FCC's ability to protect consumers under the existing four principles.

<sup>228</sup> See Comcast Corp. v. FCC, No. 08-1291, D.C. Cir. filed Sept. 4, 2008.

considered to be outright blocking of content or subtler discriminatory conduct such as delaying an application.

#### Net Neutrality and the Need for a Fifth Principle

The *Internet Policy Statement's* four principles allow the FCC to prevent network operators from engaging in the most egregious forms of discrimination. The FCC clearly has the authority to prevent a DSL carrier from only allowing HP-branded laptops to connect to their network, for example. Likewise, the Commission would certainly intervene if a broadband provider blocked all access to CNN.com. And if a carrier implemented network management techniques that disabled third-party VoIP applications like Skype, FCC intervention would be fully supported by any reasonable reading of the law. But the four principles alone are not enough to fully protect and preserve the Internet as an open platform for innovation. The *Internet Policy Statement* lacks affirmation of the principle of nondiscrimination for all content, applications and services on the Internet.<sup>229</sup>

Perhaps in 2005 the FCC believed the four principles alone could ensure the preservation of the open Internet.<sup>230</sup> During the Internet's early days, the technologies that enabled network discrimination were not very sophisticated. The electronics equipment used to manage the network could not examine packets in real time to make routing decisions on the basis of content, applications or services. But recently, advances in "Deep Packet Inspection" (DPI) equipment have made it possible to monitor packet flow in real time, and to exert discriminatory control to prioritize or degrade certain types of traffic.<sup>231</sup> Network operators are increasingly using DPI to monitor and control Internet access services, though the most egregious initial attempts have been abandoned. Comcast's discrimination against BitTorrent was made possible by DPI equipment.<sup>232</sup> Charter Communications struck up a (brief) relationship with an advertising company called NebuAd to use DPI to insert targeted advertising directly into a user's Internet communications.<sup>233</sup> However, Charter abandoned this idea in the face of congressional and public outrage over gross violations of consumer privacy.<sup>234</sup> Indeed, DPI technologies compound the problems of network discrimination with

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> The author wishes to acknowledge and thank M. Chris Riley for his extensive contributions to this section and the section on managed network services.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> Indeed, the preamble to each of the four principles is "to encourage broadband deployment and preserve and promote the open and interconnected nature of the public Internet."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> See M. Chris Riley and Ben Scott, "Deep Packet Inspection: The End of the Internet as We Know It?" Free Press, March 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>232</sup> See Nate Anderson, "Comcast FCC Filing Shows Gap Between Hype, Bandwidth Reality," Ars Technica, Feb. 13, 2008. See also Comcast Corporation, "Description of Current Network Management Practices," p. 8, available at http://downloads.comcast.net/docs/Attachment\_A\_Current\_Practices.pdf.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> See "Charter Hires NebuAd to Make Online Ads More Relevant," IAB SmartBrief, May 16, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> See Steven Musil, "Charter Drops Controversial Customer Tracking Plan," CNet, June 24, 2008.

violations of privacy — creating a virtual wiretap that permits surveillance of all communications to and from end-user computers.

But other network operators continue to explore the possible discriminatory uses of DPI technology, perhaps in more subtle ways. Cox Communications is currently testing a network management system that uses DPI to identify and slow down certain types of traffic — such as P2P.<sup>235</sup> Cox's technique is based on a value judgment. If the DPI router identifies a particular packet of data as "time sensitive," it is routed normally. However, if a particular packet is among the protocols that Cox deems *not* to be time sensitive, it is assigned a lower priority, and ordered to go to the back of the line. Thus, Cox is inserting its own value judgment in place of a user's judgment. This fundamentally breaks the end-to-end nature of the Internet and goes against the principle of nondiscrimination that is at the core of the Communications Act. Furthermore, it is yet another example of a network provider using a nonstandard and over-reaching technique to manage network congestion that is largely the result of that provider's own making. By marketing higher and higher "up to" speed offerings without performing the required level of upgrades or allocating more channel space to Internet content, cable companies like Cox are largely responsible for the congestion issues now supposedly being "solved" by violating nondiscrimination principles.

If extended to a network-wide practice, Cox's system would set an alarming precedent in which the ISP, not the marketplace, gets to pick winners and losers on the Internet. This development would throw the entire Internet ecosystem into chaos, as other providers could adopt their own prioritization systems with different value judgments about what protocols are and are not "time sensitive." Thus, Internet applications and services may or may not work properly depending on the network. Such a move would devastate the applications and content markets, as developers would have to make guesses as to how a particular network might treat any given application. This possibility is far from hypothetical — in Canada, Primus Telecommunications has announced a system similar to Cox's using different priority classes and classifications.<sup>236</sup>

Nondiscrimination is in jeopardy as a guiding principle of the Internet. Armed with DPI, Internet access providers will develop business models based on discrimination that allow them to increase revenues while reducing investment.<sup>237</sup> Insufficient ISP competition means consumers will have little ability to "vote with their wallets" against this new form of discrimination. And even more competition

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>235</sup> See generally Cox Communications, *Congestion Management FAQs*, available at http://www. cox.com/policy/congestionmanagement/.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>236</sup> "Primus Introduces New Internet Traffic Shaping System," *Digital Home,* March 18, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>237</sup> See e.g. "Cloudshield Subscriber Services Manager," Cloudshield Technologies, 2009, available at http://www.cloudshield.com/applications/cs\_ssm.asp ("By shaping traffic at the subscriberlevel, bandwidth is made available for new revenue generating services. Rate limiting traffic allows network infrastructure build-out to be deferred, thereby reducing capital expenditures").

might not be enough to prevent network operators from testing the boundaries of discrimination, as consumers are often unaware of network management practices.

Policymakers must intervene and take a stand against discrimination. The FCC must recognize that the four principles contained in the *Internet Policy Statement* are not enough to preserve and promote the open and interconnected nature of the public Internet. Adding a fifth principle of nondiscrimination can reverse some of the damage done by past reckless Commission actions, especially the completely misguided decision to remove the Internet from under the nondiscrimination protections of Title II.

How should the FCC design a nondiscrimination principle or rule? Past congressional and FCC action provide some guidance. As a condition for approval of the AT&T-Bell South merger, the FCC required the new company to "maintain a neutral network and neutral routing in its wireline broadband Internet access service," a requirement that would be met if AT&T did not degrade or prioritize any packets on the basis of source, ownership or destination.<sup>238</sup> However, the AT&T/ BellSouth condition speaks only to "source, ownership or destination" and does not directly address application or content type. Early congressional attempts none enacted — went further. Legislation introduced in 2006 in the House of Representatives created a duty to "not block, impair, degrade, discriminate against, or interfere with the ability of any person to utilize their broadband service to ... access, use, send, receive, or offer lawful content, applications, or services over broadband networks, including the Internet."239 A similar Senate bill required Internet access providers to "enable any content, application, or service made available via the Internet to be offered, provided, or posted on a basis that... is reasonable and nondiscriminatory, including with respect to quality of service, access, speed, and bandwidth."240

In these early FCC and congressional actions, we see the essential components of nondiscrimination rules. These rules must ensure equal treatment for all communications on the Internet regardless of their source, ownership, destination, application or content. No Internet packets should be given priority over others — whether the priority comes in the form of access, latency or bandwidth.

First, nondiscrimination rules must prohibit Internet access providers from blocking, discriminating against or otherwise degrading any lawful content, applications or services. Under the guise of managing congestion, many providers have blocked or degraded high-bandwidth uses of the Internet, including P2P applications. But nondiscrimination rules must go further than prohibiting blocking; they must prevent degrading and other forms of discriminatory

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>238</sup> Supra note 207 at "Net Neutrality condition #2."

<sup>239</sup> H.R. 5273, 109th Cong. (2006).

<sup>240</sup> S. 215, 110th Cong. (2007).

treatment, such as setting selective bandwidth caps on disfavored applications or services. Slowing, capping or selectively charging for the use of P2P or other highbandwidth applications and services cripples innovation on the Internet and must not be allowed.

Second, nondiscrimination rules must prohibit network operators from selling or offering any capacity to prioritize some Internet packets over others, whether to a third party or to an affiliate. Selective prioritization is harmful for two separate reasons. Prioritizing some uses of the Internet increases the cost of entry into the market for new applications and services, because developers must either pay for prioritization or compete against established applications and services that have favorable arrangements with certain ISPs. Worse, as discussed above, prioritization is a zero-sum game. If some packets are sped up, by definition, others are slowed down. Ultimately, if enough applications and services are accelerated, every other use of the Internet will be forced to share the leftover bandwidth; the only usable Internet will be the prioritized Internet. Every application provider would be forced to pay for special prioritization to reach consumers — and the Internet would look like cable TV rather than the open platform it is today. Nondiscrimination rules must prevent the creation of two separate lanes of traffic for Internet packets, particularly when access to the "fast lane" is available only to the network owner's affiliated content or to the highest bidders.

Finally, nondiscrimination rules must prohibit Internet access providers from charging additional fees to allow specific types of Internet content, applications or services to be used. As with prioritization of Internet packets, charging special fees for certain uses of the Internet – for example, selling two subscription levels, where a "basic" level does not allow P2P communications but a "premium" level does — raises the costs of entry, increases costs for consumers, and turns the Internet into a form of pay-for-play media like cable TV. To avoid limiting innovation and consumer choice, nondiscrimination rules must prohibit any discriminatory fees for specific content, applications or services.

Enshrining nondiscrimination into the *Internet Policy Statement* and codifying these principles into rules for all technologies delivering Internet access — including wireless technologies — should be a top priority for the FCC. It should also be a top priority for Congress. Though the Commission has the clear authority to directly deal with this issue, it would be a cleaner process if Congress were to put Network Neutrality explicitly back into the law. This would give the Commission a mandate to proceed, and would ward off the eventual legal process that will follow Commission action.

The notion that discrimination is needed to encourage investment has been completely discredited. Carriers have generally come to realize that Ed Whitacre's pay-to-play model is unworkable, and that in the long run, they are better off selling the product consumers want: the open Internet. Of course, the network operators will continue to preach the evils of a neutral network, but they too will benefit from the regulatory certainty of having this issue settled once and for all.

#### **Dealing with Managed Services**

Cable and telephone companies make billions selling "broadband Internet access" using a variety of physical conduits — coaxial cable, twisted copper pair, fiber optic cables, electrical wiring and spectrum. But these physical conduits are capable of delivering services other than Internet access — such as video programming, which can generate considerable revenues. Consequently, network owners are very concerned about nondiscriminatory regulation on one set of services like Internet access spilling over into other services that have never been subject to nondiscriminatory treatment.

This issue is relatively straightforward in the context of coaxial cable modem and television services. Cable TV services are one-way communications services that use radio frequency technology to transmit programming. Programming for every channel is sent to every home through the coaxial cable, whether or not the TV is turned on. Users then "tune" their televisions to a particular channel to receive the programming. Conversely, cable modem service segregates a particular channel or set of channels and devotes them to two-way communications using the TCP/ IP protocol. This is a clear dividing line for regulatory purposes. Cable TV services are clearly "cable communications" subject to Title VI of the 1996 Act, while cable modem services are "information services." <sup>241</sup>

However, traditional common carriers like Verizon and AT&T are beginning to deploy subscription television services using Internet Protocol technology. Obviously, if the carrier is selling monthly television service, they are going to want to ensure that service is delivered with the highest possible quality to compete with cable and satellite. Being able to earn revenues from "triple play" service offered over a single pipe is a big factor driving network investment decisions. Undermining this ability by requiring Net Neutrality would appear to be contrary to the goals of Section 706 of the 1996 Act.

Fortunately, technology and network design have already solved this potential conundrum. So-called "IPTV" services like those of AT&T's U-Verse use IP protocols for their TV service but do not connect with the public Internet. This is by design, as no single network operator could ensure their TV content would receive the required level of quality across all parts of the Internet. IPTV providers instead host programming content on servers located entirely within their network. Users "flipping the dial" are served up a requested channel using IP, but that IP request

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>241</sup> 47 U.S.C. 522(6) defines "cable service" as "the one-way transmission to subscribers of video programming, or other programming service; and subscriber interaction, if any, which is required for the selection or use of such video programming or other programming service."

never reaches the wider public Internet. Thus, it is clearly a Title VI cable service, and is regulated as such.<sup>242</sup>

But while it is easy to draw lines between pure public Internet services and pay-TV services, new services might come along and blur this line. The future possibilities for non-Internet broadband services range broadly, from direct connections between rural hospitals and urban medical research facilities to allow for rapid remote diagnosis and consultation, to high-performance video games. These so-called managed services can share last-mile connections and other infrastructure elements with the Internet. If this market develops in a fair and consumer-friendly fashion that does not restrict the continued growth of the Internet, these services will clearly bring benefits that far exceed any harms resulting from their receiving favorable (i.e., discriminatory) treatment.

An essential part of managed services is that they do not connect to the Internet. These services do not receive content from, or send content to, the Internet at any point in the middle of the network (although a single user's computer could connect both to a managed service and to the Internet). This distinction is essential to allow for prioritization where it is truly necessary, yet avoid the anti-consumer harms posed by prioritization of Internet traffic. Managed services should be permitted to replace other forms of communication such as traditional RF cable television or the telephone (through VoIP), and managed services can create new forms of direct, high-performance communication between two parties established in advance. However, if managed services are allowed to directly replicate all of the functionality of the Internet, their impact will be a reduction in consumer choice, innovation and competition.

Thus the FCC has to confront the issue of managed services directly and close any loopholes. The first and foremost objective of managed services policy should be to ensure that the development of managed services does not squash the Internet. Because both will share a common architecture, service providers may have strong incentives to allocate a disproportionate share of capacity to managed services, as these allow the service provider to offer a value-added service above and beyond pure transit. Allowing some capacity to be used by managed services can increase efficient use of the broadband network and provide additional incentive for providers to expand capacity and coverage. But providing insufficient bandwidth to the Internet would reduce consumer choice, innovation and competition, offsetting other gains. Therefore, the FCC and Congress should require ISPs to allocate *enough* capacity to maintain a robust Internet access service.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>242</sup> The Network Neutrality conditions in the AT&T-Bell South merger conditions specifically exempted AT&T's IPTV services.

But the concept of what bandwidth or relative allocation of bandwidth is sufficient to maintain robust Internet access is elusive. Given the history of the Internet, what might be considered robust Internet access now may not be sufficient in five years. Creating an arbitrary fixed number, or even a sequence of evolving numbers, could easily result in overestimates or underestimates of growth. The best measurements must be contemporary, and should compare U.S. Internet capacity to capacities available in other countries or to capacities of other services.

The FCC or Congress could use two separate mechanisms to protect robust Internet access. The first method is the creation of a rule directly requiring the allocation of sufficient capacity to allow for robust Internet access. The rule could include evolving standards for the concept of sufficient capacity (as measured by individual average actual Internet bandwidth, or by some combination of maximum bandwidth and oversubscription or "contention" ratio), or it could leave the concept undefined. A complaint process to resolve cases where an individual or an application developer identifies a service provider engaging in excessive restriction could accompany this rule.

Second, or in addition, the FCC could tie the bandwidth of managed services to Internet services, to ensure that capacity is added to both at a comparable rate. In practice, this would mean that no single managed service would be able to be offered at higher bandwidth than any consumer Internet access service offered by the same provider in the same area. In other words, the Internet should be able to compete with any individual managed service. Collectively, the sum of all space allocated for managed services should not be substantially more than the capacity allocated for broadband Internet services, to ensure a comparable growth rate between the Internet and managed services. Such a rule would ensure that Internet access capacity grows at a healthy rate, and that the Internet remains a locus of innovation.

In addition to protecting robust access to the Internet, managed services policy should create a competitive and fair environment for both ISPs and for independent developers of managed services. Without rules in place to promote competition, exclusive arrangements and tying practices will develop that promote incumbents and their affiliates to the detriment of new entrants — the very problems that currently plague the cable TV market. The Internet access market is already heavily concentrated, and major ISPs are in a position to strike exclusive deals with a few vendors of managed services and exclude others.

Fortunately, there are off-the-shelf policy solutions to stave off these dangers and to develop consumer-friendly managed services. One approach is to adopt a system derived from Title II of the Communications Act. Specifically, agreements between managed services operators and network operators should be on reasonable and nondiscriminatory rates, terms and conditions. At a minimum, negotiations between managed services providers and ISPs must not be anti-competitive,

unfair or deceptive. Frameworks such as these are necessary safeguards to allow for the operation of discriminatory and prioritized communications over the same broadband systems that carry the Internet, while avoiding the problems that have developed in comparable markets for cable programming and wireless communications.

#### Getting Back to Basics: Preserving the Open Internet Should Be a Top Priority

The Internet is a common good that will continue to play a critical role in America's economic and social prosperity. But no one single person, government or corporation owns the Internet. Much of the Internet's early development was carried out using public funds, and much of its private development was and continues to be funded by consumers who participate in markets with little meaningful competition. Private companies like AT&T and Comcast build and deploy infrastructure that provide end-users with access to this common good, and they make substantial profits doing so. But consumers don't hand over money to companies like Comcast because they value the connection itself; they are willing to pay \$50 per month for the things that connection enables them to do. It's the applications, services and content that give the connection value. ISPs provide *access* to the Internet, and when they engage in behavior such as blocking, they alter the fundamental nature of how the Internet is expected to work.

This threat is why all four of the FCC's *Internet Policy Statement* principles contain the phrase "promote the open and interconnected nature of the public Internet." But the current protections are tenuous. The four principles do not affirmatively preclude discrimination. This omission leaves the door wide open to carriers looking to implement discriminatory practices in the name of reasonable network management. This omission allows carriers to use the myth of looming broadband brownouts and capacity crunches to stifle the use of the very applications that are driving innovation and progress on the Internet. The lack of firm nondiscrimination rules creates market uncertainty and sends a signal to carriers that it might one day be permissible to profit from artificial scarcity.

The Internet was born in an environment where innovation and ingenuity were set free. This environment was made possible because the FCC was proactive in ensuring that owners of critical communications facilities behaved properly and stayed out of the way. Discrimination was not an option, and that was never a point of controversy. It is frustrating that there is even a debate over Network Neutrality, because neutrality is the very lifeblood of the network; it is what made the Internet into a service that companies like AT&T and Comcast could get rich selling. The only reason the fight over Network Neutrality exists is because the FCC left consumers without the basic protections guaranteed in the Communications Act that have been part of the Internet since its inception. As the Obama administration begins to chart its own course on broadband policy, the first stop must be restoring the basic nondiscriminatory protections that were so recklessly thrown aside. The new FCC needs first to preserve the Internet before it can move forward with a national broadband strategy promoting the Internet.

#### CHANGING MEDIA: PUBLIC INTEREST POLICIES FOR THE DIGITAL AGE

# 

## ACCESS: THE FCC'S FLAWED UNIVERSAL SERVICE POLICY

Communications technologies hold a unique place in American social policy. Unlike with other services such as housing or food, America has a policy structure that not only subsidizes communications services for low-income populations, but also subsidizes the costs of telecommunications for *all* Americans living in rural areas. This is a legacy of the American social contract that utility services like telephones and electricity would be universally available and reasonably affordable, regardless of where you live.<sup>243</sup>

As technology advances, the commitment to universal service remains more important than ever. Communications technologies like broadband have the potential to erase the distances between rural and urban communities. They have the power to breathe economic life back into areas that have suffered from decades of manufacturing industry decline and urban flight. And they have the power to be the great information and opportunity equalizer for low-income Americans.

But our universal service policies have not evolved along with technology. We're still throwing billions of dollars away each year supporting a legacy technology supplied by companies that have become wholly dependent upon subsidies. Meanwhile, the digital divide between rural and urban America grows wider.

This failure to modernize our universal service policies is not the fault of the law. It is the fault of the Federal Communications Commission. When Congress established the current universal service regime under the 1996 Act, it directed the FCC to treat universal service as an "evolving level of telecommunications

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>243</sup> However, while rural electrification was an explicit federal priority dating back to the Rural Electrification Act of 1936, universal telephone service grew out of a bargain between the government and AT&T for allowing Ma Bell to run a legal private monopoly. It wasn't really until 1996 that the mechanisms for achieving the goal of universal communications access became an explicit part of the law.

services" that it should periodically update to "account [for] advances in telecommunications and information technologies and services."<sup>244</sup>

But instead of being good stewards of our nation's universal service policies, the FCC has stood by while the system has been overtaken by waste and inefficiency. The Commission and the Federal-State Joint Board that oversees the Universal Service Fund (USF) have largely become captives of the rural companies that thrive off its subsidies. Consequently, the fund has nearly doubled in size since 2001, largely as a result of subsidizing wireless companies. This waste threatens our underlying commitment to universal service, right at the time when it is needed to bring the benefits of broadband to rural America.

There is no shortage of calls to reform the USF. The problem is that most of those calling for change are self-interested actors that simply want to tilt the subsidies away from their competitors and into their own pockets. Any time an idea is floated that might reduce the level of pork for the pigs at the trough, an army of lobbyists pushes scare tactics warning of the complete destruction of rural America. Despite radical changes in the communications marketplace, and despite the Act's directive for the FCC to promote an efficient and evolving universal service system, politics have saddled us with the status quo.

Getting robust next-generation broadband services into the home of every American, rich or poor, urban or rural, will require a radical change in thinking. Achieving the goals of the Communications Act will require the complete abandonment of outdated technologies and regulatory structures. We must completely upend the status quo and confront some difficult and politically challenging choices.

Achieving the goal of universal broadband can happen in a relatively short period of time without an added burden on consumers whose monthly bills support the fund. But these goals cannot be reached by tinkering around the edges or by small, incremental changes. We need a leap forward in policy. In this chapter, we discuss how we arrived at our current problem and propose a path forward.

### Universal Service Policy at a Crossroads

Though the debate surrounding the USF is often contentious and seemingly intractable, we must not lose sight of a salient fact: The USF is responsible for delivering essential communications services to low-income households, rural areas, schools, libraries and rural health clinics — services that would likely not exist or be prohibitively expensive absent support from the fund.

The goal of universal service is a cornerstone of our nation's communications policy dating back to the 1930s. Though the communications landscape has

<sup>244 47</sup> U.S.C. 254(c)(1).

undergone a series of radical changes since then, the importance of achieving universal service has not. The challenge facing policymakers is determining the mechanisms and policies best suited to achieve this goal in the most efficient and equitable manner possible.

There is little doubt that the USF is in trouble, facing a potential fiscal crisis of falling receipts and expanding expenses for essential but not technologically advanced services. But while the present predicament poses a serious threat, it also offers an opportunity to modernize the fund and close the digital divide.

In 1996, when the current universal service regime was created, few fully grasped how the phenomenon of convergence would radically transform the underpinnings of all telecommunications. But some in Congress did see change on the horizon and had the foresight to establish in the law the principle that as communications technologies evolve, so must universal service.

At the time, Internet access was an application that used telephony as an infrastructure. Today, telephony is one of many applications supported by broadband infrastructure. Yet tens of millions of Americans cannot purchase a broadband connection at any price, and millions more are only offered thirdrate broadband service at exorbitant prices. The staggering rural-urban digital divide and the lack of affordable broadband offerings are the exact outcome that Congress intended to prevent. This disparity has real-world economic and social consequences for millions of American families and businesses.

Broadband is the essential communications infrastructure of the 21st century. In our interconnected, digital world, it makes no sense to support 19<sup>th</sup>-century technology. The principal goal of the USF should be to support the deployment of, and consumer access to, next-generation, future-proof, high-speed Internet infrastructure. But reaching that goal requires the complete upending of the status quo and direct confrontation with difficult and politically challenging choices.

The development and administration of universal service policy in the United States is an interest-group-driven, politically charged process. It is also path dependent, limited by past decisions even though those past circumstances may no longer be relevant. The USF as currently administered inefficiently supports redundant legacy technologies and enables private companies to become wholly dependent on the continuance of the old model. This mix of disparate interests, entrenched business models, outdated legislative directives, artificial policy distinctions, and billions in annual funds makes it extremely difficult for legislators and regulators to enact even modest incremental changes, much less sweeping reform.

But it is imperative that policymakers act to change this broken model. The fact that the digital divide persists in the face of a \$4.6 billion annual fund to support

rural telephony is a glaring testimony to the failures of the current universal service model and the need for modernization. However, when reforming the USF, policymakers must also recognize that these billions are collected mostly from urban consumers who only realize indirect benefits. These consumers' money should be spent in the most efficient manner possible.

To maximize the benefits of universal service policies for all Americans, the size of the USF must be disciplined through careful oversight and accountability, market incentives, and strategic investment in infrastructure. Since the implementation of the 1996 Act, we've learned that support for redundant infrastructures, which is intended to promote competition, may in some cases actually harm consumers. Viewed through this lens, the appropriate role for the USF is to support a single infrastructure, while using open access policy to promote competition. This approach will ultimately benefit consumers in rural areas by lowering service prices and enticing more customers to subscribe. All consumers will benefit in turn by lowering the amount of support that is necessary to build and maintain the critical broadband infrastructure.

Congress and the FCC must maintain the remarkable and progressive commitment to universal service that is the foundation of U.S. communications policy. Transitioning the USF to broadband is an essential step on the path to reforming the system by maximizing the return on public investment and regaining America's position as a global leader in technology and communications.

#### Defining Universal Service: History and Rationale

The current federal universal service program traces its roots to AT&T's nationwide monopoly on telephony services. As the first patents held by the Bell Company began to expire at the turn of the 20th century, many local telephone markets began to see new entrants and competition. Some rural areas that the Bell monopoly had previously refused to serve got their first exposure to telephony using crude systems set up and operated by community cooperatives.<sup>245</sup> Though prices dropped as a result of this new competition, the nation's telecommunications system was in disarray. The Bell companies refused to interconnect with many of their competitors (and vise versa), creating a system whereby customers had to be on the same network as those they wished to call. AT&T (the parent company of local Bell exchanges) began dramatically expanding its national reach (at the local and long-distance levels) by building new exchanges and acquiring smaller independent local companies. It is in this context that the concept of "universal service" arose. In 1907, AT&T President Theodore Vail used

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>245</sup> Some of these systems were just multi-party lines operating on barbed wire. However, after the markets opened to competition, rural areas exceeded urban areas in telephone penetration, a trend that continued until the Great Depression. This suggests that although economies of density are important in network industries, rural users highly valued the time saved by the telephone. For a detailed history of the early telephone industry, see Claude S. Fischer, *America Calling: A Social History of the Telephone to 1940* (University of California Press, 1994).

the term to describe his company's business plan to establish a single telephone system that served all customers.<sup>246</sup>

This aggressive move resulted in the 1913 Kingsbury Commitment between the Justice Department and AT&T. This agreement required that AT&T sell its stake in Western Electric, cease acquisition of independent exchanges, and interconnect its long distance network with other local exchanges. However, by 1921, many in Congress had begun to view telephony as a natural monopoly, and with the passage of the Willis-Graham Act, moved toward granting AT&T monopoly status. Three years after passage of this act, the Interstate Commerce Commission approved AT&T's acquisition of 223 of the 234 remaining independent exchange companies.<sup>247</sup> Though Willis-Graham went a long way toward establishing Vail's vision of "universal service," this legislation bore no resemblance to modern universal service policy and practice. For example, though artificially high business rates are currently levied as a method for cross-subsidizing residential service, the Willis-Graham Act specifically prohibited this practice.

#### 1934 to 1996: Monopolies and Cross-Subsidies

The Communications Act of 1934 contains the first example of federal universal telecommunications service policy. Though universal telephony service is not mentioned specifically, the 1934 Act did create and direct the Commission "to make available, so far as possible, to all the people of the United States a rapid, efficient ... wire and radio communication service with adequate facilities at reasonable charges."<sup>248</sup> But the newly created Commission initially did little to enforce this vision, just intervening to regulate the rates AT&T charged in certain markets. It was not until the 1950s that the FCC began to allocate an arbitrarily high amount of AT&T's costs to the "interstate" jurisdiction, effectively creating a system whereby overpriced long-distance service was used to subsidize underpriced local service (at rates set by the Commission).<sup>249</sup>

But this cross-subsidy,<sup>250</sup> along with advances in microwave technology, opened the door to the demise of the "natural monopoly" view of AT&T's system. By the mid-

<sup>250</sup> The term "cross-subsidy" used here is informal, and generally means that some set of services are priced below their long-run incremental cost, offset by some other service priced above cost. This is not necessarily the same thing as the more rigorous economic definition put forth by Faul-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>246</sup> Milton Mueller, "Universal Service in Telephone History: A Reconstruction," 17, *Telecommunications Policy*, 352-356, 1993.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>247</sup> Mark Lloyd, "Whatever Happened to Antitrust?" Center for American Progress, April 5, 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>248</sup> The Communications Act of 1934, as enacted. 47 USC § 151.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>249</sup> This shifting of cost burden to the interstate jurisdiction began in the 1950s, but was not explicitly intended as a method of increasing local subscribership. It was not until 1971, with the implementation of the "Ozark Plan" that the Commission explicitly stated that this was the goal of their rate plan. See "Prescription of Procedures for Separating and Allocating Plant Investment, Operating Expenses, Taxes and Reserves Between the Intrastate and the Interstate Operations of Telephone Companies," Report and Order, 16 F.C.C.2d 317, 1969.

1970s, MCI had gained regulatory approval (albeit begrudgingly) to compete with AT&T in certain segments of the long-distance market. Also around this time, the Justice Department filed its antitrust suit against AT&T, seeking to break up its half-century-old protected monopoly.<sup>251</sup> AT&T's response to these legal and competitive pressures was to modernize and formalize the definition of "universal service."

Put simply, AT&T's view was that any threat to its monopoly status (and the implicit system of cross-subsidies), would destroy its ability to provide service in all areas of the country, to any consumer that requested it, at prices comparable to those charged in other areas of the country. AT&T argued that competition would cause the nation's telephone penetration level, which at that time was around 91 percent, to fall dramatically. Though AT&T lost the battle (and was broken up in 1984), this notion of universal service was permanently ingrained in the regulatory paradigm.

The 1982 consent decree between AT&T and the Justice Department to break up the company established competitive markets in long-distance and special access services, but maintained monopolies in local residential services. AT&T became a long-distance company, spinning off its local exchanges into seven independent Regional Bell Operating Companies (RBOCs), each with protected regulated monopoly status. The separation of the local and long-distance markets, and the presence of long-distance competition, meant that the old system of implicit subsides (where AT&T just "balanced the books" with high long-distance charges) was no longer viable. A new subsidy had to be created to maintain a "universal service" system of generally low-cost local rates.<sup>252</sup>

To address this issue, the FCC established a system of "access charges" paid by longdistance carriers to the local exchange companies that originated and terminated calls. These access charges artificially elevated the cost of long distance and allowed local companies to remain solvent even though local rates were set in many cases below cost by the Commission.

Any system of cross-subsidies designed to offset the cost of providing universal service is problematic from an efficiency standpoint, even under a monopoly regime like the old AT&T. This type of pricing artificially inflates demand for some services, while depressing it for others. For example, to facilitate universal service, the old AT&T would levy 100 percent markups on business lines, even though the costs to provide business and residential service were essentially identical.<sup>253</sup> The system of cross-subsidies (via long-distance access charges and geographic rate averaging) was

haber. See Faulhaber, "Cross-Subsidization: Pricing in Public Enterprises," American Economic Review, 65, 966-977, 1975.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>251</sup> See United States v. American Tel. & Tel. Co., 552 F. Supp. 131 (D.D.C. 1982), aff'd sub nom. Maryland v. United States, 460 U.S. 1001 (1983).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>252</sup> Rates were actually below cost in some areas, while above cost in others.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>253</sup> This process, though weakened by competition post-1996, persists somewhat today.

sustainable in the local monopoly environment because captive customers had no other options. But if competition were allowed at the local level, the entire system would collapse. This was the precise burden that Congress faced as it sought to "deregulate" the telecommunications sector in the mid-1990s.

At the time, Congress believed that changing technologies would end the need to view local telephony as a natural monopoly. Congress wanted to open up local markets to competition, giving new "facilities-based" providers (i.e., those who would extend services to residents and businesses using their own infrastructure), and "non-facilities-based" providers (i.e., those leasing capacity from the local incumbent at wholesale rates) the right to compete with the incumbents. Non-facilities providers were given access rights because Congress recognized that rollout of completely new networks would be too costly, and that temporary wholesale access would help get new competitors off the ground.

But if local markets were open to competition, it would be impossible for the incumbents (or new entrants) to provide below-cost service in certain high-cost areas. Under full competition, local access rates would undergo a natural rebalancing, where, on average, rural rates would rise as urban rates drop.<sup>254</sup> No one in Congress was willing to "deregulate" to such a degree. So to keep local rates low, Congress created an explicit subsidy system known as the "Universal Service Fund."

#### Universal Service and the Telecommunications Act of 1996

A principal goal of the 1996 Act was to foster the creation of competitive markets in all sectors of the telecommunications industry. The Act was envisioned as a way to transition to this vision without shocking the industry or allowing the previously protected local monopolies to abuse their market power. The Act allowed new competitors at the local level (the so-called competitive local exchange carriers, or CLECs), but the incumbent carriers, or ILECs, were temporarily barred from participation in markets other than local telephony service. Once an ILEC's local market was deemed sufficiently competitive (by a state board), the company was then free to enter other markets, such as long-distance service.

As indicated above, maintaining universal service in a competitive market was an inherently difficult problem for Congress to solve as it overhauled the 1934 Act. But this was made even more complex by two arbitrary distinctions left over from the AT&T monopoly era — distinctions that remain to this day.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>254</sup> This is a result of the economies of density involved in deploying telecommunications infrastructure, an industry with high fixed costs and low marginal costs. Deploying to rural areas is often far more expensive on a per-line basis than deploying in urban areas. However, the full result of rate rebalancing is not quite so clear. Remember that long-distance rates are held artificially high even in the presence of competition by the imposition of access charges (this is the case in rural areas served by "rural" carriers, a regulatory distinction explained below), but due to access charge reform, such fees are closer to being cost-based in areas served by non-rural carriers. Thus, it is very likely that a rural customer who makes a significant amount of long-distance calls would fare better under full-rate rebalancing.

The first distinction arises in the different regulatory treatment of Bell company ILECs and rural ILECs. Most rural ILECs (as measured by size of customer base, not geography) are subject to rate-of-return regulation, while most "non-rural" ILECs are subject to price-cap regulation.<sup>255</sup> This distinction creates problems for universal service, as rate-of-return carriers have little incentive to hold down costs or to innovate. In addition, there are different methodologies used to calculate the level of support for rural and non-rural carriers (rural carriers are inefficiently reimbursed for historical costs, while non-rural carriers receive support based on forward-looking costs). Because of this, the per-line USF support distributed to rural ILECs is much more generous than that provided to the RBOCs.

The second distinction stems from how federal and state regulators have historically divided up the costs of the "local loop" between intrastate (state) and interstate (federal) jurisdictions.<sup>256</sup> For the purposes of universal service cost recovery, 25 percent of the loop's costs are (somewhat arbitrarily) allocated to the interstate jurisdiction, with the remainder falling under the intrastate jurisdiction. On the federal side, the FCC generally allows the service provider to recoup the interstate portion of its costs through access charges levied on long-distance carriers, and by imposition of monthly subscriber-line charges on consumers. The intrastate portion of costs is recovered through intrastate access charges, fees on caller ID and call waiting, and monthly rates for basic local service (and in the case of high-cost carriers, via other USF programs). While the majority of these charges are above-cost (and thus are implicit "taxes"), the flat-rate subscriber charges are often listed on a consumer's bill as a "regulatory recovery fee."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>255</sup> Under rate-of-return regulation, carriers report their historical cost, and service prices are set such that the carrier earns a pre-defined return on that investment (currently, this stands at 11.25 percent). In the cases of carriers receiving universal service support, the subsidies are set at a level that allows the carrier to earn its rate of return. Under price-cap regulation, the regulator sets the price, and the carrier is free to earn any rate of return, which encourages the carrier to be more efficient. This is why price-cap regulation is a form of "incentive regulation" because, in theory, carriers that operate at maximum efficiency can earn short-term returns far higher than what would be allowed under rate-of-return regulation. When the regulator reviews the price caps, these increased efficiencies are supposed to be accounted for and the prices adjusted downward over time. Thus, this regulatory structure is supposed to mimic behavior that would be expected in a competitive market, and can act as a transitional regime until actual market competition forms. However, the system also has risks for the carrier. Since there is no guaranteed rate of return, it is possible that external factors such as competition could act to keep returns below what the carrier would have earned under the old system. A price-cap carrier may petition the FCC to raise the price caps if they can demonstrate that the authorized price would produce earnings that are so low as to be confiscatory. Price-cap carriers used to be required to return to their customers earnings above specified levels, but the FCC eliminated this requirement in 1997. See Price Cap Performance Review for Local Exchange Carriers, Fourth Report and Order in CC Docket No. 94-1 and Second Report and Order in CC Docket No. 96-262, 12 FCC Rcd 16642 (1997).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>256</sup> The local loop is the portion of the public switched telephone network (PSTN) that runs from the central switching office to the customer's premises. This portion of the network is generally regarded as the "bottleneck" of the system, due to its natural monopoly features. The local loop is sometimes referred to as the "last mile."

This artificial separation of costs is problematic, as it bears no actual resemblance to how an individual loop is used. Furthermore, new-generation telephony that is carried partly or fully over the Internet has allowed some carriers to disguise where a call originates — a quasi-legal practice that has created new arbitrage opportunities that frustrate collection of universal service revenues. Congress could have jettisoned these regulatory artifacts and created a universal service mechanism that better reflected marketplace realities. However, the entrenched interests of certain players, as well as the path-dependent nature of telecom regulatory policy resulted in Congress' paradoxical attempt to make big changes while not changing too much at all.

## Competition and Universal Service: Congress Moves to Explicit Subsidies

Section 254 of the 1996 Act established the current universal service system. In this section, Congress outlined seven principles of universal service, some containing elements of the post-1984 notion of universal service, and some embodying new goals.<sup>257</sup> These are:

- 1) **QUALITY AND RATES.** Congress directed that "quality services... be available at just, reasonable and affordable rates."
- 2) ACCESS TO ADVANCED SERVICES. Congress established the principle that "access to advanced telecommunications and information services should be provided in all regions of the Nation." This is important, because this principle embodies not just traditional telephony, but "advanced" services such as high-speed Internet.
- 3) ACCESS IN RURAL AND HIGH-COST AREAS. This principle embodies the decadesold practice of providing service in rural and other high-cost areas that is "reasonably comparable to those services provided in urban areas and that are available at rates that are reasonably comparable" to rates charged in urban areas. This principle also maintains the notion that "low-income consumers" should also have access to these services, effectively embracing the FCC's practice of subsidizing poor customers, which began in the mid-1980s.
- 4) EQUITABLE AND NONDISCRIMINATORY CONTRIBUTIONS. This principle makes it explicit that universal service will be paid for by "all providers of telecommunications services" in an "equitable and nondiscriminatory" manner. The language is important, because — under the current interpretation of the law — "telecommunications services" does not include companies that just provide information services, such as ISPs.
- 5) **SPECIFIC AND PREDICTABLE SUPPORT MECHANISMS**. This principle simply embodies the notion that whatever mechanism for support the Federal-State

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>257</sup> 47 U.S.C. 254, established by P.L. 104-104, § 254 (b).

Joint Board on Universal Service chooses, it should not inhibit any business' ability to plan fiscally for the future.

- 6) ACCESS TO ADVANCED TELECOMMUNICATIONS SERVICES FOR SCHOOLS, HEALTH CARE AND LIBRARIES. This principle was completely new in universal service policy. No longer would universal service just be a program that kept local rates commensurate across the country, but it would also subsidize telecommunications for very specific public service entities — schools (elementary and secondary — not colleges), public libraries, and health care facilities.
- 7) ADDITIONAL PRINCIPLES. The Federal-State Joint Board was given the freedom to determine other principles that were "necessary and appropriate for the protection of the public interest." When adopting the Joint Board's initial recommendations, the FCC affirmed that the principle of "competitive neutrality" should apply. This principle was defined as meaning "universal service support mechanisms and rules neither unfairly advantage nor disadvantage one provider over another, and neither unfairly favor nor disfavor one technology over another."<sup>258</sup>

Section 254 goes on to fully define certain terms and provides guidance for schools, libraries and health care providers. However, Congress left the implementation details to the Joint Board and the Commission. The first and third principles above precluded any move toward fully rebalancing rates and set the stage for the creation of subsidies to support high-cost providers. Although most commentators agree that Congress wanted to move to a system of *explicit* subsidies, nowhere in the Act is this intent made clear.<sup>259</sup>

#### Implementing the 1996 Act

The 1996 Act was signed into law on Feb. 8, 1996. Fifteen months later, the FCC released its final implementation rules for Section 254, adopting virtually all of the recommendations offered by the Joint Board six months earlier.<sup>260</sup> The Commission created four programs to implement the Act's vision of universal service.

→ HIGH COST FUND. This program ensures that all consumers have access to and pay rates for telecommunications services that are reasonably comparable to those in urban areas. The High Cost Fund is composed of seven separate funds designed to cover the various loop, switching,

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>258</sup> In the Matter of Federal-State Joint Board on Universal Service, CC Docket No. 96-45, Report and Order, 12 FCC Rcd 8776 (1997) (First Universal Service Order).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>259</sup> Congressional intent for explicit subsidies is mentioned in the conference report. See H.R. Conf. Rep. No. 104-458, 1996.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>260</sup> See *Federal-State Joint Board on Universal Service*, CC Docket No. 96-45, Recommended Decision, Nov. 8, 1996.

upgrade, and access-charge offset costs (see below). The High Cost Fund received approximately 62 percent of all USF disbursements in 2007, up from 43 percent in 1999.

- → LOW INCOME FUND. This program provides discounts that make basic local telephone service affordable for more than 7 million low-income consumers. It consists of three components: Lifeline, Link Up and Toll Limitation Service. Lifeline support reduces eligible consumers' monthly charges for basic telephone service. Link Up support reduces the cost of initiating new telephone service. Toll Limitation Service support allows eligible consumers to subscribe to toll-blocking or toll-control at no cost. The Low Income Fund received approximately 12 percent of all USF disbursements in 2007.
- → RURAL HEALTH CARE. This program provides reduced rates to rural health care providers for telecommunications and Internet services, bringing their costs in line with their urban counterparts. The Rural Health Care fund received approximately 0.5 percent of all USF disbursements in 2007.
- → SCHOOLS AND LIBRARIES. This program (also known as E-rate) provides affordable telecommunications services and Internet access to schools and libraries. This support goes to service providers that give discounts on eligible services to eligible schools, school districts and libraries. The Schools and Libraries Fund received approximately 26 percent of all USF disbursements in 2007, down from 43 percent in 1999, due in part to the fact that the total size of this program is capped at \$2.25 billion annually. Though very successful in achieving its stated aim, the fund has been plagued with accusations of waste, fraud and abuse.<sup>261</sup>

Figure 32 illustrates the current universal service support model. First, there is the so-called "three-legged-stool" support structure for carriers operating in high-cost areas. These Incumbent Local Exchange Carriers and other Eligible Telecommunications Carriers (ETCs, which include wireless and other non-incumbent competitors) receive High Cost Fund support, collect monthly subscriber line charges from their residential and business subscribers, and impose access charges on long-distance or other carriers that terminate traffic on the LEC's network.

Users supported by the Lifeline and Link Up funds receive indirect support from the USF, as these subsides flow to LECs, which then offer the low-income subscriber a reduced monthly rate. And all users support the fund via an assessment on their interstate exchange services. Technically, this is an assessment on the total interstate revenues of all telecommunications companies, but it is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>261</sup> Randy Dotinga, "Fraud Charges Cloud Plan for 'Wired' Classrooms," *Christian Science Monitor*, June 17, 2004.

passed down to subscribers in the form of a below-the-line charge on monthly bills. Determining whether a call is "interstate" has become increasingly difficult in today's era of number portability and widespread cell phone use. Thus the FCC allows wireless carriers either to submit traffic studies, or to use a "safe harbor" assumption that 37.1 percent of their minutes consist of interstate calls.





The USF has nearly doubled in size over the past decade, and much of this increase is due to growth in the High Cost Fund (see Figure 34). The amount of the USF allocated to the Rural Health Care and Low Income programs has increased only modestly since inception, and these two funds account for just over one-tenth of the total fund. The Schools and Libraries program does receive a substantial amount of money, but its annual allocation is capped at \$2.25 billion, which means that it accounts for a declining proportion of the total USF (see Figure 35).





1999-2007

Source: Universal Service Administrative Corporation filings

Figure 35: Percentage of USF by Program 1999-2007



Source: Universal Service Administrative Corporation filings

#### Current Status of Universal Service and Impetus for Reform

The calls for USF reform center around the growth in the overall fund and the apparent shrinking of the contribution base. The majority of universal support funds come from carriers that are operating in the most competitive sectors of the market (wireline long-distance service and wireless telephony). Though contributions to the fund are made in a predictable and nondiscriminatory manner (as per the Act), the way in which the contribution burden is distributed among the different sectors of the industry (and, in turn, paid by consumers) raises equity concerns. Furthermore, taxing services that consumers are most likely to drop is problematic from an economic efficiency standpoint.

Currently, the amount telecom carriers pay into the USF is determined by a "contribution factor" assessed on their total interstate and international revenues. Each quarter, the Universal Service Administrative Corporation (USAC) calculates this contribution factor based on the expected needs of the fund and the expected revenues of contributors. Since 2001 (after the collection methodology was retooled following a court decision that limited the total pool of funds), the contribution factor has grown while the base of contributions has dropped (see figure 36).<sup>262</sup>





<sup>282</sup> The FCC initially based contributions for the schools and libraries and rural health care programs on interstate, international and *intrastate* end-user telecommunications revenues, while contributions for high-cost and low-income support mechanisms were based on interstate and international end-user telecommunications revenues. However, this method was contested in court, and the intrastate portion was ruled invalid by the United States Court of Appeals for the Fifth Circuit. The Commission then established a single contribution base for all universal service support mechanisms based on interstate and international revenues. See *Federal State Joint Board on Universal Service, Access Charge Reform*, CC Docket No. 96-45, Sixteenth Order on Reconsideration and Eighth Report and Order, 15 FCC Rcd 1679 (1999) (*Fifth Circuit Remand Order*). These trends are likely due to several factors. First, the total size of USF disbursements increased from \$1.7 billion in 1999 to \$4.3 billion for 2006.<sup>263</sup> Second, the available pool of funds (contribution base) has decreased as consumers move away from wireline long-distance and paging services toward e-mail, wireless long distance, and Internet telephony ("Voice over Internet Protocol," or VoIP). Third, there has been an increase in "phantom traffic," calls whose location of origin cannot be identified, and thus cannot be adequately assessed as interstate or intrastate traffic. Fourth, while wireless/cellular use has increased over this time period, wireless companies do not contribute in the same manner as traditional long-distance exchange carriers. These companies use the FCC-created "safe harbor," which allows them to arbitrarily allocate 37.1 percent of their revenues to the interstate jurisdiction, regardless of the actual amount of interstate calls conducted. This is in contrast to long-distance companies, which contribute based on their actual amount of interstate-traffic-related revenues.

The current problems with USF can principally be attributed to two design aspects of the system — the continued reliance on *implicit* rather than explicit subsidies, and the fact that most of the burden of universal service contributions is placed on services that consumers are most likely to abandon for new technologies or use less of when prices are high. Reforming the program in a manner that addresses these concerns, focusing on both economic efficiency and distributional concerns, should be a priority. But political realities may make this an unrealistic constraint. Politicians favor implicit subsidies over explicit "taxes" for obvious reasons.

#### Universal Service and Broadband

The phenomenon of convergence is shifting the old paradigms of telecommunications policy, creating practical pressures on the old regulatory structure. Whereas just 20 years ago it seemed that the titles of the 1934 Communications Act were quite appropriate in their separation of technologies into "bins" (i.e., Title II for telephony, Title III for broadcasting and Title IV for cable), the digital age has eroded these once-sensible boundaries. Advanced telecommunications and information services — in particular, broadband Internet technologies — are driving this movement toward regulatory obsolescence. The Internet makes it possible for telephony, television and data services to be delivered via twisted copper pair lines (of the traditional telephone), coaxial cable (of traditional cable television), and broadcast airwaves.

Congress anticipated the proliferation and importance of advanced services when it crafted the 1996 Act. The legislation was built to provide the FCC with flexibility in its ability to encourage growth and adoption of these technologies. This is made clear in Section 254, which states: "Universal service is an evolving level of telecommunications services that the Commission shall establish periodically

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>263</sup> The 2006 estimate can be found at http://www.universalservice.org/about/universal-service/ fund-facts.aspx

under this section, taking into account advances in telecommunications and information technologies and services."<sup>264</sup>

While the 1996 Act recognized the immediate importance of broadband for schools, libraries and rural health care centers, it clearly took a wait-and-see attitude as to whether broadband should also receive high-cost and low-income universal service support.<sup>265</sup> Congress established arguably vague criteria governing how the Joint Board and the Commission should determine if advanced services like broadband qualify for universal service support. Section 254(c), states:

Universal service is an evolving level of telecommunications services that the Commission shall establish periodically under this section, taking into account advances in telecommunications and information technologies and services. The Joint Board in recommending, and the Commission in establishing, the definition of the services that are supported by Federal universal service support mechanisms shall consider the extent to which such telecommunications services-

- a) are essential to education, public health, or public safety;
- b) have, through the operation of market choices by customers, been subscribed to by a substantial majority of residential customers;
- c) are being deployed in public telecommunications networks by telecommunications carriers; and
- d) are consistent with the public interest, convenience, and necessity.

<sup>264 § 254 (</sup>c)(1)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>265</sup> Though Congress did not at the time choose to explicitly mandate general universal service for advanced information services, it did create two new programs that specifically support advanced services for schools, libraries and rural health care centers. Of course, nowhere in this section of Act is "broadband" mentioned, but the FCC, acting on the recommendations of the Joint Board, interpreted § 254 (h)(2)(A) as including "high-speed services" of greater than 1.544 Mbps, at the time the speed of a T-1 connection. Thus, these two programs explicitly provide subsidies for broadband services, albeit in a narrowly targeted manner. The Schools and Libraries program had by 2001 brought broadband service to nearly 90 percent of schools and 95 percent of libraries. This program is viewed by many of its congressional supporters as critical, as it is often the only method of broadband access offered to some rural populations. Furthermore, there is a clear need for efforts in this area, as a recent Organization for Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) study demonstrated that the United States has the fourth-highest level in the OECD of 15-year-old students who have never had access to a computer. *See* "Are Students Ready for a Technology-Rich World?" OECD, January 2006.

The language of a "substantial majority of residential customers" certainly seems to apply to broadband, as more than 55 percent of residential households currently subscribe to broadband services.<sup>266</sup> Yet it should be noted that broadband-capable networks are already supported by universal service funds. Many of the local exchange carriers in rural and non-rural high-cost areas have built converged networks that carry both voice and broadband data, which more efficient when investing in network upgrades. The fixed costs incurred constructing and maintaining these networks are currently offset by universal service funds.

#### Leaping Forward: A New Approach to Universal Service

The problems with the current universal service system are numerous and daunting, but they are not insurmountable. Policymakers must take advantage of the window of opportunity created both by the consensus that USF reform is long overdue and by the recent appropriation of more than \$7 billion in broadband stimulus funds in the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act.<sup>267</sup> Congress and the FCC should avoid trying to balance the interests of the various industry factions and instead focus on developing a policy framework that is guided by the principle of serving the public interest and maximizing the availability, affordability and adoption of communications technology in all regions of the nation.

But we must also recognize that the billions of USF dollars are collected for the most part from urban consumers, who only realize indirect benefits from the fund. Their money must be spent in the most efficient manner possible, and the gains in added rural subscribers should not come at the expense of losses in urban ones. There is no reason to allow the USF to grow any larger than its current level. It is possible to achieve the goals of the 1996 Act without saddling consumers with an even greater financial burden.

Thus, a USF reform policy should begin with the assumption that the High Cost Fund will be fixed at 2008 levels (approximately \$4.6 billion).<sup>268</sup> Capping high-cost funding is not as politically unpopular as it was just a few years ago, given the Commission's slow clamping down on the largest sources of growth.<sup>269</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>266</sup> See e.g., John Horrigan, "Home Broadband Adoption 2008," Pew Internet and American Life Project, July 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>267</sup> American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009, Pub. L. No. 111-5, 123 Stat. 115 (2009).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>268</sup> All data herein are based on the Universal Service Administrative Corporation's Second Quarter 2008 Filing Appendices, available at http://www.universalservice.org/about/governance/ fcc-filings/2008/quarter-2.aspx.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>269</sup> In 2008, the Commission acted on the Joint Board's recommendation to cap at the state-level the funds that are distributed to CLECs. For 2008, this support is projected to account for approximately \$1.52 billion of the \$4.62 billion spent on the High Cost Fund, or one-third of the entire program. Though this cap is only temporary, and only applies to one-third of the total monies in the High Cost Fund, growth in the funds apportioned to incumbents has been largely stable since 2003, according to the Joint Board. Furthermore, the High Cost Loop program is subject to an annual index cap and the Interstate Access Support program has an annual target. Together, these two programs account for \$1.52 billion of the total \$3.1 billion in projected 2008 support for
## The High Cost Fund

Because of its steady growth, the High Cost Fund is the primary subject of most USF reform proposals. The High Cost Fund itself is further divided into seven separate programs, the first five of which mostly benefit rural rate of return carriers (or the competitive carriers operating in their service territories, or "study areas")<sup>270</sup>, and the last two benefiting the larger non-rural price-cap carriers (or the competitive carriers operating in their study areas).<sup>271</sup>

incumbent carriers. There is no indication that this Commission or Congress is willing to let the High Cost Fund grow larger than the current level, which is nearly 170 percent higher than the 1999 level. See In the Matter of *High-Cost Universal Service Support; Federal-State Joint Board on Universal Service*, WC Docket No. 05-337, CC Docket No. 96-45, Recommended Decision, 22 FCC Rcd 8998 (Fed.-State Jt. Bd. 2007) (2007 Recommended Decision). See also In the Matter of *High-Cost Universal Service Support; Federal-State Joint Board on Universal Service Support; Federal-State Joint Board Service Support; Federal-State Joint Board Oction (See also In the Matter of High-Cost Universal Service Support; Federal-State Joint Board on Universal Service, WC Docket No. 05-337, CC Docket No. 96-45, Order, FCC 08-122, (released May 1, 2008).* 

<sup>270</sup> A study area is an artificial boundary that represents a given incumbent's service footprint within a particular state. They range from very small geographic areas to the size of entire states, depending on the carrier. There are nearly 1,900 study areas.

<sup>271</sup> These are the seven High-Cost Fund programs: 1) High-Cost Loop (HCL). This program supports the so-called last-mile infrastructure in areas served by "rural" telephone companies, where the cost of providing service exceeds 115 percent of the national average per-line cost. Monies from this fund are available to all rural incumbents, be they price-cap or rate-of-return regulated, and funds are also available to Competitive Eligible Communications Carriers (CETCs) serving in a rural carrier's territory (though a CETC's per-line subsidy is based on the ILEC's per-line cost, not their own; this practice and its associated problems are discussed in detail in the next section). The HCL program comprises approximately 33 percent of the High Cost Fund (\$1.4 billion of the total \$4.3 billion in High Cost Fund program support distributed to carriers in 2007), and is subject to an annual index cap. 2) Safety Net Additive (SNA). This program is a sub-component of the High-Cost Loop program that provides additional support to carriers that make substantial infrastructure investments that are above the HCL cap. The program is intended to create incentives for network investment, but is subject to a trigger that is tied to increased demand on the carrier's local network. Like HCL, it is available to rural carriers and the CETCs operating in those areas. In 2007, SNA accounted for \$31 million, or less than 1 percent of the total High Cost Fund. 3) Safety Valve Support (SVS). Like SNA, this program is a sub-component of the HCL program and provides additional support (above the HCL cap) to carriers that purchase local exchanges and make "substantial post-transaction investments to enhance network infrastructure." In 2007, just \$1.5 million in SVS funds were distributed to carriers in five states. 4) Interstate Common Line Support (ICLS). Support from this program offsets declining interstate access charges, permitting each rate-of-return carrier to recover its common line revenue requirement. In 2007, ICLS accounted for one-third of the High-Cost Fund, or nearly \$1.4 billion. 5) Local Switching Support (LSS). Carriers with less than 50,000 lines receive support from this program to recoup the high fixed costs incurred from deploying switching services. This program accounted for just under \$500 million in 2007, or about 10 percent of the High-Cost Fund. 6) High-Cost Model (HCM). This program for non-rural carriers is designed to keep the cost for telephone service comparable in all areas of a particular state. Support is determined by comparing the statewide average cost per line to the national average cost per line. If the statewide average cost per line exceeds two standard deviations of the national average cost per line, the state qualifies for HCM support. This program has been the subject of much controversy and litigation, with non-rural carriers claiming the HCMs' statewide averaging model penalizes carriers in states that have very high-cost rural areas, but where the statewide average does not exceed the national benchmark. The HCM current accounts for about 8 percent of the total High Cost Fund. 7) Interstate Access Support (IAS). This program supports companies operating in price-cap carrier study areas (mostly non-rural carrier areas) and is designed to offset FCC-mandated reductions in interstate access charges. Support is capped at \$650 million annually and is targeted to certain "density zones." This fund bears no relation to actual costs and was due to be revised or phased out in 2005, something the FCC has failed to do. IAS accounts for about 15 percent of the total High Cost Fund.

The massive increases seen in the High Cost Fund are largely due to growth in support for rural carriers. The HCL program accounts for nearly 29 percent of the \$1.7 billion in fund growth since 2001, while increases in the ICLS program account for more than half of the total High Cost Fund growth since 2001 (see Figure 37).<sup>272</sup>



# Figure 37: High Cost Fund Disbursements 1999-2007

As mentioned, the old cross-subsidy method of universal service was unsustainable in a competitive market. This is because new market entrants can "cherry-pick" low-cost customers — those living in areas cheaper to serve. This in turn lowers the total pool of funds available to an ILEC for subsidizing the high-cost, universal service-qualifying customers.

The Commission's implementation of Section 254 of the Act attempts to deal with the potential cherry-picking problem with the creation of the High Cost Fund. ILECs are usually the recipient of subsidies from the High Cost Fund, as they are usually the "carrier of last resort."<sup>273</sup> However, these funds are available to any

Source: Universal Service Administrative Corporation filings

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>272</sup> Increases in ICLS actually account for 83 percent of High Cost Fund growth since 2001. When the decline in Long-Term Support (LTS) is considered, the combined increase in ICLS as well as the decrease in LTS account for 53 percent of High Cost Fund growth since 2001. This figure is based on both ICLS and LTS, given that LTS was phased out and replaced by ICLS.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>273</sup> "Carrier of last resort" (or COLR) is a regulatory distinction granted to certain telecommunications providers that agree to provide service at affordable rates to any customer requesting it, and also to advertise the availability of these services. In exchange for assuming COLR status, the

carrier that is willing to serve all customers (within a defined area) and that is also designated as an ETC by a state regulatory agency.<sup>274</sup> ETCs can include both wireless providers and CLECs, which can ultimately compete head-to-head with the ILECs for low-cost customers. Therefore, the high-cost subsidy is portable.<sup>275</sup> ETCs other than the incumbent are referred to as competitive eligible telecommunications carriers, or "CETCs."

This attempt to encourage competition in local markets comes with a trade-off. An increase in competition translates into the need for increased funds to subsidize the competitive carriers and reimburse the ILEC for its revenue loss. This is because as the ILEC's customer base shrinks in the face of competition, it must recover its fixed costs from fewer lines. This increases the ILEC's overall per-line cost. In turn, this translates into a higher per-line subsidy, which is also available to the competitors — because *their subsidy is based on the incumbent's costs*, not their own costs (another design flaw of the USF system). Further exacerbating the problem is the fact that a single customer can subscribe to both wireline and wireless service, each from a carrier receiving the high-cost subsidy.

Not surprisingly, both the amount of funds going to CETCs and the total size of the program have increased significantly since the fund's inception. The share of the High Cost Fund going to CETCs was just 1 percent in 2001, but had skyrocketed to 27 percent by 2007 (see Figure 38). This represents an increase from just \$17 million in 2001 up to \$1.13 billion in 2007.

carrier is allowed to earn a "reasonable rate of return" on its overall investment, something not guaranteed to new entrants or long-distance providers.

<sup>274</sup> See 47 U.S.C. 214(e) for a full explanation of this designation.

<sup>275</sup> A subsidy is considered "portable" if it is paid to any firm that provides services. The need for portable subsidies stems from the fact that in some areas, the retail service price is held (by regulators) below actual costs. If a new market entrant were only as efficient as the incumbent, then competition would not be possible. The portable subsidy covers the deficit between cost and price, though the subsidy is currently based on the incumbent's, not the competitor's, cost — a very problematic distinction that will be discussed further.

	High-Cost Support, 1999-2007 (millions)								
	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007
ILECs	\$1,717.4	\$2,233.3	\$2,574.7	\$2,888.9	\$3,135.6	\$3,152.6	\$3,168.6	\$3,116.4	\$3,153.6
CETCs	\$0.5	\$1.5	\$16.9	\$46.1	\$129.6	\$315.8	\$627.7	\$979.9	\$1,137.0
Total	\$1,718.0	\$2,234.8	\$2,591.6	\$2,935.0	\$3,265.2	\$3,468.4	\$3,796.2	\$4,096.3	\$4,290.6
	ILEC vs. CETC: Share of High-Cost Support, 1999-2007								
	1999	2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007
ILECs	100.0%	99.9%	99.3%	98.4%	96.0%	90.9%	83.5%	76.1%	73.5%
CETCs	0.0%	0.1%	0.7%	1.6%	4.0%	9.1%	16.5%	23.9%	26.5%
ILEC vs. CETC: Percent Change in High-Cost Support From Prior Year, 2000-2007									
		2000	2001	2002	2003	2004	2005	2006	2007
ILECs		30.0%	15.3%	12.2%	8.5%	0.5%	0.5%	-1.6%	1.2%
CETCs		179.9%	1033.9%	171.9%	181.3%	143.6%	98.8%	56.1%	16.0%

# Figure 38: High-Cost Support: ILECs vs. CLECs 1999-2007

Source: Universal Service Administrative Corporation filings

## The Current Distribution of High Cost Funds

Given a fixed amount of available funding and the desire to see the High Cost Fund restructured to facilitate universal access to next-generation broadband networks, we must look at how funds are currently distributed to assess how best to reallocate resources.

The High Cost Fund is divided into seven separate programs, distinctions drawn primarily for the purposes of distinguishing between the fiscal demands of rural and non-rural incumbent carriers.<sup>276</sup> Funds are apportioned at the "study area" level, an artificial boundary that represents a given incumbent's service footprint within a particular state. Carriers operating in "rural" study areas account for all of the monies apportioned to the High Cost Loop (HCL), Safety Net Additive (SNA), Safety Valve Support (SVS), and Local Switching Support (LSS) programs, and 83 percent of the Interstate Common Line Support (ICLS) program funding. The two remaining programs, Interstate Access Support (IAS) and High Cost Model (HCM), support carriers operating in "non-rural" study areas (though approximately 25 percent of IAS support goes to carriers in rural study areas). Figure 39 summarizes

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>276</sup> The Act defines "rural telephone company" as "a local exchange carrier operating entity to the extent such entity: Provides common carrier service to any local exchange carrier study area that does not include either any incorporated place of 10,000 inhabitants or more, or any part thereof, based on the most recently available population statistics of the Bureau of the Census; or any territory, incorporated or unincorporated, included in an urbanized area, as defined by the Bureau of the Census as of August 10, 1993; Provides telephone exchange service, including exchange access, to fewer than 50,000 access lines; Provides telephone exchange service to any local exchange carrier study area with fewer than 100,000 access lines; or has less than 15 percent of its access lines in communities of more than 50,000 on the date of enactment of the Telecommunications Act of 1996." See 47 U.S.C. § 153(37).

the distribution of High Cost Fund monies between programs and study areas. Competitive carriers receive \$1.5 billion in annual support, accounting for a third of the total High-Cost Fund. Nearly 60 percent of this support comes from the IAS and ICLS funds.<sup>277</sup>

	Carriers in Rural Study Areas		Carriers in Non-Rural Study Areas		All Carriers	
High Cost Program	Annual Cost (est. 2008)	% of HCF	Annual Cost (est. 2008)	% of HCF	Annual Cost (est. 2008)	% of HCF
High Cost Loop (HCL)	\$1,477,563,492	32%	\$0	0%	\$1,477,563,492	32%
Safety Net Additive (SNA)	\$42,759,408	1%	\$0	0%	\$42,759,408	1%
Safety Valve Support (SVS)	\$1,021,668	0.02%	\$0	0%	\$1,021,668	0.02%
Local Switching Support (LSS)	\$475,096,980	10%	\$0	0%	\$475,096,980	10%
Interstate Common Line Support (ICLS)	\$1,323,918,276	29%	\$266,197,320	6%	\$1,590,115,596	34%
Interstate Access Support (IAS)	\$174,629,880	4%	\$511,944,624	11%	\$686,574,504	15%
High Cost Model Support (HCM)	\$0	0%	\$348,559,066	8%	\$348,559,066	8%
All High Cost Fund Support (HCF)	\$3,494,989,704	76%	\$1,126,701,017	24%	\$4,621,690,721	100%

# Figure 39: High Cost Fund Support by Program and Study Area Type (Projected 2008)

Source: Free Press analysis based on USAC Second Quarter 2008 filing appendices

There are a total of 1,855 unique study areas participating in the High Cost Fund, with 1,798 receiving some amount of support in 2008. Approximately 150 million lines receive some type of HCF support, with nearly 100 million of these lines belonging to non-rural carriers receiving Interstate Access Support.

Overall, the average monthly cost per High Cost Fund-supported line is just \$2.58. For those lines in non-rural study areas, the support is less than a dollar per month per line, while it is above \$12 per month per line in rural carrier study areas. In

<sup>277</sup> As discussed above, High Cost Fund support is available on a portable basis to any carrier designated by a state or the FCC to be an Eligible Telecommunications Carrier (ETC). CETC support is based on the incumbents per-line cost. This is problematic for numerous reasons, most importantly because it inflates the size of needed support in a manner completely divorced from cost. A prime example is the support CETCs receive from the IAS and ICLS programs. These two programs are designed to offset revenue losses from the reduction in interstate access charges, while also maintaining low subscriber line charges. This is a sensible subsidy, but only if the subsidized carrier levies tariff-based access charges and only if it is not permitted to recover from the customer via increases in subscriber line charges the "lost" revenues resulting from a reduction in access charges. However, most CETCs are not subject to caps on subscriber line charges, and thus can recover any losses from access charge reduction from the end user. Furthermore, the FCC has determined that wireless carriers cannot impose tariff-based access charges, noting that many already operate in a bill and keep manner. Thus, the need for competitive carriers to receive any support from IAS or ICLS is questionable at best. In addition, wireless CETCs also receive Local Switching Support, or LSS, which is based on the relatively high per-line switching costs incurred by small rural LECs. But wireless networks are not designed in a similar manner, and these carriers arguably have no demonstrated need for LSS support, certainly not at the same level as rural ILECs.

total, rural carrier study areas account for just 16 percent of all supported lines, but 76 percent of High Cost Fund support.

Though the Interstate Common Line Support program receives the most funding of the seven HCF programs, the High Cost Loop program is the costliest on a perline basis. However, half of all HCL-supported lines receive less than \$7 support per month per line. In total, half of all lines receive less than 31 cents per month in High Cost Fund support, while 95 percent of all High Cost Fund-supported lines receive less than \$12 support per month per line (see Figure 40).

### Figure 40: Per Line Monthly High Cost Fund Support by Program

(Projected 2008)

All Study Areas									
High Cost Program	Annual Cost (est. 2008)	Supported Lines*	Average Monthly Per Supported Line Cost+	Median Monthly Per Supported Line Cost+	95th Percentile Monthly Per Supported Line Cost+	99th Percentile Monthly Per Supported Line Cost+			
High Cost Loop (HCL)	\$1,477,563,492	10,840,029	\$11.36	\$6.93	\$36.35	\$75.34			
Safety Net Additive (SNA)	\$42,759,408	2,435,303	\$1.46	\$1.22	\$3.88	\$5.05			
Safety Valve Support (SVS)	\$1,021,668	155,627	\$0.55	\$0.63	\$1.88	\$3.51			
Local Switching Support (LSS)	\$475,096,980	10,669,574	\$3.71	\$2.58	\$9.14	\$18.32			
Interstate Common Line Support (ICLS)	\$1,590,115,596	17,182,963	\$7.71	\$6.10	\$17.90	\$34.75			
Interstate Access Support (IAS)	\$686,574,504	119,721,063	\$0.48	\$0.20	\$1.62	\$3.99			
High Cost Model Support#	\$348,559,066	11,840,589	\$2.45	\$1.17	\$6.40	\$6.51			
All High Cost Fund Support	\$4,621,690,721	149,423,648	\$2.58	\$0.31	\$11.49	\$34.52			

\* Supported Lines are those reported for study areas that received non-zero funding from each respective program. USAC reports some study areas with lines that receive zero funding for each respective program.

# USAC reports High Cost Model Support by Study Area, but does not list the total number of supported loops. For this table, the number of HCM supported lines is the maximum total lines reported for a given study area receiving non-zero HCM support.

+ Weighted based on number of loops in each study area, reported for each program. For the monthly per line support values for the entire High Cost Fund, the maximum lines reported for each study area are used.

Source: Free Press analysis based on USAC Second Quarter 2008 Filing Appendices

For non-rural study areas, the per line monthly support is quite low, with half of all lines receiving less than 17 cents per month and 95 percent of all lines receiving \$5.15 or less in per line support per month. For rural study areas, half of all supported lines receive less than \$5 per line per month in HCF support. However, there are some relatively expensive rural study areas that bring up the average cost. In total, 95 percent of rural study area lines receive less than \$44 per month in per line support (see Figure 41).

# **Figure 41: Per Line Monthly High Cost Fund Support By Program and Study Area Type** (*Projected 2008*)

RURAL STUDY AREAS									
High Cost Program (Carriers Operating in Rural Study Areas)	Annual Cost (est. 2008)	Supported Lines*	Average Monthly Per Supported Line Cost+	Median Monthly Per Supported Line Cost+	95th Percentile Monthly Per Supported Line Cost+	99th Percentile Monthly Per Supported Line Cost+			
High Cost Loop (HCL)	\$1,477,563,492	10,840,029	\$11.36	\$6.93	\$36.35	\$75.34			
Safety Net Additive (SNA)	\$42,759,408	2,435,303	\$1.46	\$1.22	\$3.88	\$5.05			
Safety Valve Support (SVS)	\$1,021,668	155,627	\$0.55	\$0.63	\$1.88	\$3.51			
Local Switching Support (LSS)	\$475,096,980	10,669,574	\$3.71	\$2.58	\$9.14	\$18.32			
Interstate Common Line Support (ICLS)	\$1,323,918,276	13,312,135	\$8.29	\$6.52	\$20.01	\$38.51			
Interstate Access Support (IAS)	\$174,629,880	9,774,769	\$1.49	\$0.98	\$4.52	\$9.27			
High Cost Model Support#	\$0	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00			
All High Cost Fund Support for Rural Only Study Areas	\$3,494,989,704	23,800,599	\$12.24	\$4.85	\$43.75	\$99.72			
	NON-RU	IRAL STUDY	AREAS						
High Cost Program (Carriers Operating in Non-Rural Study Areas)	Annual Cost (est. 2008)	Supported Lines*	Average Monthly Per Supported Line Cost+	Median Monthly Per Supported Line Cost+	95th Percentile Monthly Per Supported Line Cost+	99th Percentile Monthly Per Supported Line Cost+			
High Cost Loop (HCL)	\$0	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00			
Safety Net Additive (SNA)	\$0	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00			
Safety Valve Support (SVS)	\$0	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00			
Local Switching Support (LSS)	\$0	0	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00	\$0.00			
Interstate Common Line Support (ICLS)	\$266,197,320	3,870,828	\$5.73	\$6.10	\$6.32	\$6.89			
Interstate Access Support (IAS)	\$511,944,624	109,360,919	\$0.39	\$0.19	\$1.40	\$2.62			
High Cost Model Support#	\$348,559,066	11,724,175	\$2.48	\$1.17	\$6.40	\$6.51			
All High Cost Fund Support for Non-Rural Only Study Areas	\$1,126,701,017	126,215,134	\$0.74	\$0.17	\$5.15	\$7.04			

\* Supported Lines are those reported for study areas that received non-zero funding from each respective program. USAC reports some study areas with lines that receive zero funding for each respective program.

# USAC reports High Cost Model Support by Study Area, but does not list the total number of supported loops. For this table, the number of HCM supported lines is the maximum total lines reported for a given study area receiving non-zero HCM support.

<sup>h</sup> 172 of the 1,801 study areas that receive non-zero support have some lines supported by IAS classified as rural, and some as non-rural. 171 of these are served by Competitive carriers, accounting for 99.33% of all lines in these 172 Study Areas.

+ Weighted based on number of loops in each study area, reported for each program. For the monthly per line support values for the entire High Cost Fund, the maximum lines reported for each study area are used.

Source: Free Press analysis based on USAC Second Quarter 2008 Filing Appendices

The per line monthly support data in Figures 40 and 41 seem to indicate that a substantial amount of lines that are supported by the USF receive relatively small amounts of per line support. This calls into question the need for such support given the Act's requirement for "reasonably comparable" rates. It doesn't seem that unreasonable for rates in rural areas to be a few dollars higher than in urban areas (and in fact, many state regulators keep rural rates *below* rates in urban areas). Furthermore, many of these supported lines are either located in markets with telephony service offered by multiple non-USF supported companies (such as VoIP over cable or non-USF-supported mobile wireless carriers), or they are USF-supported lines offered by carriers whose rates are not regulated in any fashion (such as wireless CETCs).

Thus it is possible that some USF-supported carriers are receiving small amounts of per-line support without any reduction in consumer prices. It is also possible that incumbent carriers are receiving USF support that enables them to hold their retail rates below cost in the face of competition from other unregulated technologies that offer a higher level of service (such as VoIP offered by cable companies or fixed terrestrial wireless companies). In the case of ILECs, their rates are often set at a fixed level by state authorities.<sup>278</sup> However, as discussed below, more than a dozen states have almost completely deregulated retail rates charged by ILECs. Furthermore, the majority of incumbent USF funds are distributed to price-cap regulated carriers, which arguably under the price-cap incentive-regulation scheme have the ability to operate profitably without USF support.<sup>279</sup>

Given the nature of the converged marketplace that has emerged since the 1996 Act, and the essential nature of broadband infrastructure (which supports essential applications such as telephony and e-mail), it is worth investigating what portion of the fund goes toward telephony lines that require relatively minor amounts of per-line monthly support. Such funding could be diverted toward rural broadband infrastructure without significantly affecting telephony subscribers and maintaining the principles of reasonably comparable rates and competitive neutrality.

It turns out that a *substantial* amount of the HCF is used to offer marginal per line support. Half of the \$4.6 billion High Cost Fund goes to supporting lines that require less than \$15 per month in per line support. A full 70 percent of the fund goes to supporting lines that require less than \$30 per month in per line support (see Figure 42). Stated another way, 94 percent of all HCF lines receive less than \$10 per month in support, while only 1.3 percent of all HCF lines receive more than \$30 per month in support. In total, \$1.9 billion annually goes to support lines requiring less than \$10 per month each, while \$3.3 billion annually goes to support lines requiring less than \$30 per month each in funding. If we accept that broadband should be a universally supported service, and if the fund must be held at the current level, then the logical conclusion is that the funds going to lines with only marginal support needs would be better utilized for funding broadband infrastructure in unserved areas.

To put this data into perspective, consider that the average per-month cost of local exchange service is approximately \$36.<sup>280</sup> Contrast that with the average per-month

<sup>280</sup> See "Trends in Telephone Service," Industry Analysis and Technology Division Wireline

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>278</sup> The FCC also regulates rates in the case of the Subscriber Line Charge (SLC).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>279</sup> The Joint Board and the Commission rejected this notion when first establishing the High Cost Fund in 1996. See *1996 Recommended Decision*, paragraph 158; *1996 Universal Service Order*, paragraph 145. The Commission did so noting that "price cap regulation is an important tool for smoothing the transition to competition and that its use should not foreclose price cap companies from receiving universal service support." It seems that now 12 years later, in a marketplace of convergence with many price-cap carriers offering non-rate regulated services (broadband and/ or television) and some price-cap carriers relieved by states from rate regulation, now may be the time to revisit this decision.

cost of cable broadband Internet of \$41,<sup>281</sup> and the cost of unlimited-calling, fullfeatured VoIP service at \$25 per month.<sup>282</sup> Also consider that cable modem service is available to approximately 95 percent of all U.S. households, including many in USF-supported areas. Thus, for a total cost of \$66, a consumer who lives in a USFsupported study area that is also served by a cable modem provider could pay \$66 per month for unlimited broadband Internet access *and* unlimited local and longdistance calling; or, that same consumer could pay \$36 for local exchange service, subsidized by USF. Now assume the per-line USF support is \$30 per month (and 70 percent of supported lines receive less than this amount). In that case, if USF funds were not available, the cost of local-calling-only telephone service would be *equal* to the cost of high-speed broadband plus unlimited local-and-long-distance VoIP services.

ALL CARRIERS								
Amount of High Cost Support Per Line is	Number of Lines	Percent of All Supported Lines*	Total Annual High Cost Support	Percent of High Cost Fund				
Less than \$10 Per Month	140,480,041	94.0%	\$1,851,907,533	40.1%				
Less than \$20 Per Month	145,481,992	97.4%	\$2,678,263,068	57.9%				
Less than \$30 Per Month	147,526,129	98.7%	\$3,275,332,660	70.9%				
Less than \$40 Per Month	148,195,881	99.2%	\$3,549,867,485	76.8%				
Less than \$50 Per Month	148,659,840	99.5%	\$3,797,848,493	82.2%				
Less than \$60 Per Month	148,893,982	99.6%	\$3,952,949,669	85.5%				
Less than \$75 Per Month	149,099,449	99.8%	\$4,118,967,737	89.1%				
Less than \$100 Per Month	149,227,811	99.9%	\$4,252,282,001	92.0%				
Less than \$500 Per Month	149,419,859	100.0%	\$4,565,940,761	98.8%				
Less than \$1000 Per Month	149,420,550	100.0%	\$4,571,440,145	98.9%				
Less than \$1433 Per Month	149,423,648	100.0%	\$4,621,690,721	100.0%				

# Figure 42: Per Line Monthly High Cost Fund Support by Cost - All Carriers (*Projected 2008*)

\* Supported Lines are the maximum reported for study areas that received non-zero funding. There are 149,423,648 lines that received some type of high-cost funding.

Source: Free Press analysis based on USAC Second Quarter 2008 Filing Appendices

Competition Bureau, FCC, February 2007, Table 3-2. In 2005, the average monthly household expenditure for local exchange service was \$36, with long distance wireline service accounting for an additional \$8, though this survey counted bundled wireline local and long distance service as purely local. Wireless service accounted for an average of \$53 in monthly expenditures per household.

<sup>281</sup> See John B. Horrigan, "Home Broadband Adoption 2006," Pew Internet & American Life Project, May 28, 2006.

<sup>282</sup> Vonage's Residential Premium Unlimited VoIP plan offers the following for \$24.99 a month: Unlimited local and long distance in the United States, Canada, and Puerto Rico; free calls to landline phones in Italy, France, Spain, the UK and Ireland; plus 25 additional calling features like call waiting, voicemail and caller ID. This example illustrates exactly why the continued focus on telephony in a broadband era runs counter to the modernization principles of universal service as embodied in the 1996 Act, and counter to the principle of competitive neutrality adopted by the FCC in 1996. The continued support of lines that require less than \$20 per month in per line support (97 percent of all HCF-supported lines) arguably sends the wrong economic signals to the market, impeding the transition into the broadband era. Also consider the fact that 26 percent of all high-cost funding goes to support competitive carrier lines needing less than \$20 per month of per-line support based not on their own per-line costs, but on the ILEC's costs.<sup>283</sup> Because there is no evidence to suggest these (mostly wireless) carriers would raise their prices or discontinue service without this support, as much as a billion dollars is wasted that could instead be used to build broadband in rural areas.

Moreover, the subscribers to the vast majority of these lines do not benefit from rate regulation. This last point is important, as the continued need for USF support should be tied in some manner both to actual costs *and* a tangible consumer benefit in the form of lower retail costs. In the case of non-rate-regulated carriers, it is not at all clear that this consumer benefit exists. There is no evidence that without support, rates would increase.

Questioning the need for USF support to maintain "reasonably comparable" rates is certainly justified for those carriers whose rates are not regulated and whose own costs are likely far lower than the subsidy received. But the data seem to indicate that the need for continued high-cost funding to keep non-rural carriers' rates "reasonably comparable" is also questionable. Non-rural carrier lines requiring less than \$10 per month in per-line support account for nearly 100 percent of all non-rural supported lines, and nearly 100 percent of the \$1.13 billion in high cost funding going to non-rural carriers (see Figure 43).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>283</sup> In total, \$797 million goes to supporting CETC lines that receive less than \$10 per month in support, and \$1.2 billion for lines receiving less than \$20. This accounts for 98 percent of all competitive carrier lines.

CARRIERS OPERATING IN RURAL STUDY AREAS										
Amount of High Cost Support Per Line is	Number of Lines	Percent of All Supported Lines*	Percent of All Supported Rural SA Lines	Total Annual High Cost Support	Percent o High Cost Fund	f Rural SAS's Share of High Cost Fund				
Less than \$10 Per Month	15,584,230	10.4%	65.5%	\$563,663,232	12.2%	16.1%				
Less than \$20 Per Month	19,123,572	12.8%	80.3%	\$1,181,434,656	25.6%	33.8%				
Less than \$30 Per Month	21,384,629	14.3%	89.8%	\$1,850,241,984	40.0%	52.9%				
Less than \$40 Per Month	22,394,598	15.0%	94.1%	\$2,272,717,632	49.2%	65.0%				
Less than \$50 Per Month	22,971,304	15.4%	96.5%	\$2,581,050,228	55.8%	73.9%				
Less than \$60 Per Month	23,206,815	15.5%	97.5%	\$2,737,086,528	59.2%	78.3%				
Less than \$75 Per Month	23,415,457	15.7%	98.4%	\$2,905,751,796	62.9%	83.1%				
Less than \$100 Per Month	23,603,208	15.8%	99.2%	\$3,107,320,956	67.2%	88.9%				
Less than \$500 Per Month	23,795,928	15.9%	100.0%	\$3,424,639,944	74.1%	98.0%				
Less than \$1000 Per Month	23,796,619	15.9%	100.0%	\$3,430,139,328	74.2%	98.1%				
Less than \$1433 Per Month	23,800,599	15.9%	100.0%	\$3,494,989,704	75.6%	100.0%				
	CARRIERS O	PERATING II	N NON-RURAL S	TUDY AREAS						
Amount of High Cost Support Per Line is	Number of Lines	Percent of All Supported Lines*	Percent of All Supported Non- Rural SA Lines	Total Annual High Cost Support	Percent of High Cost Fund	Percent of All Non-Rural SAS's Share of High Cost Fund				
Less than \$1 Per Month	105,397,072	70.5%	83.5%	\$279,337,987	6.0%	24.8%				
Less than \$5 Per Month	119,700,529	80.1%	94.8%	\$625,255,977	13.5%	55.5%				
Less than \$10 Per Month	126,205,575	84.5%	100.0%	\$1,124,833,040	24.3%	99.8%				
Less than \$15 Per Month	126,210,574	84.5%	100.0%	\$1,125,546,490	24.4%	99.9%				
Less than \$20 Per Month	126,210,574	84.5%	100.0%	\$1,125,546,490	24.4%	99.9%				
Less than \$25 Per Month	126,215,134	84.5%	100.0%	\$1,126,701,017	24.4%	100.0%				

# Figure 43: Per Line Monthly High Cost Fund Support By Cost and Study Area Type (*Projected 2008*)

\* Supported Lines are the maximum reported for study areas that received non-zero funding. There are 149,423,648 lines that received some type of high-cost funding. 23,800,599 of these are lines in Rural Study Areas. 126,215,134 of these are lines in Non-Rural Study Areas.

Source: Free Press analysis based on USAC Second Quarter 2008 Filing Appendices

Figure 43 shows that the monthly per line cost burden is much higher for carriers operating in rural study areas compared to those operating in non-rural study areas. But even here the relative support burden is still quite small for the vast majority of lines. More than 65 percent of the lines in rural study areas receive less than \$10 per month in per-line high cost support. More than 80 percent of the lines in rural study areas receive less than \$20 per month in per-line high cost support, accounting for one-third of all funding going to carriers in rural study areas. The data in Figure 42 also indicates where the focus of the High Cost Fund could be directed: toward lines with monthly per-line support needs above \$20, or the 4.7 million lines in rural study areas that arguably meet a more reasonable definition of "high cost."

If policymakers are serious about implementing a USF reform plan that is truly modernizing, then funds will have to be shifted and short-term sacrifices will have to be made to achieve long-term benefits. However, we should make it clear that consumer rates for basic telephone service should not increase — indeed, because of convergence (and the additional revenue-earning potential of the network),

we'd fully expect telephone rates to be *declining* precipitously.<sup>284</sup> This is why it is so important for the rate regulatory accounting models also to be reformed to account for convergence. If this is done (as discussed below), we believe that regulated telephone rates will not need to be adjusted upward, even as support for marginal-need lines is phased out.

Meaningful USF reform requires upsetting the status quo, leading to short-term discomfort all around. We recognize that the utility consumers derive from broadband services is far greater than that derived from telephony, and that given the choice between slightly higher telephony rates or new broadband service in unserved areas, most consumers would choose the latter. Though millions of Americans currently benefit from subsidized telephony, those subsidies are paid by millions more who reap very small indirect benefits from the fund. A shifting of funds toward broadband would greatly increase the direct benefits to those receiving the new services, and it would also vastly improve the indirect benefits to those paying for the bulk of the subsidy.

The path of universal service policy has reached a fork in the road, where there are difficult choices to be made. In the long run, the greatest level of social and consumer benefits can only be achieved by transitioning away from telephony support and increasing support for broadband infrastructure deployment.

## Modernizing the High Cost Fund for Broadband

To figure out what the architecture of a modernized High Cost Fund should look like, we first must answer some key questions to define the scope of the problem and the funding needs:

- → How many U.S. homes have no access to broadband service?
- → What quality level constitutes a reasonably comparable and potentially future-proof definition of broadband service?
- → How much will it cost to deploy this service to all unserved areas?
- → What will be the expected level of ongoing support needed to ensure that infrastructure can be maintained?

While there is no definitive inventory of U.S. premises that lack the ability to subscribe to broadband service, there are a few data points that allow us to formulate a reasonable estimate of the true number of unserved households. First, the National Cable and Telecommunications Association (NCTA) estimates that 99

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>284</sup> Indeed, in urban and suburban areas where there is more competition, ILECs are bleeding access line losses, and in some cases, finally seem to be lowering rates in response to this (though often these lower rates are packaged in introductory offers for bundled service packages).

percent of U.S. households are passed by cable television service.<sup>285</sup> FCC Form 477 data indicates that 96 percent of homes where cable service is available have access to cable modem service.<sup>286</sup> From this, we conclude that as many as 95 percent of all U.S. homes can purchase cable modem broadband service, though this figure is likely somewhat lower, perhaps 92 percent (based on estimates from NCTA). Thus, approximately 9 million of the nearly 118 million U.S. households cannot subscribe to cable modem broadband.<sup>287</sup>

It's possible some of these homes that lack cable modem access can purchase DSL service. Form 477 data indicates that 79 percent of ILEC lines are DSL-capable. But Form 477 provides no estimate of how the cable modem and DSL availability figures overlap. So while there may be DSL service available in areas without cable modem service (and vice versa), a reasonable estimate is that there are between 7 million and 9 million unserved homes.<sup>288</sup>

To answer the question as to what constitutes a minimal level of service quality to merit the definition of "broadband," we will rely on the statutory guidance laid out in Section 706 of the 1996 Act. The Act defined the term "advanced telecommunications capability" as "high-speed, switched, broadband telecommunications capability that enables users to originate and receive high-quality voice, data, graphics, and video telecommunications using any technology."<sup>289</sup> Currently, the best available compression technology requires approximately 5 Mbps (5 million bits per second) in bandwidth to transmit high-quality, high-definition video content.<sup>290</sup> So the minimum level of broadband service quality for future USF

<sup>287</sup> The figure for the total number of U.S. households varies depending on the particular U.S. Census Bureau source used. The October 2007 Current Population Survey puts the total number of U.S. households at 117,840,000. The 2006 American Community Survey found an estimated 111,617,402 U.S. households, while the 2005 ACS found an estimated 111,090,617 U.S. households. Thus, it is unclear if the 2007 CPS number is accurate, as it seems high based on the 2005 and 2006 data.

<sup>288</sup> We are explicitly excluding satellite broadband from this estimate, as the high latency and slow speed (particularly on the upload side) of this service render it arguably substandard for the purposes of facilitating VoIP service. We also exclude fixed wireless service, which constitutes a very small percentage of all U.S. broadband lines (0.75 percent of all residential advanced service lines). And we specifically exclude mobile wireless broadband service, as the carrier's deployment of 3G capable services has been almost exclusively limited to urban and suburban areas. Furthermore, 3G speeds are still slow enough (especially on the upload side) to arguably not meet a reasonable definition of true broadband.

289 See § 706(c) of the 1996 Act.

<sup>290</sup> The MPEG-4 codec, version h.264 (used notably by IP video service provider Apple) transmits HD video with an approximate average bit rate of 4.5Mbps. DBS providers also use MPEG-4 with a similar bit rate. The older MPEG-2 codec still in use by cable operators requires between 12 and 20 Mbps. In general, the more "action" or motion in the video, the higher the bit rate needed to maintain a constant level of quality.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>285</sup> In the Matter of Annual Assessment of the Status of Competition in the Market for the Delivery of Video Programming, MB Docket No. 05-255, Twelfth Annual Report, 21 FCC Rcd 2503 (2006), para. 30.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>286</sup> *High-Speed Services for Internet Access: Status as of December 31, 2006*, Industry Analysis and Technology Division, Wireline Competition Bureau, Table 14.

support will be defined as 5Mbps symmetrical, with latencies no lower than what's needed to enable real-time VoIP calls of superior quality. However, while a 5 Mbps symmetrical definition is adequate for 2008, it may not be enough for the world in 2018. Thus, service quality must also be capable of scaling much higher than 5 Mbps in the future with minimal additional cost.

Finally, we must estimate the initial and ongoing costs of providing quality broadband service to the 7 million to 9 million households that will be served under the reformed HCF. This is no easy task, as estimates depend completely on the particulars of each service area, as well as the type of technology used. While the High Cost Fund should support any broadband technology that meets the minimum standards of Section 706, for the purposes of estimation we will choose fiber-optic-to-the-home (FTTH) technology. First, FTTH currently is the only consumer technology deployed that is capable of offering dedicated symmetrical bandwidths approaching (or exceeding) 100 Mbps — a bandwidth that is arguably "future-proof." Second, for the purposes of cost-estimations, it's prudent to be conservative and possibly to overestimate deployment costs. As a wireline technology, FTTH is likely to have initial deployment costs that exceed fixed wireless or 4G mobile wireless. FTTH is also likely to have higher initial costs than copper-based solutions like VDSL, but lower ongoing and maintenance costs.

Using FTTH as the proxy technology for cost estimates, we suggest that the 7 million to 9 million unserved homes can be connected at an average cost ranging between \$2,000 and \$5,000 per home.<sup>291</sup> Thus, the total funding needed to serve all currently unserved homes could be as little as \$14 billion or as much as \$45 billion, with the likely cost falling somewhere between \$25 and \$30 billion. We further assume the ongoing maintenance and operation (M&O) costs to be approximately 10 percent of the initial capital costs, or between \$17 and \$42 per month per home, with the likely M&O cost falling around \$30 per month per

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>291</sup> This estimate is arrived at by synthesizing several sources and then making a good-faith guess. A 2001 study estimated an average cost of \$1,000 to wire every U.S. home with fiber (see "Broadband: Bringing Home the Bits." U.S. Computer Science and Telecommunications Board. November 2001). The Fiber to The Home Council now puts this at \$800 per home (see www.ftthcouncil. org/UserFiles/File/ftthprimer\_feb.pdf). Telecom consultant John Widhausen Jr. puts the figure at \$1,000 per home (see net.educause.edu/ir/library/pdf/EPO0801.pdf). These estimates included the 21 percent of U.S. homes that are rural, as well as the 79 percent that are urban and suburban. The latter is where the country's largest provider of FTTH service, Verizon, has focused its deployment efforts. According to Verizon, their FTTH deployment costs continue to decline. In 2006, it cost Verizon \$850 per home to deploy FTTH, down from \$1,400 in 2004. By 2010, Verizon expects the FTTH deployment costs to decline to \$700 per home (see http://newscenter.verizon.com/kit/ nxtcomm/Product-sheet-FiOS-1Q07.pdf).The costs per home will be higher in rural areas because of the lower densities. A recent estimate by a rural Vermont FTTH company put the cost per rural home for FTTH at \$2,900 (\$1,100 to pass each rural home and \$1,800 for the actual "hook up" of the home: see "Rural FTTP 'Perfectly Economical.' Savs Muni Fiber Veteran." Telephony Online. April 29, 2008). Of course, some rural homes are more "rural" than others, while some unserved homes lie in urbanized clusters inside rural areas. It is possible that some of the most extreme rural homes will not see FTTH, instead being served by a high-capacity wireless solution such as LTE. Considering all of these factors, we feel that a cost estimate range of \$2,000-\$5,000 per unserved home is a reasonable and conservative value.

home.<sup>292</sup> All or a portion of this cost will be offset by user subscription fees, meaning for some study areas, the M&O needs from the High Cost Fund will be minimal or non-existent. Thus, the move to a modernized USF under our model will require approximately \$30 billion for infrastructure deployment and a substantially smaller amount for ongoing M&O costs not recouped by end-user charges. This price tag may be even lower, given the \$7 billion allocated for broadband deployment and adoption in the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act.

The question is then, how do we pay for this? Where will the \$30 billion come from? Based on the analysis presented above, new broadband construction could be immediately funded via a redirection of the telephony funds that provide only "marginal" monthly support. This can be accomplished without "rate-shocking" the customers of these lines by recognizing that the owners of many of these lines are already receiving far more in subsidies than they actually require to earn a reasonable profit. Many of these marginal support lines already are equipped for delivery of DSL, and some are also delivering IPTV services. Yet the revenues earned from these unregulated services are not factored in when determining subsidies. This broken regulatory support structure must be modernized. We suggest a system that considers the total future cost of a line, as well as the potential revenue that line can earn. If the resulting difference is below a certain threshold, USF support is warranted. But we suspect that many currently supported lines would not require subsidies once all revenue opportunities are taken into consideration.

If the FCC adopts this new regulatory support determination model (which we call the "total cost/potential revenue model"), it could begin to phase out support for some lines, and redirect those funds to construct broadband networks in unserved areas. This phase-out process could take five years, after which there would be approximately \$3 billion in annual funds for a new "Broadband Deployment High Cost Fund." Also, after the five-year phase-out period, there would be approximately \$1.6 billion in annual funds available to provide ongoing support in the "very high-cost" areas that would still require monthly subsidies.

The construction phase of the Broadband Deployment High Cost Fund would run 10 years. During this time, approximately \$25 billion in total funds would be reallocated from the old telephony fund to the new broadband deployment fund. This amount is roughly equal to the estimated cost to deploy next-generation broadband service to the 7 million to 9 million unserved homes. With perhaps as much as \$5 billion of the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act funds being used to bring broadband to unserved areas, this \$25 billion in the new Broadband Deployment High Cost Fund could close the gap in unserved areas altogether by the end of the 10-year transition period.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>292</sup> This is a very rough estimate based on various financial details of other publicly funded FTTH deployments. See, for example, Uptown Services LLC, "Network Planning Study" (2002).

The phasing out of support will of course lead some carriers to raise end-user rates. Those carriers not subject to rate regulation (such as most wireless carriers) are already free to set rates at any level, and can freely incorporate any losses in funding into their retail charges. However, since many of these carriers already receive subsidies beyond their needs, they might simply absorb these losses and maintain rates at current levels. Similarly, the incumbents operating in the more than a dozen states with no intrastate rate regulation are already free to set rates at any level. Because these states' decisions to end rate regulation were based on the conclusion that markets are competitive, these carriers are also unlikely to hike end-user rates.

For rate-regulated carriers (either price cap or rate of return), there will have to be changes made, too. We suggest that as a part of the USF modernization and transition reform, the old accounting and regulatory structure be set aside and replaced with a system that recognizes the total cost and revenue-earning potential of the infrastructure. In such a regulatory system, the need for future ongoing support would be reduced, as the streams of unregulated and regulated revenues more than offset the forward-looking infrastructure costs.

However, if the rate regulatory and support structure is not modernized, a phase-out plan would require some adjustment of rate schedules. For price-cap incumbent carriers, either the FCC or state regulators may consider adjusting the price caps upward proportionally to the per line phase-out amounts. However, to reiterate, these carriers already have incentives under price-cap regulations to keep costs down to earn a healthy return absent USF support. Also, considering that the average monthly per-line HCF support for incumbent price cap carriers is just \$2.16 per line (see Figure 41), there may not be a need for regulators to make any adjustments to price caps for the majority of these supported lines. For rate-of-return carriers, the FCC or state regulators will need to adjust retail rates.

## Distributing the Broadband Deployment High Cost Fund

Once a high cost fund for broadband deployment is established, the next issue is how to distribute the money. It is inefficient to fund multiple infrastructures in high-cost areas, but consumers in these areas must be able to enjoy the benefits of competition. Thus any infrastructure supported by the new Broadband Deployment High Cost Fund must be operated under open access obligations. This should not be controversial: It's unreasonable to expend taxpayer resources to establish monopolies. Open access is the best policy tool for creating competition in markets with high fixed costs that cannot support multiple facilities-based competitors. Open access for rural broadband is vital to ensuring that citizens in unserved areas enjoy the same benefits available in more competitive markets.

Open access policy in the context of universal service is well established globally. For example, the Organization for Economic Cooperation and Development (OECD) recently recommended to member states that "governments providing money to fund broadband rollouts should avoid creating new monopolies," further advising that any publicly funded broadband infrastructure "should be open access, meaning that access to that network is provided on non-discriminatory terms to other market participants."<sup>293</sup> In addition to mandatory open access obligations, all projects supported by the Broadband Deployment High Cost Fund must adhere to the FCC's *Broadband Policy Statement* <sup>294</sup> and also agree not to discriminate against any type of Internet content based on its source or destination.<sup>295</sup> These fundamental consumer protections are needed to ensure that consumers have access to the same "open" Internet that is available to consumers in all free nations of the world.

Currently, broadband rates are not regulated in any fashion. However, in the selection process for granting funds (described below), we suggest that funds be awarded to those carriers willing to offer services at rates reasonably comparable to those available in urban areas. If ongoing USF support is needed to achieve this outcome, that would be considered in the awarding of funds. This structure will maintain adherence to the language of Section 254(b)(3) of the 1996 Act.

A key question is how best to determine who receives the subsidy to construct and operate the broadband infrastructure as a common carrier. We suggest that the best method for awarding support would be via a Request for Proposal (RFP) process, not a reverse auction. RFPs allow the funding entity to weigh alternative proposals on more dimensions than just cost (such as a FTTH proposal that also includes Wi-Fi zones). RFPs are superior to reverse auctions, avoiding pitfalls such as collusion, setting reserve prices, and other difficult aspects of auction design. We feel that RFPs are especially better than the reverse auction process proposed by the FCC in 2008, which seems to have a bias toward incumbent carriers. The concept underlying reverse auctions — only supporting a single infrastructure — is correct and should be pursued. But in the various reverse auction proposals presented to the FCC over the past several years, with their emphasis on per-line ongoing

<sup>293</sup> http://www.oecd.org/dataoecd/32/58/40629032.pdf. The National Telecommunications Cooperative Association also made it explicit in its April 2008 FCC comments that USF broadband funding should come with Title II obligations. "However, given that broadband should be included in the future definition of universal service... it is appropriate to reclassify and regulate broadband/ high-speed Internet access service under Title II of the Act." See Comments of National Telecommunications Cooperative Association In the Matter of High-Cost Universal Service Support and the Federal-State Joint Board on Universal Service, WC Docket No. 05-337, CC Docket No. 96-45, Notices of Proposed Rulemakings (NPRMs), 23 FCC Rcd 1467 (2008) (Identical Support Rule NPRM), 23 FCC Rcd 1495 (2008) (Reverse Auctions NPRM), and 23 FCC Rcd 1531 (2008) (Federal-State Joint Board NPRM), Comments submitted April 17, 2008, (April 2008 NTCA Comments).

<sup>294</sup> See Internet Policy Statement, supra note 190.

<sup>295</sup> Specifically, this principle was detailed in the AT&T-Bell South Merger Conditions, which stated: "This commitment shall be satisfied by AT&T/BellSouth's agreement not to provide or to sell to Internet content, application, or service providers, including those affiliated with AT&T/ BellSouth, any service that privileges, degrades or prioritizes any packet transmitted over AT&T/ BellSouth's wireline broadband Internet access service based on its source, ownership or destination." See AT&T Dec. 28 Ex Parte Letter, supra note 207.

support and lack of an explicit discussion of open access, are major shortcomings that perpetuate many of the broken features of the current USF.

To ensure competitive neutrality, the Commission should not use the current incumbent study areas as the market boundaries for the RFP process. Census geographies such as Blocks, Block Groups or Tracts are a more appropriate geographic designation for service areas. These Census geographies are small in size, but not so small as to raise transaction costs in program design and implementation. The use of Census geographies will also enable better targeting of support, as the FCC's Form 477 data collection efforts have now transitioned to a Census-based system.<sup>296</sup>

Each carrier supported by the new Broadband Deployment High Cost Fund should be required to offer a basic VoIP (or other comparable technology) local service package to those who request it, separate from broadband or video service, and at a cost in line with a statewide average price for telephone services. This is similar to the current "carrier of last resort" requirements. The key here is ensuring that those consumers who do not want (or cannot afford) broadband are not harmed by fund modernization.

Finally, the issue of high-cost data transport services must be addressed. There is little point in constructing next-generation, last-mile networks if the transport facilities that carry data back and forth to the Internet backbone are so overpriced that they erase all of the cost-savings made possible by the modernized local infrastructure. So the FCC must ensure that these transport facilities are "reasonably" priced. In the limited cases where transport subsidies are warranted, these costs can be supported by the fund.<sup>297</sup>

The transition proposal described herein would be conducted under a 10-year timeframe. In the tenth year, the FCC should undertake a complete forward-looking assessment of the continued need of the program. Ideally, the fund would be phased out, with monies used just to upgrade infrastructure to provide the best quality service, or to provide ongoing support to the "very high-cost" areas. We would recommend at this stage that if the goal of universal availability of affordable next-generation broadband infrastructure has been met, then the fund should be phased down to a \$1.5 billion or lower annual level.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>296</sup> In the Matter of Development of Nationwide Broadband Data to Evaluate Reasonable and Timely Deployment of Advanced Services to All Americans, Improvement of Wireless Broadband Subscribership Data, and Development of Data on Interconnected Voice over Internet Protocol (VoIP) Subscribership, WC Docket No. 07-38, Report and Order, 23 FCC Rcd 9691(2008) (2008 Form 477 Data Order).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>297</sup> Special access reform can play a role here, but only marginally. Many high-capacity transport lines are not DS-1 or DS-3 TDM circuits, and thus (thanks to the FCC's misguided *Enterprise Broadband Forbearance* orders) fall outside of Title II dominant carrier regulations. It is therefore imperative that the Commission uses its remaining authority under Sections 201 and 202.

# The Role of Mobile Wireless Telephony

The Commission should focus its USF modernization efforts on funding broadband infrastructure, making no preference for fixed or mobile technologies, so long as the minimum level of service is met. But there is a strong argument that consumers value "mobility" in addition to basic connectivity, and that this functionality should be supported by the USF. There is certainly no question that American consumers look at mobile voice services as an integral part of their lives, but the question remains if the USF is the appropriate vehicle (from a legal and practical standpoint) to fund mobile service *explicitly*.

In its 2008 *Recommended Decision*, the Federal-State Joint Board specifically that the FCC establish a \$1 billion annual "mobility fund" to support construction of infrastructure for voice-grade mobile wireless service. But there are several problems with the Joint Board's proposal. First, there was no adequate definition of "mobility" in the Joint Board's decision. This is problematic because without an explicit understanding of the meaning of "mobility," it remains unclear how to define "unserved" areas (e.g., there are "drop zones" in many areas that are considered "served" already — should the USF be used to fund the construction of a tower in front of those homes that get spotty service)?

Second, there is no strong evidence that mobile wireless carriers would not maintain or deploy service in current high-cost areas if they didn't get a subsidy. It is possible that some carriers may choose to deploy simply to have a nationwide footprint (certainly along highway corridors in rural areas). Third, mobile rates are not regulated, and carriers are not subsidized based on their own costs. It's not clear that USF-supported mobile carriers would raise rates or abandon service areas without subsidies. Fourth, it is clear from the plain language of the 1996 Act that Congress did not intend to fund duplicate infrastructures for complementary services, instead envisioning the use of portable subsidies to fund substitutable services. Currently, though perhaps 10 percent of households are mobile-only, the vast majority of mobile customers maintain their subscriptions either to landline telephones or VoIP services.

Finally, the mobility fund envisioned by the Joint Board is for the construction of *new* mobile telephony infrastructure in unserved areas. Because of the lack of an adequate definition of mobility, it is hard for us to assess the scale of such a fund. The only guidance is the statement that grants could be prioritized based on "the number of residents of each state who cannot receive a strong and reliable wireless signal at their residence."<sup>298</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>298</sup> *Recommended Decision,* paragraph 17.

But recent FCC data shows that just 0.2 percent of the total U.S. population lives in Census Blocks where mobile voice service is not available from any provider.<sup>299</sup> In other words, approximately 250,000 households are located on blocks where mobile voice service isn't available. According to the same data, approximately 99.3 percent of the U.S. population living in rural counties, or 60.6 million people, have one or more different operators offering mobile telephone service in the Census blocks within the rural counties in which they live. Furthermore, according to an industry-funded study, 98 percent of the customers living in study areas served by a subsidized wireless carrier also have service available from one or more unsubsidized wireless carriers.<sup>300</sup>

The USF is probably not the best vehicle to achieve universal mobility. Other options like D-Block spectrum (e.g., "Frontline")<sup>301</sup> or AWS-3 spectrum (e.g., "M2Z")<sup>302</sup> proposals may be better suited for achieving the goals of universal mobility. Finally, if technologies such as Wi-Max, Wi-Fi or Long-Term-Evolution ("LTE")<sup>303</sup> can achieve the basic benchmark speeds and latencies set by the new Broadband Deployment High Cost Fund, then they certainly should qualify for support. In fact, when soliciting and awarding funds, the FCC could make the ability to deliver mobility a considered factor under the RFP process.

# The FCC Must Not Place USF Contribution Burdens on Residential Broadband Connections

Policymakers should refrain from making broadband services subject to USF contributions for the foreseeable future, even if broadband services are the main recipient of USF funding. This may seem counterintuitive or unfair, but it is based on the fundamental need to further the goals of universal service.

It is important that policymakers recognize that broadband service is currently what economists call an "elastic" service, meaning that a 1 percent increase in price will result in a greater than 1 percent decrease in subscribership. (Contrast this

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>299</sup> Implementation of Section 6002(b) of the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1993; Annual Report and Analysis of Competitive Market Conditions with Respect to Commercial Mobile Services, Twelfth Report, WT Docket No. 07-71, FCC 08-28, paragraph 5 (released Feb. 4, 2008) (Twelfth Report).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>300</sup> Nicholas Vantzelfde, "The Availability of Unsubscribed Wireless and Wireline Competition in Areas Receiving Universal Service Funds," Criterion Economics, (June 13, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>301</sup> In the Matter of Service Rules for the 698-746, 747-762 and 777-792 MHz Bands, WT Docket No. 06-150; Implementing a Nationwide, Broadband, Interoperable Public Safety Network in the 700 MHz Band, PS Docket No. 06-229, Second Further Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, (released May 21, 2008).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>302</sup> *In the Matter of Service Rules for Advanced Wireless Services in the 2155-2175 MHz Band*, WT 07-195, Notice of Proposed Rulemaking, (released November 14, 2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>303</sup> LTE is the so-called "4G" successor to today's 3G mobile data communications standards. LTE will be able to transmit data at significantly higher speeds than today's 3G connections, provided there is ample backhaul transport capacity.

with telephony, which is an "inelastic" service.) Because broadband is a developing market, any USF assessment, no matter how small, would likely result in a net decrease in total broadband subscribership nationwide.

## Lifeline/Link Up for Broadband: What Is the Likely Impact?

Broadband is no longer a luxury — it is a technology that is vital for any individual to effectively participate in today's world. Yet less than one-quarter of low-income households have broadband, while broadband is in the homes of two-thirds of the rest of the population. Also troubling is that broadband adoption appears to have stalled in low-income homes. This digital divide has long-term social and economic costs.

The reasons that some low-income homes have yet to adopt broadband are just as complex as the reasons for non-adoption in the rest of the population. Obviously, price matters, but the lack of exposure to this technology means that low-income consumers don't yet place a high value on broadband — unlike the high value they do place on services like cable TV and cell phones.

Therefore, policies should be focused not only on lowering the cost of broadband services for low-income consumers (including equipment costs), but also on programs that provide practical training to novice users. Extending the Lifeline/ Link Up program to broadband can play a role in bridging the digital divide by lowering equipment and monthly subscription costs for low-income households. But we should not expect such a subsidy alone to be enough to close the digital divide. And we should also learn the lessons from the shortcomings on the current low-income telephone program.

Of the nearly 27 million low-income homes eligible to participate in the Lifeline program, more than 17 million — or nearly 65 percent of low-income homes — do not participate, yet still have a phone in the home (a phone in the home included landlines, mobile phones and VoIP phones). The overall take-rate of the program is about 25 percent (see Figure 44). In total, home phone adoption among low-income households is just above 90 percent, while those households not considered low-income have a telephone adoption rate of just under 99 percent.

	Low-Income Households (Households With Income Below \$25,000)	Low-Income Households With Telephone in Home	Low-Income Households Without Telephone in Home	Lifeline Households	Lifeline Eligible Households NOT Participating	Lifeline Eligible Households NOT Participating BUT Have a Telephone in Home
Households	26,924,193	24,323,013	2,601,180	6,937,516	19,986,677	17,385,497
Percent of Low- Income Homes	100%	90.3%	9.7%	25.8%	74.2%	64.6%

#### **Figure 44: Current Participation in the Lifeline Program**

NOTE: For this Table, Low Income Households are defined as Households with Incomes Below \$25,000. This is approximately equal to 135 percent of the Federal Poverty Guideline

Source: 2007 Current Population Survey; FCC

Thus, for home telephony, we have a situation where a substantial proportion of low-income homes that could participate in the subsidy program do not, yet they still purchase phone service. This suggests a few things that have been confirmed by other research: First, the awareness of the program remains suboptimal. Second, the low-income population — like the rest of the population — has very strong demand for telephone service, demand that is not very sensitive to price.<sup>304</sup> Third, low-income households are increasingly solely reliant on mobile phones for telephone service, and the limited availability of mobility Lifeline carriers is reducing overall participation in the program. Fourth, low-income households have a strong preference for the flexibility of pre-paid mobile plans.

For broadband, the situation is likely very different, with the low-income population having weak demand for broadband service, and being much more price-sensitive. As of October 2007, there were approximately 6.3 million low-income homes subscribing to broadband, or fewer than 24 percent of the low-income population. This compares to 64 percent of non-low-income homes that had broadband. There were an additional 2.1 million low-income homes connected to the Internet via dial-up technology, or 8 percent of low-income homes (see Figure 45). This suggests that even among low-income homes, dial-up access is not viewed as a substitute for broadband.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>304</sup> However, there is evidence of increased telephone penetration in states with higher levels of subsidies, suggesting that either the very low-income population is more price-sensitive, or that these states have more successful program awareness campaigns.

	Low-Income Households (Households With Income Below \$25,000)	Low Income Households With Dial-Up Internet in Home	Low Income Households With Broadband Internet in Home	Low Income Households Without Internet in Home	Low Income Households Without Broadband in Home	
Households	26,924,193	2,181,134	6,355,487	18,387,572	20,568,706	
Percent of Low- Income Homes	100%	8.1%	23.6%	68.3%	76.4%	

### Figure 45: Adoption of Internet by Low-Income Households

NOTE: For this Table, Low Income Households are defined as Households with Incomes Below \$25,000. This is approximately equal to 135% of the Federal Poverty Guideline. Estimates for Households with Dial-up and Broadband are based on Oct. 2007 CPS, extrapolated to account for population not reporting income.

Source: 2007 Current Population Survey

So what is the likely response to a low-income broadband subsidy, and will the take-rate be lower or higher than the current Lifeline subsidy for telephone service? Also, how large should the subsidy be to encourage the highest level of participation at the lowest cost?

To answer the latter question, we must start with an estimate of the current effective subsidy level for Lifeline telephone service. The average total monthly Lifeline support in 2007 was \$11.23, while the average monthly basic local residential telephone rate was \$24.80.<sup>305</sup> Thus, the effective Lifeline subsidy is approximately 45 percent. The current average monthly cost of broadband service is approximately \$35. Thus, a 45 percent subsidy would be \$15.75. We will base our estimates on a \$15 monthly use subsidy, as we feel that a higher subsidy will not produce appreciably higher levels of participation, but will only increase the overall size of the program.

Based on current data, the take-rates for a broadband Lifeline subsidy can be expected to be below that of the telephone subsidy. First, it is unlikely that the program would fully subsidize the cost of a broadband Internet access device, reducing potential program participation. Second, the overall demand for broadband among low-income households, and the perceived value of broadband, is not as strong as it is for basic telephone connectivity. Third, the various factors that keep participation low in the telephone Lifeline program (awareness, transient nature of the population, perceived costs of qualifying, etc.) would also affect a broadband subsidy program. Fourth, we expect interest in participating in the broadband program would be low among low-income elderly households, decreasing overall participation. Fifth, it is unlikely that all ETCs will be required to offer broadband Lifeline service, reducing the availability of the program.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>305</sup> This includes the Subscriber Line Charge as well as other taxes and fees — charges that are exempt under Lifeline, but which should be included for purposes of calculating the effective subsidy.

Participation by qualifying households would thus likely be less than 15 percent. Participation among households that currently have no Internet service will be very low, maybe 10 percent of such homes. Participation by households that currently have dial-up or broadband service can be expected to be somewhat higher, though still quite low.<sup>306</sup>

Though we understand the desire by some to target the subsidies only to those low-income homes that would not otherwise subscribe to broadband (and exclude those that currently do or that would subscribe without a subsidy from participating in the program), we feel the administrative complexity of administering such a program would be great. Further, recent data suggest that while adoption of broadband is increasing overall, it is decreasing among low-income households. This suggests that the low-income households with broadband may be highly susceptible to income effects from the current recession, and a Lifeline subsidy may help keep them on the network.

Based on the above assumptions, we estimate that there would be approximately 3.9 million homes participating in the program. We also estimate that nearly 2 million would participate in the first year in a broadband Link Up program that would subsidize the purchase of an Internet access device, up to \$150 (see below for further discussion). It is then likely that Link Up participation would decline in subsequent years to less than one million homes.

Thus, if there were no constraints on the overall program cost, we would expect the annual budget for the combined Lifeline/Link Up for Broadband program to be just under \$1 billion. This level of funding would lead to a significant increase in the percentage of broadband adopting low-income households, from 24 percent to 32 percent (see Figure 46).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>306</sup> A reasonable estimate of participation by current dial-up subscribing low-income homes would be 20 percent. A reasonable estimate of participation by current broadband subscribing low-income homes would be 25 percent.

	FISCALLY	UNCONSTRA	INED FUND	FISCALLY CONSTRAINED FUND - \$500 MILLION ANNUAL			
Program/Year	Estimated Participation (Households)	Per Household Annual Subsidy	l Total Subsidy	Estimated Participation (Households)	Per Household Annual Subsidy	Total Subsidy	
Lifeline For Broadband Program	3,863,856	\$180	\$695,494,040	1,960,784	\$180	\$352,941,176	
Linkup For Broadband Program - Year 1	2,000,000	\$150	\$300,000,000	980,392	\$150	\$147,058,824	
Lifeline For Broadband Program - Subsqeuent Years				2,298,851	\$180	\$413,793,103	
Linkup For Broadband Program - Subsequent Years	1,000,000	\$150	\$150,000,000	574,713	\$150	\$86,206,897	
Total Program Cost - Year 1		\$995,494,04	10	\$	500,000,000		
Total Program Cost - Subsequent Years	\$845,494,040		\$500,000,000				
Percent of Low Income Homes with Broadband Before Program		24%			24%		
Percent of Low Income Homes with Broadband After Program		32%			29%		

### Figure 46: Potential Cost and Impact of a Broadband Lifeline Program

Source: Free Press analysis

This level of funding would also lead to a substantial increase in the overall size of the USF, which is unwise under the existing support structure. Until wholesale USF reform occurs, a pilot Lifeline Broadband program should be established, with funding levels at or below \$500 million per year.

We also model the likely impact of a \$500 million annual fund, based on the abovementioned constraints of a \$15 per month access subsidy and a one-time \$150 per household subsidy for an Internet access device.<sup>307</sup> The results indicate that a \$500 million annual fund would increase the low-income broadband household penetration rate from 24 percent to 29 percent (see Figure 46). It may not sound very impressive, but it would make a substantial difference in the lives of the more than 2 million households that would be supported by the program.

Subsidies alone may only play a small role in closing the digital divide. Policymakers should therefore work to support programs — particularly those at a community level — that work to improve digital literacy and increase exposure to emerging technologies. Efforts targeting low-income families with children should be a top priority. But the most effective policies may be those that increase marketplace

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>307</sup> We also assume that participation in the Link Up for Broadband program is proportional to the assumed participation under the fiscally unconstrained program.

competition, which in turn would lead to lower prices and greater adoption among all populations.

## Ending the Stalemate at the Commission

Broadband is the dominant communications service of the 21st century. America's place atop the global economy for the remainder of this century requires a comprehensive policy commitment to closing our digital divide. Congress and the Commission must move expeditiously to enact reforms that make open access broadband networks the centerpiece of universal service policy.

Ultimately, enacting USF reform under the constraints of the 1996 Act is a challenging endeavor that need not be. The FCC's willingness to move forward with bold reform may be tempered by the perceived inflexibility of the law. Congress has the ability and the duty to step in and remedy this problem. But the need for congressional action does not preclude the FCC from acting, and should not be an excuse for enacting only moderate changes to the fund.

There are no easy solutions to correcting to the problems of the Universal Service Fund. But policymakers must act judiciously, boldly and in a manner that adheres to the Act's commitment to ensuring universal, affordable access to the most important technologies of the era. Legislation or regulatory policies that try to please all constituencies by simply adding broadband to the already broken support structure won't solve the underlying problems and are doomed to fail. Congress and the FCC need to implement bold changes, even if this means angering the well-connected rural carrier industry. This is simply not a situation well-suited to compromise. **Chapter 6** Toward a national broadband policy: SOLVING AMERICA'S BROADBAND PROBLEM

# NEW ADMINISTRATION, NEW POLICY

At noon on January 20, 2009, Barack Obama became the 44th president of the United States. One minute later, his administration was already delivering on his promise of change. Visitors to Whitehouse.gov were greeted with a completely overhauled interface, designed to facilitate the new administration's priorities of "communication, transparency and participation."<sup>308</sup> It was an appropriate first action by a president who reached the highest office in the land in large part due to his campaign's successful use of the Internet.

And this historic day for the country was also an historic day for the Internet. More people watched coverage of the day's events online than watched on television.<sup>309</sup> But though millions of Americans used the Internet to take part in this historic campaign and its culmination, millions more were unable to participate in this digital revolution. Twenty-five million rural Americans couldn't follow the campaign online and were thus unable to seek out detailed information on the policy positions of Obama or his opponent. The 50 million low-income Americans on the wrong side of the digital divide were unable to use the Internet as a platform for voicing their priorities for the new administration. Half of all Americans over the age of 55 were offline. Two-thirds of all African-Americans lacked the basic connectivity needed to track the historic events on the Web. And millions more Americans fortunate enough to have broadband were unable even to stream low-quality video of the inauguration because their connections were too slow. The consequences and costs for those disconnected or stuck using yesterday's technology grow exponentially as the Internet becomes more deeply intertwined in the fabric of American life.310

The blame for the failure to bring the benefits of the Internet to all Americans falls squarely on the shoulders of the Federal Communications Commission. With the 1996 Telecommunications Act, Congress gave the FCC a blueprint for achieving universal access, openness and competition. But the FCC quickly abandoned

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>308</sup> "Change has Come to Whitehouse.gov," The White House Blog, Jan. 20, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>309</sup> Lisa de Moraes, "With the Right Math, Inauguration is Second to None," *Washington Post*, Jan. 22, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>310</sup> See Rahul Tongia and Ernest J. Wilson, III, "Turning Metcalfe on His Head: The Multiple Costs of Network Exclusion," Paper presented at the Telecommunications Policy Research Conference, September 2007.

this path. It chose to follow the wishes of the industries it regulates rather than the deliberative judgment of our elected representatives. It declared "mission accomplished" on the goal of competition before the mission had even begun. It dismantled the basic legal framework responsible for creating the open Internet and left nothing in its place but thin assurances that what once was would always be. And as the digital divide grew wider, the FCC sat idle.

America's broadband failures are the result of policy failures. They are the predictable outcome of a regulatory agency that always places private interests above the public interest. Over the past decade, while other countries developed and properly implemented national broadband polices, America's policy was just to cross our fingers and hope for the best. Hope that new platforms would emerge and compete with the duopoly phone and cable providers. Hope that providers wouldn't abuse their market power to raise barriers to entry for new competitors.

These hopes were based on the belief that the invisible hand would work its magic if the agency got out of the way. But our broadband policies have actually stifled, not freed, the forces of the free market. What our regulators forgot was that market forces do not work properly when markets are highly concentrated. They failed to grasp the basic idea that failed markets just won't fix themselves without any intervention. They watched as America fell further and further behind the rest of the world. They ignored history.

It is time to try a new approach. It is time for real change.

# Policies For Success: Developing a National Broadband Plan

Recognizing the need for a new direction, early this year Congress directed the FCC to develop a national broadband plan.<sup>311</sup> This plan has been described as "the most important public policy initiative affecting broadband since the landmark Telecommunications Act of 1996."<sup>312</sup> Congress specifically ordered the Commission to submit plans for achieving universal deployment, affordability and maximum utilization of infrastructure. This will be no easy task.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>311</sup> See 47 U.S.C. 1305(k). "The national broadband plan ... shall seek to ensure that all people of the United States have access to broadband capability and shall establish benchmarks for meeting that goal. The plan shall also include ... an analysis of the most effective and efficient mechanisms for ensuring broadband access by all people of the United States ... a detailed strategy for achieving affordability of such service and maximum utilization of broadband infrastructure and service by the public ... an evaluation of the status of deployment of broadband service ... and a plan for use of broadband infrastructure and services in advancing consumer welfare, civic participation, public safety and homeland security, community development, health care delivery, energy independence and efficiency, education, worker training, private sector investment, entrepreneurial activity, job creation and economic growth, and other national purposes."

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>312</sup> See Statement of Commissioner Robert M. McDowell, In the Matter of A National Broadband Plan for Our Future, GN Docket No. 09-51, FCC 09-31 (2008).

Policymaking is a process. It begins with identifying problems, formulating solutions, and then taking action. But the process does not end there. The final step involves evaluating the policies put in place to determine if they are effective. A large part of the policy formulation process involves predictions of outcomes, so it is quite reasonable to constantly ask if those predictions were correct. As FCC Commissioner Michael Copps stated in 2005: "We have to be always open to new facts and always follow up on the real-world consequences of our actions. ... We need to put as much or more effort and resources into monitoring the consequences of our actions as we do in bringing them forward for a vote."<sup>313</sup>

But the FCC's legacy since 1996 has been to never look back. In proceeding after proceeding — be they mergers or forbearances, implementation of the 1996 Act or responses to court remands — the Commission has made predictions about the development of marketplace competition and the likely industry behaviors that would result from its actions. Yet none of these predictions has ever been evaluated to see if they were correct.

The Commission has not only refused to look back, it has taken steps to compound the errors in its predictive judgment. In numerous cases, the FCC has justified its deregulatory actions based on a specific level of existing competition, but then proceeded to make decisions that undermine that competition. The Commission has a track record of simply stitching together what limited evidence is available to justify tearing down consumer protections, while predicting nothing but consumer benefits. But there is enough evidence to suggest that this blind deregulatory approach has been nothing but an utter and complete failure.

So the new FCC needs to begin its development of the national broadband plan by taking a deep and honest look at every Commission action in this area since 1996. The commissioners should start with this question: Were our assumptions about market outcomes correct? If the answer is no, then those actions should be revisited. In many cases, the Commission made decisions it was formally committed to reviewing and revising after a period of years — and the agency simply failed to do so.

We offer a variety of recommendations for how the Commission and the Congress should proceed based on the analysis presented in this book:

→ The FCC should begin its inquiry into a national broadband plan by reviewing every major regulatory decision since the 1996 Act to determine whether or not its predictions for market competition and deployment have come true. If not, those decisions should be revisited and revised

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>313</sup> See Statement of Commissioner Michael J. Copps, In the Matter of SBC Communications, Inc. and AT&T Corp. Applications for Approval of Transfer of Control, WC Docket No. 05-65, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 20 FCC Rcd 18290 (2005).

with a new set of assumptions and expectations. Congress should aid this process with a series of oversight hearings.

- → The FCC should conduct a rule-making to establish nondiscrimination protections, or Network Neutrality, for consumers on the Internet. This can be done by expanding and codifying the *Internet Policy Statement* into permanent Network Neutrality rules. Congress should concurrently pass a law to place these nondiscrimination protections in the Communications Act.
- → The FCC should implement rule-makings to transition the Universal Service Fund programs from supporting telephone service to supporting broadband. This shift — which could be conducted over a 10 year period — would build a fiber-optic network throughout rural America, reform the fund's administration to reduce waste, fraud and abuse, and gradually reduce the size of the fund to less than a third of its current size. Congress should support these changes through oversight and legislation to provide a clear path for FCC action.
- → The FCC should develop a set of common standards for competition analysis. The Commission's decisions on competition policy have been plagued by inconsistencies, false assumptions, and incorrect projections. Once a standard has been set, a review should be conducted of rulings made using an incorrect competition analysis — and those decisions should be reversed.
- The FCC should reverse the foundational mistake of its broadband policy framework by reclassifying broadband as a telecommunications service. This will rationalize broadband policy and give the Commission the tools required to promote competition through the reinstatement of networksharing rules if a competition analysis indicates this is needed.
- → The FCC should make an honest assessment of broadband deployment in its congressionally mandated annual review (Section 706 reports) on the state of the market. A clear finding that advanced broadband networks are not being deployed to all Americans in a timely fashion will trigger expansive authority to establish more rigorous competition policy.
- → The FCC should conduct a thorough review of its policies governing competition and pricing in the "special access" and "middle-mile" or "enterprise" markets the broadband lines that connect cell phone towers and local area networks to the Internet. Deregulation in this area has produced monopolistic practices that have resulted in higher prices for consumers and stunted the deployment of competitive networks.

→ The FCC should explore opportunities to open more of the public airwaves to unlicensed use as well as build on earlier decisions to promote shared spectrum for both low-power urban uses and high-power uses in rural areas. Congress should instruct the FCC and the NTIA to conduct a thorough review of commercial and government spectrum holdings to identify bands that could be opened.

Policymakers should structure the national broadband plan around the key areas of openness, access and competition. To achieve the goal of universal, affordable access and maximum adoption of the Internet in American homes, we will need to address all of these areas. We will need to use a combination of market incentives and regulatory oversight to trigger investment in higher-quality networks; to promote competition between ISPs; to make public investments in infrastructure in places otherwise left unserved; and to keep open the market for online content, applications and services that drives innovation.

### Getting the Act Back on Track: Protecting the Internet as an Open Platform for Innovation

Jettisoning all of the legal nondiscrimination protections governing the Internet and reversing course on one of the most successful communications policy frameworks in history — all in the name of deregulation — would make no sense *even* in a market subject to perfect competition. The fact that the FCC did this in a duopoly market is the height of irresponsibility and shows a reckless disregard for the public interest. In formulating a new national broadband strategy, the Commission must do everything in its power to protect the open Internet of content, applications and services, regardless of marketplace conditions or technology. Network Neutrality and nondiscrimination should be the cornerstone of America's broadband policy. It is the Commission's fundamental duty to protect an open market for speech and commerce on the Internet for consumers, citizens and businesses alike.

To do this, the Commission should begin by immediately affirming that the 2005 *Internet Policy Statement* applies to all Internet Protocol technology platforms — including wireless. It should then issue a declaratory ruling adding a fifth principle of nondiscrimination to the *Internet Policy Statement*. The record in the 2007 *Broadband Industry Practices NOI*, which includes the debate surrounding the Comcast-BitTorrent case, provides the FCC with a sufficient basis to move directly to add the fifth principle.<sup>314</sup> In this declaratory ruling, the Commission should simultaneously open a Notice of Proposed Rulemaking to codify the *Policy Statement* into formal rules.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>314</sup> See Broadband Industry Practices, WC Docket No. 07-52, Notice of Inquiry, 22 FCC Rcd 7894 (2007) (*Broadband Industry Practices NOI*).

The *Policy Statement* already protects consumers' right to use any computing device of their choosing with their broadband connection. If the Policy Statement does apply to all broadband platforms — as both Commissioners Michael Copps and Jonathan Adelstein indicate it does - then every 3G mobile broadband provider is currently violating the third principle that guarantees all consumers the right to attach any device of their choosing to the network. This is an unacceptable restriction of consumer freedom and consumer choice. In declaring the Policy Statement to be technology-neutral, the Commission must forcefully remind the mobile industry that the "Carterphone" device-freedom rules apply to the wireless broadband platform.<sup>315</sup> The walled garden of the mobile telephony world should not be permitted to cripple the potential of mobile wireless broadband. All devices, applications and services that do not harm the network should be permitted access. Allowing for the physical differences between wired and wireless platforms, the rules must be guided by a common set of principles that respect the fact that however people get access to the Internet, they should be guarded by the same consumer protections.

The Commission should also take action to prevent providers from using the "reasonable network management" exception as a get-out-of-jail-free card. Carriers are constantly in the press bemoaning the burdens of increasing amounts of Internet traffic and using this to justify their questionable if not illegal network management practices. However, the carriers never offer any data to support their draconian actions, nor do they offer any financial data to support their increasing flirtation with anti-growth pricing practices such as Time Warner Cable's recent efforts to impose limitation-pricing or "metering."<sup>316</sup> The Commission therefore should begin research into network traffic and data management practices and costs. The dearth of information about what is happening on the Internet cripples the FCC's efforts to effectively encourage the continual growth of this important economic sector.

Ultimately, the Commission has the responsibility to ensure that market power in network ownership doesn't distort the market for Internet content. This is the successful legacy of the *Computer Inquiries* that the Commission must uphold. Protecting the open Internet is a key element of achieving the goals of the 1996 Act. Preserving the Internet as an open platform will maximize innovation in the content market and increase the likelihood that the next "killer app" will attract more Americans to subscribe to broadband. Indeed, this virtuous cycle of greater demand for advanced applications leading to greater uptake of broadband, leading

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>315</sup> Before this landmark decision, users were forced to rent phones from AT&T, even though there was no technical reason for this requirement. Once it was eliminated, the consumer electronics market for telephones, cordless telephones and integrated answering machines exploded. See *Hush-A-Phone Corp. v. United States*, 238 F.2d 266, 269 (D.C. Cir. 1956); *Use of the Carterfone Device in Message Toll Telephone Service*, 13 FCC 2d 420 (1968).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>316</sup> For a discussion of the shortsightedness of this pricing approach, see S. Derek Turner, "Free Press Policy Brief: Blocking or Metering: A False Choice," Free Press, August 2008.

again to greater demand for advanced applications, seems to be completely missing in the Commission's current policy framework.

This space at the "edge" of the network architecture has been a remarkable engine of economic growth in the past decade. This is also the space where network technologies meet democratic discourse and open cultural expression. Because of the open marketplace at the edge of the network, an open sphere for public speech has developed that rivals the printing press as the most important development in modern communications. Policies aimed at the application layer should recognize its centrality to the economic and democratic health of the nation. In the absence of any other meaningful reform to communications law, the absolute necessity of protecting the existing market for speech and commerce online should be paramount. Without a strong policy protecting the open Internet, all of the Commission's other concerns such as promoting universal access and competition are meaningless.

### Getting the Act Back on Track: Achieving Universal Service

When the current universal service regime was created in 1996, the Internet was an application that rode on top of the telephone infrastructure. Today, it's the opposite. Telephony is just one of many applications riding on top of broadband infrastructure. With this convergence comes the opportunity to ensure universal affordable broadband access. The Commission must use the national broadband plan to take advantage of this opportunity and end the stalemate in the debate over reforming the Universal Service Fund. It was with great fanfare that the American Reinvestment and Recovery Act put a one-time injection of nearly \$7 billion into broadband infrastructure grants. Yet little is said about the nearly \$5 billion per year we pour into rural telephone networks with little obvious result to justify that massive investment.

The public and their elected representatives clearly support the goals of universal service. Everyone benefits when rural and low-income consumers have access to affordable high-quality communications services. But the majority of Americans who pay into the fund without receiving any direct benefits deserve a universal service system that is fair, efficient and modernized. Consumers in the 21st-century marketplace should not be forced to subsidize a 20th-century technology. Thus, the national broadband plan must embrace a bold and transformative shift in USF policy. Done properly, the Commission can ensure universal access to affordable broadband while also substantially reducing the size of the USF over the long term.

The path to universal broadband and ending the over-reliance on subsidies begins with recognizing how convergence has changed the business of telecommunications. Before broadband, carriers were only able to earn perhaps \$20 per customer each month selling phone service. In today's converged world, a carrier can earn more than \$100 on that same line by offering phone, TV and Internet services. Unfortunately, our current regulatory structure does not account for this potential — ignoring that many carriers may be able to operate profitably without ongoing subsidies. Instead, it tries to clumsily separate out regulated from unregulated costs and revenues, resulting in overpayments and anti-competitive subsidies.

As an alternative to this broken process, the FCC should base ongoing support on total revenue-earning potential and forward-looking infrastructure costs, calculated for each carrier on a granular, disaggregated basis. This modernized regulatory structure will reduce the need for ongoing support, as many carriers will be able to recoup network costs and earn healthy profits from "triple-play" services. For some carriers, the upfront cost for deploying broadband into currently unserved areas is just too high. In these instances, the USF should be used to pay these upfront costs, and then to provide only ongoing support where it is truly needed.

We suggest the FCC, as a part of the national broadband plan, implement a 10-year transition, where the new "total cost/potential revenue" support model is phased in, and the resulting cost-savings are used to fund the buildout of open access broadband infrastructure into unserved areas. We estimate that after this transition, the total size of the "High-Cost Fund" could be reduced by two-thirds, to less than \$1.5 billion per year.

But getting universal service policy right isn't the only thing the Commission needs to do to ensure universal service. For rural carriers, the viability of the selfsupporting triple-play business model depends on getting fair rates and terms for transport and special access services, as well as getting fair access to video programming. Many of the reforms for the special access and enterprise markets suggested above will benefit rural carriers. However, it may be that some rural carriers will require ongoing subsidies for backhaul transport services. Before the Commission commits to such a subsidy, it should first explore funding the upfront deployment costs of transport or adopting innovative policies like using white spaces for rural backhaul. However, if ongoing subsidies are warranted, the FCC must absolutely ensure that these transport expenses are cost-based. Ratepayer subsidies should not be used to further enrich monopolists in another market.

Finally, the Commission should explore extending the Lifeline/Linkup low-income program to broadband. It should also start an "e-rate@home" pilot project, to ensure American students receive the benefits of broadband both in school and at home. However, closing this aspect of the digital divide will require the application of a broad mix of polices that lie outside of the Commission's jurisdiction and will require action from Congress and other agencies.

## Getting the Act Back on Track: Developing a Meaningful Competition Standard

Even though the 1996 Act has been put through the wringer by the courts and the FCC, it is still the governing document for our nation's communications policies. Moreover, its goals and guiding principles are as relevant and important today as they were more than a decade ago. Achieving the vision of competition espoused in the 1996 Act should be the top priority for President Obama's FCC.

The stated purpose of the 1996 Act is "to promote competition and reduce regulation in order to secure lower prices and higher quality services for American telecommunications consumers and encourage the rapid deployment of new telecommunications technologies."<sup>317</sup> The Commission has been singularly focused on the "reduce regulation" aspect of the Act to the detriment of the "promote competition" directive. The result has been higher prices and lower-quality services for American consumers.

The FCC must begin the development of a national broadband plan by focusing on the issue of competition. It must do so with the pro-competitive framework of the 1996 Act as a guide. This process should start with an empirically focused evaluation of past predictions about the development and impact of competition. This evaluation should look to establish which analyses of market power were successful, and which types were widely off the mark. Through this evaluation, the FCC should be able to develop and build a new empirical standard for evaluating competition and the potential impacts of deregulation.

The Commission's new standard for assessing competition and market power should be targeted at the appropriate and competitively relevant geographic market boundary. This is the first order of business in developing all of the components of the broader national broadband plan. Without having a relatively common unit of analysis to evaluate past policies and predict the outcome of new ones, it will be impossible to develop a coherent framework for change with standards that are empirically verifiable and evolving to meet the needs of the public and the market over time.

The Commission's approach in the past has been too scattershot and incoherent. In its "enterprise broadband"<sup>318</sup> forbearance orders, the FCC considered the market

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>317</sup> 104 P.L. 104.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>318</sup> The enterprise broadband market consists of all the high-capacity dedicated broadband technologies such as Gigabit Ethernet, Frame Relay, OCn fiber optic loops, Asynchronous Transfer Mode service (ATM), LAN services and other packet-switched services. It does not include the so-called TDM-based "special access" services, which are high-capacity dedicated lines that are traditionally used to carry voice traffic but are capable of carrying data traffic at rates up to 45 Mbps symmetrically. The enterprise market includes all broadband services that are not marketed to residential and small-business users but are critical inputs for other ISPs and end-user businesses that transmit large amounts of data (such as a stock exchange).
to be national, while the Commission's special access *Pricing Flexibility* rubric considers market competition at the Metropolitan Statistical Area-level. And the impairment standard developed in the *Triennial Review* for determining when high-capacity transport lines no longer are subject to "unbundling" looks at the market from a wire-center level.<sup>319</sup> Given that in all three of these cases the underlying technology at issue is essentially the same — high-capacity dedicated broadband transmission lines — the rationale for choosing wildly different market boundaries makes little sense.

Broadband deployment is a hyper-local phenomenon. A premise is either served or unserved. And a premise that is served may have one available provider, or it may have a dozen. But the existence of adequate competition at one location does not ensure adequate competition at a similar location 20 miles away. If the Commission chooses a large market boundary, it will always overstate competitive market conditions. This overstatement in turn will lead to overly optimistic forecasts about the emergence of future competition.

If the Commission wishes to conduct meaningful market power evaluations, then it must focus on very narrow geographic market boundaries. Clearly the FCC's national approach in the enterprise broadband markets is flawed. Just because there are multiple providers of Gigabit Ethernet services in Manhattan does not mean the market for such services is competitive in Manhattan, Kansas. Similarly, the MSA boundary also leads to flawed results, as these markets often lump in dense city centers with distant rural exurbs. For example, the Atlanta MSA includes downtown Fulton County, home to giant enterprise customers such as CNN, Cox Communications, AT&T Mobility and Delta Airlines. But this MSA also includes the rural areas of Heard County, an area 70 miles away from downtown Atlanta. It makes little sense to assume that the market for high-capacity data transport services is as competitive in rural Heard County as it is in the area surrounding the skyscrapers of Atlanta.

Instead, the Commission must develop an evaluative framework that operates at a very granular level. For the enterprise and special access markets, this should be the wire-center level (i.e., the local neighborhood level). However, the wire-center level is too telco-centric for meaningful evaluation of competition in the residential broadband market. A better approach here would be to look at the level of competition at the Census Block level — small geographic units that typically include areas with approximately 1,500 inhabitants.

With the appropriate market boundaries defined, the FCC should then proceed to test past assumptions about competition and deregulation. Did past regulatory relief lead to "substantial and sustained" price increases?<sup>320</sup> How was market

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>319</sup> See *supra* note 102.

<sup>320</sup> See supra page 79.

entry shaped by these decisions? Were barriers to entry increased or decreased? What other marketplace conditions such as consumer price sensitivity affected market pricing? If some markets remained under regulation, how did competition, deployment and pricing differ among deregulated and regulated markets?

By conducting this *ex post* analysis, the Commission will be able to exercise better predictive judgment. It will also lead to the identification of markets that lack effective competition and require further FCC attention. We believe this exercise will lead to the conclusion that many of the actions taken by the Commission in the past decade were too broad and should be scaled back.

Specifically, the FCC should reverse all of the enterprise broadband forbearance orders and apply a more narrow market analysis. This will allow the RBOCs and other price-cap carriers that were granted nationwide relief from dominant carrier regulations to maintain that regulatory relief in the truly competitive markets, but it will allow for the proper monopoly-constraining regulations in the markets with little or no enterprise competition.

Similarly, the Commission should also re-evaluate the markets where price-cap carriers were given special access pricing flexibility relief. We suspect that an honest market power evaluation will lead the Commission to conclude that none of these markets should have been granted MSA-wide regulatory relief. Using a wire-center-level analysis (i.e., neighborhood-level analysis) the Commission will be able to determine those specific locations where relief is warranted, and those areas where carriers have abused their market power in the absence of pricing constraints.

#### Getting the Act Back on Track: Properly Classifying Broadband

The FCC got it wrong when it classified broadband Internet access as a pure "information service" in 2002.<sup>321</sup> By doing so, the FCC clearly flaunted the will of Congress and exceeded its authority. The new Commission must right this wrong by accurately redefining broadband as an information service with a

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>321</sup> The enterprise and special access broadband markets remain classified as telecommunications services, and thus the Commission retains clear authority under Title II to promote meaningful competition through Sections 201, 202, and 203-style non-discriminatory economic regulation, or through Section 251 interconnection and unbundling regulation. The residential broadband access market is another story. The Commission's actions in the Cable Modem Declaratory Ruling, the Wireline Broadband Order, and the Wireless Broadband Order to remove these services completely from the reach of Title II greatly hamstrings the new FCC's efforts to promote competition and protect consumers. See Appropriate Regulatory Treatment for Broadband Access to the Internet Over Wireless Networks, WT Docket No. 07-53, Declaratory Ruling, 22 FCC Rcd 5190 (2007) (Wireless Broadband Order). In this declaratory ruling, the Commission classified wireless broadband Internet access as an information service that uses telecommunications as a transport component, but as a part of a functionally integrated offering that does not constitute "telecommunications service" under Section 3 of the Act. The Commission also declared Broadband Over Powerline to be an information service. See Power Line Council's Petition for Declaratory Ruling Regarding the Classification of Broadband over Power Line Internet Access Service as an Information Service, WC Docket No. 06-10, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 21 FCC Rcd 13281 (2006) (BPL Order).

telecommunications service transport component. This declaration will restore logical consistency to the Commission's prior actions dating all the way back to the original *Computer Inquiry*.<sup>322</sup> It will harmonize the Commission's ongoing broadband policymaking activities with the directives of Section 706 of the 1996 Act, which instructs the FCC to encourage the universal deployment of "broadband *telecommunications*" (emphasis added).<sup>323</sup>

Reversing the most fundamental mistake of the past 10 years of telecommunications will generate vigorous political opposition from the incumbents that have so richly benefited from it. But as a purely legal matter, properly classifying broadband should not be a heavy lift for the Commission. The record is there to support the change; and the agency has the tools to bring it about. Once the definitional change is made, the practical business of applying new regulations can proceed carefully on a market-by-market basis. That analysis should begin by recognizing the differences between broadband markets in the huge population centers on the coasts versus the small- and mid-size markets in the bulk of the country. The economics are different; the existing infrastructure is different; and the needs of these communities are varied.

With all broadband services classified appropriately back under Title II of the Communications Act, the FCC can then proceed to determine if any economic or access regulations are needed in specific geographic markets. This could lead cable modem or DSL providers in some areas to be subject to certain open access regulations — including line sharing<sup>324</sup> — or could lead to no Commission intervention, other than obliging carriers to offer reasonable and nondiscriminatory pricing to wholesalers. The Commission is well within its authority under Section 10 of the Act to forbear from applying any Title II regulations (other than Sections 201 and 202) that it feels are unnecessary to promote the public interest.<sup>325</sup> The Commission must not hesitate to use all the tools made available by the law to promote competition.

<sup>325</sup> See supra note 178. Also, in the Cable Modem Declaratory Ruling (supra note 115), the Commission acknowledged that it could on its own motion waive other requirements such as *Computer II.* The 9th Circuit in the *Portland* case also ruled that the Commission could use Section 10 to waive Title II requirements on cable modem services. See *Portland*, 216 F.3d at 879.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>322</sup> See discussion beginning *supra* page 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>323</sup> See *supra* note 46.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>324</sup> We strongly recommend that the Commission revisit the decision made in the *Triennial Review* ending line sharing. The court in *USTA I* never declared the practice itself to be an overreach of Commission authority under the Act, only the Commission's specific impairment analysis. With a new hyper-local geographic approach to market power analysis, line sharing will certainly be a justifiable policy under Section 251 authority.

## Getting the Act Back on Track: Using Section 706 to Promote Competition

Section 706 of the 1996 Act directs the Commission to "determine whether advanced telecommunications capability is being deployed to all Americans in a reasonable and timely fashion." The Act specifically defines the term advanced telecommunications capability "as high-speed, switched, broadband telecommunications capability that enables users to originate and receive highquality voice, data, graphics, and video telecommunications using any technology." If the Commission determines this deployment is not reasonable and timely, it is to "take immediate action to accelerate deployment of such capability by removing barriers to infrastructure investment and by promoting competition in the telecommunications market."

The Commission has issued five Section 706 reports, all stating that the deployment of *advanced telecommunications capability* was being deployed to *all* Americans in a reasonable and timely fashion.<sup>326</sup> However, each of these reports ignored the statutory language of the Act and the intent of Congress by focusing on the deployment of *non-dial-up* Internet services, and not *advanced telecommunications* services.<sup>327</sup> A proper analysis of deployment based upon the actual language of Section 706 could only reasonably conclude that deployment of advanced telecommunications capability to all Americans is neither reasonable nor timely.

Changes to the law made under the Broadband Data Improvement Act now require that Section 706 reports be issued annually, as opposed to periodically. As a part of its formulation of a national broadband strategy, the Commission should rule that the Section 706 test is not being met. This declaration will confer upon the FCC

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>326</sup> Inquiry Concerning the Deployment of Advanced Telecommunications Capability to All Americans in a Reasonable and Timely Fashion and Possible Steps to Accelerate Such Deployment Pursuant to Section 706 of the Telecommunications Act of 1996, CC Docket No. 98-146, Report, 14 FCC Rcd 2398 (1999) (First 706 Report); CC Docket No. 98-146, Second Report, 15 FCC Rcd 20913 (2000) (Second 706 Report); CC Docket No. 98-146, Report, 17 FCC Rcd 2844 (2002) (Third 706 Report); Availability of Advanced Telecommunications Capability in the United States, GN Docket No. 04-54, Fourth Report to Congress, 19 FCC Rcd 20540 (2004) (Fourth 706 Report); GN Docket No. 07-45, Fifth Report to Congress, 23 FCC Rcd 9615 (2008) (Fifth Report). It's worth noting that the last Section 706 report issued under Chairman Powell (Fourth Report) is a glossy brochure, departing from the normal legal format of the other reports.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>327</sup> We use the term "non-dial-up Internet access" to mean any "always-on" means of connecting to the Internet that does not involve the use of a "dial-up" modem (a form of connection that involves the use of a telephone line and a modem, in which the user creates a link with an ISP via a "handshake," and which has a maximum symmetrical connection speed of 56 kbps); or does not involve the use of BRI ISDN technology (Basic Rate Interface Integrated Services Digital Network), which is also conducted over traditional copper telephone networks, with two 64 kbps channels, capable of carrying voice or data packets over the public switched telephone network (PSTN). In general, non-dial-up technologies include traditional wireline (T1, T3, DS-1, DS-3, OC-n, Ethernet), DSL, cable modem, fiber-to-the-home, third generation wireless (3G), Wi-Fi, Wi-Max, satellite (in some cases), and broadband over powerline (BPL).

broad authority to promote competition in the broadband market, without having to reclassify broadband Internet access service.<sup>328</sup>

The Commission's focus for the national broadband plan should be on promoting competition where it is lacking, by any means necessary. This means promoting both inter-modal and intra-modal platform competition — that is, competition between different technologies, and competition within certain technologies from the incumbent provider and wholesale providers. Reclassifying broadband as an information service with a telecommunications service transmission component will enable the FCC to surgically apply regulatory competition tools such as open access policies. Similarly, the FCC's Title I ancillary authority and authority under Section 706 empowers the Commission to impose such pro-competitive rules even without regulatory reclassification. The Commission should also consider other mechanisms to promote competition, such as cable modem ISP leased access pursuant to Section 612 of the Act. Though the FCC ruled in 1999 that this section did not apply to ISP services, we believe that the explosion in online video and the emergence of the Internet as a horizontal video distribution platform warrant a rethinking of this decision.

The Commission's national broadband plan must end the long practice of sweeping reality under the rug. There is now so little competition in American broadband markets that network operators have no incentive to build highcapacity lines throughout the country. Consequently, most U.S. consumers are stuck using the same slow and expensive broadband connections, while users in other countries enjoy connections that are far faster and cheaper than those deployed here. There are some encouraging signs in some markets of fiber and DOCSIS 3.0 deployments. But these markets are few and far between, and these incremental developments may be too little, too late.

The Commission's national broadband plan needs to be aggressive in its pursuit of market competition. At the same time, it has to be practical. The 1996 Act was written for a monopoly world. Perhaps not all of its provisions are appropriate for today's duopoly world. In some cases, the benefits of fostering intra-modal competition may not be worth the costs (mostly in terms of the inevitable litigious push back from industry). However, the Commission should not abdicate its responsibility under the law to promote intra-modal competition in the local markets where new entrants are "impaired" under the standard of Section 251 of the 1996 Act.<sup>329</sup> Some markets may warrant heavy regulatory intervention, while others will not. But this is an empirical question, not a question of political

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>328</sup> Even as it declared cable modem and wireline broadband to be pure information services, the Commission also implied that these services are governed by Section 706. See e.g. *Cable Modem Declaratory Ruling, supra* note 115, at 70, stating, "Most cable modem service fits within our definition of advanced telecommunications capability because it affords the user the ability to send and receive information at speeds higher than 200 kbps."

<sup>329</sup> See supra note 81.

feasibility. Now is not the time to make artificial declarations that some ideas are off the table and narrowly focus on particular proposals.

#### Getting the Act Back on Track: Promoting Platform Competition

The "faith-based" broadband policy of the past eight years relied heavily on the prediction that a third-platform competitive alternative would eventually appear to tame the anti-competitive instincts of the phone and cable duopoly. It's clear that this hope has yet to be realized. Currently, mobile wireless has the most potential. Yet horizontal integration in this market, increasing consolidation, and the fact that consumers don't see mobile as a substitute for fixed broadband services make it highly unlikely that this platform will be the market savior.<sup>330</sup> Third-party, lastmile deployment of fixed wireline services (i.e., "overbuilding") like cable modem or fiber optics is an uneconomical prospect in almost all markets. Residential CLEC copper-based facilities competition simply does not exist; and where incumbents are deploying fiber, they are often simultaneously removing the existing copper wire, eliminating this as a possible future competitive platform.<sup>331</sup> Satellite is a niche solution for remote rural areas; it is not a serious platform alternative to the much faster cable modem and fiber-optic wireline services. And broadband over powerline, which never had more than 5,000 customers, may soon fade away and be a historical footnote.332

Thus, the only viable new competitive platform alternative is fixed wireless. Yet we've not seen widespread deployment of residential fixed Wi-Fi or Wi-Max services. Clearwire, a joint venture between Sprint, Google, Comcast and other companies, has promised to deploy fixed and mobile Wi-Max services capable of delivering 6 to 10 Mbps downstream to half of the U.S. population by 2010.<sup>333</sup> However, the company has slowed down the pace of its deployment, and its future viability as a legitimate competitor to the telco-cable juggernaut is uncertain.<sup>334</sup>

<sup>330</sup> See e.g. Applications of Cellco Partnership d/b/a Verizon Wireless and Atlantis Holdings LLC For Consent to Transfer Control of Licenses, WT Docket No. 08-95, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 23 FCC Rcd 17444 (2008) (Verizon-Alltel Merger Order). See also e.g. In the matter of Applications of AT&T Wireless Services, Inc. and Cingular Wireless Corporation, et al., WT Docket No. 04-70, Memorandum Opinion and Order, 19 FCC Rcd 21522 (2004) (Cingular-AT&T Wireless Acquisition Order).

<sup>331</sup> For example, in 2006, Verizon issued one FCC-mandated copper retirement notice. In the first quarter of 2008, it issued 98 such notices. See Kelly M. Teal, "Copper Retirement Notices Stack Up - CLECs Ask FCC for Formal Review," *XChange Magazine*, June 29, 2007.

<sup>332</sup> See e.g. Jennifer Buske, "Manassas Preserves Broadband Program — Funds to Continue While Service Is Studied," Washington Post, April 16, 2009.

<sup>333</sup> Current Clearwire service only offers up to 2 Mbps downstream, 256 kbps upstream. However, the company has claimed its 4G Wi-Max product will be able to burst up to 10 Mbps in fixed settings, and up to 6 Mbps in mobile settings. See e.g. "Clearwire Shows Off Mobile Wi-Max In San Fran," *DSL Reports*, Sept. 11, 2008. See also Ray Le Maistre, "Sprint, Clearwire Create \$14.5B WiMax Giant," *Light Reading*, May 7, 2008.

<sup>334</sup> *See* Amy Thompson, "Clearwire Funding Gap May Put Backers' Plans on Hold," *Bloomberg*, Feb. 11, 2009.

One challenge facing the company, and, indeed, facing any company wishing to get into the ISP business, is the cost of data transport, or "backhaul."<sup>335</sup> "It's what I call the elephant in the room that nobody talks about," said Clearwire CTO John Saw. "The backhaul is probably the highest cost of deploying the network."<sup>336</sup>

If the Commission is going to make inter-modal competition a centerpiece of its national broadband plan, then it is going to have to be aggressive about helping new providers build viable businesses. New entrants can put up wireless antennas, but they have to be able to carry traffic back-and-forth to the Internet. In many cases, the only available transport option is high-capacity lines offered by the local incumbent phone company. First and foremost, this means the Commission must take a close look at the special access, middlemile and enterprise transport markets. As discussed above, the Commission's past deregulatory actions in these markets have been disastrous for competition. Special access rates of return are above 700 percent in some markets, and there is little data to suggest competition is any more effective in the enterprise market. This is akin to a small businessman trying to open a grocery store, and the only supplier of beef, dairy, poultry and produce for this new grocery store is Safeway. In such a world, it would be hard to imagine Safeway doing anything to help out the little guy.

Recent technology advances have enabled carriers to use microwave technologies to transport backhaul data. These advances are important, because not having to buy expensive transport services from the local monopoly phone company, and not having to lay fiber optic cables for transport can bring considerable cost savings. However, these high-frequency transmissions require licensed spectrum and are point-to-point and thus subject to geographic constraints and environmental interference. In the cases where unlicensed spectrum is used for backhaul (such as the 5.8 GHz band), the potential for interference limits the reliability of these links. The Commission should promote the availability of spectrum for high-capacity backhaul but also recognize its limitations.

Ultimately, turning the dream of platform competition into a reality will require aggressive FCC action to lower barriers to entry for new technologies. This will

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>335</sup> To understand the importance of the "backhaul" (or "enterprise" or "middle-mile" or "special access") markets, think of starting an ISP business as opening a bar. When you open your bar, you incur considerable startup costs, from leasing the commercial space, to buying shelving, signs, freezers and other equipment. But you still need a "supply chain" of liquor and beer. Fortunately, if you are opening a bar, you have many suppliers to choose from for any given product. But if you are starting an ISP, you can build your "store" (i.e., your local network running to your customers' homes), but you still need a supplier of the "product" that you are going to sell to the public (i.e., bandwidth connected to the Internet backbone). For the startup ISP, there is often just one single supplier of the "product" — the local monopoly phone company — and in most cases, it is completely unrestrained by regulations in what they can charge. So it's like wanting to open a bar, but the only place you could open it was right next to a competing bar owned by the only company that manufactures and supplies liquor.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>336</sup> Dan Jones, "Clearwire's Backhaul Bet," Unstrung, May 16, 2008.

require the Commission tackling the problem on multiple fronts. The FCC first should reverse all of the enterprise broadband forbearance orders and apply a narrower market analysis. It should also revisit and re-engineer its special access pricing flexibility regime and impose some pricing discipline in this monopoly market.

The Commission must expand the availability of unlicensed spectrum to encourage deployment by small-business ISPs. The greatest success of recent broadband policies is Wi-Fi operating on unlicensed spectrum. The Commission's recent move to expand the availability of unlicensed spectrum by opening up the unassigned television channels (also known as "white spaces") for wireless broadband is a great step forward.<sup>337</sup> But the new FCC must ensure that this effort is seen through to the end and not derailed by the self-serving actions of incumbent providers or broadcasters.

The Commission will also need to continue its innovative hybrid "license-lite" approach adopted in the 3.65 GHz spectrum orders.<sup>338</sup> And it will need to explore innovative alternatives to auctions for licensed spectrum, such as revenue-sharing models, to ensure that new entrants are able to effectively compete with today's mobile giants. Any new spectrum policy would benefit from opening new bands for licensed commercial use or opportunistic sharing. In particular, the NTIA should perform a thorough analysis of government spectrum holdings to determine if any of those frequencies can be made available for broadband deployment.<sup>339</sup>

No single policy will bring the appropriate level of competition needed to make our broadband market all that it should be. It will require many different initiatives aimed at different levels of the broadband market to accomplish the goals as set forth in Section 706. To deliver consumers the types of 100 Mbps connections that are commonplace in Japan, the U.S. market will need vigorous, multi-modal competition — that is, competition between delivery platforms (e.g., DSL, cable and wireless) as well as competition within delivery platforms.

<sup>339</sup> Sen. John Kerry (D-Mass.), along with Sens. Olympia Snowe (R-Maine), Bill Nelson (D-Fla.) and Roger Wicker (R-Miss.) recently introduced legislation that would make this happen. See "Radio Spectrum Inventory Act," S.649, 111th Congress (2009). See also J.H. Snider, "The Art of Spectrum Lobbying: America's \$480 Billion Spectrum Giveaway, How it Happened, and How to Prevent it From Recurring," New America Foundation (2007).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>337</sup> See Unlicensed Operation in the TV Broadcast Bands, Additional Spectrum for Unlicensed Devices Below 900 MHz and in the 3 GHz Band, ET Docket Nos. 04-186, 02-380, Second Report and Order and Memorandum Opinion and Order, 23 FCC Rcd 16807 (2008) (Whitespaces Order).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>338</sup> In the 3.65 GHz band, the Commission established a "licensing-lite" or non-exclusive licensing approach for Wi-Max providers. This process essentially consists of users registering with the Commission for non-exclusive use of the spectrum. See *Wireless Operations in the 3650-3700 MHz Band; Rules for Wireless Broadband Services in the 3650-3700 MHz Band*, ET Docket No. 04-151, Report and Order and Memorandum Opinion and Order, 20 FCC Rcd 6502 (2005) (*3.65GHz Order*); also *Wireless Operations in the 3650-3700 MHz Band; Rules for Wireless Broadband Services in the 3650-3700 MHz Band*, ET Docket No. 04-151Memorandum Opinion and Order, 22 FCC Rcd 10421 (2007) (*3.65GHz Order on Reconsideration*).

The United States cannot and should not bet its digital future on one form of competition.

Not all of these changes will be supported by the incumbent industries. But it is essential that the FCC recognize that the short-term financial interests of dominant firms must not be permitted to overshadow the larger national interest in charting a successful path for our digital future.

#### Conclusion

Congress provided the FCC with a blueprint for competition, deployment, innovation and consumer protection in 1996. But over the past several years, the Commission has shown nothing but contempt for the public interest. It has shown an indifference to the plight of those on the wrong side of the digital divide and has completely abdicated its responsibility to protect consumers from the abuses of market power. The FCC has ignored the mountains of evidence that our broadband markets are concentrated, anti-competitive, and fundamentally broken. At every turn, the Commission has overreached — removing important consumer protections and leaving nothing in their place.

This record of abject failure must end now. The new FCC must use the opportunity of the national broadband plan to signal a new direction. No mistake is so catastrophic that it cannot be undone. We must look to salvage those policies that have yielded some benefit and reverse the rest. We must look to innovative and creative ideas to offer up new choices and alternatives.

The status quo is unacceptable. If we watch and wait, trusting that today's artificially constrained marketplace will magically solve the broadband problem, we will see America slip further behind the rest of the world and widen the digital divide. The data and evidence of our broadband problems are clear and irrefutable. We continue to have large gaps in broadband service across the nation. Worse still, the networks we do have are slower, more expensive, and less competitive than the global leaders in broadband performance.

The optimistic predictions about mobile wireless broadband do not appear to hold any real promise of a viable "third pipe." Indeed, competition in the special access and enterprise markets is even worse than in the residential duopoly broadband market. Meanwhile, network operators are following the demands of quarterly returns — investing in networks where costs are lowest and profits highest and leaving the rest of the market behind. Incumbents are also busy hatching plans to dismantle the open, neutral marketplace for commercial applications and political speech to squeeze out higher revenues. And carriers have only offered selfinterested solutions to our universal service problems — none of which will help bring rural and low-income Americans robust next-generation broadband services. So the task falls before the new Commission to solve these problems. This is no easy feat, as the actions of the past decade have left an indelible scar on our communications market. But instead of working around the edges, the new Commission must aggressively tackle the work of formulating a national broadband plan. This plan should be a broad platform of initiatives that addresses the complexity of the issues and maximizes the potential for both near- and longterm success. The plan should focus on enhancing both inter- and intra-modal competition. And the plan should make protecting competition and speech in the content and applications markets a top priority.

The national broadband plan should be designed around aspirations to particular social and economic outcomes, not the business models of the incumbent telecommunications carriers. The first goal should be the universal deployment of robust next-generation broadband services. The second goal should be the creation of a competitive marketplace that delivers affordable broadband. And the third goal should be enhancing the openness, speed, coverage and reliability of next-generation communications networks.

The vision for our national broadband plan must be bold, comprehensive and ambitious. The FCC needs to change course and turn away from the conventional political wisdom of complacent incrementalism and embrace a policy agenda that finally turns the promise of the Communications Act into a reality for all Americans.

# PART TWO: Journalism

#### CHANGING MEDIA: PUBLIC INTEREST POLICIES FOR THE DIGITAL AGE

# Chapter 7 SAVING THE NEWS

By Victor Pickard, Josh Stearns & Craig Aaron

### INTRODUCTION: JOURNALISM IN CRISIS

Journalism is a public good. As a society, we all benefit from quality news and information. But like many public goods, journalism has always been heavily subsidized. The subsidy model that prevailed for the past century — advertising-supported journalism — appears to be dying. If current trends continue, America could soon embark on an unprecedented social experiment by becoming the first advanced democracy to leave wide sectors of society and entire geographic regions without a fully functional, professional press. We are venturing into uncharted territory.

Hardly a day goes by without another obituary for the newspaper industry. Hemorrhaging jobs, subscribers and advertising revenue, news organizations are dismantling foreign, Washington and statehouse bureaus.<sup>1</sup> Nearly 16,000 journalists and newspaper employees lost their jobs last year, and more than 8,000 employees have been sacked in the first four months of 2009.<sup>2</sup> Major dailies already have disappeared or been severely shrunk: The *Rocky Mountain News* shut down after 150 years, the *Seattle Post-Intelligencer* went online-only and let go all but a handful of employees, and smaller papers like the *Ann Arbor News* are closing their doors almost every week. Other major newspaper companies are declaring bankruptcy, including the Tribune Co., owner of the *Los Angeles Times* and the *Chicago Tribune*, and Philadelphia Newspapers LLC, owner of the *Philadelphia Inquirer* and the *Daily News*. The *New York Times* has threatened to shutter the *Boston Globe*, and many other major papers verge on insolvency.<sup>3</sup> It is likely that a major city will soon be without a daily newspaper.<sup>4</sup>

<sup>3</sup> Robert Gavin and Robert Weisman, "Times Co. Threatens to Shut Down Globe," Boston Globe, April 3, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Richard Perez-Pena, "Big News in Washington, but Far Fewer Cover It," New York Times, Dec. 18, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> For a running tally of job losses in the newspaper industry, see http://graphicdesignr.net/papercuts/. See also "U.S. Newsroom Employment Declines," American Society of News Editors, April 16, 2009, http://www.asne.org/index.cfm?id=7323; Jennifer Saba, "Newsroom Employment Drops to Lowest Level Since 1978 — But Online Jobs Up," *Editor & Publisher*, April 16, 2009. The bloodletting has accelerated over the past several years. According to a 2007 report by Challenger, Gray & Christmas, 17,809 media jobs were lost in 2006, an 88 percent rise over the previous year. See Ann Becker, "Old Media, New Media," Broadcasting & Cable, Feb.25, 2007. By late 2008, the industry was in a "tailspin." See David Olinger, "Ad Losses Send Industry into a Tailspin," *Denver Post*, Dec. 5, 2008. By early 2009, the situation had surpassed the most dire predictions made just months earlier. See Lynda V. Mapes, "Seattle P-I's Expected Closure a Sign of the Times," *Seattle Times*, March 10, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Mark Fitzgerald, "Several Cities Could Have No Daily Paper as Soon as 2010, Credit Rater Says," *Editor & Publisher*, Dec. 3, 2008.



#### Figure 1: Newsroom Employment

\*Online journalists counted in the survey for the first time in 2007. Source: American Society of Newspaper Editors

Not just newspapers are failing. Recent evidence suggests both network and local television are facing severe downturns as well, and magazines are downsizing and closing.<sup>5</sup> Internet reporting still defies profitability. Although some ethnic media and some smaller newspapers are weathering the downturn, cutbacks across the board mean fewer reporters on the beat, less investigative journalism, more syndication, and an overall homogenization of the news.<sup>6</sup> This exacerbates a trend in which much of TV journalism has devolved into ambulance-chasing sensationalism, and cable news has elevated shrill commentary over original reporting.

Across the industry, diverse voices are disappearing from the airwaves and broadsheets in unprecedented numbers. The American Society of News Editors' 2009 survey showed that journalism job cuts are hitting people of color particularly hard. Of the nearly 6,000 journalists who lost their jobs in 2008, 854 were people of color, leaving the percentage of minorities in newsrooms at just 13.4 percent.<sup>7</sup> Meanwhile, Sally Lehrman writes in the *Boston Globe*, "More than 42 percent of print newsrooms across the country employ no black, Asian American, Latino, or American Indian journalists at all."<sup>8</sup> While ethnic media in major urban areas like Los Angeles and New York may

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> See the State of the News Media 2009, Pew Project for Excellence in Journalism, http://www. stateofthenewsmedia.com/2009/index.htm; A recent report found that nationwide, local television news stations slashed 4.3 percent – or 1,200 – newsroom jobs in 2008. See Radio-Television News Directors Association, "Television News Jobs and Salaries Decline As Amount of News Increases, RTNDA/Hofstra University Survey Shows," April 19, 2009. See also, David Carr, "Portfolio Magazine Shut, a Victim of Recession," *New York Times*, April 27, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Mandalit del Barco, "Ethnic Outlets Survive in Sinking Media Market," National Public Radio, April 7, 2009, http://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyld=102802880 ; see also Alberto Vourvoulias, "Interview: Secret Success," *On The Media*, March 13, 2009, http://www.onthemedia. org/transcripts/2009/03/13/03

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> "U.S. Newsroom Employment Declines," The American Society of News Editors, April 16, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Sally Lehrman, "The Danger of Losing the Ethnic Media," Boston Globe, March 5, 2009.

be doing better, in the near future, many groups in rural areas and smaller cities are at risk of losing the only media outlets that cover the issues facing their communities or that report in their language.<sup>9</sup>



Figure 2: Minority Journalists

These are all symptoms of the deeper crisis that confronts us: Journalism as an institution is collapsing before our eyes, a crisis that goes beyond the demise of newspapers to strike at the foundations of democratic self-governance. When a major news organization closes, civic engagement suffers.<sup>10</sup> America still needs the public good that is quality journalism: in-depth, investigative stories like Watergate and the Pentagon Papers in the past or the more recent coverage of the AIG bonus fiasco and the neglect of veterans at Walter Reed Hospital, to name just a few examples. It is a truism that without a vibrant press, democracy falters: A society without journalism is a society that invites corruption.<sup>11</sup> The stakes, therefore, could not be higher. Understanding how this crisis happened will help frame our approach toward possible solutions.

#### The Perfect Storm

Traditional media, especially newspapers, have been battered by a perfect storm, as the rise of the Internet and the decline of their local advertising monopoly

<sup>9</sup> Terence Chea, "Ethnic Press Stung by Recession, Advertising Drop," Associated Press, March 29, 2009.

<sup>10</sup> Sam Schulhofer-Wohl and Miguel Garrido, "Do Newspapers Matter? Evidence from the Closure of The Cincinnati Post," *National Bureau of Economic Research*, NBER Working Paper No. 14817, March 2009, http://www.nber.org/papers/w14817

<sup>11</sup> Paul Starr, "Goodbye to the Age of Newspapers (Hello to a New Era of Corruption)," *The New Republic*, March 4, 2009. Alicia Adserý, Charles Boix and Mark Payne, "Are You Being Served? Political Accountability and Quality of Government," *Journal of Law, Economics and Organization*, Oxford University Press, vol. 19(2), pages 445-490, October 2003; James Rainey, "Newspaper Cuts Open Door to More Political Trickery," *Los Angeles Times*, March 20, 2009; David Simon, "In Baltimore, No One Left to Press the Police." *Washington Post*, March 1, 2009. converged with the recent economic downturn.<sup>12</sup> The advertising-supported model of journalism that many assumed to be the natural source of news revenue throughout the 20th century is now collapsing. The numbers are staggering: Ad revenue has been down 23 percent across the industry in the past two years and may plummet by more than 30 percent this year, with even greater declines predicted for 2010.<sup>13</sup> While newspapers still rely on print advertising for 90 percent of their revenue, advertisers pay much less for online ads to reach their target audiences, and classified ads are now available for free on Web sites like craigslist. Although newspaper readership overall has never been higher as more people read news online, online ad revenue makes up just a small percentage of newspaper earnings.<sup>14</sup>

It is important to emphasize that many of the media industry's wounds are self-inflicted, the result of bad business decisions and failed strategy. Instead of investing the mega-profits they were making just a few years ago into future news operations, publicly traded media conglomerates like Tribune, Gannett and McClatchy ran amok in their buying sprees, sacrificing journalism for ever-higher quarterly returns to satisfy Wall Street's increasing profit expectations. Now these companies are so deeply in debt and overleveraged, they're on the verge of shutting down or being pawned off to private equity firms that will break them down and sell them for scrap.

The industry's "dirty secret" is that newspaper properties are still largely profitable.<sup>15</sup> McClatchy's newspapers saw a 21 percent profit margin in 2008. Yet the company still cut its work force by nearly a third in the past year as it struggled to finance the \$2 billion it owes from acquiring Knight Ridder in 2006.<sup>16</sup> Gannett's newspaper holdings enjoyed an 18 percent profit margin last year, with some papers earning as much as 42.5 percent.<sup>17</sup> Nevertheless, Gannett slashed 3,000 jobs and forced employees to take an unpaid week-long furlough while the

<sup>14</sup> State of the News Media 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>12</sup> The authors wish to acknowledge and thank their colleague Joseph Torres of Free Press for his contributions to this paper, especially his research on the history and nature of the newspaper crisis.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> State of the News Media 2009; "Media Get More Bad News," MarketWatch, March 12, 2009; Richard Perez-Pena, "Newspaper Ad Revenue Could Fall as Much as 30 Percent," New York Times, April 14, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> Greg Mitchell interview on MSNBC, March 8, 2009. Available on the *E & P Pub*, http://www. eandppub.com/2009/03/ep-editor-on-msnbc-friday-night.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Nat Ives, "It's Not Newspapers in Peril; It's Their Owners," *Ad Age*, Feb. 23, 2009. See also, Craig Aaron and Joseph Torres, "Consolidation Won't Save the Media," *The Guardian*, March 26, 2009. http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/cifamerica/2009/mar/26/pelosi-media-consolidation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> "Documents Reveal Double-Digit Profit Margins at Scores of Papers Now on Verge of Massive Layoffs," *Gannett Blog*, Nov. 28, 2008. http://gannettblog.blogspot.com/2008/11/documents-reveal-double-digit-profit.html

company's top executives received six-figure bonuses.<sup>18</sup> Even now, many Tribune papers remain highly profitable, and the company as a whole earned a 5 percent profit margin in its newspaper division for the first three quarters of 2008, before declaring bankruptcy because it could no longer manage its enormous debt.<sup>19</sup>





Percent declines in circulation by six-month period

Source: Pew Project for Excellence in Journalism/Deutsche Bank Securities

It is difficult to feel sorry for newspaper owners when much of the media industry's current predicament is the result of greed (as well as a failure of political will among policymakers to enforce media ownership regulations). Moreover, these undue commercial pressures consistently resulted in a degraded product that failed spectacularly to adequately cover life-and-death issues, from the run-up to the Iraq war to the recent economic meltdown.<sup>20</sup> Nevertheless, while blogs are carving out an increasingly important role in shaping and reporting the news, and innovative online journalism ventures are expanding across the nation, the overwhelming majority of reporting, whether online, broadcast or cable, still originates with

<sup>19</sup> Richard Perez-Pena, "Tribune Company Seeks Bankruptcy Protection," New York Times, Dec. 8, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> Richard Perez-Pena, "Gannett to Cut 10 Percent of Workers as Its Profit Slips," *New York Times* Oct. 28, 2008; Richard Perez-Pena, "Gannett to Furlough Workers for Week," *New York Times*, Jan. 15, 2009; Randy Turner, "Gannett Executives Receive Nearly \$2 Million In Bonuses, Golden Parachute, Amid Layoffs and Foldings," *Huffington Post*, March 18, 2009. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/randy-turner/gannett-executives-receiv\_b\_176435.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Recent years have witnessed innumerable academic studies documenting how media have provided inadequate coverage of important social issues. For an excellent study of how mainstream media failed to sufficiently cover key foreign and domestic policy issues, see Lance Bennett, Regina Lawrence and Steven Livingston. *When the Press Fails: Political Power and the News Media from Iraq to Katrina.* (Chicago: University of Chicago Press), 2007.

newspapers. Given this current state of affairs, if we were to stand by and allow these bad financial decisions to run their course, as many have suggested, we face the distinct possibility of losing any semblance of quality journalism — and countless seasoned journalists — for many years to come.

#### A Policy Problem

As with the current banking crisis, the media meltdown was aided by idle regulators who looked the other way while big media companies swallowed up local news outlets in a feeding frenzy of mergers and acquisitions. If some of these deals had been prevented or restructured by vigilant regulators, many bankrupt newspapers might still be viable. Bad policy decisions in Washington — influenced by intense lobbying and hefty campaign contributions — undoubtedly made this situation much worse. It will take good policy decisions to reshape the media system and salvage journalism.

But so far, there has been little discussion about the policies needed to foster quality journalism and give communities the news and information they require. And those in the position to make changes or with the most at stake in the outcome, whether policymakers, public interest advocates or journalists themselves, either failed to grasp the structural nature of this crisis or failed to recognize it as a policy problem. Further undercutting chances for broad-based support for imaginative alternatives is a dominant frame that sees the demise of newspapers as a natural progression. According to this view, the newspaper, like the horse and buggy, has outlived its utility. The market has spoken, and new technologies will lead the way. Another school - no less adamant - blames the Internet for all of the industry's woes, as if the Web could be put back in the bottle. And skeptics from across the political spectrum see professional journalism as a flawed system unworthy of saving. Others rightly believe this crisis offers no easy solutions, especially given current economic conditions. Although it is true that no magic bullet exists to immediately solve the journalism crisis, to resign ourselves to fatalism, given the stakes, is simply not an option. So what is to be done?

Although this crisis calls for immediate action, there are at least four hurdles that we must negotiate in our push toward addressing the journalism crisis. First, many people hold professional journalism today in such low regard that they even welcome its demise. This "let it burn" approach both neglects the fact that journalism is indispensable for any democratic society, and it mistakenly takes mainstream commercial media's present form as the inevitable product of professional journalism. As the authors of *Taking Stock* noted eight years ago: "Newspapers are increasingly a reflection of what the advertisers tell the newspapers some of us want, which is what the financial markets tell the newspapers they want."<sup>21</sup> However, different institutional structures could

<sup>21</sup> Gilbert Cranberg, Randall Bezanson, John Soloski, *Taking Stock: Journalism and the Publicly Traded Newspaper Company*, (Ames: Iowa State University Press), 2001.

presumably produce better forms of journalism, especially alternatives not solely dependent on advertising or beholden to Wall Street's quarterly pressures. Now is our opportunity to experiment with new models.

A second barrier to solving the journalism crisis is that many people believe the inexorable power of the Internet naturally led to journalism's current predicament and, therefore, the Internet will somehow magically replace journalism, either by way of the blogosphere or some other process. Beyond the fact that the Internet is only one of several contributors to the current crisis, this belief also ignores the reality that professional journalism requires an institutional and financial support system that is, at least for now, not provided by the Internet. Much of the blogosphere's commentary, while greatly enlivening political discourse, is still dependent on professional news organizations. And few bloggers, whether they're doing original reporting or just critiquing the mainstream media, are running profitable ventures. Moreover, despite many commentators' complacent assumption that people will just get their news from the Internet, any solution to the crisis that depends on Internet access excludes a significant swath of Americans, some 40 percent of whom don't have broadband service at home. For example, former Slate editor Michael Kinsley argues in the Washington Post that the loss of newspapers isn't a problem because, "More people are spending more time reading news and analysis than ever before. They're just doing it online."22 Such statements assume that everyone —at least, everyone that matters — has a computer, has broadband access, and has the digital literacy necessary to sort, evaluate and engage diverse and competing news sources online.

A third related hurdle to solving the crisis is that many commentators, despite abundant evidence of market failure around us, believe the implosion of newspapers is a healthy, albeit messy, side effect of the market's creative destruction. According to this argument, there will be news when and where there is a market for it. Kinsley, again, subscribes to this view. In the same op-ed, he concludes: "If General Motors goes under, there will still be cars. And if the *New York Times* disappears, there will still be news."<sup>23</sup> These blasé "do nothing" arguments assume that if we just sit back and let the markets work, the news will continue. This notion neglects both the government's role to date in shaping the current system, as well as the clear need for government action if a public good — public service journalism — is not delivered by the invisible hand of the market.

Finally, a major hurdle exists in the minds of policymakers, advocates and journalists who simply fail to think of the crisis as a policy issue. This issue is perhaps the most difficult to overcome given that clear and simple policy solutions do not exist. Addressing the crisis will mostly likely require more than a single, easy fix. Policy solutions have been largely left out of the discussion in no small

23 Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Michael Kinsley, "Life After Newspapers," Washington Post, April 6, 2009.

part due to understandable concerns about "regulation." Yet media regulation has always been present; the federal government has been deeply involved with policies that enable freedom of the press since the dawn of the Republic.<sup>24</sup> Unfortunately, many rules often have benefited private interests over public needs. Furthermore, good public policy toward journalism also has been undercut by otherwise legitimate concerns about government regulating speech. Clearly, we should not tolerate government policies that restrict speech or favor particular speakers. But policies that *promote* speech of all kinds should be embraced. In fact, inherent to the First Amendment's guarantee of the freedom of the press is the responsibility of government to promote the widest possible dissemination of diverse viewpoints.



#### Figure 4: Number of U.S. Daily Newspapers

Weekday and Sunday editions, yearly increments, 1990-2007

Source: Editor and Publisher Yearbook data

Given the end of newspapers' local advertising monopoly and the exacerbating effects of media consolidation, it is clear that journalism must now be subsidized by other means. Neither the market nor technology alone will save journalism, but with the right nurturing from both public and private interests, alternative commercial and noncommercial models can flourish. In confronting today's crisis in journalism, we must draw from the wellspring that is the tradition of American innovation. This crisis calls for a period of vigorous experimentation with bold new models. To rescue journalism, now is not the time for piecemeal efforts or incremental reform, but rather structural interventions and systemic change. Government must step in not only to staunch losses, but also to provide the space

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> See Richard Johns, *Spreading the News: The American Postal System from Franklin to Morse* (Cambridge, Mass.: Harvard University Press), 1995. Another long standing example of government involvement in media is copyright law.

and resources for investment in long-term solutions. Just as government invests in medical research to heal the ails of the body, we need government to invest in experimentation with news models to heal the democratic ails of the body politic.

Fortunately, there are a number of structural alternatives from which to draw. A wide range of global, historical and contemporary models of the press can offer alternatives to commercial, advertising-supported media institutions. Many of these models share a common feature: public set-asides in the form of subsidies and other sustaining resources. Government subsidies and other state-driven efforts that aim to carve out a public space in U.S. society for a free and independent press have a long and rich history, ranging from postal subsidies to public broadcasting. This tradition is as American as apple pie, and it deserves a healthy booster shot now.

#### Time for a National Journalism Strategy

Debates about the public service responsibilities of news typically occur during times of crisis when relationships between the public, the state and the press are re-evaluated. Such moments afford fleeting windows of opportunity, as old institutions come under scrutiny and media debates spread beyond elite circles.<sup>25</sup> These periods often witness a sudden openness toward experimentation. The advertising model of journalism, structurally vulnerable from its beginning, is finally collapsing beneath the weight of its contradictions. Taking stock of viable alternatives, therefore, has become an imperative. We must develop a new system to pay for accurate, credible and verifiable journalism.

The genuine national concern over the future of journalism — including community organizing to save local papers before it's too late — has sparked several interesting and promising new ideas and projects. <sup>26</sup> But almost all of these projects are underfunded, under-resourced, and often competing for scarce advertising or foundation dollars. Without collaboration, they are not learning from one another, and even the best ideas may not survive in this uncertain economy. Instead, we need a broader strategy that can help assess best practices and that public and foundation dollars are being invested in projects that will result in the kind of journalism democratic societies require.

The crisis facing journalism is a national issue, and the need for news and information in our democracy is absolutely essential. Therefore, we need a national journalism strategy to coordinate government intervention, a wide variety of experiments, and a system-wide overhaul. To preserve what is still working (and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> For a discussion of these "critical junctures," see Robert W. McChesney, *Communication Revolution*. For an example of a critical juncture in the postwar 1940s that witnessed crises in journalism similar to the ones we are facing today, see Victor Pickard, *Media Democracy Deferred: The Postwar Settlement for U.S. Communications, 1945-49.* Ph.D. dissertation, University of Illinois, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> See, for example, the Supreme Court decision written by Justice Hugo Black in Associated Press v. United States, 326 U.S. 1, 20 (1945).

needed) in the current system and dispense with what is systemically flawed, any national journalism strategy must:

- → PROTECT THE FIRST AMENDMENT. Freedom of speech and freedom of the press are essential to a free society and a functioning democracy. Everyone should have the right to access and impart information and opinion through the media of their choice.
- → PRODUCE QUALITY COVERAGE. To self-govern in a democratic society, the public needs in-depth reporting on local issues as well as national and international affairs that is accurate, credible, and verifiable. Journalism should include and engage a diversity of voices and viewpoints.
- → PROVIDE ADVERSARIAL PERSPECTIVES. Reporting should hold the powerful accountable by scrutinizing the actions of government and corporations. Journalism should foster genuine debate about important issues.
- → PROMOTE PUBLIC ACCOUNTABILITY. Newsrooms should serve the public interest, not private or government aims, and should be treated as a public service, not a commodity. Journalism should be responsive to the needs of diverse and changing communities.
- → PRIORITIZE INNOVATION. Journalists should utilize new tools and technologies to report and deliver the news. The public needs journalism that crosses traditional boundaries and is accessible to the broadest range of people across platforms.

With these values in mind, and with an eye toward concrete solutions and viable political options, we provide in the following pages a preliminary survey of policy alternatives for journalism. An emphasis is placed on models that aim to generate financial and institutional support for skilled journalism, defined here as systematic newsgathering that seeks to generate information vital to local, regional and national democratic culture. In its ideal form, this kind of journalism aims to provide a forum for diverse voices and viewpoints, to keep a watchful eye trained on those in power, and to cover important social issues.

#### CHANGING MEDIA: PUBLIC INTEREST POLICIES FOR THE DIGITAL AGE

# Chapter 8 NEW IDEAS FOR CHALLENGING TIMES

# **EVALUATING THE NEW MODELS**

A number of alternative models — recent experiments, long-standing ventures and ideas yet to move beyond the blueprint phase — hold clues for what new press institutions and new forms of journalism may look like. The following analysis provides a brief inventory of models currently in operation or being discussed among concerned commentators. While some observers have been ringing the alarm bells for years, only recently has a consensus emerged about the nature of the crisis in journalism.<sup>27</sup> But while there is consensus that the economic downturn has converged with fundamental technological, cultural and ideological changes that are transforming the media, few agree on what should be done — or even can be done — about it. One conclusion is incontrovertible: To support new forms of reporting and new methods of distribution, we must think outside of current structures and beyond the current system. We cannot fix this problem by simply subsidizing or propping up old business models.

In the following pages, we briefly summarize some of the new ideas and specific policy proposals put forward to address the crisis in journalism, evaluating their likelihood of success, broader societal benefit and political viability. Some of these ideas have been heavily debated, while others remain untested and unexamined. The descriptions are organized according to six main categories: Nonprofit, Low-Profit and Cooperative Models; Community and Municipal Models; Foundation and Endowment Models; Public and Government Models; New Commercial Models; and Public Subsidies and Policy Changes. The main questions we address

<sup>27</sup> A number of noteworthy scholarly works have provided a structural critique of the press and suggested policy prescriptions. These include: C. Edwin Baker, *Media, Markets and Democracy.* New York: Cambridge University Press, 2002; C. Edwin Baker, *Media Concentration and Democracy. Why Ownership Matters.* New York: Cambridge University Press, 2007; Robert Picard, "Money, Media, and the Public Interest," pp. 337-350 in Geneva Overholser and Kathleen Hall Jamieson, eds., *The Press,* Oxford University Press, 2005; James Hamilton, *All the News That's Fit to Sell,* Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2006; Robert W. McChesney, *Communication Revolution: Critical Junctures and the Future of Media,* New York: New Press, 2007; Philip Meyer, *The Vanishing Newspaper: Saving Journalism in the Information Age,* Columbia, Mo: University of Missouri Press, 2004; Timothy E. Cook (Ed.), *Freeing the Presses: The First Amendment in Action,* Baton Rouge: Louisiana State University Press, 2005. Geneva Overholser, "On Behalf of Journalism: A Manifesto for Change," Annenberg Policy Center, 2006. Many of these scholars lay the intellectual groundwork for structural reform of institutions of the press, linking decreased quality of news to increased commercial pressures.

include: What models hold the most promise in terms of providing democratic journalism? Which are politically viable? What current or innovative policies can assist or hinder these new models?

#### Nonprofit, Low-Profit and Cooperative Models

The crisis now facing journalism has its roots in a commercial media model that prioritizes profit imperatives over other concerns. For a long time, many print newspapers produced unmatched profits — well beyond most Fortune 500 companies. But as corporate shareholders demanded higher returns and consistent growth, many newspaper companies took on massive amounts of debt to buy up other media properties. This fixation on the bottom line has adversely affected the quality of American news. In place of expensive investigative journalism and time-intensive beat reporting, newspaper executives have too often opted for cheap celebrity gossip or generic wire stories. Efforts to consistently increase profits have led to massive job cuts as well as the closing of bureaus in state capitals, Washington, D.C., and internationally, leaving a dangerous gap in our national media.

Much of the conversation about new models for journalism has focused on nonprofit or low-profit structures that might allow news organizations to focus on their public mission instead of just their stock prices. The key issue is whether new ownership structures and less pressure from Wall Street might allow media outlets to invest in serious journalism and in-depth reporting, striking a better balance between public needs and shareholder returns. These projects may be able to draw on successful innovations from other businesses — such as factories, farms, grocery stores and credit unions — to chart a new course. In this section, we have tried to capture the discussion that has been developing around these nonprofit, low-profit, worker-owned and cooperatively organized models.

#### Nonprofit Ownership

The nonprofit model has garnered significant attention for its potential to deemphasize profit-making and focus on producing news. Advocates for nonprofit news suggest that 501(c)(3) newsrooms (named for the part of the tax code that exempts these organizations from some federal taxes) could reorient around the idea of journalism as a public service. By taking the pressure off the bottom line, these nonprofit organizations may be able to invest more fully in the news product. While this idea has enjoyed renewed attention in the current debate about the future of news, nonprofit news outlets have existed for quite some time.

One of the most celebrated models is the *St. Petersburg Times*, which is actually a for-profit newspaper owned and operated by the nonprofit Poynter Institute. The Poynter Institute owns the shares of the Times Publishing Company, which in turn owns the *St. Petersburg Times, Congressional Quarterly* and several smaller publishing ventures. The paper covers all of its own operating expenses, pays taxes on its

profits, and even returns a dividend to the Poynter Institute.<sup>28</sup> Another prominent example is *The Guardian* in England, which is owned by the Scott Trust.<sup>29</sup> Similar nonprofit models — or for-profit ventures owned by nonprofits — exist in various forms elsewhere, including the *Christian Science Monitor*; the Manchester, N.H., *Union Leader; The Day* in New London, Conn.; the *Delaware State News*; and Alabama's *Anniston Star.*<sup>30</sup> Other longstanding examples of nonprofit news organizations include *Harper's Magazine, The Washington Monthly, Ms. Magazine* and *Mother Jones.*<sup>31</sup>

These successful models notwithstanding, the obvious challenge is transitioning commercial newspapers into nonprofit organizations. Promising first steps already have been made toward tweaking existing laws to encourage such new ownership structures. In March 2009, Maryland Sen. Ben Cardin introduced the Newspaper Revitalization Act.<sup>32</sup> This bill proposes changes to section 501 of the Internal Revenue Code to allow newspapers to be treated as if they were section 501(c)(3) organizations with "educational purposes." Under this bill, newspapers that meet certain criteria could qualify as nonprofit, tax-exempt organizations (somewhat similar to public broadcasters), which in turn would allow them to receive foundation funding and benefit from charitable giving. Having this tax-exempt status would in theory encourage charitable donations to newspapers by allowing for tax deductions.

To qualify for tax-exempt status, newspapers would have to publish "local, national, and international news stories of interest to the general public," and serve an educational purpose. Newspapers would still be able to run advertising as long as ad space does not exceed educational content. As Senator Cardin explains in a *Washington Post* op-ed, although newspapers would not be allowed to make political endorsements under this law, they would be permitted to "freely report on all issues, including political campaigns," and to "editorialize and take positions on issues affecting their communities." The bill would also allow advertising and subscription revenues to be tax-exempt, and contributions to support coverage or operations would be tax-deductible.<sup>33</sup> Senator Cardin's op-ed is perhaps overly

<sup>32</sup> For the full text of the bill, see http://cardin.senate.gov/pdfs/newspaperbill.pdf

<sup>33</sup> Benjamin L. Cardin, "A Plan to Save Our Free Press," Washington Post, April 3, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Douglas McCollam, "Somewhere East of Eden," *Columbia Journalism Review*, March/April 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> In Germany, there are a number of nonprofit newspaper models. The foundation-owned *Frankfurter Algemeine Zeitung* is widely regarded as the best German newspaper. The leftist *Die Tageszeitung* (TAZ) is run by a cooperative from which people can buy nonprofit shares. The TAZ remains one of Germany's major national newspapers. We thank NYU Professor Rod Benson for bringing many of these international models to our attention.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Charles Lewis, "The Nonprofit Road," *Columbia Journalism Review*, September/October 2007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> *Ibid.* Also see Tim Arango, "Mother Jones Tests Nonprofit Model in Race to Survive the Recession," *New York Times*, March 6, 2009. Other examples of nonprofit owners include *Consumer Reports*, owned by Consumers Union, a nonprofit advocacy organization founded in 1936. Other big special-interest magazines published by nonprofit organizations include *AARP The Magazine* (22.6 million subscribers) and *National Geographic* (5.4 million subscribers).

hopeful that "citizens or foundations in communities across the nation would be willing to step in and preserve their local papers." But Senator Cardin is absolutely correct in stating plainly what is at stake: "Newspapers provide a vital service. It is in the interest of our nation and good governance that we ensure their survival."<sup>34</sup>

Good intentions aside, one question about Cardin's bill is how many newspapers would actually go for this model. The veteran industry analyst Robert Picard has noted that the impact of the bill, implemented in its present form, may be limited. Picard suggests the bill would appeal to very few dailies and that most neighborhood and community papers will have difficulties complying with its content and advertising requirements. He also notes that "even with tax exempt status, the costs of creation, publishing, distribution of a newspaper probably cannot be covered by many publishers with a 50 percent ad limit, unless they are especially effective at raising charitable contributions over time."<sup>35</sup>

Another general concern about nonprofit newspapers is their inability to endorse candidates. On one hand, this has not been a major area of concern for nonprofit news organizations - they simply advocate for issues without specifically endorsing a candidate — but candidate endorsements are a longstanding tradition at newspapers. On the other hand, nonprofit status could make newspapers vulnerable to critics. It is not difficult to imagine corporations, politicians or political groups that have been offended by a paper going after that paper by challenging its nonprofit status on political grounds (i.e., complaining to the IRS that the paper is too conservative or liberal or is engaged in some kind of political agenda). In his Washington Post article, Senator Cardin acknowledges some of these limitations, but he argues that benefits such as tax-exempt advertising and subscription revenues and contributions from individuals and foundations might outweigh the restrictions, at least for some papers. "Converting to nonprofit status may not be the optimal choice for some newspapers," Cardin writes, "but this legislation would provide an alternative business model that could help many newspapers keep operating."36

Although by no means a panacea to newspapers' woes, Senator Cardin's bill is important because it recognizes many of the fundamental problems facing journalism and carves out an important role for federal policy in responding to the crisis. By introducing this bill, Senator Cardin began an important conversation about the federal government's interest in supporting journalism. However, the bill, which mandates that nonprofit newspapers produce local, national and international reporting, seems to exclude a range of important community and regional newspapers that produce vital reporting but do not focus on international

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> Robert Picard, "Analysis of the Newspaper Revitalization Act," *The Media Business*, Mar. 25, 2009. http://themediabusiness.blogspot.com/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>36</sup> Benjamin Cardin, "A Plan to Save Our Free Press," Washington Post, April 3, 2009.

affairs. Additionally, the bill privileges traditional, paper-based newspapers over newer online newsrooms, blogs and other forms of Internet journalism. For Senator Cardin's bill to be a truly forward-looking solution to the journalism crisis, it would need to be amended to account for the diverse and emergent models of journalism.

One of Sen. Cardin's harshest critics, *Slate* columnist Jack Shafer, equates the bill to "assisted care," and notes: "If you like NPR and PBS, which are always complaining about being underfinanced, you'd love weakling newspapers cobbling their budgets together from philanthropic donations, foundation grants, membership drives, and (who can't see this coming?) government subsidies."<sup>37</sup> Many detractors worry that the 501(c)3 model presents too many First Amendment concerns and might not even stand up if challenged in court. Other concerns focus on the possibility of newsrooms currying favor with their benefactors over the interests of their readers (though one could argue the commercial press is already doing this by accommodating Wall Street's interests). Furthermore, a news organization dependent on charity has obvious vulnerabilities, especially during a time when philanthropies are taking a financial hit. Indeed, these models do not completely insulate newspapers from market and advertising forces. The *St. Petersburg Times* has been conducting its own round of buyouts and cost-cutting, and it is seeking to sell *Congressional Quarterly*.<sup>38</sup>

Nonetheless, the history of nonprofit news outlets in America and abroad would suggest that some of these concerns are either overblown or easily addressed with the right structures and firewalls. In the end, one of the most important outcomes of these high-profile discussions of nonprofit ownership options may be a shift in public attitudes toward thinking of news media as public trusts that provide crucial public services necessary for a democratic society, instead of merely commodities to be bought and sold on the market.

#### L3Cs: A Low-Profit Alternative

One compelling alternative to running newspapers as nonprofits is the low-profit limited liability corporation, or L3C. The L3C is a type of limited liability company (LLC), a time-tested, for-profit business model that is organized and operated primarily to serve a charitable purpose, with profit a secondary concern. Although the L3C model has not yet been applied to newspapers, it could be an important new tool for saving not just newspapers, but all newsrooms. Bill Mitchell of the Poynter Institute explains that L3Cs address "a fundamental conflict of publicly traded news companies: the obligation to increase shareholder value while spending what it takes to provide communities with the journalism needed to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Jack Shafer, "Democracy's Cheat Sheet?" Slate.com, March 27, 2009. http://www.slate.com/ id/2214724/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Clifford Krauss, "Balancing Bottom Lines and Headlines," New York Times, Sept. 30, 2007.

inform civic life."<sup>39</sup> Indeed, the L3C promises advantages from both the nonprofit and for-profit worlds. "The L3C is different from a typical nonprofit because it can earn a return, but the social purpose must trump the financial purpose," explains Sally Duros, a former *Chicago Sun-Times* reporter, writing for *The Huffington Post*. "The idea of the Newspaper L3C is to bring back those journalistic contributions like neighborhood reporting, music reviews and book sections and make them part of the community service. And ads are part of the mix, too."<sup>40</sup>

As a type of LLC, L3Cs are set up to allow for a tiered investment structure in which different types of investment carry different levels of risk and potential return. Thus, the L3C can be organized to allow for a higher return to profit-seeking investors (e.g., institutional investors), and for lower returns to socially motivated investors or "venture philanthropists," whose concept of "return on investment" might include the accomplishment of socially worthwhile ends. Because investors in the L3C need not invest identically, the model is also attractive to private foundations, which are required to pay out at least 5 percent of their wealth annually for charitable purposes. While foundations typically structure these payments as grants, they also may structure them as "program-related investments" (PRIs) that are made by the foundation to advance its charitable purposes. By law, foundations are allowed to make PRIs in for-profit businesses that have a social benefit.<sup>41</sup> In an L3C, PRIs would make up the "junior tier" of investment – the capital at most risk in the venture – providing the L3C with the financial wherewithal to attract substantial additional capital from other investors.

In April 2008, Vermont became the first state to pass legislation formally establishing L3Cs as an official legal structure. Around 60 businesses have organized under the structure thus far in the state. In recent months, Michigan, Wyoming, Utah, North Dakota and the Crow Tribe in Montana have passed L3C laws, and laws in many other states are pending.<sup>42</sup> The creator of the L3C idea, Robert Lang, is working with state Sen. Jim Jacumin in North Carolina on L3Cs that would buy up factories and renovate them with environmental improvements and other efficiencies. The L3C would then lease the factories to struggling furniture manufacturers at a low rate, helping preserve local jobs and support the local economy. The L3C model has also been proposed as a possible option for biotech firms working on public health issues, carbon trading, housing for low-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>39</sup> Bill Mitchell, "L3Cs a 'Low Profit' Business Model for News," The Poynter Institute. Mar. 2, 2009 http://www.poynter.org/column.asp?id=131&aid=159320

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>40</sup> Sally Duros, "How to Save Newspapers," *The Huffington Post*," Feb. 9, 2009. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/sally-duros/how-to-save-newspapers\_b\_164849.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Mark Fitzgerald, "Prophet Motives," Editor & Publisher, March 1, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>42</sup> The legislation is pending in some form in Arkansas, California, Colorado, Connecticut, Georgia, Illinois, Massachusetts, Missouri, Montana, North Carolina, Oregon and Tennessee. Robert Lang, personal communication, April 24, 2009.

income and aging populations, and broadband deployment.<sup>43</sup> There's currently no federal statute for L3Cs, but Mitchell suggests that "just as many companies around the country incorporate in Delaware, you can register a Vermont L3C almost as easily from Burlington, Iowa, as Burlington, Vt."<sup>44</sup>

However, Lang argues that federal legislation "is essential" for L3Cs to apply broadly to newspapers because "historically, the IRS has not accepted newspapers as nonprofits."<sup>45</sup> In the 110th Congress, Lang worked with the Council on Foundations to promote the federal "Program-Related Promotion Act of 2008."<sup>46</sup> The draft federal legislation basically provides for a process by which a business — for example, an L3C newspaper — could receive advance IRS approval that below-market foundation investments in the business would qualify as program-related investments. This IRS approval would make the business more attractive to foundations as a potential recipient for limited charitable dollars, because the foundations would know in advance that their investments in the business would count toward fulfilling their annual payout requirement. The Council on Foundations has made the federal legislation a formal part of its platform for 2009 and is again working with Lang to promote L3Cs at the federal level. At this time, a bill has not yet been introduced in Congress. "L3Cs are an interesting mix of for-profit and nonprofit," says Bernie Lunzer, president of the Newspaper Guild. "This is not a bailout. This is a tool, but you'd still have to have financing and succeed on your own merits."47

Whereas proponents of the L3C model see advantages in spreading risk over many nonprofit organizations, businesses and community groups, some observers wonder if L3Cs are best-suited as a short-term strategy while the industry is in flux instead of as a long-term business model.<sup>48</sup> Others suggest that the L3C model has a lot of potential, but that there may need to be accompanying efforts to create incentives for the transition to the new model. Even for private, family-owned newspapers, the prospect of relinquishing control over much of the paper's value

44 Mitchell, ibid.

45 Duros, ibid.

<sup>46</sup> The bill is designed to "facilitate PRIs by private foundations, in part by amending section 4944(c) of the Code to provide a process by which an entity seeking to receive PRIs can receive a determination that below-market foundation investments in such entity will qualify as PRIs." Emily Chan. "L3C - Developments & Resources," *The Nonprofit Law Blog*, March 10, 2009. http:// www.nonprofitlawblog.com/home/2009/03/l3c-developments-resources.html; see also the Council on Foundations' Issue Paper, "Allow Foundations to Make Program Related Investments to L3Cs." March, 2009. http://www.cof.org/files/Documents/Government/2009IssuePapers/09L3C.pdf

<sup>47</sup> Mark Fitzgerald, "Prophet Motives," *Editor & Publisher*, March 1, 2009.

<sup>48</sup> One advantage is the L3C's flexibility. Its structure would permit an organization to return to full for-profit status and convert to a standard LLC after negotiating with investors.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> For a discussion of new and possible businesses leveraging the L3C model, see Jim Witkin, "The L3C: A More Creative Capitalism," *The Triple Pundit*, Jan. 15, 2009. http://www.triplepundit. com/pages/the-I3c-a-more-creative-capitalism.php; Heather Peeler, "The L3C: A New Tool for Social Enterprise," *Community Wealth Vanguard*, August 2007. Chris Larson, "L3C – The Next Generation of Small Biotech?" *American Chemical Society*, Oct. 15, 2008. Americans for Community Development, http://americansforcommunitydevelopment.org.

and, in some cases, family dynasty, can be a deterrent. One possibility, according to Lang, is for owners to split the organization and convert the printing facilities into a separate printing company that provides services under contract, since the L3C model makes owning the actual presses no longer necessary. Lang says, "This is the old industrial model which has held many papers back from being flexible enough to adapt to the information age." <sup>49</sup>

Any proposal for transferring ownership to a nonprofit or low-profit organization may draw strong opposition from creditors, bondholders and investors who helped finance previous deals. In addition, moving into this arrangement may constrain the paper's potential returns and overall marketability. However, given the dire economic future facing newspapers, this last factor may be less of a concern. Sweeteners in the form of significant capital-gains relief, debt forgiveness and other tax breaks could help make the transition to L3C ownership a viable option.<sup>50</sup>

What is most needed, however, is a test case. There's a growing consensus that with newspapers losing so much value, it has suddenly become attractive for commercial owners to sell and affordable for communities to buy. Concerned groups that are looking to save journalism with new and sustainable ownership structures may see opportunity as cheap papers come onto the market. "We are all interested in finding models that others can replicate," says Peoria Newspaper Guild President Jennifer Towery, who is advocating for L3C ownership of the *Journal Star.* "It's not saving the paper, it's saving journalism."<sup>51</sup>

#### Worker-Owned Media and Cooperatives

Among those most dedicated to preserving local media institutions — and the hardest hit by the current downturn — are working journalists themselves. In this light, the interest in employee-owned newspapers is gaining traction in the United States. Without the pressure to satisfy shareholders' desire for higher returns, employee ownership may result in a higher premium being placed on sustaining jobs, preserving high-quality content, and service to the local community. A number of U.S. papers have been worker-owned at some point in their history. A contemporary example is the *Omaha World-Herald*, the largest daily in Nebraska, which has been employee-owned since 1979.<sup>52</sup> Internationally, employee-owned models include prominent magazines like *Der Spiegel* in Germany and newspapers like *Le Monde* in France.<sup>53</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>49</sup> Robert Lang, personal communication, April 29,2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Several of these concerns in relation to all nonprofit and low-profit news ventures are described in Douglas McCollam, "Somewhere East of Eden," *Columbia Journalism Review*, March/April 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>51</sup> Duros, *ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>52</sup> Bill Roesgen, "Staying the Course," American Journalism Review, March 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>53</sup> Konstantin Richter, "Shop Stewards," *Columbia Journalism Review*, May/June, 2008; Rodney Benson, "La Fin Du Monde," *French Politics, Culture & Society, Vol. 22*, No. 1, Spring 2004.

In an attempt to counter the vicious cycle of investors placing high quarterly demands on media companies, which often lead to severe cost-cutting and the loss of jobs, the Newspaper Guild attempted to buy a number of Knight-Ridder papers and establish a major chain of union-owned and controlled newspapers when the chain was put up for sale in 2005.<sup>54</sup> Even though those attempts were ultimately unsuccessful, the Newspaper Guild continues to explore models for worker ownership, which might become more feasible if tax and bankruptcy laws were reformed in ways that encourage buyouts of failing papers by parties more likely to serve the interests of local communities (a proposal discussed below).<sup>55</sup>

Another model that provides partial worker ownership, though it remains controversial, is known as the Employee Stock Ownership Plan. ESOPs can allow for substantial tax benefits, profit-sharing, and increased retirement funds for employees.<sup>56</sup> As with employee ownership in general, such arrangements may give workers a greater sense of involvement with news production and the operations of a news organization. But in practice, ESOPs can shift the costs of bad business decisions onto the shoulders of employees. This was the case with Sam Zell's acquisition of the Tribune Co., in which he financed much of the debt from purchasing the Tribune papers by borrowing against the future of employee pension plans.<sup>57</sup>

Another alternative may be cooperatively owned news organizations. Longstanding models for cooperatively owned businesses include credit unions and farm distribution and processing co-ops. However, the popularity of newer models like grocery store co-ops has introduced the idea of cooperative ownership to a broader population. Co-ops are democratically controlled by their member/owners, and surplus revenues are returned to those members. Like the L3C model discussed above, the co-op structure shifts the mission of the organization away from profit-making toward providing quality goods or services to its members. Four out of 10 Americans are already members of co-ops.<sup>58</sup>

In the media business, perhaps the best-known example of this model is the Associated Press. The AP is owned by 1,500 U.S. daily newspapers, which in turn elect

<sup>56</sup> The *Peoria Journal Star* was an ESOP until 1996, when it was purchased by the newspaper chain GateHouse.

<sup>57</sup> Andrew Ross Sorkin, "Workers Pay for Debacle at Tribune," *New York Times*, Dec. 8, 2008. Carol Eisenberg, "Group of LA Times Employees Sues Sam Zell for 'Self-Dealings,' " *Muckety*, Sept. 17, 2008, Retrieved from: http://news.muckety.com/2008/09/17/los-angeles-times-employees-sue-sam-zell-for-self-dealings/5052

<sup>50</sup> See the statistics located on the National Cooperative Business Association Website: http:// www.ncba.coop/abcoop\_stats.cfm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>54</sup> Todd Mason and Joseph N. DiStefano, "Union Explores Buying 8 KRI Sites," *Philadelphia Inquirer*, Dec. 23, 2005; "Knight Ridder Rebuffs Attempt by Union to Bid for Some Papers," *Los Angeles Times*, Dec.23, 2005; Joseph Menn, "Burkle Backs Union's Bid for 9 Papers," *Los Angeles Times*, Feb. 16, 2006.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>55</sup> See, for example, Peter Jamison, "Union Floats Proposal to Buy San Francisco Chronicle," *SF Weekly*, March 6, 2009.

a board of directors that govern the cooperative. With more than 4,000 employees working in more than 240 worldwide bureaus in nearly 100 countries, the AP is funded primarily by news outlets paying for its news content.<sup>59</sup> Another significant cooperative newsroom is Indymedia, which grew out of the global justice movement to create a worldwide network of volunteer community newsrooms (known as Independent Media Centers, or IMCs). Although many of these organizations struggled to sustain themselves on volunteer efforts (some never moving beyond a kind of community proto-blog), a number of notable U.S. IMCs continue to thrive, even regularly producing local newspapers.<sup>60</sup> Nonetheless, there is little evidence thus far that such models could significantly fill the widening gaps left by the collapse of commercial journalism. And even cooperatively run newspapers are struggling in today's economic climate.<sup>61</sup>

Although many of these models, with the exception of the AP, have yet to be established on a wide scale, worker-owned and cooperatively governed media hold promise. Specifically, they may be structured to better avoid the predatory behavior that contributed to newspapers' current predicament. In general, these alternative ownership structures can separate news production from commercial pressures. Combined with a low-profit or nonprofit status, these alternatives to absentee commercial ownership may offer a way to provide quality journalism to diverse local communities. Such alternatives are increasingly attractive as many local papers struggle, and communities across the country rally around saving them.

#### **Community and Municipal Models**

A new generation of nonprofit news enterprises is striving to gather and produce precisely the kind of local, state and political news that newspaper chains have abandoned. These varied newsgathering initiatives, which draw from a number of models described above and below, fall under the umbrella of "community-based projects," given their focus on local and regional news. Some are independent projects pooling the resources of local bloggers; many are putting to work

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>59</sup> For information about the Associated Press, see http://www.ap.org/pages/about/about.html where it is described as "the largest and oldest news organization in the world." A much smaller example of a news cooperative is the *Greenbelt News Review*, which has been published weekly by volunteers without interruption since 1937 and is currently delivered free to all Greenbelt, Md., residents. see http://www.greenbelt.com/newsreview/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>60</sup> For example, The Urbana-Champaign Independent Media Center produces the monthly *Public I*, and the New York City IMC produces the *Indypendent*. For research on the Indymedia model, see Victor Pickard, "Assessing the Radical Democracy of Indymedia: Discursive, Technical and Institutional Constructions," *Critical Studies in Media Communication*, *23* (1), 19-38, 2006; "United yet Autonomous: Indymedia and the Struggle to Sustain a Radical Democratic Network," *Media Culture & Society*, *28* (3), 315-336, 2006; "The Indymedia Model: Strengths and Weaknesses of a Radical Democratic Experiment," *Global Civil Society Yearbook 2007/8: Communicative Power and Democracy*. London: Sage Publications, pp. 207, 210-212, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>61</sup> Bill Glauber, "Cooperative Weekly Newspaper Strives to Stay Alive," *Milwaukee Journal Sentinel*, April 22, 2009.

experienced journalists who have been downsized in cutbacks in local newspapers or radio and TV stations. While none have the reach or scope of the newspapers they're replacing or competing with, these new enterprises are breaking stories, putting reporters on important local beats, and offering new viewpoints to local readers. These projects may have something to learn from past experiments in local journalism as well as efforts from other spheres — from municipally owned newspapers in Los Angeles to the Green Bay Packers football team — to keep local institutions under local control.

#### **Community-Based Projects**

Across the country, new local reporting projects are bubbling up to fill the gaps left by shrinking newsrooms at local papers and broadcast stations. These new projects share a public service mission, and many focus on sending reporters to cover beats that have been long forgotten or neglected, including coverage of city halls and statehouses. Capturing the unique role of these community-oriented projects, as well as the challenges they face, one article notes: "These tiny nonprofits from Chicago and Minneapolis to New Haven and San Diego — are, at the very least, trailblazers. Some have become an integral source of information for their respective communities. All share a challenge: growing an audience while learning to break even."<sup>62</sup>

Often Web-based, a few well-known examples of this model include the *Gotham Gazette, New Haven Independent* and *Chi-Town Daily News*.<sup>63</sup> The Center for Independent Media has been building a network of nonprofit news sites that recruit local bloggers and journalists to focus on statehouses and local government in Michigan, Colorado, Iowa, New Mexico and Minnesota.<sup>64</sup> Similarly, the *New York Times* recently announced that it was launching a series of "hyper-local" sites around New York City and New Jersey, a "pro-am journalism" effort that combines citizen reporters with professional editors.<sup>65</sup> Some hyper-local experiments, including sites like EveryBlock, Outside.in, Placeblogger and Patch, supplement aggregated blogs or news articles with data from local governments and other

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>62</sup> Ryan Blitstein, "The Bottom Line for Nonprofit News," *Miller-McCune*, March 4, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>63</sup> Howard Kurtz, "Winds of Change in Chicago News," *Washington Post*, April 1, 2009. See Felix Salmon, "Nonprofit Newspapers: Worth a Try," *Portfolio*, Feb. 3, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>64</sup> See http://newjournalist.org/about/. Another example is the San Francisco-based Newsdesk.org project, which seeks to establish a national network of independent but affiliated "local.newsdesk. org" bureaus that can advance "nonpartisan, commercial-free journalism and civic dialogue in underserved communities." A similarly promising example is the noncommercial, nonprofit Public Press, http://www.public-press.org/; see also Michael Stoll, "No Profit, No Problem," *Columbia Journalism Review*, April 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>65</sup> David Kaplan, "NYT Gets Hyperlocal; Community Sites Planned For NY, NJ Neighborhoods," Paid Content, Feb. 27, 2009. http://www.paidcontent.org/entry/419-nyt-gets-hyperlocal-community-sites-planned-for-ny-nj-neighborhoods
sources of information, as well as track neighborhood home sales, crime reports and restaurant health-code violations.<sup>66</sup>

One of the most talked-about examples of the community-based model is the *Voice* of San Diego, a four-year-old, nonprofit, online investigative site dedicated to going "out there and [getting] investigative stories."<sup>67</sup> With a staff of 11, the site updates throughout the day and focuses on key local quality-of-life issues through beat reporting mixed with in-depth analysis. Its revenue depends on a handful of large donors, 800 individual readers who give \$35 to \$1,000 dollars per year; online advertising; large grants from organizations like the Knight Foundation, as well as smaller grants from local organizations. Another prime example of this model is *MinnPost*, a nonprofit, Web-based model that covers the Minneapolis-St. Paul area. The site takes some foundation funding, but hopes eventually to be self-sustaining through subscriptions and advertising. *MinnPost* publishes new content five days a week, produced mostly by journalists who have left the Twin Cities' struggling daily newspapers.<sup>68</sup>

Many of these sites reflect the blogosphere's increasing capacity to produce original news and reporting. For a long time, blogs were seen at best as places for commentary and opinion; at worst, they were dismissed as aggregators that were accused of stealing the news. At the national level, blogs like Josh Marshall's Talking Points Memo have conducted important investigations and served as important watchdogs over national, state and local government. While it is true that much of the news that ends up on blogs has its origins in newspaper journalism, these new models are increasingly producing original reporting. For example, Chi-Town Daily News reporters broke the story of Chicago officials pushing through a 10 percent tuition increase at the city's colleges without public notice. In his profile of Voice of San Diego, Randy Dotinga of the Christian Science Monitor lists just a few of the stories the outlet broke: "The police chief's rosy crime statistics were a lie, it turned out. The councilman who urged water conservation was discovered to use 80,000 gallons a month at his home, more than five of his colleagues put together. And the school board president, according to an investigation, spent a full third of his time out of town and out of touch."69

There is, however, almost universal agreement that these local news sites — and the blogosphere in general — still lack the capacity or scalability to truly replace the large newsrooms of legacy papers. Joel Kramer, the former publisher of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>66</sup> Claire Cain Miller and Brad Stone, "'Hyperlocal' Web Sites Deliver News Without Newspapers," *New York Times*, April 12, 2009. These sites tend to be a mix of for-profit and nonprofit enterprises, but all articulate a strong civic mission. Several promising models have received funding from the Knight Foundation News Challenge in their startup phase.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>67</sup> For an informative interview with Andrew Donohue, co-executive editor of the *Voice of San Diego*, see "Future of News." http://www.onpointradio.org/shows/2009/02/the-future-of-the-news/

<sup>68</sup> See http://www.minnpost.com/about/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>69</sup> Randy Dotinga, "Nonprofit Journalism on the Rise," Christian Science Monitor, Feb. 12, 2008.

*Star Tribune* who started *MinnPost*, is clear about the possibilities and limitations inherent in this model. He writes:

With each new announcement of a paper closing, or a news company contemplating bankruptcy, or a dozen more journalism jobs being eliminated, my belief intensifies that the nonprofit approach has the best chance of sustaining serious regional journalism. But I am reporting back from the frontline of this digital journalism revolution that making it happen is no picnic. The same forces working against the for-profit model make self-sustaining nonprofit models challenging, too.<sup>70</sup>

Although the emergence of these local news sites is to be applauded, the question remains whether by themselves they can stand in for the newsgathering operations that are downsizing or disappearing altogether. For example, in cities like Seattle and Denver where newspapers have shuttered, only a fraction of the reporters who lost their jobs are working at the new sites, whether established by the old newspapers or organized by the laid-off journalists.<sup>71</sup> And even many of these initiatives are struggling to find adequate funding.<sup>72</sup>

These community projects are filling crucial gaps in mainstream coverage, but it's still hard to imagine they can provide the in-depth local news required to maintain an informed citizenry, let alone replace today's news institutions. "Can these nonprofits be self-sustaining?" asks Charles Lewis, founder of the Center for Public Integrity, and one of the strongest supporters of these projects. "The evidence is of course they can. Is it easily done? No."73

#### **Municipal Ownership**

A glance at the history of newspapers shows a number of interesting alternatives that often have been overlooked, but that may hold lessons for addressing today's crisis. Although more research is needed to understand why most of these models ultimately failed, there are several that are worth noting here. Compelling historical examples of ad-free, subscriber-supported newspapers include New York's *PM* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>70</sup> Joel Kramer, "Lessons I've learned After a Year Running MinnPost," Nieman Journalism Lab, March 19, 2009. http://www.niemanlab.org/2009/03/joel-kramer-lessons-ive-learned-after-a-yearrunning-minnpost/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>71</sup> See, for example, the attempt to carry on the reporting of the *Rocky Mountain News* by a number of ex-employees: http://www.indenvertimes.com/who-is-indenvertimescom/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>72</sup> Amy Gahran, "INDenverTimes Troubles May Signal Difficulty of Replicating Newsrooms," Poynter Institute, April 23, 2009. http://www.poynter.org/column.asp?id=31&aid=162416

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>73</sup> Ryan Blitstein, "The Bottom Line for Nonprofit News," *Miller-McCune*, March 4, 2008.

and Chicago's *The Day Book*.<sup>74</sup> Ultimately, these pioneering newspapers folded for want of adequate funding — in the case of *The Day Book*, a sudden increase in the cost of paper sank what had been a sustainable model — but both maintained enthusiastic audiences until the end. Similar nonprofit models were seriously considered by the Hutchins Commission, a blue ribbon panel of experts in the 1940s that grappled with a crisis of the press bearing many similarities to the one facing us today and presented a landmark report on the role of media in a democratic society.<sup>75</sup>

In the Progressive, New Deal and postwar eras, social movements drove vibrant grassroots press criticism and activism that led to a flourishing of alternative media, including municipally owned and cooperatively run newspapers. With a distribution of 60,000 copies, *The Los Angeles Municipal News*, published in 1912, was financed by the city and governed by a municipal newspaper commission of three citizen volunteers who were appointed by the mayor for four-year terms.<sup>76</sup> The editor of this "people's newspaper" described its mission as being "created by the people, for the people, and built for them under their control. It is in this sense unique.<sup>777</sup> Citing this experiment, among others, Nikki Usher of the *Online Journalism Review* observed how the *Municipal News* was "truly hyperlocal" and didn't cover national or state news or any wire services. She notes that experimenting with these alternatives was a crucial endeavor: "Even without answers, news innovators of times past were willing to experiment. We should take

<sup>76</sup> James Melvin Lee, *History of American Journalism* (New York: The Garden City Publishing Co., Inc., 1923), 410- 412. For a comprehensive overview of ad-free papers and other historical models, see Denise E. DeLorme and Fred Fedler, "Endowed Newspapers: A Solution to the Industry's Problems?" *Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences, Volume 2*, Issue 1, 2008.

<sup>77</sup> For a discussion of the crisis in journalism during the Progressive Era, see Robert W. Mc-Chesney, *The Problem of the Media: U.S. Communication Politics in the Twenty-First Century*. New York: Monthly Review Press (2004). For an overview of this period, see Ben Scott's unpublished manuscript on Progressive Era criticism: "Radical Press Criticism in the Progressive Era," 2001. The quotation is taken from "A Newspaper Owned by the People," *La Follette's Magazine 4*, n. 20 (May 18, 1912), 7; see also Mila Maynard, "A Municipal Paper," *Appeal to Reason*, December 23, 1911, 2, (both cited in Scott, 2001). See also Robert W. Davenport, "Weird Note for the Vox Populi: The Los Angeles Municipal News," *California Historical Society Quarterly 44* (March 1965), pp. 3-15.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>74</sup> See, for example, "'Adless' Newspaper Dies; Higher Cost of White Paper Causes End of Chicago Publication," *New York Times*, July 7, 1917. For an extensive historical treatment of this venture, see Duane C. S. Stoltzfus, *Freedom from Advertising: E. W. Scripps's Chicago Experiment*. Urbana, III.: University of Illinois Press, 2007. For a comprehensive overview of ad-free papers and other historical models, see Denise E. DeLorme and Fred Fedler, "Endowed Newspapers: A Solution to the Industry's Problems?" *Journal of Humanities and Social Sciences, Volume 2*, Issue 1, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>75</sup> Ultimately, the Hutchins Commission retreated from its more radical proposals and chose to advance ideas related to self-regulation of the commercial press, although they kept the door open for future governmental interventions. See generally, Robert Leigh (ed.), *Free and Responsible Press.* Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1947. See also, Victor Pickard, "Whether the Giants Should Be Slain or Persuaded to Be Good': Revisiting the Hutchins Commission and the Role of Media in a Democratic Society," 2008; Victor Pickard, *Media Democracy Deferred*, 2008.

our cues from the past, and consider new business models as opportunities for our industry rather than signs of its failure."  $^{\prime\prime78}$ 

Several years ago, Harry Chandler, scion of the *Los Angeles Times*, suggested municipal ownership might be a better option than letting the paper fall into the hands of "an even more profit-squeezing new owner" like the Tribune Co.<sup>79</sup> After suffering years of "short-term profit targets that could only be achieved by staff and quality reductions," Chandler suggested exploring "community ownership, like that of the Green Bay Packers football team." The basic idea was ownership based on a stock offering available only to local residents. Here is how Chandler explained the Packers' structure: "Article I of its bylaws states, 'This association shall be a community project, intended to promote community welfare … its purposes shall be exclusively charitable.'" Chandler noted that "if 20% of *Times* readers invest \$1,000, it could work." He offered to write the first check for the "Los Angeles Times Community Owners LLC."<sup>80</sup> History will tell us whether Chandler's plea was far-fetched or visionary.

## Foundation and Endowment Support

A model that has captured the imagination of many commentators is the notion of foundation- and endowment-supported news media.<sup>81</sup> There have been a series of critical and creative responses to the journalism crisis from foundations and philanthropists who recognize the democratic role of journalism in society. The thinking behind this model is straightforward enough: Crucial sectors of the media may no longer be supported by the private market, but given their importance to the preservation of democratic culture, many people believe that newsrooms should be included under the umbrella of activities supported by foundations that promote social welfare. Vince Stehle of the Surdna Foundation has written about the possibility of nonprofit newsrooms attracting "a range of philanthropic support for their operations." He writes: "Foundations and corporations might be willing to underwrite certain broad areas of coverage, in much the way public broadcasting generates sponsorship revenue."<sup>82</sup> Similarly, Charles Lewis has called on "civil society, especially the nation's foundations and individuals of means, to collaborate with journalists and experts who understand the changing economics

<sup>80</sup> Harry Chandler, "A Chandler's Advice for the L.A. Times," Los Angeles Times, Nov. 12, 2006.

<sup>81</sup> See, for example, Bruce Bartlett, "Why Can't the Ford Foundation Buy the New York Times?" *Forbes*, Feb. 20, 2009.

<sup>82</sup> Vince Stehle, "It's Time for Newspapers to Become Nonprofit Organizations," *Chronicle of Philanthropy*, March 18, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>78</sup> Nikki Usher, "New Business Models for News Are Not That New," Online Journalism Review, Dec. 17, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>79</sup> James Rainey, "Scion Offers Ideas for Times," *Los Angeles Times*, Nov. 11, 2006. See also Harry Chandler, "A Chandler's Advice for the L.A. Times," *Los Angeles Times*, Nov. 12, 2006. See also Victor Pickard and Sascha Meinrath, "Save Journalism: Public Set-Asides for a New Model of the Press," New America Foundation, 2008.

of journalism in an imaginative, visionary plan that would support our precious existing nonprofit institutions and help to develop new ones."<sup>83</sup>

#### Foundation-Supported News Operations

Foundations already play a key role in supporting investigative journalism. The Center for Public Integrity and the Center for Investigative Reporting are both impressive, longstanding models that depend at least in part on foundation money for their operations. Two newer examples of this model are the recently announced Huffington Post Fund for Investigative Journalism and the Kaiser Health News initiative.<sup>84</sup> There are also several university-based reporting projects like the University of Maryland's Journalism Center on Children and Families and Brandeis University's Schuster Institute for Investigative Journalism.<sup>85</sup>

Perhaps the prime example of this model is *ProPublica*, an ambitious, not-for-profit investigative outfit that was financed by wealthy philanthropists at the Sandler Foundation and has hired a number of veteran investigative journalists.<sup>86</sup> With an initial gift of \$1.25 million from the Sandlers and additional grants from the John D. and Catherine T. MacArthur Foundation, the Atlantic Philanthropies and JEHT Foundation, *ProPublica* boasts an annual budget of \$10 million and a staff of 28 reporters. *ProPublica* is designed to share its content with partners at mainstream, traditional outlets (along with the Web) to reach audiences.

The dilemma facing philanthropists is how best to spend their money in support of quality journalism over the long term. Can investigative projects be carried out on a larger scale? Should foundations take over and run local media outlets or work to fill in specific gaps left by commercial media? Are they better off

<sup>85</sup> Carol Guensburg, "Nonprofit News," *American Journalism Review*. February/March 2008. Another foundation-supported, Web-based example is the *Daily Yonder*, www.dailyyonder.com, which is a national news site reporting on rural issues.

<sup>86</sup> Carol Guensburg, "Big Bucks for Investigative Reporting," *American Journalism Review*, February/March 2008. The Sandlers have promised to bankroll ProPublica at \$10 million annually for at least three years. Another interesting project, being run as a for-profit, is GlobalPost, which is trying to fill in the gap caused by the shuttering of foreign bureaus. "GlobalPost is a for-profit enterprise," reads its mission statement, "and we are proud of the fact that every employee and correspondent is a shareholder in our company. That is a rare opportunity for journalists, and it's part of what makes our company unique." GlobalPost's business model includes three sources of financial support: online advertising, the syndication or sale of content to other Web and print publications, and a paying membership (for specific news services). The GlobalPost editors intend to rely on a large network of global correspondents as well as local blogging networks for newsgathering operations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>83</sup> Charles Lewis, "The Nonprofit Road," *Columbia Journalism Review*, September/October 2007. See also Vince Stehle, "It's Time for Newspapers to Become Nonprofit Organizations," *Chronicle of Philanthropy*, March 18, 2009.

supporting back-end operations, providing seed money for innovative projects, or sharing best practices? To this end, the *Chronicle of Philanthropy* recently explored the idea of creating a new nonprofit matchmaker that would connect journalists and news organizations with foundation funding.<sup>87</sup> This coordinating body would help combine the diverse streams of funding from various foundations and make philanthropy more strategic and effective at supporting the news.

One model that would leverage both public and private funding to support indepth journalism and beat reporting would be a federal matching grant program. Such a program could pair the community foundation model described above with a federal funding stream. A federal fund housed in an agency such as the National Endowment for the Humanities — or some newly created entity — would match foundation contributions, but money would flow through the foundation, thus keeping the government out of content decisions and helping to create a firewall between journalists and the government.

The drawbacks with the foundation model are also fairly straightforward. Even if foundation funding for news organizations were provided with no strings attached, the success of this model remains entirely dependent on the largesse of wealthy donors. This money is not guaranteed, and if funders were to withdraw their support, dependent news organizations could come to a crashing halt. Foundations also tend to fund startup initiatives, rather than to provide general support over long periods of time, and there is a perception that foundations remain somewhat conservative in their selection of worthy projects.

It's unclear whether there is anywhere close to enough foundation money available to fund the full extent of journalism the country needs. According to the Foundation Center's most recent tally, philanthropic contributions to media as a whole amounted to roughly \$410 million; of this amount, only about one-sixth went directly toward supporting journalism.<sup>88</sup> This amount is wholly insufficient to support the annual newsgathering expenditures of a single newspaper like the *New York Times*. Other concerns about this model stem from the danger of foundationsupported newsrooms currying favor with their benefactors instead of looking out for the interests of their readers. Although we should embrace charitable giving to news organizations as a positive development, and highlight those cases where the models appear to be sustainable, placing all of our hopes on this model would be misguided. Other, more dependable and sustainable models are still needed.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>87</sup> Franklin Foer, Tom Freedman and Elizabeth Wilner, "How a Philanthropic Network Can Save Journalism," *The Chronicle of Philanthropy*, Feb. 26, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>88</sup> This calculation is based on numbers offered by the Foundation Directory Online: http://fconline.fdncenter.org. This figure does not include donations to public broadcasting.

#### **Private Endowments**

Instead of relying on the ongoing support of foundations, some commentators suggest that newspapers ought to build up their own funding through endowments. David Swensen and Michael Schmidt of Yale University, writing in the *New York Times*, suggest that those who care about the future of journalism should consider modeling newspaper endowments after those of colleges and universities. They argue:

By endowing our most valued sources of news, we would free them from the strictures of an obsolete business model and offer them a permanent place in society, like that of America's colleges and universities. Endowments would transform newspapers into unshakable fixtures of American life, with greater stability and enhanced independence that would allow them to serve the public good more effectively.<sup>89</sup>

Calculating that newsgathering at the *Times* costs approximately \$200 million a year, Swensen and Schmidt suggest that a \$5 billion endowment would sustain the operation. Warning that "many newspapers will not weather the digital storm on their own," they call for "enlightened philanthropists" to act immediately or "watch a vital component of American democracy fade into irrelevance."<sup>90</sup> Steve Coll, former managing editor of the *Washington Post*, fueled this debate, writing in the *New Yorker* that a \$2 billion endowment could ensure a healthy newsroom for the *Post* and endorsing the idea of newspapers going nonprofit.<sup>91</sup>

Although endowment-supported news organizations are not as vulnerable as foundation-supported ones, there are some similar weaknesses beyond the obvious challenge of locating sources for such massive amounts of money. By remaining entirely dependent on the financial health of the endowments, news organizations may be especially vulnerable during economic downturns, such as the one we are currently experiencing, which could lead to severe cuts in news operations.

90 Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>89</sup> David Swensen and Michael Schmidt, "News You Can Endow," *New York Times*, Jan. 27, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>91</sup> Steve Coll, "Nonprofit Newspapers," *New Yorker,* Jan. 28, 2009. Similarly, Orville Schell, former dean of the Berkeley School of Journalism, suggests organized groups set up trusts to fund self-sustainable community journalism not dependent on foundation dollars. On a similar note, Mark Cooper of the Consumer Federation of America has called for encouraging family-owned newspapers to transition into endowment-supported news organizations that could gradually develop into powerful regional institutions.

## **Public and Government Models**

The common mission of the various models discussed above is fostering quality journalism without unrelenting pressure from Wall Street. The deepening journalism crisis has sparked much debate as to whether the government should play a more direct role in supporting the press. This is not a new idea; as noted earlier, the government has always subsidized media and continues to shape it through media policy, though not always in ways that benefit the public interest. The government's role in promoting a media system that meets the diverse needs of all Americans may best be exemplified by the 1967 Public Broadcasting (CPB), the Public Broadcasting Service (PBS) and National Public Radio (NPR).<sup>92</sup> As traditional commercial media fail to meet the information needs of our communities, and as blogs and community-based projects struggle to fill the void, there's renewed interest in our public media system and its potential for newsgathering and serious journalism. (Chapter 10 of this book focuses specifically on public media policies and goes into greater depth on these issues.)

Other government institutions and programs — from any number of New Dealera programs to the National Endowment for the Arts to AmeriCorps — have been proposed as possible models for rescuing journalism. A range of innovative programs and proposals under discussion would involve creating new structures to support newsgathering in our communities. In this section, we look at how new and old models of public media can support journalism in the digital age.

#### The Public Media Model

Many people have begun to look to public broadcasting as a viable model for saving journalism. "The most successful hybrid of old and new media comes from the last place you'd expect," entrepreneurial business magazine *Fast Company* recently wrote. "NPR's digital smarts, nonprofit structure, and good old-fashioned shoe leather just might save the news." The article notes that "NPR's listenership has nearly doubled since 1999, even as newspaper circulation dropped off a cliff. Its programming now reaches 26.4 million listeners weekly — far more than *USA Today*'s 2.3 million daily circulation or Fox News' 2.8 million prime-time audience. When newspapers were closing bureaus, NPR was opening them, and now runs 38 around the world, better than CNN."<sup>93</sup> Despite their continued success, public media aren't immune from the economic recession, either: In December, NPR canceled several shows and let go 64 employees.<sup>94</sup>

One of the most attractive aspects of this model is the potential for tapping into the pre-existing structures and skills that constitute the country's public media

<sup>92</sup> http://www.cpb.org/aboutpb/act/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>93</sup> Anya Kamenetz. "Can NPR Save the News?" Fast Company, March 18, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>94</sup> David Folkenflik, "NPR Announces Cuts to Staff, Programs," NPR, Dec. 10, 2008.

system. Another one of public media's primary assets is that it is already set up to receive appropriations from the U.S. government. Such a ready-made system holds obvious advantages over creating an entirely new system or entity like a National Endowment for Journalism. Furthermore, public support for public broadcasting has remained high, consistently ranking second only to the Defense Department in public surveys of good uses of federal spending.<sup>95</sup> The shift to digital broadcasting means that NPR and PBS now have multiple TV and radio stations in thousands of communities around the country. Finally, an infusion of public media funding for journalism seems particularly in line with the 1967 legislation that first created the public broadcasting system to cover the stories and produce the content the market typically failed to support.

Indeed, the combination of the crisis in corporate media and advances in digital production and distribution could be an historic opportunity for public media's reinvention. Such an overhaul is long overdue: The U.S. government currently spends a little more than \$400 million annually to fund public media. That's just \$1.35 per capita, a paltry figure compared to the amount spent in countries like Canada (\$22.48 per capita) and England (\$80.36 per capita).<sup>96</sup> With increased funding — say, to as little as \$5 per person — the American public media system, like the CBC or BBC, could serve as a core institution for local and national journalism, and become the information backbone for communities across the nation. Better yet, Congress should create and fund a permanent trust that would shield public media from the political whims of Washington and invest for the long term. Devoting a few billion to public media — an entity that enjoys far more public support than failing banks — increasingly seems like a smart investment.

This investment in quality reporting would go far in improving and modernizing the existing public media infrastructure. We would also need to take a look at governance and broaden the tent, both in terms of diversity of programming and audience and expanding the definition of public media to include community outlets, Low Power FM radio and other types of nonprofit media. (Ideas explored in greater detail later in this book.) While the public broadcasting system maintains a strong presence in key geographic centers, with sizable Washington and foreign bureaus and a strong network of U.S. affiliates, it has been slow to adapt to the multimedia environment. If we were to transform the old public broadcasting network into new public media, providing multimedia news across multiple digital platforms including text-based media, it would go far toward establishing a strong anchor for America's information needs.

<sup>95</sup> Roper Public Opinion Poll on PBS, January 2009. http://www.kpts.org/user/file/Roper2009.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>96</sup> Free Press research. In many countries, public media funding is derived from an annual government-mandated television license fee. In general, the total amount generated through this license fee for 2007 was divided by the population of the country for the same year. The currency was converted to U.S. dollars using the relevant exchange rate from Jan. 15, 2009. The U.S. figure was calculated by relying on the money appropriated in 2005 for the 2007 fiscal year.

There is a shrinking but still formidable coterie in Congress that for years has tried to "zero-out" appropriations for public radio and TV. But some 40 years after its birth, we may finally be at the point where public media can live up to the lofty goals of its founding.

#### New Government Programs & Institutions

As talk of bailouts and stimulus bills dominated the headlines last fall and winter, discussions picked up steam on whether federal funding should be dedicated specifically to rescuing journalism and journalists. One New Deal-inspired proposal was the creation of a new "Federal Writers Project" to employ reporters who had lost their jobs. The original FWP, a core initiative of the Works Progress Administration, employed more than 6,000 writers, artists and historians who produced a range of important, local projects such as regional guides, plays and oral histories. Mark Pinsky, writing in *The New Republic*, describes the idea:

The FWP could begin by documenting the ground-level impact of the Great Recession; chronicling the transition to a green economy; or capturing the experiences of the thousands of immigrants who are changing the American complexion. Like the original FWP, the new version would focus in particular on those segments of society largely ignored by commercial and even public media.<sup>97</sup>

Another idea, modeled after the National Endowment for the Arts and the National Endowment for the Humanities, is a federally funded National Endowment for Journalism that would provide grants to news organizations and individual journalists.<sup>98</sup> The NEA and NEH have been able to fund a broad diversity of projects with modest budgets. In 2008, the NEA had a budget of roughly \$160 million, and NEH was working with just under \$145 million.<sup>99</sup> Both organizations welcome donations and occasionally partner with foundations, but they still receive the majority of their funding through direct federal appropriations. By focusing on seeding innovation, the endowments help establish new work and strengthen existing institutions. The endowments are governed by a presidentially appointed chair and guided by a council of advisers made up of private citizens (also appointed by the president and confirmed by the Senate). Establishing a National Endowment for Journalism would require federal legislation.

David Scharfenberg, writing in the *Boston Globe*, proposed a \$100 million investment in journalism that could "seed low-cost, Internet-based news operations

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>97</sup> Mark Pinsky, "Write Now," The New Republic, Dec. 8, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>98</sup> Alex Stonehill, "Fourth Estate Foreclosure," Common Language Project, Jan. 17, 2009. http:// clpmag.org/content/contentpages/2009/blog-stonehill-4th-estate-foreclosure.php; Ted Glasser, "Imagining a National Endowment for Journalism," Independent Arts and Media, March 17, 2009. http://artsandmedia.net/2009/03/on\_public\_media\_ted\_glasser\_an.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>99</sup> See annual reports at http://www.nea.gov and http://www.neh.gov

in cities large and small — combining vigorous, professional reporting with blogging, video posts, citizen journalism, and aggregation of stories from other sources." These sites, Scharfenberg writes, would "build on an emerging nonprofit news model that may be our best hope for preserving serious reporting."<sup>100</sup> Given the recently expanded labor pool of laid-off journalists, such an effort could keep skilled workers on the job while serving the greater social good. Stanford Professor Ted Glasser has called for an endowment that would specifically fund "alternative forms of journalism," described as "journalism aimed at minority communities, journalism where communities are deemed to be demographically unattractive [to advertisers]." For Glasser, any new public investment should serve places and people that have historically been neglected by commercial journalism.<sup>101</sup>

Apart from the serious question of political viability, the critiques of this model mirror the critiques surrounding other public media models: Where would money come from? How would you establish a political firewall between funding and reporting? How would the board be picked and the money be distributed?

#### Journalism Experimentation Fund

One of the strengths of the national endowment model in addressing the journalism crisis is its potential to foster experimentation and study replicable best practices. While few agree on the solution to the crisis in journalism, there is nearly universal agreement on the need to experiment with new models. Just as government invests in medical and scientific research and development, it could establish a fund to support innovative journalism projects and foster new models for news and information. Based on models that already exist in the sciences, transportation, energy, defense and health, the federal government could establish a Federally Funded Research and Development Center.<sup>102</sup> Funding for such centers comes from different agency budgets and is often distributed to academic institutions and other nonprofit research centers. In the case of a Journalism R&D Fund, the money could flow through the NEH. Such a fund might function as a private/public partnership, in which government funds match investments made by foundations, universities or private companies.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>100</sup> David Scharfenberg, "Aiding Tomorrow's Journalists Today," Boston Globe, Feb. 2, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>101</sup> Ted Glasser, "Imagining a National Endowment for Journalism," ArtsAndMedia.net, March 17, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>102</sup> For a list of all federally funded research and development centers, visit: http://www.nsf.gov/ statistics/nsf05306/

Insisting that this funding go to institutions like universities, however, may actually hinder innovation and development of individual projects that are unaffiliated with those institutions. Ideally, such a program would include two funding streams, one focused on research and the other on new models. This second funding stream would function like a public-interest-oriented venture capitalist. Some new journalistic initiatives may be attractive for investors given that quality information will always be in demand. Back in 2007, Wired reported that citizen journalism was "red hot," with Associated Content landing \$10 million in financing from Canaan Partners; NowPublic receiving \$10.6 million in financing from Rho Ventures; and OhMyNews landing \$11 million from SoftBank.<sup>103</sup> However, funding for this kind of experimentation has since become mostly the province of a few foundations like the John S. and James L. Knight Foundation, whose Knight News Challenge plans to invest "at least \$25 million over five years in the search for bold community news and social media experiments."104 It is possible that such a model could be replicated on a much larger scale at the federal level.

#### Journalism Jobs Program

Given that Congress has voted to dramatically increase funding for AmeriCorps, an independent federal agency that aims to "foster civic engagement through service and volunteering,"<sup>105</sup> Eric Klinenberg of New York University has proposed earmarking some of these funds specifically for a program to train the next generation of local journalists. These "journalism fellows" would most likely be recent college graduates who would be trained to do multimedia reporting for outlets in their cities and towns. Such efforts may be done in partnership with local media organizations, and foundations could provide outlets for the content or office space. Klinenberg notes:

The idea stems from a specific concern: that the federal stimulus and bailout programs are pumping billions of dollars into state and local governments (as well as the private sector) at the very moment local news organizations are eliminating their local political beat reporters. By all counts, statehouse and City Hall reporters are disappearing quickly, and thus far no one has emerged to replace them.<sup>106</sup>

In a spirit similar to the "Teach for America" program, the journalism fellows could step in as reporters. Our taxpayer dollars would likely be better spent if we had watchdogs on the ground covering government spending.

<sup>106</sup> Eric Klinenberg, personal communication, April 10, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>103</sup> Adario Strange, "\$20 Million to Citizen Journalism in One Week," Wired, Aug. 1, 2007. http:// blog.wired.com/business/2007/08/20-million-to-c.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>104</sup> For a description of this program, see http://www.newschallenge.org/about

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>105</sup> Ann Sanner, "Congress expands AmeriCorps volunteer program," *Associated Press*, March 31, 2009; see also http://www.americorps.gov/about/ac/index.asp

While such a program could serve to educate the next generation of watchdogs, there are still nearly 20,000 journalists who have lost their jobs in the last year and a half. Perhaps these funds could also be used to provide multimedia training for laid-off journalists. The Poynter Institute has pioneered a series of trainings designed to do just that. Other similar efforts have been undertaken by NPR and the Knight Digital Media Center. This kind of program could be expanded to help veteran journalists learn new reporting skills as well as aid them in setting up new local journalism ventures.

## **New Commercial Models**

The debate about new commercial models for newsrooms is just as robust and contentious as the discussion of its noncommercial counterparts. However, this debate often derails over how news content should be monetized on the Internet. One school blames the Internet, search engines and news aggregators for stealing content — if not destroying quality journalism altogether. Another believes the magic of the Internet and the free market will eventually sort out the future of journalism naturally, even if some old-media dinosaurs and a lot of working journalists are struggling now. Neither side has much patience for the other, and they tend to reduce their opponents' arguments to caricatures. Yet fundamental questions still remain: Can the commercial system support quality journalism without remaining stuck in the past? Is the Internet killing journalism as we know it or inventing something better? How can policy be used to foster innovation instead of propping up failing models? How should we pay — and who should get paid — for the news?

In the following section, we explore several ideas surrounding the commercial media system. We evaluate claims that limits on media consolidation and concentration may be outdated. We look at the question of how to replace the traditional subscriber model and whether "micropayments" — obligatory or voluntary — might be a viable answer. And we explore a few other interesting ideas that have surfaced in this debate, from renegotiating cost-share agreements with search engines to bundling news content with cable TV subscriptions. As with the models discussed above, it is unlikely that any one idea will serve as a silver bullet, but each may have promise as a part of a larger strategy for supporting journalism.

#### Media Consolidation

The default position of too many media companies has been to try to achieve savings through consolidation and syndication during hard economic times. This tactic might pay short-term dividends, but it means less original, local, in-depth news and information is being produced in the long run. House Speaker Nancy Pelosi, whose hometown *San Francisco Chronicle* is in trouble, recently asked U.S. Attorney General Eric Holder to consider loosening antitrust laws to help out

struggling newspapers by allowing more media mergers.<sup>107</sup> Holder indicated he might be open to revisiting the rules, but lawyers in the Department of Justice antitrust division expressed more skepticism in testimony before Congress.<sup>108</sup>

There's a strong argument to be made that runaway consolidation in radio, TV and newspapers, which created the few debt-saddled giants that are now toppling over, is actually the problem, not the solution. Mismanagement and greed — spurred by bad policy decisions at the FCC and elsewhere — have endangered outlets and shuttered newsrooms, even as the underlying papers and stations themselves remain profitable. If anything, policymakers should revisit FCC regulations to restore local ownership caps, break up conglomerates, and discourage new megamedia mergers.<sup>109</sup> More media consolidation is arguably one of the most harmful options currently being considered. It rewards the same bad actors for making bad business decisions that leveraged their companies with crippling debt from buying sprees. More consolidation would at best provide a temporary respite. Worse, it would produce no new jobs or diversity in the media, while effectively propping up a failed business model.

#### Micropayments

Industry watcher Alan Mutter has called giving away news content for free online the "original sin" committed by the traditional media. While some are talking about newspapers re-imposing pay-walls, like the *Wall Street Journal* uses or the *New York Times* tried with "Times Select," most general news outlets have given up on the notion. In place of the pay-wall structure, the idea of micropayments has gained significant traction. But it also has its critics. Micropayments allow readers to pay a small fee (pennies or dollars) on a per-article basis online. Walter Isaacson, former CEO of CNN and managing editor of *Time* magazine, is one of the most influential and vocal supporters of micropayments.<sup>110</sup> He suggests the industry should adopt tools like PayPal or an E-Z Pass digital wallet that permit "impulse purchases of a newspaper, magazine, article, blog or video for a penny, nickel, dime or whatever the creator chooses to charge."<sup>111</sup> Similarly, David Carr of the *New York Times* has called for an iTunes model for journalism. Launching a new company to

111 Isaacson, ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>107</sup> John Eggerton, "Pelosi Asks Justice to Take Broader View of Competitive Landscape," Broadcasting & Cable, March 17, 2009; Terry Kivlan, "Justice Dept. Opposes Antitrust Exemptions For Newspapers," CongressDaily, April 22, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>108</sup> Randall Mikkelsen, "U.S. Law Chief Open to Antitrust Aid for Newspapers," *Reuters,* March 18, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>109</sup> Craig Aaron and Joseph Torres, "Consolidation Won't Save the Media," *The Guardian*, March 26, 2009, http://www.guardian.co.uk/commentisfree/cifamerica/2009/mar/26/pelosi-media-consolidation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>110</sup> Walter Isaacson, "How to Save Your Newspaper," *Time*, Feb. 5, 2009. See also David Sarno, "Micropayments: A Rainbow for Journalism...or a Hail Mary?" *Los Angeles Times*, Jan. 13, 2009.

help print media to charge for online content, *American Lawyer* founder Steve Brill has advocated for "flipping the Web's lethal dynamics."<sup>112</sup>

A passionate chorus of writers are not convinced, however, for reasons ranging from "nickel-and-diming" readers to more structural issues.<sup>113</sup> In responding to Brill's ideas, Jack Shafer of *Slate* notes that even if he "recruits 95 percent of the top newspapers and magazines in the country, welds digital-rights-management security bracelets onto all content, and assassinates hackers who redistribute copy without authorization, the idea can't work." Shafer says "fair use" copyright laws make it impossible for publishers to maintain proprietary control over the basic content of news.<sup>114</sup>

Similarly, Jeff Jarvis, a prominent blogger and a professor at the City University of New York, has a spirited critique of micropayments based on what he perceives as the faulty economics underlying the plan. Jarvis argues that news is not a product that can be contained within the space of a transaction: "Once news is known, that knowledge is a commodity and it doesn't matter who first reported it. ... There's no fencing off information, especially today, when the conversation that spreads it moves at the speed of links." In a forum hosted on the *Los Angeles Times* Web site, Jarvis lists several reasons he believes pay-walls and micropayments won't work:

Putting your content behind a wall cuts it off from the conversation and robs it of influence. ... Charging radically reduces the audience for news stories and thus the ad revenue from them. ... Cutting yourself off from that rich economy of search and links is like taking your publication off the newsstand and making your readers walk to your office to buy it. <sup>115</sup>

For Jarvis, new payment methods are a symptom of the old way of thinking about journalism, that is, the way that got newspapers into their current predicament in the first place.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>112</sup> Steve Brill, "Turning Around the Times – And Journalism," Poynter Institute, November 2008. http://www.poynter.org/column.asp?id=45&aid=158210. *See also* Nat Ives, "Brill: Bring Back an Old Business Model for New Media," *Advertising Age*, April 15, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>113</sup> David Carr, "Let's Invent an iTunes for News," New York Times, Jan. 11, 2009. Jack Shafer, "Building an iTunes for Newspapers," Slate, Jan 12, 2009. http://www.slate.com/id/2208445/; Gabriel Sherman, "Micro Economics: Why Steve Jobs and Micropayments Won't Save the Media," Slate, Feb. 9, 2009. Clay Shirky, "Why Small Payments Won't Save Publishers," Feb. 9, 2009. Michael Kinsley, "You Can't Sell News by the Slice," New York Times, Feb. 10, 2009. David Robinson, "The Future of News: We're Lucky They Haven't Tried Macropayments," Freedom to Tinker, Feb. 12, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>114</sup> Jack Shafer, "Hello, Steve Brill, Get Me Rewrite," Slate, April 17, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>115</sup> Jeff Jarvis, "Can Newspapers Charge for the Online Versions of Their Work?" *Los Angeles Times*, March 19, 2009.

In the *Los Angeles Times* forum, Alan Mutter, a journalist turned Silicon Valley CEO and blogger, argued that people will pay for the news online if it is highquality. "The trick to charging for content is coming up with unique and valuable information that smart people will want to pay for," he wrote. For Mutter, it is not about a specific payment or business model, but about the product itself. News organizations need to find their niche, produce the best news possible, and then present it in the most elegant way possible. "Consumers increasingly overwhelmed with information will be willing to pay for news and information they can trust," he insists. "Media companies can (and should) go beyond their current advertisingdependent business models by charging for original reporting and the wellorganized delivery of news aggregated from other sources that has been carefully edited, vetted and presented."<sup>116</sup>

Others have suggested that news organizations should bundle up their content and sell subscriptions in bulk, much like cable TV. "I'm now a believer in the cable TV model," writes Eric Zorn of the *Chicago Tribune*. "News organizations that generate significant original content should band together for their own survival and sell group subscription packages for unlimited access to their stories, photos, videos, archives and other offerings."<sup>117</sup> Mark Cuban, entrepreneur and owner of the NBA's Dallas Mavericks, has suggested that news organizations actually pair up with cable operators to offer their subscribers exclusive access to the online versions of their newspapers for a price.<sup>118</sup>

In the end, there will be sites like the *Wall Street Journal*, whose pay-wall seems to work, that will inspire continued experimentation with micropayments. While some efforts may offer a partial solution, the evidence so far does not bode well for the model. Even successful micropayment plans will likely be unable to monetize online readers at the same rate of return as print or broadcast audiences. For decades, advertising-supported daily newspapers have had a virtual license to print money. New forms of online payments will not bring that era back. But most commentators on both sides of this debate fail to fully account for the structural roots of the current crisis. Neither argument captures the breadth of the problem we face, nor offers anything more than piecemeal solutions. Both sides offer what is essentially a market-based approach at a time when we may need to think beyond the marketplace.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>116</sup> Alan Mutter, "Can Newspapers Charge for the Online Versions of Their Work?" *Los Angeles Times*, March 19, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>117</sup> Eric Zorn, "Rescuing Print Journalism: Does Cable TV Have the Right Idea?" *Chicago Tribune*, Feb. 24, 2009. http://blogs.chicagotribune.com/news\_columnists\_ezorn/2009/02/rescuing-printjournalism-does-cable-tv-have-the-right-idea.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>118</sup> Mark Cuban, "How Cable and Satellite Can Save the Newspaper Business," *Blog Maverick*, Feb. 22, 2009. http://blogmaverick.com/2009/02/22/how-cable-satellite-can-save-the-newspaper-business/

#### **Micropayment Alternatives**

Not all micropayment proposals are based on a bundling, pay-wall, or pertransaction setup. Another approach is an online "tip jar" using technology like Kachingle that would give readers the "option of whether to pay for a Web site's content."<sup>119</sup> This model is similar to blogger Doc Searls' "PayChoice" project, which would allow customers "to pay any amount they please, when they please, with minimum friction."<sup>120</sup> These approaches are perhaps a promising update to the public media model, where donations are strongly encouraged through pledge drives. Similarly, blogger Josh Young suggests that organizations should charge their readers for added convenience or increased interaction with content creators. This "freemium" model would capitalize on trust built between journalists and their readers. "Giving paying users otherwise exclusive Twitter access to the creator could work," Young writes. "SMS updates could work, as could a permission-only room on FriendFeed. Even something as simple as a gold star on paying users' comments — a symbol that they support the creator financially — would provide incentive for the creator to reply."<sup>121</sup>

In a "journalism-for-hire" variation of the micropayment option, stories are either solicited by organizations or pitched by a journalist who proposes a story and asks for donations. Another version, being tested by the innovative news project Spot. Us, which has received a grant from the John S. and James L. Knight Foundation, collects pledges to fund worthy reporting projects. If the story is picked up by a news organization, donors are repaid.<sup>122</sup> These models raise issues of journalistic autonomy and could be open to abuse if appropriate firewalls aren't built between donors and reporters.

It is difficult, thus far, to see how new payment models could take off in such a way as to fully support a vibrant press system. These experiments seem necessarily limited to local reporting efforts and supplementary funding for certain kinds of reporting. For example, in the case of Spot.Us, the process of pitching a story and waiting for it to be funded may not be the best model for reporting quickly on pressing community issues or breaking news. The public nature of such news ventures presents challenges for journalists who are doing in-depth stories on issues they may not be able to publicize, like monitoring local business or government leaders. In addition, each alternative micropayment model requires

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>119</sup> Steve Outing, "Forget Micropayments — Here's a Far Better Idea for Monetizing Content," *Editor & Publisher*, February 10, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>120</sup> Doc Searls, "After the Advertising Bubble Bursts," *Doc Searls Weblog*, March 23, 2009. http:// blogs.law.harvard.edu/doc/2009/03/23/after-the-advertising-bubble-bursts/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>121</sup> Josh Young, "Why I Dislike Micropayments, Don't Mind Charity, but Really Have a Better Idea," *Networked News*, Feb. 11, 2009. http://networkednews.wordpress.com/2009/02/11/no-micropayments-maybe-charity-yes-freemium-news/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>122</sup> Alexis Madrigal, "Crowdfunded Reporting: Readers Pay for Stories to Be Told," *Nieman Reports*, Spring 2009.

a good deal of investment by news organizations, which have to dedicate staff time to organizing community support and encouraging donations. This is especially true with regard to lengthy reporting projects or ongoing beat reporting, which doesn't fit within the short-term, project-based model that lends itself to micropayments. Finally, what happens to all those important stories that need to be told, but which donors may not be willing to fund?

#### What Should Google Do?

While most of the ideas surrounding paying for content focus on directly charging consumers, there may also be an opportunity to rethink how news organizations charge advertisers as well. Specifically, newspapers could negotiate with search engines around revising the current profit-sharing model for online ads. An argument can be made that news content enhances the value of the search and discovery business for Google, Microsoft, Yahoo and others. Negotiating a higher profit-sharing ratio would bring in an uptick in revenues to help support the online model. Presumably this amount is not enough money to singlehandedly save the industry, but it would help in combination with other strategies, and its role would increase as the value of online advertising goes up. Others have urged Google to share revenue with content creators or more directly support news operations, especially since Google commands vast resources and directly benefits from newspapers placing their content online. Google CEO Eric Schmidt's public comments about a desire to help save the news industry have given hope to wishful thinkers.<sup>123</sup>

On the other hand, some print news organizations are blaming Google for their own failure to monetize the Internet and are setting up protective measures around their content.<sup>124</sup> In April, the Associated Press announced that it was launching "an industry initiative to protect news content from misappropriation online." While this initiative is not aimed directly at Google — which has syndication and hosting agreements in place with the AP — it's clear the media companies that own the AP are seeking to reshape the ways news is accessed online. The AP said it is planning to develop "a system to track content distributed online to determine if it is being legally used" and to ensure search pages "point

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>123</sup> Peter Osnos, "Will Google Save the News?" The Daily Beast, Feb. 3, 2009. http://www.thedailybeast.com/blogs-and-stories/2009-02-03/will-google-save-the-news/; Adam Lashinsky, "Google News CEO Eric Schmidt Wishes He Could Rescue Newspapers," Fortune, Jan. 7, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>124</sup> See, for example, "AP Board announces initiative to protect industry's content; Further Rate Reductions and New 'Limited' Service Respond to Member Needs," http://www.ap.org/pages/ about/pressreleases/pr\_040609a.html. The press release describes the initiative as one "to protect news content from misappropriation online." For Google's response, see "Some questions related to Google News and the Associated Press," http://googlepublicpolicy.blogspot.com/2009/04/ some-questions-related-to-google-news.html, April 7, 2009. They note that Google drives traffic and provides advertising in support of all business models. See also Saul Hansell, "The A.P.'s Real Enemies Are Its Customers," *New York Times*, April 7, 2009; Alan Mutter, "Publishers Zero In on Charging for Online News," *Confessions of a Newsosaur*. http://newsosaur.blogspot. com/2009/04/publishers-zero-in-on-charging-for.html.

users to the latest and most authoritative sources of breaking news."125

The AP's move has been met with significant skepticism. Saul Hansell of the *New York Times* suggested that the move was tantamount to the organization turning on its own members. "What is particularly ironic about The Associated Press's temper tantrum," he wrote, "is that its paying members include nearly all of the sites offering free news on the Web and that much of what they are giving away are, in fact, articles and photos created by The A.P. itself."<sup>126</sup> Technology reporter Kara Swisher described the effort as an attempt to "stop the Internet from being the Internet."<sup>127</sup> And there are still a lot of questions about how the AP will implement its plans and what the outcome will be. "Anyone who thinks he or she really understands what the Associated Press plans to do about controlling the use of news industry content is much better at mindreading and predicting the future than I am," wrote *Paid Content*'s Staci Kramer after interviewing AP Chairman Dean Singleton, who is also the CEO of newspaper giant MediaNews.<sup>128</sup>

#### The 'Do Nothing' Approach

There are no easy answers to the problems facing American journalism, and some people welcome its demise. Others understand the vital role of quality journalism and lament the loss, but assert that new models will eventually fill in the gaps left behind by the crumbling old media institutions. "Newspapers are going to die," Jeff Jarvis writes. "That is wrenching, of course … but this upheaval is no different from that overtaking automakers, auto dealers, retail chains, banks, airlines, music companies, and soon other media sectors that are suffering and dying in a reshaping of the economy that is more profound than a mere financial crisis and more fundamental even than a recession or depression. We are undergoing a millennial transformation from the industrial, mass economy to what comes next. Disruption and destruction are inevitable."<sup>129</sup>

For Internet icon Clay Shirky, this disruption and destruction are revolutionary. "That is what real revolutions are like," he writes. "The old stuff gets broken faster than the new stuff is put in its place."<sup>130</sup> Both Shirky and Jarvis put their faith in

<sup>130</sup> Clay Shirky, "Newspapers and Thinking the Unthinkable," March 13, 2009. http://www.shirky. com/weblog/2009/03/newspapers-and-thinking-the-unthinkable/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>125</sup> "AP Board Announces Initiative to Protect Industry's Content," AP press release, April 6, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>126</sup> Saul Hansell, "The A.P.'s Real Enemies Are Its Customers," New York Times, April 7, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>127</sup> Kara Swisher, "It's Actually About Figuring Out How to Sell the Sizzle and Not the Steak, Dean," *AllThingsD*, April 7, 2009. http://kara.allthingsd.com/20090407/its-actually-about-sellingthe-sizzle-and-not-the-steak-dean/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>128</sup> Staci D. Kramer. "Interview: Dean Singleton, AP Chairman: Setting 'The Rules Of Engagement," *Paid Content*, April 6, 2009. http://www.paidcontent.org/entry/419-interview-dean-singleton-chairman-ap-ceo-medianews-setting-the-rules-of/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>129</sup> Jeff Jarvis, "My Testimony to Sen. Kerry," *Buzzmachine*, April 21, 2009. http://www.buzzmachine.com/2009/04/21/my-testimony-to-sen-kerry/

the Internet marketplace as a panacea that will fill the vacuum when newspapers disappear. There is some truth to this proposition. But it does not fully reckon with the financial and institutional support system that is necessary for robust journalistic production and remains absent from the economics of Internet news for at least the foreseeable future. While rejecting most forms of government involvement, Jarvis does acknowledge a role for public policy and includes universal broadband as part of a broader journalism strategy. Other policies Jarvis recommends include government transparency, media literacy in schools, and tax advantages designed to foster innovation.

Shirky also promotes innovation and experimentation but seems more convinced that it happen naturally (though some may require "sponsorships or grants or endowments"). "For the next few decades, journalism will be made up of overlapping special cases," he writes. "Many of these models will rely on amateurs as researchers and writers. Many of these models will rely on sponsorship or grants or endowments instead of revenues. Many of these models will rely on excitable 14-year-olds distributing the results. Many of these models will fail. No one experiment is going to replace what we are now losing with the demise of news on paper, but over time, the collection of new experiments that do work might give us the journalism we need." Even if we share Shirky's assumption that something will organically emerge, questions remain as to how long that process will take and what will happen to the state of journalism in the meantime.

#### Lowering the Cost of Journalism

Shirky, Jarvis and others highlight the fact that we need to look at alternatives beyond just throwing money at the problem. While the rise of the Internet has often been blamed for many of the current struggles in the news industry, the same aspects of the Web that have undercut the traditional newspaper business have allowed a new wave of newsgathering and reporting operations to emerge. As noted above, the growth of personal, issue, and community blogs has dramatically changed the information ecosystem. The people who were once traditional sources for the news — academics, analysts, politicians — now speak directly to people on blogs and social networks. As access to the means of publishing expands, new voices and new outlets are becoming important players in the national political discourse.

The dwindling cost of distribution is at the root of many of the nonprofit and for-profit models discussed in this paper. Yochai Benkler, author of *The Wealth of Networks*, points out that in addition to enabling new institutional models like nonprofit news and investigative journalism centers, one of the most profound ways the Internet is reshaping the Web is by facilitating the connection of individuals in networks. Benkler writes in *The New Republic*: "Less prominent than the large collaboration platforms like *Daily Kos*, individuals play an important role in this new information ecosystem." Beyond opening up our national political discourse to a new class of academic experts who can weigh in on important

debates in unprecedented ways, the Internet also opens up political debates to individuals "who by happenstance [are] at the right place at the right time — like the person who made the video of John McCain singing 'Bomb Iran,' or the people who are increasingly harnessed by forward looking organizations, like the BBC or now CNN iReport, to share their stories, images, and videos."<sup>131</sup> Benkler argues that we should not look to foundation or government funding that would simply prop up "older establishments that still depend on much higher ratios of organizational, financial, and physical capital," but should instead seek out new funding streams that leverage the "lighter, networked models" the Internet makes possible.

One of the most interesting outgrowths of the Internet's ability to lower the barrier to entry has been new forms of "citizen journalism" and "pro-am" (professional amateur) reporting efforts that combine paid editors and novice reporters. A prime example of this trend was the "OffTheBus" project sponsored by The Huffington Post and Jay Rosen's NewAssignment.net during the 2008 election. OffTheBus engaged 12,000 people in a collaborative journalism effort designed to tell the local campaign stories that mainstream media missed. With a small editorial team of Web-savvy organizers, OffTheBus managed a variety of reporting projects, including distributed research projects like a 227-person-led investigation into the role of "superdelegates" in selecting the Democratic nominee. Amanda Michel, the project's organizer, says that OffTheBus democratizes news and information and bolsters the democratic role of media. She acknowledges that this model is insufficient to provide our communities with all the news and reporting they need, but she argues, "If taken seriously and used properly, this pro-am model has the potential to radically extend the reach and effectiveness of professional journalism." Noting that more than 5 million people read OffTheBus in October 2008 alone, even though the budget for 16 months of nationwide collaborative journalism was just \$250,000, Michel sees a an opportunity for these models to forge a "new social contract between the press and the public."132

Whereas many new policies focus on raising money to support the future of journalism, it is vital to also support efforts to lower the costs and barriers to entry for new people and voices. While the Internet facilitates publishing, there is still need for better tools to help journalists, citizens and experts in producing, organizing and sharing the news. One model for this might be JSeed, "a project aimed at developing new digital tools for reporting local news."<sup>133</sup> Chip Kaye, the developer behind JSeed, wants to "build tools that can further enable and energize local news reporting." He is seeking to bring the Web's best tools, like feeds, blogging platforms, rich media management, social networking and real-time

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>131</sup> Yochai Benkler, "A New Era of Corruption?" *The New Republic*, March 4, 2009. Sometimes referred to "user-generated content," a number of variations on this theme have been attempted over the past decade. The public and civic journalism movements also struck similar themes. More recently, "crowd sourcing" has emerged as a proposed solution to newsgathering.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>132</sup> Amanda Michel, "Get Off The Bus," Columbia Journalism Review, March/April 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>133</sup> Chip Kaye, "jseed overview," jseed.org.

updates, into one central hub, a Web site designed specifically for local reporting. Another example of this sort of endeavor is the Banyan Project being developed by Pulitzer Prize-winner Tom Stites. The project seeks to "to revitalize journalism and help mend our frayed democracy by serving a significant segment of the huge population of less-than-affluent Americans" in part by equipping "reader/users with bottom-up Web tools that enable them to organize in pursuit of their interests as well as to participate in Banyan journalism by contributing many forms of information and feedback."<sup>134</sup> Tools such as JSeed and the Banyan Project could help both traditional media outlets and new citizen journalism projects, allowing these entities to invest in newsgathering rather than overhead.

## **Public Subsidies and Policy Interventions**

While we explore new economic models for journalism, we must also examine what role government can play in supporting this vital democratic institution. The policy decisions we make during the next few years will determine whether we prop up failing economic models or invest in the newsgathering we need; whether we keep reporters on the beat or give more handouts to the largest conglomerates. From the establishment of the U.S. Postal Service, which included subsidies for mailing newspapers, to the founding of the Federal Communications Commission in 1934, to the 1967 Public Broadcasting Act and the 1996 Telecommunication Act, the media have been fundamentally shaped by public policy. But too often, journalists, academics, activists and others who care about quality journalism have been left out of the policymaking process.

Robert W. McChesney and John Nichols, two of the co-founders of Free Press, say journalism is so important that it should be considered no less a public policy priority than national security or education:

Only a nihilist would consider it sufficient to rely on profit-seeking commercial interests or philanthropy to educate our youth or defend the nation from attack. ... Just as there came a moment when policy-makers recognized the necessity of investing tax dollars to create a public education system to teach our children, so a moment has arrived at which we must recognize the need to invest tax dollars to create and maintain news gathering, reporting and writing with the purpose of informing all our citizens.<sup>135</sup>

When it comes to policy, some of the best options may not come from creating brand new institutions. In this section, we'll discuss how changes — some more dramatic than others — in bankruptcy laws, tax policies, federal regulations and

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>134</sup> Tom Stites, The Banyan Project, http://www.banyanproject.com

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>135</sup> Robert W. McChesney and John Nichols, "The Death and Life of Great American Newspapers," *The Nation*, April 6, 2009.

other subsidies may help nurture quality journalism, bolster local and diverse ownership, and fund new journalism outlets.

#### International Subsidy Models

International models provide some intriguing examples of alternative structures for journalism, in part because they have been less beholden to American-style market fundamentalism. Whereas the American view encourages a libertarian rendering of First Amendment protections, many international media policies have been more geared toward proactive government engagement to ensure diverse media.<sup>136</sup> The results offer some interesting lessons that are worth exploring in more detail, understanding full well that they may not map perfectly onto the American news ecosystem.<sup>137</sup>

When Sweden faced a newspaper crisis 30 years ago, the government taxed newspaper ads to create revenue for a fund that was administered by an independent agency to support struggling newspapers. The government introduced press subsidies to broaden the bounds of news discourse by supporting smaller newspapers and staving off the increasing number of newspaper bankruptcies. Distributed by an administrative governmental body known as the "Press Subsidies Council," money is automatically calculated according to circulation and revenue and then allocated to newspapers other than the dominant paper in a particular municipality or region.<sup>138</sup> Based on the assumption that a plurality of voices is essential for a healthy democracy, such government intervention initially caused some controversy for making papers dependent on the state, but this relationship is now largely accepted in Sweden. These subsidies have been most successful in preventing one newspaper towns by helping smaller provincial newspapers, although they account for only about 3 percent of papers' total revenue. Swedish newspapers are also financially supported by reduced taxes and direct distribution subsidies.<sup>139</sup>

<sup>138</sup> This system was designed by Swedish professor Karl Erik Gustafsson. Bree Nordenson reported on this and many other alternative models of journalism in her carefully researched article "The Uncle Same Solution," *Columbia Journalism Review*, Sept./Oct. 2007.

<sup>139</sup> In 2006, a total of SEK 527 million (roughly \$65.4 million) was earmarked for newspapers with a maximum circulation share of 30 percent in their markets. See European Journalism Centre, "Media Landscape – Sweden." http://www.ejc.net/media\_landscape/article/sweden/; BBC News, "The Press in Sweden," March 23, 2004. http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/europe/3553279.stm; See also: the Swedish Institute, "Swedish Mass Media," http://www.sweden.se/templates/cs/Fact-Sheet\_\_\_\_15670.aspx. We thank Kamilla Kovacs for providing many of these citations. For academic research on the Swedish model, see Paul Murschetz, "State Support for the Daily Press in Europe: Austria, France, Norway and Sweden Compared," *European Journal of Communication Vol. 13*(3): 291–313, 1998; Stig Hadenius and Lennart Weibull, "The Swedish Newspaper System in the Late 1990s: Tradition and Transition," *Nordicom Review 1*, 1999.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>136</sup> For general discussion of international models, see Rodney Benson, "Futures of the News: International Considerations and Further Reflections," in Natalie Fenton, ed., *New Media, Old News*, (London: Sage), forthcoming Fall 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>137</sup> Our analysis focuses primarily on Western and Northern European models, but other interesting models worth closer attention range from the citizen journalism of South Korea's OhmyNews to Venezuela's cooperatively run community radio stations.

France is considering a similar program to Sweden's right now. But the idea that has received the most press attention is France's plan to give every 18-yearold a one-year subscription to one of the country's major newspapers. French President Nicolas Sarkozy has also called for all high school students to receive free subscriptions to newspapers. Asking for a \$780 million bailout package for France's ailing newspaper industry, Sarkozy asserted that it is the state's responsibility to provide for a free and independent press. More than encouraging young people to learn the value of the press and to continue to subscribe to newspapers in the future, the government also implemented a nine-fold increase in the state's support for newspaper deliveries and doubled its annual print advertising outlay. Coming on the heels of a three-month study on how to remedy the ailing industry, Sarkozy announced that the state would increase its annual support for newspaper and magazine deliveries to \$90 million from \$10.5 million, spend an additional \$26.5 million more per year for its advertisements in print publications, and suspend some publication fees.<sup>140</sup>

The French model has yet to take hold in other parts of Europe, but many countries face similar media crises. For example, British newspapers are grappling with the same problems; there's an ongoing debate in Britain over nonprofit models, other alternatives and more aggressive government intervention.<sup>141</sup>

#### Prepackaged Bankruptcies

In the past year, some of the nation's venerable journalism brands have found themselves where they least expected to be: in bankruptcy court. The parent companies of the *Los Angeles Times, Chicago Tribune, Chicago Sun-Times, Philadelphia Inquirer* and Minneapolis *Star Tribune* are all bankrupt, and other papers are either already alongside them or headed there soon.<sup>142</sup> Some companies will re-emerge from bankruptcy, but it's almost certain that some properties will be sold off or shut down. John Soloski, co-author of *Trading Stock: Journalism and the Publicly Traded Newspaper Company*, is hopeful about the future of newspapers, even though his views on the best scenario that can lead the industry out of its crisis may be hard for many to hear. Soloski says that having more newspapers declare bankruptcy can be good for the industry because it will force more local ownership, as companies will either have to reorganize or sell off parts of their holdings. That will give local investors an opportunity to buy papers at

<sup>142</sup> Greg Bensinger, "San Francisco May Be Largest City to Lose Main Paper," Bloomberg, Feb. 25, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>140</sup>Laurent Pirot, "Sarkozy Offers New Help for French Print Media," *Associated Press.* See also *On the Media*, http://www.onthemedia.org/transcripts/2009/01/30/05

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>141</sup> John McDonnell, "Early Day Motion in Parliament on Support for Local Journalism," Feb. 26, 2009, http://edmi.parliament.uk/EDMi/EDMDetails.aspx?EDMID=37995&SESSION=899; "National Union of Journalists' Anti-Cuts Campaign," http://www.nuj.org.uk/innerPagenuj.html?docid=1035; Roy Greenslade, "Forget the Tories, Let's Find a New Business Model to Save Local Newspapers," *Guardian*, March 27, 2009; Matthew Taylor's blog, "Arts New Deal Needs a Sharper Focus," March 25, 2009. http://www.matthewtaylorsblog.com/politics/arts-new-deal-needs-a-sharper-focus/; Polly Toynbee, "This Is an Emergency. Act Now, or Local News Will Die," *Guardian*, March 24, 2009.

reasonable rates, an opportunity that did not exist before this crisis.<sup>143</sup> It may seem counterintuitive, but bankruptcy could actually be an opportunity in disguise for failing newspapers, if handled correctly.

One way of providing a soft landing that may benefit both tottering media giants and local communities is "prepackaged bankruptcies," or "prepacks." While prepacks have been around for more than 20 years, the idea drew significant attention during the debates over the future of the American auto industry beginning in late 2008. Prepacks allow a company to negotiate and vote on a reorganization plan before declaring bankruptcy, thus reducing costs and the amount of time spent in court. With regard to the crisis in journalism, prepackaged bankruptcies could provide incentives for media companies to restructure their newsrooms as L3Cs, 501(c)(3)s or other models that would emphasize public service and quality journalism. Prepackaged bankruptcies are best suited for companies whose business is still viable but that are drowning in debt. For the many newspapers that are still profitable but are shackled to over-leveraged media conglomerates, prepacks could be a useful tool in providing debt relief or perhaps even forcing the parent company to divest itself of otherwise healthy individual newspapers. For the first 120 days after declaring bankruptcy, the debtor has the exclusive right to propose reorganization, so the question remains: How to induce newspaper owners to do the right thing by selling their assets to nonprofits and other local owners who are more concerned about the public service aspect of journalism?

Bankruptcy law currently tends to privilege incumbent owners and creditors over workers and the public. If existing laws could be tweaked to build in protections for example, to mandate pre-existing labor agreements and protect workers' pensions — then there is a chance a newspaper bankruptcy could benefit all of the key actors, especially if a prerequisite is providing for a "social good." Other options are providing tax benefits, such as relief from long-term capital gains to businesses that sell their assets to nonprofits. These benefits could be combined with guaranteed loans to nonprofits or with giving nonprofits "bidding credits" for auctions of bankrupt newspapers. Ultimately, managed bankruptcies could be a path toward giving ownership back to the local communities these newspapers are supposed to serve. But first, bankruptcy laws must be changed to reflect the common sense that greater public benefit comes from saving newsrooms rather than dismantling them.

#### Tax Certificates and Credits

Tax incentives are another possible way to encourage the sale of media properties to new local, diverse or nonprofit owners. Reinstating the so-called minority media tax certificate program would be a good start. The program, which was eliminated in 1995 as part of Congress' assault on affirmative action policies, gave tax benefits

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>143</sup> Soloski was interviewed by Joseph Torres of Free Press in March 2009.

to companies that sold media properties to people of color. In 1978, when the tax credit was created by the Federal Communications Commission, people of color held just 40 broadcast licenses. In the 17 years the tax credit was in place, that number increased to 330. Since 1995, however, that number has decreased precipitously.<sup>144</sup>

Perhaps this idea could be restored, expanded and used to promote more diverse, independent, local ownership of media outlets, including newspapers, as well as the sales of radio and TV stations for which the credit was originally designed. Restoring and expanding the tax certificate could create incentives for the sale of local media to diverse or local investors, who are more likely to be satisfied with lower profit margins because of their deeper ties to the community. And it would give these smaller players an important advantage in acquiring capital and making deals for properties that would otherwise likely be sold off to existing conglomerates. Importantly, restoring the tax certificate program would also open the door to new owners — especially people of color — who have largely been shut out of media ownership and are vastly under-represented.

There is currently no legislation under consideration that would reinstate the tax certificate. However, groups like the Minority Media and Telecommunications Council, the National Association of Black Owned Broadcasters, and Free Press are working with the Federal Communications Commission and Congress to promote the re-establishment of the minority media tax certificate.<sup>145</sup> While there are legal obstacles to basing such a program exclusively on race, the FCC has considered "initiatives designed to increase participation in the broadcasting industry by new entrants and small businesses, including minority- and womenowned businesses."<sup>146</sup>

Another set of proposals would put indirect subsidies in the hands of consumers. Economist Dean Baker has proposed that the government implement a new charitable giving structure called an "Artistic Freedom Voucher," which would "allow each individual taxpayer to contribute a refundable tax credit of approximately \$100 to a creative worker of their choice, or to an intermediary who passes funds along to creative workers."<sup>147</sup> This would be done via a check box on a yearly tax form. McChesney and Nichols have drawn from this proposal to advocate that taxpayers receive \$200 in annual tax credits to spend on daily newspapers, as long as the newspapers publish at least five times per week and maintain a substantial news

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>144</sup> Andrea Adelson, "Minority Voice Fading for Broadcast Owners," New York Times, May 19, 1997.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>145</sup> Ira Teinowitz, "Minority Group Presses Media Agenda," *TV Week*, Jan. 21, 2009. See also the Free Press reports *Off the Dial* and *Out of the Picture*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>146</sup> See Free Press, "Minority Media Ownership Drops as FCC Considers Harmful New Rules," Nov. 27, 2007, http://www.freepress.net/release/304. See also the Minority Media and Telecommunications Council Web site: http://www.mmtconline.org/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>147</sup> Dean Baker, "The Artistic Freedom Voucher: Internet Age Alternative to Copyrights," Center for Economic and Policy Research, November 2003.

hole of at least 24 broad pages each day with less than 50 percent advertising.<sup>148</sup> Another proposal would allow people to write off their subscriptions to newspapers and magazines as a tax deduction, as they do with their college tuition.

#### Postal and Print Subsidies

The original media policy was postal subsidies for newspapers and periodicals — though the early debates were over whether these important instruments of democracy should be heavily subsidized or mailed for free. Over the years, rates have increased. And in 2007, a severe hike endangered the survival of many small and independent periodicals focused on political opinion and ideas. Despite the worsening economy, another postal rate hike is scheduled for May 2009.<sup>149</sup> Relief from the new rates — which would cost the government a relatively small amount in the tens of millions — would help support serious journalism and create a laboratory for new ideas. McChesney and Nichols, judging the cost relatively insignificant compared to the subsidies enjoyed by corporate media outlets, suggest eliminating postal rates for periodicals that garner less than 20 percent of their revenues from advertising. "Today the federal government doles out tens of billions of dollars in direct and indirect subsidies," they write, "including free and essentially permanent monopoly broadcast licenses, monopoly cable and satellite privileges, copyright protection and postal subsidies." <sup>150</sup>

Another huge expense for newspapers and magazines is printing costs. Rep. Mark Cohen of Philadelphia has suggested that the only "content-neutral" way to support newspapers and protect quality journalism is to subsidize newsprint. Allocating any substantial public subsidies would entail a political fight. Barring a second significant stimulus package, some of the more ambitious plans for direct public subsidies may not clear the substantial legislative hurdles, but more modest short-term measures may help keep important independent news sources alive.

#### **Direct Government Stimulus**

While the public appetite for major bailouts of the media is unknown, several ambitious proposals have been put forward to prop up insolvent news organizations during the current recession. For example, McChesney and Nichols call for an emergency stimulus for the next three years to buy time to transition to other models. They also advocate for directly subsidizing high school and college newspapers.<sup>151</sup> Mark Cooper has also proposed such a fund, though he explicitly rejects the notion of helping existing newspapers.<sup>152</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>148</sup> McChesney and Nichols, *ibid* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>149</sup> Jennifer Saba, "Postal Hike to Favor Direct Mailers, Disadvantage Newspapers," Editor & Publisher, March 06, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>150</sup> McChesney and Nichols, *ibid*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>151</sup> *Ibid.* 

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>152</sup> Mark Cooper, "The Future of Journalism Is Not in the Past," April, 2009.

The University of Pennsylvania's C. Edwin Baker is calling for newspaper journalists' salaries to be covered by government-guaranteed subsidies.<sup>153</sup> He argues that quality reporting and investigative journalism are more valuable to the country than they are to advertisers. The fact that news organizations can rarely monetize the most important aspects of the news is not a readership problem, he says, it is a revenue problem. With public interest in the news arguably at an all-time high, Baker observes that the real problem with the decimation of the journalists employed by the media is how it represents the inability of media companies to pay journalists an amount that even approaches the real value of their efforts for the community.

Baker suggests that the government help support journalists by offering companies a tax credit for half of newspaper journalists' salaries (up to \$45,000). His goal is to reverse the incentive for newspapers to lay off journalists and instead to encourage a new wave of investment in quality reporting. Baker estimates that for the 48,000 journalists now employed by the nation's newspapers, who are paid on average slightly less than \$50,000 a year, this tax credit would cost about \$1.25 billion. For Baker, such a tax credit would represent a recommitment to the kind of financial investment the country's founders made when they recognized the vital role of the Fourth Estate in a democratic society, yet it would cost just "a fraction of the value in today's dollars per person that the country provided in the form of a postal subsidy a hundred years ago."<sup>154</sup>

Despite journalists' well-known discomfort with government involvement in media, many would welcome the assistance. Rosa Brooks, a recently departed *Los Angeles Times* columnist, urged the government to subsidize journalism:

Years of foolish policies have left us with a choice: We can bail out journalism, using tax dollars and granting licenses in ways that encourage robust and independent reporting and commentary, or we can watch, wringing our hands, as more and more top journalists are laid off or bail out, leaving us with nothing in our newspapers but ads, entertainment features and crossword puzzles.<sup>155</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>153</sup> C. Edwin Baker, "Shoptalk: Where Credit is Due," *Editor & Publisher*, March 1, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>154</sup> C. Edwin Baker, Testimony before the House Judiciary Committee, April 21, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>155</sup> Rosa Brooks, "Bail Out Journalism," Los Angeles Times, April 9, 2009.

# Chapter 9 TOWARD A NATIONAL JOURNALISM STRATEGY

## STRATEGIES AND SOLUTIONS FOR SAVING THE NEWS

What stands out from this inventory of potential alternatives for journalism is that the dominant U.S. model of the 20th century — advertising-subsidized commercial journalism — is not the only available option for providing the news that democratic societies require. What is also suggested from surveying the models above is that without government intervention, relatively small, unevenly distributed experiments will likely rise and fall across the country in haphazard fashion. Part of this process is necessary and should be applauded to the extent that it gives rise to quality journalism. But there is much that the government can do to facilitate the transition and help make sure there are reporters on the beat, while also setting aside a space for longer-term efforts to nurture a free and robust press. In other words, as much as the "let a hundred flowers bloom" approach seems warranted, these experiments require nourishment. With targeted government intervention, we can help bring many to fruition. Indeed, with the right policies, we can begin laying the groundwork for a 21st-century American press system.

The central task is to manage the transition in a way that permits a soft landing for the key asset for the production of news in a democracy — a large work force of journalists who can make a living writing the news. This transition will have to be agnostic to technology and recognize the disruptive and creative genius of the Internet. It will have to account for the changing norms in journalism and the changing identities of journalists. And it will have to find new business models that can adapt to the loss of print advertising revenues. This situation does not call for a bailout, but a far-reaching national journalism strategy to save the news.

The national journalism strategy must be aggressive but carefully planned, bold but targeted. And it must not be guided by profit-seeking or nostalgia, but rather by the core principles introduced at the start of this discussion:

- → **PROTECT THE FIRST AMENDMENT.** Freedom of speech and freedom of the press are essential to a free society and a functioning democracy.
- → PRODUCE QUALITY COVERAGE. To self-govern in a democratic society, the public needs in-depth reporting on local issues as well as national and

international affairs that is accurate, credible and verifiable. Journalism should be animated by a multitude of voices and viewpoints.

- → PROVIDE ADVERSARIAL PERSPECTIVES. Reporting should hold the powerful accountable by scrutinizing the actions of government and corporations. Journalism should foster genuine debate about important issues.
- → PROMOTE PUBLIC ACCOUNTABILITY. Newsrooms should serve the public interest, not private or government aims, and should be treated as a public service, not a commodity. Journalism should be responsive to the needs of changing communities.
- → PRIORITIZE INNOVATION. Journalists should utilize new tools and technology to report and deliver the news. The public needs journalism that crosses traditional boundaries and is accessible to the broadest range of people across platforms.

In crafting such a strategy, it is important to remember that news has rarely paid for itself. News has *always* been subsidized. During the 20th century, the model that happened to take root was one in which advertising subsidized news operations. It worked because of the coincidence of printing technologies and a market structure that resulted in monopoly daily newspapers in most American towns and cities. That model is no longer working. But just because advertising no longer supports journalism does not mean that we no longer require news. We still require journalism — perhaps now more than ever. But we must first develop new means for subsidizing the press through new private revenue models or public interventions to restructure or supplement market forces. And it is difficult to imagine how this can occur without government getting involved in some capacity.

The need for policy often seems counterintuitive to many Americans who assume their media system naturally flows from the "free market." Yet policy has always shaped our media system. During his celebrated visit to the United States in the 1830s, Alexis de Tocqueville was impressed to find an array of news and diverse sources of information deep in the American hinterlands. In fact, he was marveling at the direct result of enlightened public policy: postal subsidies for the mail, which was at that time primarily a news delivery system.<sup>156</sup> Today, Americans need to be reminded that there is a legitimate and necessary role for the state in guaranteeing a free and robust press. Government can simultaneously protect press freedom from censorship *and* promote policies that maximize speech of all kinds.

Our present moment is a critical juncture in American media and a turning point for modern journalism. We have the unique opportunity at this time to re-imagine the structures and policies needed to support the quality news and information

<sup>156</sup>Alexis de Tocqueville, *Democracy in America*, Anchor Books. Garden City, NY, 1969.

we require to hold government and corporations accountable, to understand the world around us, and to participate in our democracy. Our concern is about how to support newsrooms and newsgathering, not a specific platform or method of distribution. We will need new policies that foster innovation and provide ongoing support for emerging news models. This approach avoids rehashing the well-worn debate about the future of journalism that too often devolves into two extreme positions: walling off content versus giving everything away for free; stubbornly clinging to newspapers versus believing blindly in the Internet. It is possible to stake out a middle path, one that embraces new digital technologies while also sustaining vital, professional journalism.

As we shift to a public service model of the press, we must prepare ourselves for a period of trial and error. We need to explore how the federal government can best support the future of investigative journalism, beat reporting, and quality news in America. This is not about newspapers, it is about newsrooms. It is not about protecting old institutions, it is about serving local communities. We understand that the future of this industry will likely be made up of a diverse collection of models and recognize the need for experimentation and innovation now and in the future. The question is, then, what current policies could support greater experimentation with innovative models of journalism?

Saving our vital news media and implementing a national journalism strategy for this transitional moment will require both short- and long-term solutions. Based on our analysis above, we have identified five models with the most promise that should be the top priorities for policymakers:

- → NEW OWNERSHIP STRUCTURES. Encouraging the establishment of nonprofit and low-profit news organizations through tax exempt ("501(c)(3)") and low-profit limited liability company ("L3C") models.
- → INCENTIVES FOR DIVESTITURE. Creating tax incentives and revising bankruptcy laws to encourage local, diverse, nonprofit, low-profit and employee ownership.
- → JOURNALISM JOBS PROGRAM. Funding training and retraining for novice and veteran journalists in multimedia and investigative reporting.
- → R&D FUND FOR JOURNALISTIC INNOVATION. Investing in innovative projects and experimenting to identify and nurture new models.
- NEW PUBLIC MEDIA. Transforming public broadcasting into a world-class noncommercial news operation utilizing new technology and focused on community service.

We make no claims that these models, alone or collectively, will automatically provide a panacea to the crisis in journalism. However, we believe these alternatives are worth further consideration, study and action. All of these models, to varying degrees, attempt to circumvent market failure with structural alternatives that seek to democratize media. Furthermore, they all could be accomplished via specific policy interventions and are politically viable, though formidable challenges are to be expected. Most important, we hope that by highlighting these options, we can begin a truly public conversation about what the future of journalism should look like and point policymakers and regulators toward an agenda that will save the news and serve the public good.

## **Short-Term Strategies**

In the short term, we must decide what is needed to shore up news organizations and keep reporters on the job. Although many newspapers are deeply in debt, average newspaper profits are still 10 to 15 percent.<sup>157</sup> While newspapers are not dead yet and there is still money to be made, we also must realize that given current trends, in a decade — if not sooner — most people will not be reading newspapers in print. With news and advertising decoupled, ad revenue can no longer be relied on to fund bureaus at City Hall or in Baghdad. Thus our efforts should be focused on salvaging and transitioning the essential elements of newspapers — namely, the investigative and local reporting operations — while eliminating the business and commercial pressures that brought about the current crisis. That's not to say new policies should be limited to just helping newspapers. After all, many of the same financial challenges also affect broadcasters and online news outlets. Regardless of medium, we must find ways for trained reporters to make a living doing good journalism.

We believe the best short-term strategies are measures to encourage new ownership structures as well as refinements to the bankruptcy and tax laws that would enable employees, community groups or local investors to take over failing news operations on favorable terms, keep journalists working their beats, and invest in the future of newsgathering. We also endorse the federal funding of a jobs program to train or retrain young and veteran journalists in multimedia and investigative reporting skills. These recommendations would require federal legislation and, in some cases, new IRS regulations. Ideally, policymakers would create a menu of choices that would encourage media companies — whether bankrupt or simply struggling — to sell off properties to local and diverse owners who pledge to operate them in the public interest under a new structure. As new business models emerge, policymakers would also help to provide a bridge that guarantees veteran watchdogs are still on the job and new generations of journalists are building the skills needed for new forms of journalism.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>157</sup> Nat Ives, "It's Not Newspapers in Peril; It's Their Owners," Ad Age, Feb. 23, 2009.

#### New Ownership Structures

After surveying the options described in the previous chapter, it seems that the most effective means of salvaging struggling newsrooms is to create new ownership structures by applying the 501(c)(3) (nonprofit) and L3C (low-profit) models to news organizations. Under either of these models, news organizations could be set up to accept philanthropic donations (which, in the case of tax-exempt newspapers, would be deductible) or investments. And they could be owned, in whole or in part, by a wide range of socially motivated parties, including workers, foundations, community organizations and other civil society groups whose primary mission will be to provide a public good that benefits the collective welfare of the local community. As noted above, each of these models afford news organizations a number of benefits and protections not available to their commercial counterparts.

Specifically, the model proposed by Sen. Ben Cardin would offer tax benefits to philanthropic groups and individuals that donate to news organizations, while providing the news organizations themselves with the tax benefits enjoyed by all tax-exempt organizations. To transition to a tax-exempt newspaper will require federal legislation changing current federal tax laws, which could take the form of a revamped version of the Cardin bill. It would revise Sections 501, 513 and 170 of the Internal Revenue Code, which, respectively, would allow newspapers to be considered as having an educational purpose and therefore qualify as nonprofits; would exempt qualifying newspapers from paying corporate taxes on their advertising revenue; and would allow donations to these newspapers to be considered tax-deductible charitable contributions.

The precise wording of the Cardin bill, in its current form, could exclude entire classes of newspapers.<sup>158</sup> For example, the fact it mandates that a qualifying newspaper contain "local, national, and international news stories of interest to the general public" seems to preclude smaller community papers and other news organizations. Most important, any bill along these lines should explicitly state that it does not pertain to just newspapers, but also news Web sites and other forms of media dedicated to journalism. However, removing these limitations only would require relatively simple alterations to the text, such as saying "news organizations" instead of "newspapers" and using an "or" instead of "and" before "international news." For either model to become truly viable, nonprofit and low-profit news organizations also likely would need an exemption from provisions in the federal tax laws that prohibit both tax-exempt organizations (like the newspaper model proposed in the Cardin bill) and recipients of program-related investments (like an L3C news organization) from endorsing candidates for political office.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>158</sup> Zachary M. Seward, "Non-profit News Outlets Deserve a Tax Exemption for Ad Revenue," *Nieman Journalism Lab*, March 26, 2009.

A related initiative is the move toward federal L3C legislation. This initiative could be treated in separate legislation or as part of a larger bill. A federal bill formally recognizing the L3C is probably unnecessary since, as noted earlier, news companies can organize as L3Cs in one of the states where L3Cs are legal. However, a related tax measure at the federal level would make it easier for foundations to make program-related investments in L3Cs. The Program-Related Investment Promotion Act, endorsed by L3C inventor Robert Lang, would accomplish this objective. The Council on Foundations also supports the federal legislation that would facilitate program-related investments in L3Cs.<sup>159</sup>

Other considerations could be written into the newsroom ownership language that would make a 501(c)(3)/L3C initiative an effective bill. For example, news organizations that chose to qualify for one of these ownership structures should also be obligated to demonstrate a five-year strategy for developing a significant Web and digital platform presence. They should also be contractually obligated to hold on to their property for a certain time period before selling, to avoid the establishment of shell companies. Efforts should also be made so these structures benefit ethnic and community media. Finally, news organizations should be required to set up local boards to evaluate how well they are serving the community. The PRI Promotion Act of 2009 would encourage this type of behavior, since it requires an annual report to the IRS specifying how an L3C is fulfilling its social purpose.<sup>160</sup> The first steps in any process to reform the federal tax laws would be hearings held by the tax-writing committees in both the House and the Senate. Ultimately, legislation reforming the IRS code would have to go through these committees.

#### Incentives for Divestiture

Several major newspapers are already bankrupt, or looking to sell off or shutter properties to escape enormous debt. Absent some intervention in the market, there is a strong chance that these papers will find buyers that are less interested in journalism than they are in maximizing asset value in the short term. Instead of watching them fall into the hands of private equity firms or other consolidated conglomerates, we have an opportunity to build incentives for their transfer to owners more committed to public service and local communities. The idea is to create, via changes to the federal tax and bankruptcy laws, a number of targeted "sweeteners" that could be invoked — alone or in combination — when media properties are being put up for sale that would make new owners or ownership structures, like L3Cs, more attractive than traditional corporate ownership models.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>159</sup> For information on the L3C federal legislation movement and related topics, see http://www. nonprofitlawblog.com/home/2009/03/l3c-developments-resources.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>160</sup> According to Robert Lang, GuideStar, the nonprofit database and information clearinghouse, has agreed to publish these reports. Like existing limited liability companies, L3Cs would be governed by an operating agreement among their members, which could easily be drafted to mandate compliance with a community's specific needs.

As mentioned earlier, federal laws would also have to be changed to protect worker contracts and pensions.

One option clearly worth pursuing here is the utilization of "prepackaged" bankruptcies, which we described above. This approach would allow interested parties to work out future ownership of the assets prior to actually going into court, which dramatically cuts down on costs. These cost-savings, combined with the legislative incentives described below, could make the package more attractive to the bankruptcy judge and ultimately enable public-interest-minded groups to take control of the paper. An advantage of this "soft-landing" approach is that it precludes very few of the options discussed earlier. For example, a failing local newspaper could be bought up by a cooperative of its employees through a prepackaged bankruptcy; turned into an L3C or 501(c)(3) news organization; accept money from public trusts, foundations and local entrepreneurs; and employ any number of creative online techniques to generate revenue — all while producing journalism and experimenting with new models of sustainability.

Newspaper owners might be more inclined to sell to socially motivated parties if the government offered certain subsidies or other incentives to facilitate the transactions. Perhaps the IRS could be induced to guarantee nonprofits a reduced buyout rate. In addition, government-guaranteed loans and bidding credits could be offered to nonprofits to help them purchase failing news organizations with the promise to convert them into locally owned and controlled multimedia newsrooms. Similarly, if the IRS granted tax relief from a long-term capital gains tax, tweaked the net operating loss rules, and offered other tax advantages to the newspaper seller, legacy owners of failing newsrooms may be incentivized to sell to nonprofits during the bankruptcy process. Substantive debt-relief would help placate creditors and investors to some degree.

These "sweeteners" should be combined with a minority media tax credit that would encourage the sale of news organizations to minorities, women, and other underrepresented groups. Restoring some version of the minority tax certificate will greatly increase minority and female ownership of news media outlets, which currently stand at an appallingly low number.<sup>161</sup> Congress would have to reinstate the policy, and the FCC would enforce it. But this is a policy that is already proven to increase the diversity of media ownership and never should have been dropped from the books.<sup>162</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>161</sup> For a report on broadcasting numbers, see Derek Turner and Mark Cooper, "Out of the Picture 2007: Minority and Female TV Station Ownership in the United States," Free Press, October 2007. http://www.freepress.net/files/otp2007.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>162</sup> See, for example, Kofi Asiedu Ofori and Mark Lloyd, "The Value of the Tax Certificate Policy," The Civil Rights Forum, 1998, http://www.vii.org/papers/taxcert.htm
#### Journalism Jobs Program

The final proposal for a short-term remedy to the journalism crisis is an attempt to support veteran, qualified reporters and simultaneously to engage young people in journalism. One of the biggest problems with the collapsing business model of print newspapers is the possibility that tens of thousands of highly trained and experienced reporters will dissipate into other sectors of the economy, and tens of thousands of talented young people will be dissuaded from becoming journalists in the first place.<sup>163</sup>

With the recent expansion of AmeriCorps' existing domestic service program, now would be an opportune moment to include journalistic activities as part of its mission. "The Serve America Act," which Congress approved in March, will dramatically increase service and paid volunteer jobs from 75,000 to 250,000 positions. The *New York Times* reports that full-time and part-time service volunteers would work for "new programs focused on special areas like strengthening schools, improving health care for low-income communities, boosting energy efficiency and cleaning up parks." The AmeriCorps expansion — which will cost approximately \$6 billion over five years — also provides for a Social Innovation Fund to expand on proven initiatives while supplying seed funding for experimental programs. Volunteers would receive minimal living expenses and a modest educational stipend of \$5,350 after their year of service. There are also special fellowships for people 55 and older, as well as summer positions for middle- and high-school students.<sup>164</sup>

Building on Eric Klinenberg's idea, a small percentage of these AmeriCorps jobs could go to journalism positions, fellowships, or even to journalism projects to report on the new initiatives being created through this act. These also could provide a much-needed service if combined with or subsumed under university media literacy programs. A promising model has been implemented recently by a John S. and James L. Knight Foundation-backed initiative at Stony Brook University. The school has hired 50 laid-off journalists to undergo summer training with the goal of joining dozens of universities in the fall to teach "news literacy" to non-journalism majors.<sup>165</sup> A similar program could be established to hire journalists to teach media literacy and help launch journalistic endeavors at all levels of education. The media literacy program could be expanded to include many more universities through the creation of formal Department of Education grants that might be leveraged using foundation support.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>163</sup> Currently, journalism school enrollment is up. See Brian Stelter, "Digital Defeats Newsroom? J-Schools Boom Despite Crisis," *New York Times*, April 19, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>164</sup> "Expanding National Service," *New York Times*, March 24, 2009; Craig Newmark, "The Serve America Act, a Really Big Deal," *The Huffington Post*, April 23, 2009; "Senate Moves to Expand National Service Programs," *New York Times*, March 27, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>165</sup> "Knight Foundation Backs Plan to Hire 50 Laid-off Journos to Teach 'News Literacy,'" *Editor & Publisher*, March 13, 2009.

There are other direct avenues for federal government programs to aid in job creation in this industry. The Department of Labor could design a program aimed at keeping reporters employed at existing news organizations or at new outlets. Such a job-creation program would stimulate the economy and offset unemployment payments that might otherwise go to out-of-work reporters. The structure and administration of such a program requires further study, but the basic cost-benefit analysis is promising. If the government were to subsidize 5,000 reporters at \$50,000 per year, the cost would be \$250 million annually, a relatively modest sum given the billions coming out of Washington. Drawing on Ed Baker's ideas for subsidizing journalists and from the New Deal-era Federal Writers Project, this injection of resources would serve as a bridge to help keep reporters on the beat in local communities as the industry transitions to new business models and new media forms.

## Long-Term Strategies

Although the short-term strategies outlined above may sustain local newsrooms for the time being, the long-term strategies must provide a safety net for our national media system as a whole. We propose a two-track strategy: The first track is a tech-friendly venture/innovation/experimentation fund, which follows a long tradition of government seeding new projects, from medical breakthroughs to the Internet itself. The second track is building a world-class public media system with a renewed focus on newsgathering and local community service.

#### R & D Fund for Journalistic Innovation

"The only solution I have to offer is pluralism itself," writes New York University Professor Jay Rosen about the future of news. "Many funders, many paths, many players, and many news systems with different ideas about how to practice journalism for public good (and how to pay for it, along with who participates)."<sup>166</sup> To create the necessary institutional pluralism, and to provide for a future of textbased media read on electronic devices with multiple revenue streams and multiple platforms, we need to think about the new media marketplace as an incubator for innovation. We propose the creation of a government-seeded innovation fund for journalism — a taxpayer-supported venture capital firm that invests in new business models. As a starting point, we are proposing a \$50 million per year budget.

Such a fund is not without precedent. The Telecommunications Development Fund (TDF) was created by Section 714 of the 1996 Telecommunications Act to focus investment in small businesses that produce important public goods in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>166</sup> Jay Rosen, "Rosen's Flying Seminar in the Future of News," *Pressthink*, March 26, 2009. http:// journalism.nyu.edu/pubzone/weblogs/pressthink/2009/03/26/flying\_seminar.html

the communications sector that were ignored by for-profit venture capital.<sup>167</sup> A private, non-governmental, venture capital firm, TDF was seeded with public funds and authorized to make investments with public service goals. TDF is governed by a board appointed by the FCC chairman. This model could be adopted for a journalism fund with provisions that the board would be made up of representatives from industry, academic institutions, and public interest groups. A firewall would be set up between the board and the journalism initiatives they fund. Clearly, such an initiative would require an act of Congress to establish, though it's crucial that such legislation include provisions to shield the fund from any undue political influence. This new venture capital firm could be set up as a public-private partnership, with federal matching funds for foundation-supported projects.

Whereas many of the other strategies discussed here are aimed at transitioning legacy media into new sustainable forms, the new journalism fund should support forward-thinking endeavors that take advantage of new technologies. Resources should also be used to provide guaranteed loans to startup initiatives, such as Web-based community newsrooms and services, as well as projects that serve communities of color. The idea is to try to catalyze a wave of innovation in journalism 2.0 and to trigger market forces that will help move some of these nascent projects from concept to full-fledged operations.

#### New Public Media

A true Fourth Estate should be neither dependent on the whims of the market nor subject to shifting political landscapes. Now is the moment to firmly establish a press that is autonomous, yet supported by public money and devoted to the public interest. We need to re-imagine our current public broadcasting system and rebuild it as new public media with an overarching commitment to newsgathering and local community service. This significantly reformed and repurposed national media system should include many already existing pieces: NPR, PBS, community radio, as well as those nonprofit entities not commonly associated with public broadcasting, like PEG television channels, Low Power FM radio stations, noncommercial publications, and community Web sites.

The United States is alone among democracies in how little it devotes to its public media system. Our proposal is based on the vision that these monies would directly support journalistic endeavors by being used to hire local reporters in specific communities. The money would also be used to streamline public media operations: developing new technology and archiving content across the system. In considering whether state-subsidized media is worth the effort, we should consider the popularity and quality of BBC News or the Canadian Broadcasting Corporation

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>167</sup> S. Jenell Trigg, "Section 714 - The Telecommunications Development Fund: Making a Difference?" June 1, 2002, http://www.civilrights.org/publications/reports/1996\_telecommunications/ section-714.html (this chapter is part of a larger collection by the Civil Rights Forum on Communications Policy titled "The Success and Failure of the 1996 Telecommunications Act.").

and compare these institutions to our increasingly degraded commercial media system. The BBC is unrivaled in the world as a source for international public service media. Research has shown the BBC demonstrating an independence that compares favorably with U.S. media and calls into question some common fears about government-subsidized media.<sup>168</sup>

As discussed in more detail in the next chapter, the money needed to support this system over the long term could be raised by Congress creating and funding a public trust, or perhaps from a small tax placed on consumer electronics. Alternatively — and immediately — we could increase direct congressional appropriations for public media via the Corporation for Public Broadcasting. By tripling current congressional appropriations, the U.S. public media system could dramatically increase its capacity, reach, diversity and relevance. Given that Congress just passed a nearly trillion-dollar economic recovery package, devoting an additional \$1 billion to public media annually (which works out to less than 0.2 percent of the stimulus bill) no longer appears so outlandish. Other democracies outspend the United States by wide margins per capita on public media.<sup>169</sup> Nichols and McChesney write: "These investments have produced dramatically more detailed and incisive international reporting, as well as programming to serve young people, women, linguistic and ethnic minorities and regions that might otherwise be neglected by for-profit media." They also note that the government spends several times the paltry \$420 million it spends annually on public media on Pentagon public relations.170

Challenging commonly held fears about subsidized media, recent academic research shows that news organizations receiving government subsidies are no less critical of government than those that aren't subsidized, and the former tend to present a wider range of voices and viewpoints.<sup>171</sup> Indeed, there is accumulating evidence that, for example, a wide range of Western European publicly owned

<sup>169</sup> Canada 16 times more; Germany 20 times more; Japan 43 times more; Britain 60 times more; Finland and Denmark 75 times more. Nichols & McChesney, *ibid*.

<sup>170</sup> Ibid.

<sup>171</sup> Rodney Benson, "What Makes for a Critical Press: A Case Study of U.S. and French Immigration News Coverage," *The International Journal of Press/Politics* (In Press); Rodney Benson and Daniel Hallin, "How States, Markets and Globalization Shape the News: The French and US National Press, 1965–97," *European Journal of Communication 22*, 27, 2007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>168</sup> Jay Blumler and Michael Gurevitch, "'Americanization' Reconsidered: U.K.-U.S. Campaign Communication Comparisons Across Time," in W.L. Bennett and R.M. Entman (eds.), *Mediated Politics*. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, pp. 380-403, 2001. It should be noted that dramatically increasing support for public media would entail formidable political challenges, yet substantially increased funding for public media is nevertheless more feasible than creating an entirely new entity for supporting national and local journalism. It is often taken as an article of faith that such a model could never flourish in the United States, but it is important to note that a more robust public media system didn't emerge as it did in other nations only as a result of a vicious series of political campaigns led by U.S. broadcasters in the early 1930s and again in the postwar 1940s. See Robert McChesney, *Telecommunications, Mass Media & Democracy: The Battle for the Control of U.S. Broadcasting, 1928-1935.* New York: The Oxford University Press, 1993.

media and government-subsidized private media consistently produce journalism that is just as critical or more critical of powerful interests as the U.S. press.<sup>172</sup> Suggesting that the Swedish press was liberated to become more adversarial after public subsides were introduced, Daniel Hallin, a specialist in comparative media systems at the University of California, San Diego, found "very strong evidence that press subsidies don't lead journalists to be timid."<sup>173</sup> A recent comparative analysis shows that public service television devotes more attention than the U.S. market model to public affairs and international news, which fosters greater knowledge in these areas, encourages higher levels of news consumption, and shrinks the knowledge gap between the advantaged and disadvantaged citizens.<sup>174</sup> Nonetheless, for this model to be successful, this public funding toward media should be both guaranteed over the long term and carefully shielded from political pressures.

To be clear, we are not advocating for a direct bailout of the commercial media system — a proposal reportedly being considered in Canada.<sup>175</sup> We are instead calling for the funding of an alternative media infrastructure, one that is insulated from the commercial pressures that brought us to our current crisis. Indeed, our media system has space for both commercial and noncommercial models; what is ideal is a *mixed* media system — one that restores balance between profit-making and democratic imperatives and is better able to withstand dramatic fluctuations in the market. Despite its flaws, we have enjoyed a successful, if grossly underfunded, public broadcasting system for decades. Furthermore, a wholly commercial system focused on advertising revenue optimization and profit maximization will not support the needs of a democratic society.

Our nation's media policy historically has reflected the understanding that the market alone cannot provide for all of our communication needs. However, the window of opportunity to make these kinds of reforms will close quickly. For decades, Congress has tilted media policy to favor the biggest media corporations. Right now, we have a rare chance to encourage legislators instead to "put their thumb on the scale" and create truly public media.

## The Challenge Ahead

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>172</sup> Rodney Benson, "Comparative News Media Systems," *The Routledge Companion to News and Journalism Studies*, edited by Stuart Allan, forthcoming 2009; See generally, Daniel Hallin and Paolo Mancini, *Comparing Media Systems: Three Models of Media and Politics*, Cambridge, UK: Cambridge University Press, 2004.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>173</sup> Bree Nordenson, 'The Uncle Sam Solution: Can the Government Help the Press? Should it?" *Columbia Journalism Review*, September/October 2007.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>174</sup> James Curran, Shanto Iyengar, Anker Brink Lund and Inka Salovaara-Moring, "Media System, Public Knowledge and Democracy," *European Journal of Communication, Vol. 24*, No. 1, 5-26 (2009)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>175</sup> The Canadian Press, "Feds Consider TV News Bailout," April 8, 2009.

A national journalism strategy is needed precisely because the problems we face necessitate vast resources and long-term planning. The United States will have many crises to confront in the coming years, but the loss of viable journalism must rank high among them. This is a surmountable crisis, but saving journalism and shoring up democracy's very foundations will require the right application of innovative technology, policy reform and public resources. There is not a perfect policy solution to solve this crisis. Rather, it will likely be a menu of policy options that together will help fill the vacuum left by the decline of commercial news. "You never want a serious crisis to go to waste," White House Chief of Staff Rahm Emanuel once said. "It's an opportunity to do things you could not do before."<sup>176</sup> This crisis is a golden opportunity for creating new alternatives. And if true public service journalism emerges from the wreckage, then indeed, there may be a silver lining.

It is becoming increasingly clear that enormous profits can no longer serve as the sole criterion for a healthy media system; focusing on short-term profits at the expense of long-term survival is not sustainable. Indeed, investments in newsgathering can pay off in the long run. Driving this point home, a University of Missouri study based on 10 years of financial data found that, over the long term, investments in newsgathering increase profits more than spending on circulation, advertising and other business operations do.<sup>177</sup> Newsrooms should be liberated from their absentee corporate owners and returned to the communities they purportedly serve. Although local ownership does not always ensure quality journalism, it does encourage local coverage and accountability.

Given recent closures and bankruptcies of major newspapers — and the ongoing struggles in radio and TV journalism — we cannot merely wait to see what organically emerges to replace the news. We must be proactive through public policy and public engagement. The depth of this crisis calls for something more than window dressing or incremental reforms. Unlike in previous eras, when media owners viewed any suggestion of structural reform with knee-jerk hostility, some are now more open-minded toward new models for sustaining local journalism. Media corporations need to recognize that news organizations can no longer serve merely as cash cows. Those that are unwilling to invest in quality journalism over the long term would be doing the public a service as well as protecting their own bottom line if they withdraw from the field in an orderly fashion without leaving a trail of hollowed out newsrooms in their wake.

The rate at which the newspaper industry is collapsing is staggering, even for those who have predicted this crisis for years. Further complicating this challenge

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>176</sup> David Leonhardt, "The Big Fix," New York Times Magazine, Jan. 27, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>177</sup> Shrihari Sridhar, Murali K. Mantrala, Prasad A. Naik, and Esther Thorson, "Uphill and Downhill: Locating Your Firm on a Profit Function," *Journal of Marketing, Vol 71* (April), 2007, 26-44; Robert MacMillan, "Study Shows Newsroom Spending Raises Newspaper Profits," *Reuters*, February 15, 2007. See also Tom Rosenstiel and Amy Mitchell, "The Impact of Investing in Newsroom Resources," *Newspaper Research Journal, Vol. 25*, No. 1, Winter 2004.

is the historical predicament of multiple crises currently facing the United States, including the financial meltdown, the crumbling health care system and of thousands of troops in Iraq and Afghanistan. Journalism simply does not rank as high in the public consciousness. Combined with the traditional antagonism between the Fourth Estate and government, the risk of inaction is great. Nevertheless, given the scale of this problem — one that will only worsen over the coming weeks and months — we must start a national discussion about the nature of the crisis and the need for public policy solutions.

President Obama should use his bully pulpit to place this crisis squarely on the list of national priorities. As suggested in the next chapter, the White House should convene a commission to revitalize the public media system, modeled on the Hutchins Commission of the 1940s and the Carnegie Commission in the 1960s. Congress needs to foster this debate by holding hearings that bring together the best minds in the country as well as engage the public to address this national crisis. Congress should also commission in-depth reports on the true state of the news business and call for possible solutions.<sup>178</sup> Ideally, the hearings would be followed quickly by legislation in Congress that amends tax and bankruptcy laws, funds innovative journalistic initiatives, and increases support for noncommercial media. The FCC and the Justice Department need to encourage media diversity and not further loosen media ownership limits. The FCC also needs to make sure the public can access quality journalism by developing a national plan for an open, ubiquitous and affordable broadband system.

We need to reframe the debate about journalism as one about an essential public good and a service that is vital for the future of democracy. The government is obligated to provide for a diversity of voices in our nation's media system as well as ensure public access to all media. Among the broader public, journalists and exjournalists, as well as journalism schools and scholars, have a special role to play in this area. They command a unique perspective on what is at stake and what is possible in terms of creating newsrooms for the 21st century.

Journalism is a critical infrastructure. It is too precious for a democratic society simply to sit back and pray that the market will magically sustain it. The crisis in journalism is undeniably an economic issue, exacerbated by shifting revenue streams, new forms of content creation, and new methods of distribution. But it is also fundamentally a policy problem. While we explore new economic models for journalism, we must also examine what role government can play in supporting this indispensable institution. It is in large part policy decisions — and the political will to make the right ones — that will decide what is next for journalism. Unfortunately, there is no magic bullet. The crisis in journalism will undoubtedly

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>178</sup> Similar hearings and reports were conducted in the 1940s around concerns about the rise of onenewspaper towns. For example, see Special Committee to Study the Problems of American Small Business, "Survival of a Free Competitive Press: The Small Newspaper, Democracy's Grass Roots," Senate Committee Print 17, Eightieth Congress, First session, 1947. See also, Pickard, *ibid*.

require a menu of responses, not a one-size-fits-all solution. Driven by a growing media reform movement, a period of vigorous experimentation with bold new models is the best hope for the future of journalism, the lifeblood of democracy.

# Chapter 10 PUBLIC MEDIA'S MONENT

**By Josh Silver** with Lauren Strayer and Candace Clement

## INTRODUCTION: PUBLIC MEDIA IN AMERICA

The ideals of public broadcasting are deeply rooted in the principles of American democracy. From the early Republic to the present, the government has long sought to use public policy and resources to promote and sustain a vibrant marketplace of ideas. Thomas Jefferson and James Madison created public subsidies for the distribution of newspapers that enabled the cultivation of a well-informed electorate. Similarly, government long has invested in schools and universities to train a literate citizenry, and policies have been used to promote public service in broadcast radio and television. We are now investing billions of tax dollars in building out the next great communications infrastructure — the Internet.

But the United States was late to the party in creating public broadcasting, leaving us with an underfunded and structurally flawed system in need of significant reforms. When radio was invented in the early 20th century, people around the world were inspired by the educational and democratic potential of the revolutionary new technology. It is difficult to overstate the widespread belief that radio would break open the hold on information formerly held by publishers, and give everyone a voice in the public square.

Commercial concerns quickly realized the profit-making potential of the new medium, and radio companies in the United States came to dominate broadcasting in the 1920s and 1930s. In Europe, public broadcasting began to develop in the industrialized nations, particularly in Britain. In the postwar period, European nations created policies that enshrined the separation of public service broadcasting from state control with a focus on independent journalism and educational programming. The model was adopted by the emerging public television systems across Europe.

Americans long have seen themselves as champions of democratic ideals, yet the United States did not create a public broadcasting system until several decades after commercial radio was well established. By the 1960s, it became clear that commercial broadcasters were not providing Americans with the informative, educational and culturally rich programming that many Europeans enjoyed through well-funded public media systems. In 1965, with President Lyndon Johnson's support, the Carnegie Commission on Educational Television set about designing a new public broadcasting system.

The Commission provided the foundation for the Public Broadcasting Act, and articulated the ideals of the new system: Public media would be a noncommercial, nonprofit and independent enterprise for providing the news, educational and children's programming that enriches and informs a democratic citizenry, and it would provide the "public interest" programming that was notably absent from commercial broadcasting. As the Carnegie Commission wrote: "The goal we seek is an instrument for the free communication of ideas in a free society."<sup>179</sup>

Public broadcasting has accomplished many of these goals. On public television, we have acclaimed and far-reaching programs like *Frontline, Nova* and *The NewsHour*. PBS supplies curricula for K-12 educators, and *Sesame Street* is a mainstay of American childhood. In recent years, National Public Radio has become the pre-eminent source of public affairs radio programming and news, and in contrast to commercial radio, public radio's audience is actually expanding.<sup>180</sup> From Chicago Public Radio's *This American Life* to Pacifica's *Democracy Now!* public radio programs are now household names from coast to coast.

Yet today there is a growing sense, as in the 1960s, that we can and must do better: Our contemporary challenges demand stronger efforts to inform the public and expand the marketplace of ideas. We need better media than the partisan bellowing, infotainment and sound-bite coverage that has become the norm on commercial radio and television. We need media that serve everyone in our society, not just the audiences most valuable to advertisers. With the newspaper business in crisis and TV news consumed by celebrities and crime, there is simply not enough enterprise journalism or sufficient educational, cultural and local programming to sustain an informed democracy.

## **Policy Reform: Building the System America Needs**

Upon signing the Public Broadcasting Act of 1967, President Johnson said: "Our Nation wants more than just material wealth; our Nation wants more than a 'chicken in every pot.' We in America have an appetite for excellence, too. While we work every day to produce new goods and to create new wealth, we want most of all to enrich man's spirit."<sup>181</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>179</sup> "A Proposal to Extend and Strengthen Educational Television: A Summary of the Commission's Report," Carnegie Commission of Educational Television, Jan. 26, 1967.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>180</sup> "NPR Reaches New Audience High, As Listeners Seek In-Depth News on Election, Economy," NPR press release, March 24, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>181</sup> Corporation for Public Broadcasting, Remarks of President Lyndon B. Johnson Upon Signing the Public Broadcasting Act of 1967. http://www.cpb.org/aboutpb/act/remarks.html

Those words still ring true. However, while public media continues to provide an essential public service, its founding mission has yet to be fully realized. There have been many conferences held and ink spilled about how and why public broadcasting has been unable to reach its potential. The reasons include chronic underfunding, undue political influence, a faulty governance structure, increasing commercial pressures, and slow adaptation to the opportunities afforded by digital technology. Yet missing from most of these debates has been a cogent discussion of the structural policy reforms that are required to bring about the necessary improvements to the public media system.

The growing crisis facing commercial journalism — and public media's unique ability to address it — makes such reform all the more urgent. Add to that the new opportunities arising from technological changes in media production and distribution, seismic shifts in the commercial broadcasting marketplace, and the changing demographics of America itself — and you have a rare opportunity to achieve real change and reinvent public media.

With better funding, stronger governance, new technology and a renewed commitment to its founding mandate, we believe public broadcasting — reborn as "public media" — can fill the void at this critical juncture. Today, the Internet is fundamentally changing the media landscape, creating unprecedented opportunities to expand access to and distribution of media content, giving anyone with a broadband connection a voice in the modern public square. At the same time, the revolution in communications is eroding long-existing business models, causing a crisis in traditional media, and calling into question how people will get the news and information they need to hold their leaders accountable and find out what's happening in their neighborhoods, their country and abroad.

Creating a more robust public media system will mean implementing significant policy changes — both in Congress and within public media institutions themselves. Fortunately, the need for these changes comes at a time of growing consensus that much of our nation's regulatory infrastructure must be reformed and modernized to better protect consumers and serve the needs of a changing society and democracy. More than at any time in decades, the public is willing to invest in the civic values and institutions that service more than the markets and yield more than financial returns. It is the moment of opportunity to reinvent public media as an essential resource that can restore and revitalize our society.

Just as the economic crisis has put an end to free market fundamentalism, so too should the failure of commercial media to adequately serve the public interest end the myth that government has no role in fulfilling society's information needs. In fact, the United States has a long history of policymaking to promote a diverse and wide-ranging marketplace of ideas. Reinvestment and restructuring for an expanded and enhanced public media system for the 21st century are policies firmly within that democratic tradition. Though public media leaders are currently engaged in productive discussions about their future, they are not moving quickly enough. Their caution is understandable. Any plan to bolster public media in the United States faces myriad political and institutional obstacles. Some will say that the goals outlined in this chapter are too lofty and unattainable. Others will argue that the urgency of the current recession requires the nation to forgo efforts outside customary stimulus efforts. Still others within the public broadcasting community will cling to the parochial concerns that have stymied public broadcasting reform efforts for decades.

We face the choice of whether to accept a mediocre status quo, and maintain one of the lowest-funded public media systems in the developed world or to aspire to become a global leader in public television, radio and the Internet. If we are to accomplish the latter, we must craft bold, strategically sound policies that address these key issues:

- → SUPPORT. How can we significantly increase funding for public media?
- → **LEADERSHIP & STRUCTURE**. How do we foster better governance while protecting public media from undue political and commercial influence?
- → **TECHNOLOGY**. How can we embrace new digital technologies to expand distribution and increase collaboration?
- → **DIVERSITY.** How do we broaden public media's audience, content and formats?
- → **EXPANSION**. How can we redefine public media to reflect the variety of entities and individuals who create it?

### White House Commission on Public Media

We have drafted this chapter with an eye toward narrowing the range of policy options on the table and outlining a visionary-yet-viable agenda that could win the support of the American people, the public media community, lawmakers and other stakeholders. As such, it is a work in progress to initiate a more thorough policy reform proposal that will be refined through extensive feedback and discussion. But the need for public deliberation and involvement should not be taken as an excuse to delay these crucial policy decisions. It is time to move from words to action.

In that spirit, we call on President Barack Obama to swiftly establish a "White House Commission on Public Media" to provide policy recommendations and a roadmap to achieve the goals outlined in this chapter. A White House Commission would provide the momentum needed to overcome internal tensions and to inspire the political will needed for expeditious legislative action. We call on President Obama to empanel the White House Commission within 30 days of its announcement and to hold the first meeting within 45 days. The commission should provide its full report within 180 days of its first meeting.

The new White House Commission must share the Carnegie Commission's breadth of vision. The Carnegie Commission said of its own 1967 report: "Although it provides for immediate assistance to existing stations, this is a proposal not for small adjustments or patchwork changes, but for a comprehensive system that will ultimately bring Public Television to all the people of the United States: a system that in its totality will become a new and fundamental institution in American culture."<sup>182</sup>

As in 1967, we stand at a major crossroads in our nation's history, and we must invoke the same lofty vision, bold leadership, and determination that established U.S. public broadcasting four decades ago.

## Public Media's Catch-22

At the same time that public media outlets are looking to deepen their roots as local community institutions, commercial media outlets are heading for the exits. Local newspapers are filled with more ads and wire-service content. Local broadcasters are eviscerating newsrooms and airing reality TV or reruns instead of public affairs. What's left of local TV and radio news is dominated by sports, weather and traffic. Laissez-faire media policies and lax oversight have enabled and expedited this process. The social contract of commercial broadcasting that traded stewardship of the public airwaves for public service programming has been crumbling for years. It is now hardly recognizable.

Meanwhile, public broadcasters and other noncommercial outlets are capable of producing some of the best reporting and programming on radio and television. In 2008, PBS won more than 30 Emmys, including 10 for news and documentaries. PBS and NPR took home a combined nine prestigious Peabody awards.<sup>183</sup> Independent, noncommercial media outside PBS and NPR have similarly been recognized for excellent reporting. *Democracy Now's* Amy Goodman has earned, among other accolades, the Henry W. Edgerton Civil Liberties Award, the Puffin/Nation Prize, the George Polk Award and the Right Livelihood Award.<sup>184</sup> Community radio stations have saved lives in times of disaster and brought countless new voices to towns and neighborhoods across the country. Public access

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>182</sup> A Proposal to Extend and Strengthen Educational Television: A Summary of the Commission's Report," Carnegie Commission of Educational Television, Jan. 26, 1967.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>183</sup> "NPR Wins Three Peabody Awards," National Public Radio press release, April 1, 2009; "About PBS," April 2009, available at http://www.pbs.org/aboutpbs/aboutpbs\_awards.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>184</sup> Democracy Now! Staff Awards, Amy Goodman, http://www.democracynow.org/about/staff

television on cable continues to offer coverage of local government and events and gives community members a chance to make their own media.

But it's not just the awards committees that value the quality content public broadcasters produce; the American public puts a premium on their services that rivals any national institution. In 2009, Americans ranked PBS among our most valued institutions, second only to the military, and put NPR third, tied with law enforcement.<sup>185</sup> This year was the sixth consecutive year in which Americans ranked PBS as No. 1 in public trust, ahead of newspapers, commercial broadcasters, the judicial system and the federal government.<sup>186</sup>

Despite overwhelming public support, funding for public media is perpetually the subject of political fights in Washington. Politicians have long complained that public programming is biased. No matter the nature of the complaint and despite the fact that public media content is meant to be walled off from political meddling — critics on Capitol Hill threaten congressional appropriations for public broadcasting. Virtually every year, there is a proposal to eliminate or drastically reduce the federal appropriation for public media.

Meanwhile, people from political rather than public broadcasting backgrounds are too often appointed to the board of the Corporation for Public Broadcasting, further injecting politics into the very "heat shield" that is meant to protect public media from political pressure. The situation hit its nadir when then-CPB Board Chairman Kenneth Tomlinson inappropriately influenced program content, going so far as to secretly monitor the shows of journalists like PBS stalwart Bill Moyers for signs of "liberal advocacy journalism."<sup>187</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>185</sup> GfK Roper Public Affairs & Media Survey, 2009, http://www.pbs.org/roperpoll2009/2009\_Roper-Survey\_FINAL.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>186</sup> GfK Roper Public Affairs & Media Survey, 2009, http://www.pbs.org/roperpoll2009/2009\_Roper-Survey\_FINAL.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>187</sup> "Tomlinson remarks on Senate appropriations," Current.org, July 11, 2005.





Source: PBS Research, GfK Roper Public Affairs & Media Surveys, 2004-2009

Over time, this harmful cycle has forced public broadcasters to make programming decisions that run counter to their mission. Although many examples of outstanding reporting on controversial issues exist, the relentless political pressure has nonetheless produced a culture of caution in traditional public broadcasting. It has also led public media executives to make the rational decision that they should always be preparing for a day when budgets are slashed. These pressures have undeniably altered media output in substantial ways, including:

- → Adopting commercial funding mechanisms like "enhanced" underwriting that come disconcertingly close to traditional commercial advertisements;
- Producing safe, noncontroversial programming that satisfies corporate underwriters, often to the exclusion of hard-hitting public affairs and diverse cultural programming;
- → Curtailing high-cost, long-term line items, such as the pursuit of a digital agenda, marketing to new audiences, local production; and
- → Shaping and presenting programming and operational decisions to satisfy the political agendas of elected officials or appointees who hold state and federal purse strings.

Trends like these feed an overarching criticism of public broadcasting that may be the most damaging to its long-term survival: The pursuit of funding is driving public broadcasting too far from its public interest mandate. This is not an indictment of public media leaders or producers, but of the intense political pressure that interferes with public media's programmatic mission.

Public broadcasting leaders often deny that editorial decisions are swayed by external political pressures, and they cite hard-hitting programs like *Frontline*, and testimony from their editors and producers as evidence. However, on the whole, their public affairs programming suffers increasingly from the same cautiousness that is the hallmark of commercial TV and radio.

Political pressure is part of the reason that American public broadcasting has lagged behind its international counterparts. The established culture and reputation of an entity like the BBC allows for an entirely different journalistic and programming agenda. The BBC has a global network of reporters; an adversarial attitude toward politicians that would be unthinkable in the United States; and a breadth of programming to appeal to a vast cross-section of the British public. These features are a function of adequate funding and a more robust firewall between the government and the programmers.

The problem of political pressure is compounded by a second phenomenon: competition with commercial media outlets. When the Public Broadcasting Act was

signed into law in 1967, commercial broadcasters already dominated the airwaves. Consequently, public media outlets are often viewed as competitors who are subsidized with tax dollars rather than as stewards of the nation's airwaves. Though they may not be competing for advertising revenue (although increasingly, through corporate underwriting, they might be), they are competing for eyes and ears. In response to this, commercial broadcasters have deployed a win-win lobbying argument: If public media outlets have strong ratings, then they are competing and shouldn't be subsidized. If they are losing ratings, then they are not producing quality programming and shouldn't be subsidized. Nowhere in that vice-grip is there room even to contemplate a robust public media system on the order of the BBC. That is not even on the table.

The truth is that most of the debate over the value of public media takes place in Washington, not in the rest of the country. Outside the Beltway, there is general agreement that public media are highly valuable and well worth support, if not expansion. The politics that have infected the system have not affected the importance of the service to the American people.

Our first order of business in revitalizing public media is to begin anew. We should start with a fresh set of questions about what the people want. It is not hard to predict what they will say: People want more public service media. They want local news. They want stronger, well-resourced partnerships with and services from local schools, government and civic institutions. They want diverse voices and multicultural fare that speaks to their culture and communities — whether they are in Alabama or Kansas or Oregon.

Building a vibrant public media system to meet these goals and more will require a multi-pronged plan for the future that starts by correcting the problems of the past. Fundamentally, the policy changes needed to reinvent public media are straightforward. Public media require more money so that they can remake themselves to serve public needs. And they need better governance so they can insulate themselves from politics and focus their administration on their public service mission. Without these changes, the public media community will remain vulnerable to the political and commercial powers that have long prevented public media from reaching their full potential.

## Support: New Public Funding for New Public Media

Currently, the federal government provides just over \$400 million per year to support public media, doled out through annual congressional appropriations

and distributed by the Corporation for Public Broadcasting.<sup>188</sup> That figure puts U.S. public media among the lowest-funded systems in the world, at just \$1.35 per capita — a paltry figure compared to countries like Canada (\$22.48 per capita) and England (\$80.36 per capita).<sup>189</sup>



#### Figure 6: Global Spending on Public Media

From 2000-2005, federal dollars covered about 18 percent of the public broadcasting system's \$2.3 billion in annual revenue.<sup>190</sup> The 2009 CPB budget is \$409 million — of that, \$271.5 million goes to television; \$90.5 million goes to radio; and \$24 million goes to "system support" for the research, planning, professional development and system consultation that guides CPB decision-making in the other budget categories. Importantly, CPB funds individual stations as well as PBS and NPR's national operations. In fact, less than 2 percent of NPR's national budget is covered by federal funds.

Each federal dollar is used to leverage at least five more dollars from the private sector, including charitable foundations, universities, state governments, corporate underwriters, and donations from individual listeners and viewers.<sup>191</sup> Each area of

<sup>189</sup> In many countries, public media funding is derived from an annual government-mandated television license fee. In general, the total amount generated through this license fee for 2007 was divided by the population of the country for the same year. The currency was converted to U.S. dollars using the relevant exchange rate from January 15, 2009. The U.S. figure was calculated by relying on the money appropriated in 2005 for the 2007 fiscal year.

<sup>190</sup> Corporation for Public Broadcasting, "2007 Public Broadcasting Revenue." http://www.cpb.org/ stations/reports/revenue/2007PublicBroadcastingRevenue.pdf

<sup>191</sup> "Digital Futures Initiative: Challenges & Opportunities for Public Service Media in the Digital Age," Digital Futures Initiative, December 2005. http://www.newamerica.net/files/archive/Doc\_File\_2766\_1.pdf

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>188</sup> Corporation for Public Broadcasting, "Federal Appropriation History," available at http://www.cpb.org/aboutcpb/financials/appropriation/history.html

support comes with its own problems, and all are vulnerable to downturns in the economy. In December 2008, NPR laid off 64 employees — about 7 percent of its workforce — while shortfalls between \$200 and \$300 million are projected for public television and radio in 2009 due to decreases in private contributions and corporate underwriting.<sup>192</sup>

#### **Funding Flaws**

The annual congressional appropriation is the fundamental flaw in U.S. public media funding. This problem dates back to public media's founding, when Congress chose to ignore the Carnegie Commission's recommendation to establish an independent trust fund. Instead, Congress chose to keep control of the purse strings, with a process that is inherently politicized.<sup>193</sup> This structure is different from that of other countries, like England, which levies an annual tax on every television in the home and keeps politicians out of the funding process.

Since 1967, public broadcasters have struggled to identify viable alternatives to the current system but have been unable to advance a solution. As we look for one, it is important that proposals are judged using the following criteria:

- → POLITICAL INDEPENDENCE. To what degree does a new plan insulate public media from undue political inference in management and content decisions?
- → ECONOMIC EFFICIENCY AND EQUABILITY. Do the benefits of the new plan outweigh its costs? And are those benefits and costs spread across the public media community, the media industry, or the public at large?
- → **PUBLIC AND POLITICAL SUPPORT**. Will the plan be acceptable to the American public, public media stakeholders and members of Congress?
- → ADEQUATE FINANCIAL SUPPORT. Will the proposed funding levels be sufficient to adequately increase capacity?

With those guidelines in mind, we have evaluated proposals floated in past years and have come up with a short list of options that could enable U.S. public media to become a world-class system. With substantial injections of funds, there are plenty of "shovel-ready," job-creating projects that could be launched: building high-speed broadband networks between stations, educational institutions, nonprofits and other community partners; archiving massive libraries of content; and creating news and other content. The transition to digital media offers another

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>192</sup> Paul Farhi, "NPR to Cut 64 Jobs and Two Shows," *Washington Post*, Dec. 11, 2008. "APTS President and CEO Larry Sidman's Address at Capitol Hill Day 2009," Association of Public Television Stations, February 2009. http://apts.org/news/Larry-Sidman-speach-at-Capitol-Hill-Day-2009.cfm

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>193</sup> Robert W. McChesney, *The Problem of the Media* (Monthly Review Press, 2004), 244-245.

set of projects that President Obama put on his priority list for "Public Media 2.0" during his campaign.<sup>194</sup>

#### Public Media Trust Fund

An oft-debated approach for increasing public media funding and ensuring longterm sustainability at the same time is for Congress to create a trust fund for public media. We estimate that a trust fund would require \$50 billion to create sufficient revenue. If that figure seems high, consider that since last year, more than \$173 billion in tax dollars have been sunk into just one corporation, AIG. Given that Congress just passed a nearly *trillion-dollar* economic recovery package, \$50 billion for public media starts to look like a smart investment.

Political opposition to such a proposal is inevitable, but organizing for a trust fund would raise awareness of the system's chronic funding problems and help public broadcasters build a coalition of supporters. Moreover, a victory would provide a long-term solution to public media's funding woes.

#### **Increased Congressional Appropriations**

The simplest shorter-term answer would be to increase annual appropriations to public media. We view this as an important strategy to employ while working for long-term solutions such as the one outlined below. With increased funding — to as little as \$5 per person, increasing annual appropriations to some \$1.5 billion — the American public media system could dramatically increase its capacity, reach, diversity and relevance. At \$1.5 billion annually, the United States would still spend five times less on public media than Canada per capita and 16 times less than England.

Organizing a "Five Bucks for Public Media" campaign could be a smart short-run strategy for public broadcasters and their allies. This "March of Lincolns" provides a compelling narrative — "Would you pay \$5 for better media?" — that would buttress concurrent long-term financing efforts.

Given the crises facing policymakers at this time, public media's allies in the White House and Congress might also prefer a financing proposal that avoids, for now, a contentious debate about significantly altering the current funding mechanism. Of course, even if a simple appropriations increase were secured, it would be in jeopardy when the composition of Congress changes or if the financial crisis worsens.

<sup>194</sup> "Obama Innovation and Technology Agenda," Obama for America, http://www.barackobama. com/pdf/issues/technology/Fact\_Sheet\_Innovation\_and\_Technology.pdf

#### **Consumer Electronics Fee**

Barring the creation of a trust fund, Congress must find a significant, steady revenue stream that is not subject to annual appropriations. One such possibility is a tax of 0.5 percent of the purchase price for every home electronic device: multimedia players, cable and satellite set-top boxes, video game systems, televisions, etc. Those devices that entertain America would in turn be supporting programming to inform, educate and enlighten. And the fee would be paid by those consumers with the means to spend on new electronics.

Some frown upon proposals that ask consumers to pay for public media, but most robust public media systems have at least one mechanism for drawing support directly from the public. In England and Germany, for example, public broadcasting services are partially financed through license fees. The British currently pay about \$200 annually to watch television programming whether they use a TV set, a computer, a mobile phone or digital video recorder. German households with TV and radio sets pay about \$280 annually to support noncommercial media.<sup>195</sup>

The revenue potential of a small fee on consumer electronics is substantial. In 2008, "in-home" technology sales topped \$76 billion.<sup>196</sup> A 5 percent tax would bring in \$3.8 billion annually based on 2008 sales data. Under one calculation, CPB could receive \$700 million during the first year, with the remainder of the \$3.8 billion going into a Public Media Trust Fund. Each year, funds to CPB could increase by 10 percent, with a commensurate decrease in funds going to the trust fund. After five years, CPB would receive \$1.1 billion, and the trust fund would be at \$15.5 billion. After 10 years, CPB would receive \$1.8 billion, and the trust fund would have \$31.5 billion. At 20 years, CPB funding would be \$4.6 billion, and the trust fund would be at \$58.6 billion. The fee proposal would face opposition from retail and manufacturing lobbies, but such a fee would be a modest cost for consumers, and the revenue would provide the funds necessary to build a robust public media system.

Our preference for funding public media would be a direct trust fund appropriation, but there are other methods that warrant further consideration. They include reserving a percentage of all future spectrum auction revenue; instituting spectrum fees for commercial broadcasters in exchange for license flexibility; some form of a tax on advertising; or a fee on consumer devices that access public media that mirrors European systems.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>195</sup> BBC, BBC services on TV, radio and online, available at http://www.bbc.co.uk/info/licencefee/; ZDF, ZDF in figures, 2009, available at http://www.zdf.com/index.php?id=181

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>196</sup> 2008 Consumer Electronics "Digital America" report.

## Better Governance, Better Public Media

Identifying and changing policies to improve system governance and efficiency is both challenging and essential. Structures, politics and needs vary dramatically between radio and television; between rural and urban stations; between traditional public broadcasters and the broader noncommercial media sector.

There have been many discussions and studies that chronicle a long list of governance problems and suggest many solutions to issues like cable and satellite carriage, digital convergence and affiliation standards. Some think that PBS should change its by-laws that prevent it from producing original national content, as NPR does. Others argue that sweeping changes are required, like mandating that NPR and PBS converge into a single brand to create administrative, marketing and operational efficiencies, as is the case in most other nations.

This chapter does not attempt to address these and many other important issues facing the system. Rather, we focus here on the most glaring governance issue — undue political interference — and why strengthening the political "heat shield" is so essential.

#### Building a Better CPB

The Corporation for Public Broadcasting is a private, nonprofit corporation with an administrative budget of approximately \$20 million (not including the funds it grants). Historically, 15 to 20 percent of the aggregate revenues of all public broadcasting stations have been funded from federal sources, principally through CPB. It has nine board members who are appointed by the president and serve six-year terms. The board hires the president of CPB.<sup>197</sup>

The events of 2005 illustrate why there must be structural changes in CPB governance. In a series of developments that led to his resignation, former board Chairman Kenneth Tomlinson hired, without authorization from the rest of the CPB board, a consultant to monitor the political leanings of guests appearing on Bill Moyers' PBS show and the public radio programs of Diane Rehm and Tavis Smiley.<sup>198</sup> Despite rules preventing board members from interfering with the development of programming, he also pushed for a program by the *Wall Street Journal* editorial board to be included in the PBS lineup.<sup>199</sup>

A report by the CPB's Inspector General determined that Tomlinson violated statutory provisions and the "Director's Code of Ethics," and that he used "political tests" as criteria for hiring the president of CPB. The IG report observed: "While

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>197</sup> 47 USC Sec. 396 Corporation for Public Broadcasting (k)(3)A(i)(I).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>198</sup> Office of the Inspector General, Corporation for Public Broadcasting, "Review of Alleged Actions Violating The Public Broadcasting Act of 1967, as Amended," Report No. EPB503-602. November 15, 2005.
<sup>199</sup> *Ibid.*

we believe the aforementioned violations were primarily the result of the former Chairman's personal actions to accomplish his various initiatives, our review also identified serious weaknesses in the corporate governance system."<sup>200</sup>

The IG report also recommended a series of changes, many of which have already been implemented.<sup>201</sup> In our view, the most important changes are:

- → PROGRAMMATIC INTEGRITY. All programming decisions, including those about objectivity and balance, must be in the hands of professional programmers with input from the Ombudsman. Board members should have no role in programming and content.
- → DEPOLITICIZED, PROFESSIONAL STAFFING. Provide policy guidance to CPB management for designing procedures to prevent personnel decisions from being made on the basis of "political tests." Establish a policy to require corporate officers to inform the full board of all new policy initiatives, significant deviations from accepted operating practices, and any inappropriate action or behavior by any CPB official (board members, executives, directors and employees) involving the commitment or expenditure of CPB funds.
- → ETHICS AND ACCOUNTABILITY. Revise the CBP's "Directors' Code of Ethics" to include provisions for the board to discipline members who violate the code.
- → IMPROVED TRANSPARENCY. CPB meetings should be fully open to the public and ideally televised or webcast. Decision-making should not take place behind closed doors.
- → **BIPARTISAN BOARD LEADERSHIP**. The chair and vice chair of the CPB board should be from different political parties.

Establish formal policies and procedures for conducting regular reviews of national programming for objectivity and balance. This policy should be developed in conjunction with all significant stakeholders in the public broadcasting community to ensure transparency and agreement on the criteria to be used to evaluate objectivity and balance.

There are many ways to interpret this directive — which is shaped in part by the Public Telecommunications Act of 1992 that requires the CPB to review, on a regular basis, national broadcasting programming for quality, diversity, creativity, excellence, innovation, objectivity and balance. Given the nebulous nature of these directives, current CPB leadership should not be faulted for failing to act. Rather than chase elusive standards of "objectivity and balance," the CPB can and should utilize its ombudsman, as is done by NPR and commercial companies like the *New York Times*.

<sup>200</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>201</sup> However, one key recommendation that hasn't been acted upon deals with "objectivity and balance." The Inspector General's report calls for CPB to:

→ BOARD APPOINTMENT AND ACCOUNTABILITY. The traditional presidential nomination and Senate confirmation process used to fill seats on the CPB board has failed to create the type of professional, qualified leadership an agency like CPB needs.

The Public Broadcasting Act of 1967 calls for a CPB board comprised of individuals "eminent in such fields as education, cultural and civic affairs, or the arts, including radio and television," and stipulates that board members represent "various professions and occupations, and various kinds of talent and experience appropriate to the functions and responsibilities" of public broadcasting.<sup>202</sup> Unfortunately, the CPB board has too often been comprised of political appointees who do not sufficiently fit that description.

In 2005, the Association of Public Television Stations (APTS), which represents PBS affiliates in Washington, proposed comprehensive board changes aimed at enhancing professionalism.<sup>203</sup> Under this plan, the board would be expanded from nine to 13 members. Five members would be leaders from the major cultural institutions — the Library of Congress, the Smithsonian Institution, the National Science Foundation and the National Endowments for the Arts and Humanities. The White House would have eight appointees, instead of nine, with no more than four from either party. The APTS proposal also called for doubling the number of representatives from PBS and NPR, giving two votes to each. The White House would consult with these institutions before making those appointments.

Other proposals to improve the CPB board have included inserting a nominating step into the process, whereby an independent nominating panel of "university presidents, leading writers, artists, scientists and citizens of accomplishment" would vet potential board members and provide the president with a group of candidates recommended for Senate confirmation.<sup>204</sup>

We agree with the idea of expanding the board and would amend the APTS proposal to also include representation from noncommercial media makers who are not part of PBS and NPR and from leaders in the field of journalism such as a representative from the Association for Education in Journalism and Mass Communication.

## **Technology: Embracing the Era of Digital Opportunity**

Having embraced the collaborative, democratic nature of the Internet, today's media consumers are more sophisticated, vocal and demanding. Audiences now

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>202</sup> 47 USC Sec. 396 Corporation for Public Broadcasting (c)(1)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>203</sup>"Local Public Television Stations Call for Major Reform of the CPB Board," *Television Broadcast*, November 2005.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>204</sup> Lawrence K. Grossman, *The Electronic Republic* (Penguin Non-Classics, September 1996), 215-216.

expect to be able to get their media when and where and how they want it, and they expect to consume media for free — or with limited commercial interruption. They increasingly want to contribute their own content and opinions; many are becoming collaborators as much as consumers.

Commercial TV, radio and print executives are busy experimenting with emerging information and communications technologies, hoping to find the new digital platforms that will yield the most robust revenue streams. Such digital convergence challenges will continue to test the agility of the media industry for some time.

An energized public media system — with its massive amount of original, highquality content — could claim considerable digital terrain. Even more, perhaps, than public broadcasters have been able to claim on TV and radio. England's BBC and Canada's CBC are among the most highly trafficked news Web sites in those nations. Public media is the only institution that could build an effective, interactive and substantive information backbone for both local and national public service.

The idea of bringing public media into the 21st century with new technologies builds upon the founding vision of public media. President Johnson called "a great network for knowledge — not just a broadcast system, but one that employs every means of sending and storing information that the individual can use."<sup>205</sup> In fact, public broadcasters can already boast a strong record of technological innovation. PBS led the media industry in closed-captioning and video-descriptive services, and CPB played a key role in the development of the nation's first satellite broadcast system. If public media have proved innovative and responsive to the challenges of the past, couldn't they do so again in the digital age if endowed with adequate resources and guided by enlightened leadership?

Public media can begin moving into the future by implementing important smaller-scale changes, while working to develop an overall digital public media plan that would make important programming universally available on userfriendly, standardized platforms that engage the public.

A promising roundtable series on public service media, hosted by CPB and the Aspen Institute and attended by top leadership, has drafted a useful vision statement:

> Public Service Media 2.0 will be a multichannel network of diverse non-profit creators and distributors of high-quality non-commercial content that informs, educates, inspires, engages, promotes democratic governance, provides access to arts and culture, and builds capacity in the diverse American people in their homes and communities throughout

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>205</sup> Corporation for Public Broadcasting, Remarks of President Lyndon B. Johnson Upon Signing the Public Broadcasting Act of 1967, http://www.cpb.org/aboutpb/act/remarks.html

the nation. This network, building on the assets of existing public media, will use digital tools to be universally accessible and engaging.<sup>206</sup>

To realize this vision and avoid deal-breaking conflicts, public media stakeholders should adopt a flexible approach that balances the need for common digital portals and platforms with the need to ensure democratic engagement and buy-in from local member stations.

#### National Public Lightpath

One innovative proposal that gives public media a role in connecting citizens, educational and civic institutions is the National Public Lightpath (NPL). A proposed partnership between public broadcasters, education centers and the technology industry, NPL would create a high-speed fiber-optic network between public media outlets and their local partners for real-time online collaboration.<sup>207</sup> Today's Internet is not fast, affordable or reliable enough to allow people to connect and work together in real time across great distances. NPL could enable that kind of collaboration, by connecting member stations and content producers with the innovative capacity of local and national allies. It would provide the backbone to create a clearinghouse for all public media, thus vastly expanding content distribution. An NPL system would also help increase a national public media presence online and strengthen local member stations.

NPL could be built on the backbone of the National LambdaRail, an existing super-high-speed, 12,000 mile network that connects the U.S. educational and research community.<sup>208</sup> It includes some 400 universities, and its capacity is already supporting demanding research projects across the country. For public media, this sort of infrastructure could increase interaction with many existing partners as well as forge new productive relationships and enable the discovery of untapped resources.

One of NPL's most attractive characteristics is its ability to build the capacity for regional engagement, which would help member stations move into the digital age while preserving their local character. NPL could provide low-cost and easier access to production tools and resources for a wider range of voices, thereby diversifying media content. The Bay Area Video Coalition, one of NPL's proponents, addresses these goals by providing training and support to artists, nonprofits, and other producers to foster social change and debate through diverse independent media.<sup>209</sup> The Ford Foundation is currently supporting several

- <sup>207</sup> Patricia Harrison, Paula Kerger, Dennis Haarsager, Joint Letter to President-Elect Obama, January 2, 2009. available at http://www.current.org/pbpb/documents/stimulus-request-Jan09.pdf
- <sup>208</sup> National LambdaRail, About NLR, available at http://www.nlr.net/about.php
- <sup>209</sup> Information about Bay Area Video Coalition's National Public Lightpath Project is available at http://www.bavc.org/index.php?option=com\_content&task=view&id=551&Itemid=718

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>206</sup> Michael Levy, "Memo Re: Aspen Institute Roundtables on Public Service Media," March 1, 2009.

communities in Washington, Chicago, San Francisco and Louisiana that are working to implement the NPL model.<sup>210</sup>

#### **Robust Digital Platforms**

The public broadcasting community has been slow to adopt a standardized platform for digital distribution of content to the public. This is due in part to the sheer logistical and financial scope of such an effort; to the fear that such plans would marginalize member stations; and to the difficulties presented by legal issues of content ownership and distribution rights. These are significant obstacles, but the longer the system goes without a streamlined, user-friendly digital platform, the more difficult these problems will become. Without comprehensive digital distribution mechanisms that engage the public, local stations and producers will squander their vast content resources and grow less and less relevant.

NPR has had more success in this area than PBS for good reason. Unlike PBS, NPR is allowed to produce extensive national content. It enjoys a lesser degree of political scrutiny, lower production costs, and fewer distribution obstacles. Founded in 2002 by the Station Resource Group and Atlantic Public Media, the Public Radio Exchange has made more than 20,000 radio programs from approximately 1,000 producers available on their Web site.<sup>211</sup> This online marketplace for distribution, review, and licensing of public radio programming has proven an innovative model for content distribution. Arguably, public radio has also had a greater incentive to move into the digital era given its highly educated audience and the fact that radio, as a more mature medium, faced its own inherent broadcast limitations earlier than television. With the recent launch of PBS Video, public television may be starting to catching up. PBS' new national portal offers access to most of its national programming along with show Web sites, blogs and interactive tools.<sup>212</sup>

While the development of centralized distribution platforms is a key first step toward building the new public media America needs, public broadcasting also needs to build out the infrastructure to amplify the interactive, communitybuilding potential of such platforms. Public radio has been able to invest in experiments that could bring digital improvements to the entire public media community. For example, the application service provider Public Interactive has created a menu of back-end software options to build up the Web sites of smaller member stations, which are particularly vulnerable to the restructuring effects of digital convergence.<sup>213</sup> Creating standardized but customizable local platforms

- <sup>212</sup> PBS Video programs are available at http://www.pbs.org/video/
- <sup>213</sup> Pat Aufderheide, Jessica Clark and Jake Shapiro, "Public Broadcasting & Public Affairs," Berk-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>210</sup> More detailed information about the Ford Foundation's grant to San Francisco State University to develop the National Public Lightpath is available at: http://www.fordfound.org/grants/database/detail?107593

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>211</sup> Information about Public Radio Exchange is available at their Web site, http://www.prx.org/

could help stations take advantage of national content streams while maintaining their local character and providing access to public media's resources.

Because the Internet offers member stations audiences beyond the reach of their traditional broadcasts, developing a set of digital best practices that standardizes station portals will better serve the public. It would help public broadcasting become a network of digital resource hubs that curates and cross-references local and national content in useful ways. It also invites the kind of interactivity with audiences that will tap the Internet's resources for collaborative production. This represents a significant shift from the one-way provision of broadcast programming to a collaborative, many-to-many model. With sufficient support and leadership, member stations can use this technology to become the pre-eminent sources of regional public affairs, cultural programming and democratic engagement.

Developing such a comprehensive public media network that addresses the needs of many stakeholders will take time, but public media can start by studying successful platforms like the BBC's iPlayer, which makes available the previous week's broadcast programming online.<sup>214</sup> The "American Archive" project, outlined in a letter the heads of CPB, PBS and NPR sent to President Obama, is a similarly laudable goal.<sup>215</sup> A vast amount of public broadcasting content needs to be transferred to digital formats, cataloged and made available. Establishing a mechanism for dealing with property and distribution rights for these items is essential.

#### **Democratic Engagement**

Just as the National Public Lightpath system could help build a national public media presence and strengthen local member stations, other tools and resources could help foster democratic engagement. Consider, for example, the success of *World Without Oil*, "the collaborative imagining of the first 32 weeks of a global oil crisis." An Independent Television Service production, the Web site hosted an interactive game that challenged players to seriously consider what the world's dependence on oil means. Lasting 32 weeks, the game had thousands of players who contributed through a variety of online applications.<sup>216</sup> As a crowd-sourcing effort, *World Without Oil* raises many questions for the public media community: How could similar projects be integrated with traditional broadcast programming? How can we support such policy discussions at the local level?

man Center for Internet and Society at Harvard University, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>214</sup> BBC iPlayer Homepage, available at http://www.bbc.co.uk/iplayer/

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>215</sup> Patricia Harrison, Paula Kerger, Dennis Haarsager, Joint Letter to President-Elect Obama, Jan. 2, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>216</sup> World Without Oil Homepage, available at http://worldwithoutoil.org/

One local NPR program, WNYC-FM's "The Brian Lehrer Show" has created a model that answers both of these questions with its "You Produce Wiki," which asks listeners to contribute story ideas, suggest guests, and identify story angles. Currently, the show is using the wiki to gather stories of "Uncommon Economic Indicators" in New York City, as observed by listeners. Submissions are mapped by location, categorized and mined for broadcast material, all in an effort to explore the local complexities of the economic crisis.<sup>217</sup>

Bright spots like these show how effective and relevant public media can be in the digital age. They also underscore how chronic funding problems have exacerbated public broadcasting's sluggish adoption of existing technologies that could raise its profile in public debates and within the media world at large. *World Without Oil* cost less than \$100,000 to develop, and wiki software similar to what "The Brian Lehrer Show" uses is available at very low cost. The strapped system needs to find new ways to fund such essential experiments, but that is easier said than done. CPB's new effort to support experimental station-based online programs will only provide \$650,000 in grants its first four rounds. This Public Media Innovation Fund is a step in the right direction, but it is also a discouraging indicator of public media's limited financial capacity to support digital creativity.<sup>218</sup>

A discussion of the participatory potential of digital public media would be incomplete without mentioning NPR's 2008 release of its model API, or "application programming interface." The API allows programmers to design new ways for the public and member stations to access NPR's library of content. Not only does NPR's open API allow stations to better integrate NPR national programming into their local Web sites, it allows the public to design applications that match their specific needs. Examples of new applications include widgets that collect independently produced NPR stories, map world news on a globe, and play podcasts on Facebook; each of these tools expands the reach of NPR's programming.

The future of public media depends on its ability to foster robust public conversation about public affairs and cultural issues. With its vast body of highquality content, public media can improve public discourse by providing the 21st Century tools to access, consider and analyze the best available information.

## **Diversity: Public Media for the People**

The public media system should be, in the words of its founding legislation, an "expression of diversity and excellence" that specializes in the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>217</sup> WNYC Radio, "Your Uncommon Economic Indicators," http://www.wnyc.org/shows/bl/economic\_indicators/; "The Brian Lehrer Show You Produce Wiki," http://issues.wnyc.org/wiki/index. php/Main\_Page

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>218</sup> Public Media Innovation, *About the Program*, http://publicmediainnovation.org/sections/1/ about-the-program

development of programming that "involves creative risks and that addresses the needs of unserved and underserved audiences, particularly children and minorities."<sup>219</sup> Given America's changing demographics and the world's cultural challenges, public media's mandate to strengthen the nation's social fabric remains paramount.

The PBS audience profile is skewed to the under-7 and over-46 demographics, with viewers a decade older than the nation's median age of 36.<sup>220</sup> And while the ethnic diversity of PBS viewers roughly matches that of the nation in terms of percentages, minority audiences largely tune in for children's programming. These numbers pose specific challenges for public broadcasters that will only increase as America's demographics change dramatically over the next few decades. The U.S. Census Bureau projects that the Latino population will grow to 30 percent of the total population by 2050. The African-American population will be 15 percent; Asian Americans will be 9 percent; and the non-Hispanic white population will be a minority of 46 percent.<sup>221</sup> Public media need to move toward better serving these underserved, growing populations.

CPB has made efforts to prioritize the needs of minority communities through the National Minority Consortia. Since 1979, the CPB has funded the efforts of the Consortia, an umbrella organization consisting of the Center for Asian American Media, National Black Programming Consortium, Native American Public Telecommunications, Native Public Media, Pacific Islanders in Communications, and Latino Public Broadcasting. Each of these groups funds a diverse array of programming, training and outreach efforts that appeal to a broader audience and harness the talents of minority communities.

Specific public media programs — such as *POV*, *Independent Lens*, *Story Corps*, *Griot* and *Tell Me More* — have a solid record of reaching out to communities of color and seeking new voices, but there are a number of recent examples that demonstrate the system's need to better incorporate diverse programming across the board. From the short-lived "American Family" drama — the first broadcast program to feature a Latino cast — to the criticism surrounding the lack of Latino veterans in Ken Burns' *The War*, the public broadcasting community has struggled to find effective ways to create programming that accurately represents America.

In addition to these programs and organizations, the congressionally mandated Independent Television Service was created in 1990 to "to expand the diversity

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>219</sup> Public Broadcasting Act of 1967, as amended, 47 U.S.C. 396, Subpart D, available at http:// www.cpb.org/aboutpb/act/text.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>220</sup> Larry Irving, "Keynote Speech to the Beyond Broadcast Conference," June 17, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>221</sup> "An Older and More Diverse Nation by Midcentury," U.S. Census Bureau,, Aug.14, 2008. http://www.census.gov/Press-Release/www/releases/archives/population/012496.html

and innovativeness of programming available to public broadcasting."<sup>222</sup> ITVS also works in partnership with a number of other public broadcasting organizations, including the National Minority Consortia, and is exploring ways for public media to best utilize new digital technologies.

#### **Diverse Staffing and Programming**

In the media industry at large, minority owners are the most vulnerable to the effects of consolidation. Less than 4 percent of commercial TV stations and less than 8 percent of commercial radio stations are owned by people of color.<sup>223</sup> Women own less than 6 percent of television and radio stations nationwide.<sup>224</sup> As a result, minority communities have fewer media outlets to cover their issues, and public broadcasting largely has failed to fill the gap.

Diversity of staffing is a concern throughout the public broadcasting system. When communities are insufficiently represented in leadership and employment, they are insufficiently represented in programming. This is not to say that public broadcasters do not have the right intentions — they do — but in a strapped system, the best chance for improving diversity will come from within. It is promising that CPB made diversity a 2009 strategic priority, and they have made some significant minority hires and created and filled a new administrative position: the senior vice president for diversity and innovation.

Increasing the number of people of color working in public media will be challenging, particularly when the future of the economy and of the media industry is unclear and many public media institutions are making cuts. Still, public broadcasters should prioritize and expand production and leadership training programs for targeted communities. Public media institutions should also set benchmarks for improving minority employment and programming.

Funding for programs serving minority audiences needs to be dramatically expanded, and more minority programming needs to appear during primetime hours. Over the years, promising diversity proposals have included expanding the national programming lineup to include new series that offer more opportunities for minority producers, and creating a packaged feed of minority programming for member stations to use on multicast channels.<sup>225</sup> The PBS Diversity Initiative

<sup>222</sup> http://www.current.org/pbpb/documents/ITVSincorp.html

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>223</sup> S. Derek Turner and Mark Cooper, "Out of The Picture 2007: Minority & Female TV Station Ownership in the United States," Free Press, available at http://stopbigmedia.com/=out\_of\_the\_ picture; S. Derek Turner, "Off The Dial: Female and Minority Radio Station Ownership in the United States," Free Press, available at http://stopbigmedia.com/=off\_the\_dial

<sup>224</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>225</sup> "Seize the Diversity Market: a Pragmatic View," Current, November 1999.

on Content also proposed developing a "national database of minority talent and subject matter-experts."<sup>226</sup>

#### **Digital Diversity**

The case for building strong local and national digital opportunity agendas for public media is about going beyond the current audience and reaching out to new audiences where they are. We only have to look at the success of PBS.org, especially of PBSkids.org, to see that adding new Web-based and mobile technologies better reaches minority communities, despite the lower percentage of minority communities with broadband. In March 2009, compared to usage across all U.S. Web sites, Latino use of PBSkids.org was 98 percent higher, African-American use was 16 percent higher, and Asian Americans use was 142 percent higher.<sup>227</sup> Similarly, digital technology can draw new age groups to public media. Consider that 75 percent of PBS.org's audience is under 50 years old, and American teenagers would rather give up television than Internet access.<sup>228</sup>

Efforts like Blackpublicmedia.org and The Katrina Project should only be the beginning.<sup>229</sup> New public media — focused on providing diverse voices in diverse formats — should strive to build life-long relationships with these communities that are looking for quality digital content.

## **Expansion: Building a Bigger Tent**

NPR and PBS represent just one part of the nation's vital noncommercial media infrastructure. The advent of the Internet has expanded the range of independent media outlets that are serving the public interest and creating new ways to engage the public. Many of today's best newsgathering and cultural projects are collaborations between such independent organizations. If we can significantly increase the funding and reach of public media, we also must expand our definition of public media to include community radio, Low Power FM (LPFM) radio, public access TV, independent print publications, viewer-supported satellite TV, and nonprofit Internet-based outlets.

In local communities where commercial media are failing to provide quality public affairs and cultural programming, independent, noncommercial media are often the only outlets filling the void. They have deep connections to the community, are

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>226</sup> "Diversity: More than Good Intentions?" Current, April 14, 2009.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>227</sup> Quantcast.com, "Four Month Trend" for PBSkids.org and PBS.org for period ending March 31, 2009. http://www.quantcast.com/pbs.org#summary and http://www.quantcast.com/pbs. org#summary.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>228</sup> OTX and Intelligence Group, "Teen Topix," Consumer Research Study, June 18, 2008.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>229</sup> For more information, visit the Web sites http://www.blackpublicmedia.org/ and http://www. katrinaproject.net/

often volunteer-driven, and produce diverse, original content. As we work toward policy solutions that will strengthen and protect these entities, it is crucial that we also work to expand the definition of public media — both in the minds of the public and within public broadcasting institutions.

There are approximately 800 LPFM radio stations across the country. These stations transmit a diverse range of programming, from shows broadcasting in indigenous languages to farm workers in Oregon to the Zydeco music heard in Opelousas, Louisiana. LPFM stations — which broadcast at 100 watts or less with a range of 3 to 5 miles — are not licensed to individuals or corporations but to nonprofit organizations, such as schools, labor unions, churches, or community groups. LPFMs not only provide information and promote local culture; they have saved lives during natural disasters, as in the case of the WQRZ-LP, a local station that stayed on the air to provide disaster relief information during Hurricane Katrina. Or consider WCIW-LP, an LPFM in Immokalee, Fla., which broadcasts in Spanish, Haitian Creole, Zapotec and Quiche. This station alerted the local farm worker community to seek shelter before Hurricane Wilma.<sup>230</sup>

The LPFM service was created in 2000, largely in response to the rampant consolidation in the radio industry. Commercial broadcasters, with the unfortunate support of NPR, lobbied Congress to limit the service over concerns about interference with their own signals. The interference issue was thoroughly investigated in a taxpayer-funded, \$2.2 million study, and the results were conclusive: LPFM station signals do not interfere with full-power station signals. NPR should recognize that LPFMs are not competition — their stations serve different purposes in the public media sphere. New bipartisan legislation in Congress, the Local Community Radio Act, would create thousands of new LPFM stations in communities across the country. NPR should reverse its stance and join advocates for noncommercial, community radio in supporting the bill.

Public access television (or PEG, short for public, educational and governmental channels) has been a beacon of independent media in American communities. Many public access facilities are open to anyone interested in producing and sharing video. They provide valuable training on media production and often represent the only cameras with their lenses trained on local government. Today, PEG stations are facing a crisis of funding and technology. Their traditional revenue source, cable franchise fees, are either being diverted to municipal budgets or drying up completely as city budgets tighten, and cable companies negotiate less favorable franchise agreements. PEG channels lag in digital transition because of insufficient funding.

Apart from PEG's recent troubles, there is a promising opportunity for collaboration between PEG and local PBS stations, which are looking to expand their crowd-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>230</sup> Testimony of Gerado Reyes Chavez of the Coalition of Immokalee Workers, Federal Communications Commission, Tampa – St. Petersburg, Fourth Public Hearing on Media Ownership. http:// www.fcc.gov/ownership/hearing-tampa043007-transcript.pdf.

sourced newsgathering efforts and are exploring how best to utilize user-generated content. PBS channels seeking new material to fill their digital channels could partner with PEG facilities. With increased funding for public media, PEGs and PBS stations could forge a mutually beneficial relationship. They could, for example, work together to run community media centers. And PEG stations are constantly producing local content that may benefit from broader distribution via a local PBS station, which could also provide training and skill development for new documentarians and storytellers.

Public media also includes viewer-supported satellite TV networks like Link TV and NASA TV, which broadcast on the 4 percent of channels allocated for noncommercial programming of "an educational or informational nature."<sup>231</sup> Link TV's mission-driven programming focuses on providing a global perspective on "news, events and culture."<sup>232</sup> NASA TV airs 24-hour content about space exploration.

Then there's Internet-based public media. New online journalism enterprises are popping across the nation. *Voice of San Diego* has gained significant attention in the past year, operating on some \$1 million per year of grant money and offering impressive, credible reporting local issues. And other online journalism ventures — nonprofit and for-profit alike — are popping up across the country, using varied funding models and structures.

Just as public broadcasting is seeking ways to increase community involvement with local stations and harness the potential of participatory journalism, these alternative outlets are teeming with local talent and great potential. Finding new ways to work with these organizations will ensure public media's relevance, increase its pool of allies and resources, and help to develop new models to support quality public affairs programming. While there are legitimate concerns about how to protect the integrity of content and the public media "brand," we believe there are ways for public media to be an inclusive curator and distributor of content. In addition to content production, noncommercial search engines, indexes and online aggregation tools are vitally needed as well.<sup>233</sup>

With dramatically expanded funding for public media, financial support should reach an enlarged network of public media makers. Community radio and television stations producing noncommercial content should be able to apply for grants for content and infrastructure. And institutions should be encouraged to share resources — be they broadband networks, public computers or multimedia equipment for local journalists. Such partnerships are more in line with the sector's needs than the current system of silos and segmented operations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>231</sup> "Commission Implements Public Interest Obligations for Direct Broadcast Satellite Service," FCC press release, Nov. 19, 1998.

<sup>232</sup> Link TV, "Who We Are," http://www.linktv.org/whoweare

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>233</sup> See Ellen P. Goodman, "Public Service Media 2.0," in ...And Communications for All. (Lexington Books, 2009), pp. 263-280.

## **Conclusion: The Path to New Public Media**

The American public broadcasting system is at a crossroads. It has an unprecedented opportunity — and obligation — to move into the digital age as the nation's pre-eminent source of high-quality journalism, education, arts, cultural and local fare. If public media leaders and public interest advocates are visionary and courageous, the system could reinvent itself with significantly increased funding, diversity, improved governance, leadership, and expanded partnerships. It could pioneer educational and community media content and technology, becoming a beacon of innovation and quality.

Though this renewed vision poses many challenges, the combination of digital convergence, commercial journalism's decline, and the nation's collective desire for strong civic institutions suggests that the timing is right for public media to live up to its founding vision. What's missing is the leadership and political will to bring everyone to the table and turn aspiration into reality. Public broadcasting's institutions and allies have been gathering input from their members, their leaders, and from experts. Now is the time to move beyond defining the problem and toward a plan of action. Advocates must build formidable coalitions, and rally strong grassroots support while gaining support from the top.

The "White House Commission on Public Media" must have a timetable that reflects the need to move quickly. It should bring together a range of stakeholders, public interest leaders, and savvy media and technology experts who can identify the best ways to achieve the goals outlined in this paper.

President Obama's campaign platform and public statements support such an effort. He has expressed an interest in creating "Public Media 2.0," a new system that "will create the Sesame Street of the Digital Age and other video and interactive programming that educates and informs." Obama pledged to "support the transition of existing public broadcasting entities and help renew their founding vision in the digital world."<sup>234</sup> The White House Commission will be essential in pushing public media institutions to redefine and expand their mission, objectives and direction in collaboration with public advocates and other experts.

But the most important component in this process should be *the public*. As policymakers consider the changes needed to recharge public media in America, we must solicit public input to determine what America needs and wants from public media and receive public feedback on any proposals for reform. This could take place in a number of ways, including nationwide public hearings and innovative online survey tools.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>234</sup> Obama for America, Obama Innovation and Technology Agenda, 2008, available at http://www. barackobama.com/pdf/issues/technology/Fact\_Sheet\_Innovation\_and\_Technology.pdf
Town hall meetings could be run by local stations, or in partnership with leading public interest groups at the local and national level. These hearings will provide public media institutions and public media makers with an opportunity to tell their constituents what they are doing, what they can offer, and what they are planning for the future. But they will also give the general public an opportunity to express their needs and recommendations for strengthening public media in their communities. These meetings should highlight public participation and discussion, not feature long speeches by policymakers with short bursts of time for public comment.

Building on the work the Obama administration has done with whitehouse.gov and showcasing public media's embrace of digital technology, this process should also involve online discussions, surveys and other opportunities for the public to engage. The full range of documents being used or written by the commission should be placed online for public feedback.

Despite its myriad challenges, the U.S. public media system is comprised of thousands of skilled, dedicated professionals providing a vital service to millions of citizens. They play an essential role in American life; they have given us much, and they have even more to offer in the future. Now is the time to renew our nation's values and build the institutions required to fully inform and serve the public interest. Our democracy simply can't wait.



**Free Press** is a national, nonpartisan organization working to reform the media. Through education, organizing and advocacy, we promote diverse and independent media ownership, strong public media, quality journalism, and universal access to communications.

Learn more about us and how to get involved at www.freepress.net.

We rely on the support of individuals to fund our public-interest lobbying, groundbreaking research and member-driven campaigns for better media. To make a donation to the Free Press Action Fund, please visit www.freepress.net/donate or call 1-877-888-1533 x504.